

Manipulation of the foot in the treatment of patients with Morton's neuroma

A thesis submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

QUEEN MARGARET UNIVERSITY

2024

Abstract

Introduction

Manipulative therapy's rationale is pragmatically appealing as a non-invasive treatment for Morton's neuroma (MN), involving targeted manipulations of relevant joints. Nevertheless, manipulation's efficacy has received limited scrutiny. This thesis comprised four data-driven chapters offering novel investigations associated with manipulation as a treatment for MN. The latter included a critical appraisal of the clinimetric utility of pressure testing for discomfort thresholds (PTT) as a novel outcome in this context (n = 26; Chapter 5), an exploratory pragmatic controlled trial investigating Manipulation versus Steroid Injection in the treatment of patients with Morton's neuroma focusing on self-reported pain levels (VAS) and PTT (n = 61; Chapter 6) and other PROMs reflecting functionality and health (Chapter 7). A final data chapter (Chapter 8) contributed secondary analyses of data in Chapters 6 and 7 exploring novel factors in enhanced clinical outcomes of non-surgical treatment of Morton's neuroma using descriptive multivariate modelling and discriminant analysis.

Method

The thesis's primary study (Chapters 6 and 7) featured an exploratory, pragmatic randomised controlled trial was designed to investigate the efficacy of an acute, short dosage (6, weekly episodes) of physiologically-principled manipulations, featuring discrete, high-velocity thrusting manoeuvres for treating Morton's Neuroma. Adults electing treatment for Morton's neuroma were randomly allocated to manipulative therapy (n = 29) or corticosteroid injection (n = 32). Baseline and follow-up (at 1.5, 3, 6, 9 and 12 months following treatment cessation) outcome measures of self-reported pain levels (VAS), pressure testing for discomfort thresholds (PTT) and functionality (walking and standing [MOxFQws], pain [MOxFQp)] and social interaction [MOxFQsi]; activities of daily living [FAAMdl], sports participation [FAAMspt] and general health [SF-36 PCS & MCS]) were measured ipsilaterally and by inventory.

Results

Chapters 6 and 7 showed that manipulation elicited substantive gains immediately after intervention (VAS [Cohen's *d*, 3·3; 84·4%]; PTT [*d*, 2·3; 147·0%]; MOxFQws [*d*, 1·4; 52·8%]; MOxFQp [*d*, 1·3; 45·5%]; MOxFQsi [*d*, 0·9; 39·2%]) or accumulated during follow-up (FAAMdl [*d*, 2·2; 40·8%]; FAAMspt [*d*, 1·5; 66·1%]). Concomitant gains interactively for control participants were modest (*d*, 0·4 to 1·0; 16·6% to 45·9%) (p < 0.05 to p < 0.0005). Retention of improvements following manipulation cessation was substantial for all metrics, significantly better than baseline scores (VAS, PTT, MOxFQws, MOxFQp, MOxFQsi, FAAMdl, FAAMspt, SF-36 PCS and SF-36 MCS [*d*, 1·1 to 3·4; 40·8% to 152·3%]) and consistently exceeded that for corticosteroid injection (p < 0.01 to p < 0.001). Group mean intra-session and inter-day variability (V%) of PTT (Chapter 5) ranged between 6.8% and 13.6% for experienced and inexperienced test administrators, respectively, and suggested compromised precision amongst serial measurements of PTT over extended periods of time. Within Chapter 8, predictive multivariate modelling showed that in internal classification analyses, 88.9% of patients could be assigned correctly to high- and low-responders to treatment.

Conclusion

(i) Manipulation elicited significant and clinically relevant improvements and retention in self-reported levels of pain, discomfort and functionality for patients electing treatment for Morton's neuroma; (ii) Exploratory multivariate modelling provided a significant prediction model for successful non-surgical treatment outcomes; (iii) Single measurements showed compromised precision amongst serial assessments of PTT.

Keywords

Plantar digital neuralgia; Morton's neuroma; foot manipulation; corticosteroid injection; pain; activity of daily living

Acknowledgements

I would very much like to personally thank my supervisors from the School of Health Sciences – Professor Nigel Gleeson and Doctor Jane McCluskey for their expertise, insight, stimulation and unending patience and support which propelled me, despite my protests, through this process. I am genuinely humbled to have worked with such talented and inspiring researchers and educators. Thank you also to the staff of the podiatry department who equipped me with the skills to undertake this work. My gratitude is also extended to the hard-working podiatrists of NHS Lothian who took the time to understand and support my study and for referring the patients they work with to me. I am indebted to those patients also, as they placed their trust in me and in the innovative work they became an integral part of.

To those who inspired this work and yet left the earth before they could read it, or perhaps so they didn't have to, thank you. To my parents Jack and Jean, who never once tried to kill me (to my knowledge). To my brother Calum, who tried and failed to kill me often, thanks for teaching me the power, value and utter joy of reading and of seeking understanding. Also, to those who will have to think up a different excuse for not reading this - my sister Judith for always being on my team, even when you should know better and my brother Mark for teaching me the skills of joint manipulation, the worth of building an ethical and profitable practice and for your efforts in the putting together of this thesis. To the larger Cashley clan and all my friends for a full half century of irritation. Without you all, this would have been finished three years ago.

Thanks goes most especially to Linda Watson, who endured every minute, every glorious up, every painful down, every line of this thesis. You earned it as much as I did and deserve it more for being the better person who makes me a little better too, by the miracle of osmosis. Thank you for the many sacrifices you made and the many, many pushes you gave to get this project over the line. Also, for everything beyond this thesis. For your nourishing and nudging, for the belief against the odds, for the support that never wavers and the love with which you surround me. You have my eternal gratitude and deepest, unending love. OOM.

Dedication

This thesis is dedicated to all of my nieces and nephews because I know I am your favourite uncle, even although it's a low bar.

Also, to my children Lisa, Daniel and Adam who have endured/enjoyed my absence since I embarked on this journey of madness. My only wish for you is, above all, that you be happy. To my grandchildren Hollie, Kai and Jack and the others who may or may not choose to put in a late appearance. Since grandads are supposed to offer sagely advice, I offer you mine - never do a PhD. If like most people, you ignore my advice, then I hope you find it as challenging, fruitful, intimidating and as rewarding as I did. I hope it makes you grow as it did me and I hope you get your life back at the end of it. To my children and grandchildren, please remember that wherever life takes you, riches are only to be found in the smiles you make on other people's faces. I love you immeasurably.

Table of Contents

| Title page | i |
|-------------------|------|
| Abstract | ii |
| Acknowledgements | iii |
| Dedication | iv |
| Table of Contents | v |
| List of figures | xii |
| List of tables | xiii |
| Abbreviations | xiii |

CHAPTER ONE

| INTRODUCTION and thesis' aims | 1 |
|---|---|
| 1.1. Introduction | 2 |
| 1.2. Treatment strategies for MN | 3 |
| 1.3. Diagnosis and evaluation of MN | 5 |
| 1.4. Aims of the thesis | 6 |
| 1.5. Overview of the thesis' organisation | 7 |

CHAPTER TWO

| Narrative review of literature: Morton's neuroma | 9 |
|---|----|
| 2.1. Introduction and general context | 10 |
| 2.1.1. Gross neuroanatomy | 11 |
| 2.1.2. Intra-neural anatomy of the peripheral nerve | 13 |
| 2.1.3. Peripheral neural insult | 13 |
| 2.2. Aetiological theories | 14 |

| 2.2.1. Chronic trauma theory | 15 |
|---|----|
| 2.2.2. Entrapment theory | 16 |
| 2.2.3. Ischaemic degeneration theory | 17 |
| 2.2.4. Bursal complex theory | 18 |
| 2.3. Methods of assessment and diagnosis of MN | 19 |
| 2.3.1. Mulder's click test (Mulder's sign) | 24 |
| 2.3.2. Lateral squeeze test | 25 |
| 2.3.3. Plantar digital nerve stretch test | 25 |
| 2.3.4. Bratkowski's test | 26 |
| 2.3.5. Plantar Percussion Test (The Tinel-Hoffman sign) | 26 |
| 2.3.6. Web-space Tenderness Test | 26 |
| 2.3.7. Gauthier's Test | 27 |
| 2.3.8. Sullivan's Sign | 27 |
| 2.4. Visual analogue pain scale (VAS) | 28 |
| 2.5. Pressure algometry (PA) | 32 |
| 2.6. Patient Reported Outcome Measures (PROMS) | 36 |
| 2.6.1. Manchester-Oxford foot Questionnaire (MOxFQ) | 39 |
| 2.6.2. Foot and ankle ability measure (FAAM) | 39 |
| 2.6.3. Short form 36 (SF-36) | 40 |
| 2.7. Current treatment modalities | 41 |
| 2.7.1. Injection therapy | 42 |
| 2.7.2. Corticosteroid injection therapy (CSI) | 43 |
| 2.7.3. Surgical interventions | 46 |
| 2.8. Manipulation | 47 |
| 2.8.1. Neurological feedback model | 48 |

| 2.8.2. Biomechanical model | 53 |
|---------------------------------|----|
| 2.8.3. Dynamic fluid flow model | 55 |
| 2.8.4. Combining the models | 56 |
| 2.9. Conclusion | 56 |

CHAPTER THREE

| Narrative review of literature: Joint manipulation and corticosteroid injections | 57 |
|---|----|
| 3.1. Introduction and general context | 58 |
| 3.2. Corticosteroid injection – a narrative review | 58 |
| 3.3. Manipulation – a narrative review | 63 |

CHAPTER FOUR

| General methods | 70 |
|---|----|
| 4.1. Introduction and general context | 71 |
| 4.2. Aims | 72 |
| 4.3. Study design | 72 |
| 4.4. Ethical approval | 72 |
| 4.5. Study sample | 72 |
| 4.6. Recruitment of participants | 73 |
| 4.6.1. Inclusion criteria | 74 |
| 4.6.2. Exclusion criteria | 74 |
| 4.6.3. Ethical considerations and consent | 75 |
| 4.6.4. CONSORT enrolment | 76 |
| 4.7. Group allocation by minimisation | 77 |

| 4.8. Study protocol | 78 |
|---|----|
| 4.9. Methods of assessment of MN | 78 |
| 4.9.1. Visual analogue pain scale (VAS) | 79 |
| 4.9.2. Pressure Threshold Testing | 80 |
| 4.9.3. Patient reported outcome measures (PROMS) | 82 |
| 4.9.3.1. Manchester-Oxford foot questionnaire (MOxFQ) | 83 |
| 4.9.3.2. Foot and ankle ability measures (FAAM) | 84 |
| 4.9.3.3. Short Form-36 (SF-36) | 85 |
| 4.10. Measurement procedures | 85 |
| 4.11. MAN treatment | 87 |
| 4.12. CSI treatment | 90 |
| 4.13. Contralateral limb | 91 |
| 4.14. Feasibility | 91 |
| 4.15. Statistical analysis' plan | 91 |
| 4.15.1. Statistical analyses for Chapter 5 - Examining the intra-session and inter-day reproducibility and single measurement reliability of PTT | 92 |
| 4.15.2. Statistical analyses for Chapters 6 and 7 - Manipulation versus Steroid Injection in the treatment of patients with Morton's neuroma: An exploratory pragmatic controlled trial focusing on VAS and PTT (Ch.6) and other PROMs reflecting functionality and health (Ch.7). | 93 |
| 4.15.3. Statistical analyses for Chapter 8 - Factors in enhanced outcomes of non-surgical treatment of Morton's neuroma. | 94 |
| 4.16. Comments on research paradigm used within the thesis | 95 |
| 4.17. Discussion and conclusions | 96 |

CHAPTER FIVE

| Single measurement reliability and reproducibility associated with indices of pressure threshold testing using algometry in adults. | 97 |
|---|-----|
| 5.1. Introduction | 98 |
| 5.2. Methods | 100 |
| 5.2.1. Participants | 100 |
| 5.2.2. Participant orientation and recording of algometric scores | 101 |
| 5.2.3. Experimental procedures and design | 102 |
| 5.2.4. Statistical analyses | 104 |
| 5.3. Results | 106 |
| 5.3.1. Results of reproducibility analyses | 106 |
| 5.3.2. Results of single measurement reliability analyses | 106 |
| 5.4. Discussion | 107 |
| 5.4.2. Precision of measurement associated with inter-day estimates of performance | 110 |
| 5.4.3. Implications for research and clinical practice | 111 |
| 5.4.4. Conclusions | 112 |

CHAPTER SIX

| An exploratory pragmatic controlled trial of the efficacy of manipulation versus steroid injection in the treatment of patients with Morton's neuroma assessed using VAS and PTT | 114 |
|--|-----|
| 6.1. Introduction | 115 |
| 6.2. Methods | 117 |
| 6.2.1. Study design and participants | 117 |
| 6.2.2. Manipulative therapy (MAN) | 119 |
| 6.2.3. Pharmacological therapy (CSI) | 119 |
| 6.2.4. Patient-reported indices of pain and discomfort thresholds. | 119 |

| 6.2.5. Statistical analysis | 120 |
|---|-----|
| 6.3. Results | 121 |
| 6.3.1. Patient-reported levels of pain (VAS) and thresholds of discomfort (PTT) | 121 |
| 6.3.2. Asymptomatic status and patterns of recovery | 123 |
| 6.4. Discussion | 124 |
| 6.5. Conclusions | 129 |

CHAPTER SEVEN

An exploratory pragmatic controlled trial of the influence of manipulation versus 131 steroid injection on MOxFQ, FAAM and SF-36 in the treatment of patients with Morton's neuroma

| 7.1. Introduction | 132 |
|---|-----|
| 7.2. Methods | 133 |
| 7.2.1. Study design and participants | 133 |
| 7.2.2. Patient-reported inventories of functionality | 134 |
| 7.2.3. Statistical analysis | 135 |
| 7.3. Results | 136 |
| 7.3.1. Patient-reported functional capacity (MOxFQ; FAAM) | 136 |
| 7.3.2. Asymptomatic status and patterns of recovery | 140 |
| 7.4. Discussion | 141 |
| 7.5. Conclusions and implications for clinical practice | 144 |

CHAPTER EIGHT

| Factors in enhanced outcomes of non-surgical treatment of Morton's neuroma | 145 |
|--|-----|
| 8.1. Introduction | 146 |
| 8.2. Methods | 147 |

| 8.2.1. Participants | 147 |
|---|-----|
| 8.2.2. Non-surgical intervention strategies for MN and selected outcome metrics | 147 |
| 8.2.3. Selected outcome metrics | 148 |
| 8.2.4. Experimental design | 148 |
| 8.2.5. Statistical analyses | 149 |
| 8.3. Results | 149 |
| 8.3.1. Stepwise multiple discriminant analysis | 150 |
| 8.3.2. Prediction of High-R and Low-R | 152 |
| 8.4. Discussion | 153 |
| 8.5. Conclusions | 155 |

CHAPTER NINE

| General discussion and conclusions | 156 |
|--|-----|
| 9.1. Review of thesis aims and objectives | 157 |
| 9.2. Implications for clinical practice of data studies involving VAS and PTT | 161 |
| 9.3. Factors in enhanced outcomes of non-surgical treatment of Morton's neuroma | 163 |
| 9.4. Mechanistic insights, development of the MAN approach and implications for clinical practice | 164 |
| 9.5. Further achievements of the data-driven studies | 176 |
| 9.6. Implications for clinical practice of the achievements of data-driven studies (MOxFQ, FAAM and SF-36) | 177 |
| 9.7. Further insights into the clinical benefits of MAN | 178 |
| 9.8. Benchmarking of MAN with concurrent treatment methods | 179 |
| 9.9. Achievements of the literature review comparing the efficacy of MAN treatment properties using levels of pain and discomfort threshold outcomes | 179 |
| 9.10. Implications of the thesis' findings for clinics and research | 179 |
| 9.11. Strengths and limitations of the thesis' studies | 183 |

| 9.12. Scope of application of MAN | 186 |
|--|-----|
| 9.13. Revisiting the aetiology and treatment of MN | 186 |
| 9.14. Suggestions for practice and future research work | 187 |
| 9.15. Possible future development pathways | 189 |
| 9.16. Final conclusions | 189 |
| References | 191 |
| Appendices | 225 |
| LIST OF FIGURES Figure 1.1. Diagram of the conceptual framework for this thesis. | 8 |
| Figure 3.1. Box plot of VAS during treatment. | 68 |
| Figure 4.1. Study's flow-chart of participants within the study based on the CONSORT guidelines for longitudinal studies. | 77 |
| Figure 4.2. Overview of manipulation (MAN) and corticosteroid injection (CSI) intervention characteristics and experimental design. | 87 |
| Figure 5.1. Schematic of the protocol for the assessment of intra-session and inter-day measurement reproducibility and reliability for PTT. | 104 |
| Figure 5.2. Error associated with the intra-session and inter-day assessment of PTT using 1 to 25 intra-session trials. | 111 |
| Figure 6.1. Group mean perceptions of pain and pressure thresholds. | 122 |
| Figure 6.2. Intra-study point prevalence for the achievement of asymptomatic status. | 124 |
| Figure 6.3. Patients' individual perceived improvement scores. | 126 |
| Figure 6.4. Group mean intra-study period standardised scores for indices of perceived severity of pain. | 128 |
| Figure 7.1. Group mean perceptions of functional capability. | 137 |
| Figure 7.2. Group mean intra-study period standardised scores for indices of perceived severity of pain. | 141 |
| Figure 9.1. Diagram of the conceptual framework for this thesis. | 157 |

| Figure 9.2. Summary of aims, findings & implications for clinical practice of Chapter 6. | 159 |
|--|-----|
| Figure 9.3. Summary of aims, findings & implications for clinical practice of Chapter 7. | 160 |
| Figure 9.4. Summary of aims, findings & implications for clinical practice of Chapter 5. | 162 |
| Figure 9.5. Summary of aims, findings & implications for clinical practice of Chapter 8. | 164 |

LIST OF TABLES

| Table. 2.1. Operational characteristics of diagnostic clinical tests compared with ultrasonography. | 22 |
|--|-----|
| Table 2.2. Clinical testing in 76 feet treated operatively for Morton's neuroma. | 23 |
| Table 2.3. Statistical analysis: Chi-square test. | 23 |
| Table 2.4. Results from Cloke & Greiss 2006. | 24 |
| Table 5.1. Absolute group mean intra-session and inter-day scores for PTT. | 106 |
| Table 5.2. Absolute group mean intra-session and inter-day scores for PTT for experienced and inexperienced assessors. | 107 |
| Table 6.1. Participant characteristics at baseline. | 118 |
| Table 8.1. Summary statistics of mean and standard deviations for each dependent variable. | 151 |
| Table 8.2. Stepwise multiple discriminant analysis of selected variables. | 152 |
| Table 8.3. Internal classification results for myultiple discriminant analysis. | 153 |

ABBREVIATIONS

- ADL Activities of Daily Living
- AMN Alpha motor neurons
- ANOVA analysis of variance
- AOFAS The American Orthopedic Foot and Ankle Society
- ATP Adenosine Triphosphate
- CGR corticosteroid-glucocorticoid receptor
- CNS central nervous system
- CSI corticosteroid injection
- DTML deep transverse metatarsal ligament

FAAM - Foot and ankle ability measure

FAAMdl - Foot and ankle ability measure daily living subscale

FAAMspt - Foot and ankle ability measure sport subscale

FADI - the foot and ankle disability index

FFI - foot function index

FRS - faces rating scale

GMN - Gamma motor neurons

High-R - high response

HVLAT - high velocity low amplitude thrust manipulation

IMB - intermetatarsal bursa

IRAS - Integrated Research Application System

Low-R - low response

MAN - manipulation

MANOVA - multivariate analysis of variance

MIC - minimally important change

MCID - minimal clinically important difference

MFPDS - Manchester Foot Pain and Disability Schedule

MN - Morton's neuroma

MOxFQ - Manchester-Oxford foot questionnaire

MOxFQsw - Manchester-Oxford foot questionnaire standing/walking subscale

MOxFQp - Manchester-Oxford foot questionnaire pain subscale

MOxFQsi - Manchester-Oxford foot questionnaire social interaction subscale

MRI - magnetic resonance imaging

MSK - musculoskeletal

MTP - metatarsophalangeal joint

NHS - National Health Service

NRS - numerical rating scale

PA - pressure algometry

PASS - patient acceptable symptom state

PDNS - plantar digital nerve stretch test

PIN - participant identification number

PNS - peripheral nervous system

PRISMA - Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses

- PROMs patient reported outcome measures
- PTM pressure threshold meter
- PTT pressure threshold testing
- QMU Queen Margaret University
- RCT randomised controlled trial
- SEM standard error of measurement
- SF-36 Short form 36 health survey
- SF-36 MCS Short form 36 health survey mental component
- SF-36 PCS Short form 36 health survey physical component
- SQU squeeze test
- USS ultrasound scan
- VAS Visual analogue scale for pain
- VRS verbal rating scale
- WST webspace tenderness test

CHAPTER ONE

Introduction

1.1. Introduction

Morton's neuroma (MN) is a common affliction of the human forefoot which can eventually lead to constant, unrelenting foot pain. The evidence for effective conservative care is scant and ultimately the solution is often a surgical one (Thomson et al 2004). Unfortunately, salvage surgeries are not an uncommon occurrence (Amis et at 1992). Such is the frequency of the condition within health care clinics that any endeavour to establish a more satisfactory conservative intervention than currently exists would be widely welcomed.

Classically, MN presents as a sharp, lancing, burning pain which is difficult to localise precisely but resides in the area of the third inter-digital cleft of the foot (Read, Noakes et al. 1999). There are reports of cases in the second inter-digital cleft but rarely in the first and fourth clefts. Initially intermittent, with time the pain often becomes unrelenting. Pain is usually worse when weight-bearing and with the foot shod (Thomson et al. 2004). It is not uncommon for the patient to report the need to remove shoe gear and massage the area when a painful bout erupts. Despite the often intense nature of the painful episodes, there are rarely any visual clues relating to the pathology. In the most severe cases, a slight dorsal forefoot swelling may be evident, but the foot usually presents as entirely normal to the naked eye.

All sources agree that the condition is more prevalent in females but the ratio varies greatly from paper to paper, with estimates ranging from 3:1 up to 10:1 being reported in the literature (Thomson et al. 2013). There are no reports to the contrary. The prevalence and incidence of MN is currently unknown (Thomson et al. 2004), meaning that the risk and burden of this condition on the wider community is also currently unknown. One historic estimate by Latinovic et al suggests that MN is the most common compressive neuropathy after carpal tunnel syndrome, affecting 87 in every 100,000 females and 50 in every 100,000 males in the UK (Latinovic et al. 2006). Legacy qualms about the limited evidential basis for treatment efficacy prevail (Thomson et al. 2004). Simple case series and few controlled trials demonstrate value in surgical intervention (Ciapryna et al. 2012; Åkermark et al. 2013) whilst emergent literature explores injection therapy (Thomson et al. 2020). However, an evidential void remains regarding non-invasive, conservative care, with only shockwave therapy realising controlled trials (Seok et al. 2016).

1.2. Treatment strategies for MN

Optimum treatment strategies for MN continue to command debate. The literature proposes many varied conservative treatment options for MN, including massage (Pérez-Domínguez and Casaña-Granell 2020), orthotics and footwear modification (De Oliveira et al. 2019), exercises (Pérez-Domínguez and Casaña-Granell 2020), corticosteroid injections (CSI) (Santiago et al. 2019) and manipulation (MAN) (Cashley and Cochrane 2015). The latter two options offer the greatest meta-analytical evidence for efficacy, with CSI having the largest body of evidence but inferior clinical benefits (Matthews et al. 2019). Indeed, an exploration of the available literature demonstrates that these are the only two conservative interventions to gain any traction. According to a robustly designed study, CSI efficacy endures for several months but with diminishing benefit month on month (Thomson et al. 2013). The limitations of CSI are emphasised by reports that up to 47% of CSI-treated patients subsequently require surgery (Rasmussen et al. 1996; Markovic et al. 2008; Thomson et al. 2013; Rao et al. 2014). Despite this, CSI remains widely employed in clinical settings (Thomson et al. 2020). This may be due to the relative safety, rapid relief, and potential repeatability of the intervention but this explanation remains untested. Additionally, despite the aforementioned limitations of CSI, it does appear to offer benefits beyond the current alternative conservative therapies. That being the case, it remains a logical choice for those clinicians intervening prior to surgery or in cases where surgery is not an option. What is currently lacking is a protocol or hierarchy of interventions that suggests in what order, or to which individuals, specific conservative interventions could be gainfully employed.

Steroid injection has become a popular line of treatment but the evidence for it is conflicting and limited. Many papers suggest good short-term results but very few studies have reported a long-term follow-up. Of those that have, long-term prognosis for cortisone injection therapy is unsatisfactory. Given the acknowledged limitations of CSI to elicit prolonged mitigation of pain and impaired functionality in MN (Thomson et al. 2013; Choi et al. 2021; Hau et al. 2021), treatment involving targeted MAN may prove crucial to promoting enhanced functional mobility and tissue compliance, leading to more enduring treatment benefits (Cashley and Cochrane 2015). This is based on the evidence that MAN improves motor function (Holt et al. 2021) and joint mobility (Shin et al. 2020). That being the case, mechanical entrapments as described in the aetiology theories are likely to respond well to MAN, which produces improved mechanical function. It was the initial premise of the author that if MAN is an effective intervention in numerous other entrapment pathologies such as carpal tunnel syndrome (Du et al 2022), radicular low back pain (Trager et al 2023), posterior interosseous nerve syndrome (Saratsiotis & Myriokefalitakis 2010), then it is worthy of exploration in entrapments of the foot and ankle. A literature review produced little of note and therefore the need for this thesis was identified. The decision to focus specifically on MN was borne from personal frustrations at the poor outcomes of current modalities as well as an anecdotal sharing of information amongst colleagues which seemed to indicate that many clinicians were experiencing the same poor outcomes in response to their conservative efforts. Added to this was the realisation that colleagues from other professions – notably chiropractic and physiotherapy – were enjoying greater successes for MN patients than were those employing the more traditional orthoses and steroid injection approach. A desire to enhance the patient experience and improve outcomes in my own clinical setting began the journey toward the creation of this thesis. A more detailed review of the treatments of both CSI and MAN shall be explored further in Chapter three, sections 3.2 and 3.3.

At the current juncture, whilst the evidence base for pharmacological interventions continues to grow, there is no clear evidence or guidelines to assist the clinician in determining which non-pharmacological conservative interventions, if any, should be employed and any form of gold standard conservative care would appear to still be someway distant. It is hoped that this thesis will progress the journey toward understanding optimum treatment interventions and regimes for MN by furthering the current knowledge relating to the effectiveness of MAN and CSI interventions.

Four main aetiological theories have been proposed in relation to MN. These theories are explored in greater detail in Chapter two, section two. Briefly, one theory suggests an ischaemic origin, whilst the other three all implicate some form of entrapment and irritation, either from the metatarsal head at the metatarsophalangeal joint (MTPJ), from the deep transverse metatarsal ligament (DTML) or from an enlarged bursa. In all of the theories, a significant degree of biomechanical involvement is implicated in the development of neuromas as the initial insult is thought to be mechanical stress to the neurovascular bundle. As such, the rationale of MAN is both intuitively and pragmatically appealing because targeted enhancements to functional mobility and tissue stiffness should lead to more

physiologically sustained treatment outcomes. MAN has been shown to deliver both functionally enhanced mobility and a nociceptive dampening effect to reduce pain (Griffiths et al. 2019; Shin et al. 2020; Riaz et al. 2022;). Nevertheless, evidence for MAN in the foot is limited to a case study (Cashley 2000), a clinical audit (Cashley and Cochrane 2015), and one controlled trial (Govender et al. 2007).

1.3. Diagnosis and evaluation of MN

Optimum strategies for the diagnosis and evaluation of the effects of MN also command clinical and scientific debate (Padua et al. 2020; Post 2020; Galley et al. 2022). The latter's influence might impact on understanding and perceptions of the efficacy and effectiveness of treatments. For example, with regard to clinical indicators, little has been published regarding the effectiveness of the clinical tests routinely employed to aid the diagnosis of MN. Despite this, MN is a condition generally regarded as having a safe clinical diagnostic specificity (Sharp et al. 2003; Cloke and Greiss 2006; Jain and Mannan 2013; Claassen et al. 2014; Rao et al. 2014), with radiological investigation reserved for equivocal cases and those progressing to surgery (Sharp et al. 2003; Pastides et al. 2012).

There are a number of clinical tests that can be readily employed where MN is suspected and research has shown that a combination of clinical tests is an extremely accurate predictor of MN (Sharp et al. 2003; Owens et al. 2011; Pastides et al. 2012). Research investigating the efficacy of treatment for MN would be expected to mimic these recommendations to confirm the diagnosis of MN and include clinical tests such as the plantar digital nerve stretch test, the webspace tenderness test and the lateral squeeze test. The clinimetric characteristics of such diagnostic tests are considered elsewhere within this thesis (please see Chapter 2, section 2.3).

In attempts to strive for even greater understanding of the effects and impact MN has on those diagnosed with the condition, patient-reported outcome measures (PROMs) may offer important insights. For example, while visual analogue scales (VAS) of patient-perceived pain have previously been deployed within research investigating the influence acute and chronic conditions, including MN (Kim et al. 2016; Mahadevan et al. 2016; Choi et al. 2021), the use of pressure threshold testing (PTT) to assess patients' thresholds of discomfort would represent a novel approach for this condition. Nevertheless, the worthiness of using such PROMs and instrumentation would need to exceed necessary thresholds of psychometric qualities and patient' acceptability. Please see Chapter 2 and Chapter 5 for a critical overview and consideration of psychometric qualities of selected PROMs for assessments in MN, respectively.

1.4. Aims of the thesis

Given the challenges to understanding about optimum treatments and assessments associated with MN, this thesis had the following aims:

The primary aim

The primary aim of this thesis was to investigate the efficacy of MAN as a conservative treatment for adults with MN. This was broken down into the following specific sub-aims/objectives:

Chapter 2 - To contextualise the current understanding of the treatment of MN through a narrative review of the literature.

Chapter 3 - To give context and critical evaluation through the literature to the decision for selecting the interventions of MAN and CSI.

Chapter 4 – To critically evaluate candidate approaches and rationalise methods employed in this study

Chapter 6 – To explore the efficacy of MAN versus CSI in the treatment of MN when assessed using VAS and PTT.

Chapter 7 – To explore the efficacy of MAN versus CSI in the treatment of MN when assessed using MOxFQ, FAAM and SF-36 questionnaires.

Secondary aims

Chapter 5 – The assessment of the selected psychometric qualities of PROMs, specifically the reliability and reproducibility of algometry in adults. Achieved by exploring the intrasession and inter-day reproducibility and single measurement reliability of PTT amongst adults with MN.

Chapter 6 – To assess congruence between inter-day PTT and VAS scoring patterns over time

Chapter 8 – The assessment of the relative importance of factors contributing to the successful treatment of MN.

1.5 Overview of the thesis' organisation

This thesis comprised four data-driven chapters offering novel investigations associated with manipulation as a treatment for MN. The latter included a critical appraisal of the clinimetric utility of pressure testing for discomfort thresholds (PTT) as a novel outcome in this context (n = 26; Chapter 5), an exploratory pragmatic controlled trial investigating MAN versus CSI in the treatment of patients with Morton's neuroma focusing on self-reported pain levels (VAS) and PTT (n = 61; Chapter 6) and other PROMs reflecting functionality and health (Chapter 7). A final data chapter (Chapter 8) contributed secondary analyses of data in Chapters 6 and 7 exploring novel factors in enhanced clinical outcomes of non-surgical treatment of Morton's neuroma using descriptive multivariate modelling and discriminant analysis. The key themes pertinent to the thesis' ambitions, and which form the conceptual framework for this research project, are outlined in Figure 1.1.

The primary aim

The overarching aim of this thesis (Chapters 6 and 7) was to investigate the efficacy of MAN as a conservative treatment for patients with MN. Within an explorative pragmatic trial, it was hypothesised that an acute, short dosage (6, weekly episodes) of MAN would show efficacy for improving MN, yielding relevant gains in PROMs such as self-reported pain levels of pain, pressure thresholds of discomfort and functionality compared to usual conservative care (CSI). Additionally, the retention of effects was explored at three, six, nine and twelve months following the cessation of MAN and CSI.

Secondary aims

Secondary aims included assessment of the psychometric qualities of selected PROMs (Chapter 5) and assessing the relative importance of factors contributing to the successful treatment of MN (Chapter 8).

In more detail, the thesis' secondary aim within Chapter 5 was to examine the intra-session and inter-day reproducibility and single measurement reliability of PTT amongst ipsilateral and contralateral metatarsophalangeal articulations associated with MN in adults. Adjunct aims included assessing the influence of test administrator' experience on the latter psychometric characteristics and congruence between inter-day PTT and VAS scores. A further aim of the clinimetric assessments within Chapter 5 involved assessing congruence between inter-day PTT and VAS scores (undertaken and reported within Chapter 6).

The thesis' secondary aim within Chapter 8 was an exploration of antecedent clinical metrics, including patients' history, and PROMs (VAS; PTT; MOxFQws; MOxFQp; MOxFQsi; FAAMdl; FAAMspt; SF-36 PCS; SF-36 MCS) contributing to subsequent optimum non-surgical clinical outcomes in the treatment of MN.



CHAPTER TWO

Narrative review of literature: Morton's neuroma

Aim of chapter – To contextualise the current understanding of the treatment of MN through a narrative review of the literature.

2.1. Introduction and general context

First described by Civinini (Civinini 1835), MN (also known as plantar digital neuritis, Morton's metatarsalgia, Morton's neuritis, Morton's syndrome, inter digital neuroma, forefoot neuroma and inter-metatarsal neuroma) is a common, painful affliction of the forefoot affecting the common plantar digital nerve (Coughlin et al. 2002). In 1876 T. G. Morton, after whom the condition is named, described MN as "a peculiar and painful affection of the 4th metatarsophalangeal articulation" (Morton 1876). Diagnosis in the clinical setting has been shown to be reliable but confirmation is often sought by recourse to ultrasound (USS) or magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) (Chaganti et al. 2012; Sharp et al. 2003; Pastides et al. 2012). For a fuller discussion on these points, the reader is referred to section 2.3. Many authors suggest that conservative interventions should be attempted prior to surgical treatment (Saygi et al. 2005; Valisena et al. 2018; Colo et al. 2020), but this is not a universally held view, with others suggesting that the limitations of conservative care mean that it is more cost and time effective to progress directly to surgery (Gaynor et al. 1989). Some papers have highlighted the short-comings of conservative care (Gaynor et al. 1989; Colo et al. 2020), whilst a number have also shown that surgical correction is not without its failures and complications (Archuleta et al. 2020; Choi et al. 2021; Koti et al. 2022). Furthermore, there is a clear gap in the research literature pertaining to conservative interventions. Padding and strapping and the use of metatarsal domes are commonplace within many podiatric clinics, but the effectiveness of these treatments is entirely untested, and they remain completely absent from the literature. Anecdotally, many practitioners will relate good outcomes using these modalities yet there remains no evidence of their effectiveness. A further complication is encountered when evaluating the prevalence of MN, since there can be no way of determining the number of cases being successfully treated in private practice using conservative interventions and therefore not progressing on to the NHS surgical departments, where they would be added to official statistical records. This means that this condition is, in fact, likely to be significantly more prevalent than is currently estimated.

There is general consensus that MN is a neurological condition with a large element of mechanical involvement. To understand the condition, and grasp the relevant pathological neuroanatomy, the starting point for investigation must be an accurate representation of the normal nervous system of the lower limb. Once this is established, then the pertinent deviations from it, which comprise MN, can be discussed and appreciated.

2.1.1. Gross neuroanatomy

The nervous system is the command centre of the body, controlling all functions. It can be broadly sub-divided into two distinct but conjoined systems. These are the central nervous system (CNS) and the peripheral nervous system (PNS). The CNS is formed of the brain and the spinal cord. The CNS is a highly protected structure, with the brain being encased in the cranium whilst the spinal cord is protected by the vertebral column, where it is housed within a large internal tunnel structure, the vertebral foramen. Amongst other roles, the CNS acts as the central processing and response unit for the information that is transmitted to it from the periphery by the PNS. The PNS functions to internalise and transmit information from the external environment and, also, from the internal periphery. Unlike the CNS, the PNS is not afforded the luxury of comprehensive bony protection and is therefore exposed to the dangers of, amongst other threats, mechanical insult. The PNS is comprised of cranial nerves and spinal nerves. They begin life as nerve roots, emerging from the spinal cord. These nerve roots form an interconnecting web with their neighbours to create a mixed nerve formation known as a spinal plexus. The plexus is an amalgam of nerve tissue which merges to become a single nerve as it emigrates from the spinal region. There are thirty-one pairs of spinal nerves which originate at the spinal level as a series of spinal plexuses. They are named according to the vertebral level at which they emerge from the protection of the spine. In the case of the lower limb, the nerve supply originates at the lumbosacral plexus. This plexus can be further subdivided in three: the lumbar plexus, sacral plexus, and the pudendal plexus. The sacral plexus is of particular importance in terms of the neurology of the foot and ankle. It originates in the pelvic region and is a conglomerate of the nerves which arise at the levels of L4, L5, S1, S2, S3, and S4. It provides sensory and motor innervation for the posterior compartment of the upper leg, most of the lower leg and the entire foot. At the level of the pelvis, the sacral plexus gives rise to the sciatic nerve. The sciatic nerve is the thickest and longest nerve in the human body. Following the sciatic nerve distally to the posterior thigh, it bifurcates into the common fibular nerve and the larger tibial nerve. Occasionally, these two nerves can be shown as separate entities as proximal as the plexus itself, but more commonly, they divide in the lower third of the posterior thigh, just superior to the knee. The tibial nerve innervates the triceps surae muscles of the calf and gives off a branch as the sural nerve, which is purely sensory and feeds into the posterior-lateral components of the leg. As it descends, the tibial nerve enters the ankle complex, passing posteriorly, and then inferiorly, to the medial malleolus, where it enters the tarsal tunnel. At this point, it sits in a relatively superficial position and is at risk of mechanical insult. It is afforded bony protection laterally by the body of the calcaneus and superiorly by the sustentaculum tali, which is an anterio-medial portion of the calcaneus, extending as a shelf to form a roof for the tarsal tunnel. Medially, there is protection only from the flexor retinaculum, which is soft tissue, arising from the medial malleolus and terminating on the medial border of the medial calcaneal tubercle. Once inside the tunnel, the tibial nerve gives off a branch as the medial calcaneal nerve, before bifurcating into the medial and lateral plantar nerves. As they course along the plantar aspect of the foot, these nerves separately create further branches called the common plantar digital nerves (PDN). The PDN lies in the inter-digital cleft, housed in a shallow tunnel with the thicker and more robust flexor digitorum sheaths either side. The floor of the tunnel is a matrix of the globular fat of the plantar fat pad and some distal fibres of the plantar aponeurosis. The tunnel is completed with the deep transverse metatarsal ligament (DTML) making the roof. Each branch of the PDN can be viewed as supplying an inter-digital cleft rather than a digit. This is achieved by means of a further bifurcation within the inter-digital cleft, distal to the DTML. These branches are known as the proper digital nerves. The first proper digital nerve supplies the lateral aspect of the great toe and the medial aspect of the second digit. The second PDN supplies the lateral aspect of the second digit and the medial aspect of the third digit, and so on across all digits. The branches, which arise from the medial plantar nerve, eventually terminate at the apex of the hallux, second and third digits, respectively. The lateral plantar nerve branches terminate at the apex of the fourth and fifth digits. At the third inter-digital cleft, between the third and fourth digits, there is usually found a communicating branch, which joins the medial and lateral branches. This third inter-digital cleft is the most common location in which to find a MN. There has been some discussion around whether the communicating branch and subsequent increased density of neural tissue in this particular cleft, is in some way responsible for the increased incidence of MN at this location, but this is for later discussion. Whilst there is broad agreement that a multitude of variations exist within the neuroanatomy of the human form, the above represents a general schematic of the design, as we currently understand it.

2.1.2. Intra-neural anatomy of the peripheral nerve

Intra-neural Anatomy of the peripheral nerve is derived of a number of components. The axon is a single nerve fibre and is the functional component of the nerve. The axon is effectively the body's internal wiring and is used to transmit stimuli by means of electrical

impulses, initiated by chemical triggers known as neurotransmitters. Each axon is wrapped in a layer of connective tissue known as the endoneurium. Axons are bundled together to create a nerve fascicle, which in turn is encased in the perineurium. The perineurium resists tensile loading, offering protection from mechanical stress to the axons. The nerve body consists of a bundle of nerve fascicles bound together under an outer layer of connective tissue known as the epineurium. The epineurium is the outmost layer and is responsible for both protection and the delivery of nutrition to the internal structures (Lee and Wolfe 2000).

2.1.3. Peripheral neural insult

Peripheral nerve tissue is amongst the most fragile and easily damaged tissue within the human body. Such neural insult is routinely caused by compression or entrapment, which can in turn, lead to loss of motor function or sensory perception. Injuries to the PNS can be complex and offer up a variety of signs and symptoms in response (Hussain et al. 2020). Disturbances in neural processing are commonplace as the brain is deprived of a communication channel to its target organ. Signal confusion at the site of injury impedes competent communication with the CNS, resulting in paraesthesia, burning, tingling, pain and an array of related symptoms. Because of this, these injuries can have far-reaching effects beyond the locality of insult. They can have an adverse impact on gross mobility and function, as well as perception. On a global level, they can also negatively impact mood, mental health, and behaviour (Hussain et al. 2020).

MN is a particular form of neural insult, but is, in fact, not a neuroma at all. A true neuroma is a result of incomplete regeneration of nervous tissue after insult or injury. When the regenerating tissue from the proximal nerve end is unable to reorganise itself correctly with a distal destination, the stray fibres imbed themselves in the surrounding scar tissue, forming an indiscriminate mass of neural tissue, termed a neuroma (Hetherington 1994; Stokvis et al. 2010). There is no evidence of this process occurring with cases of Morton's neuroma (MN) and therefore, the term Plantar Digital Neuralgia may be more apt. However, despite the absence of a true neuroma, excised nerve tissue has consistently been shown to exhibit signs of degeneration on histological examination (Giannini et al. 2004; Su et al. 2006; Giakoumis et al. 2013). However, Morscher and his research colleagues demonstrated that the same degenerative picture is presented by asymptomatic participants, and they therefore suggest that such findings do not in fact offer a positive indication of pathology (Morscher et al. 2000). In their comparative study, they were able to demonstrate the same degenerative

changes in symptomatic nerve tissue and that of cadaveric nerves with no history of forefoot pathology. They go so far as to suggest that their findings render histology, MRI and USS all redundant for MN, as all rely on identifying nerve changes. Furthermore, although Giakoumis noted a variety of histological changes in all of his neuroma participants, he was unable to identify consistent between-participant histological changes (Giakoumis et al. 2013). These findings confirmed those of an earlier study by Bourke (Bourke et al. 1994). This further throws into question the validity of histological verification of surgically excised tissue for MN and by default, the value of MRI and USS in diagnosis.

Bourke (1994) claimed that the nerves resected during surgery for MN showed no significant characteristics that would differentiate them from the asymptomatic population. He further suggests that the nerve is not the root cause of MN at all. This argument may be supported by the high incidence of recurring symptoms despite surgical intervention. It may be argued that any swelling of the nerve seen on ultrasound or MRI, is secondary to the cause of pain, or potentially even incidental as such changes are commonly seen in the asymptomatic population also. The cause may be mechanical in nature and due purely to dysfunction of the adjacent MTP joint. This argument may be further supported by the research of Zanetti et al. 1997). This may also help to explain the patients who have a positive clinical presentation, but a negative radiological one (Di Caprio et al. 2018), as well as the large number of sufferers who continue to have symptoms, from pain to mobility restrictions, after surgical neurectomy (Stamatis and Myerson 2004).

2.2. Aetiological theories

Filippo Civinini, an Italian anatomist, was first to describe this pathology, having discovered it in a single cadaver. He reported encountering a peculiar swelling of the plantar digital nerve in the third inter-digital cleft (Civinini 1835; Larson et al. 2005). Some ten years later, the first case in a live patient was reported. Lewis Durlacher, chiropodist to the Royal Household, reported an inter-digital neuralgia, which worsened with lateral compression of the forefoot. The patient in question was King George IV (Durlacher 1845; Larson et al. 2005). This was the first time that lateral compression had been noted as an aggravating, and potentially a causative factor. Subsequently, an orthopaedic surgeon by the name of Thomas Morton, published a case series of surgical correction in 15 cases (Morton 1876). Morton, after whom the condition is now named, also postulated the first

aetiological theory. Despite the passing of over a century, the underlying aetiology of the condition remains contentious (Beech et al. 2000; Giannini et al. 2004; Pace et al. 2010). There is however, general agreement that the condition is a mechanically induced neuropathy, which most commonly occurs in the third inter-digital cleft (Wu 1996; Dockery 1999; Bencardino et al. 2000; Spina et al. 2002; Valente et al. 2008; Lee et al. 2009; Adams 2010). It is thought that this results in degeneration of the local nerve tissue and perineural fibrosis (Chaganti et al. 2012), although the histological evidence for this is, as previously discussed, weak at best. Hassouna and Singh were the first to organise the various papers into a coherent group of theories, which they then named. There has been little change since they did so (Hassouna and Singh 2005).

2.2.1. Chronic trauma theory

Morton hypothesised that the plantar digital nerve was undergoing mechanical irritation due to localised trauma arising from dysfunction of the neighbouring metatarsophalangeal joint (MTPJ). The solution he proffered at the time, was to undertake an osteotomy at that joint - a procedure which met with mixed success (Morton 1876). Despite the emergence of a number of newer theories regarding the aetiology of MN, there has to date, been little evidence to challenge or support, Morton's traumatic damage concept. Morton's theory was corroborated by Quinn et al., who found that MN lesions consistently sat at the level of the metatarsal head (Quinn et al. 2000). Quinn et al. were also able to establish that, despite the neurovascular bundle underlying the DTML, the MN lesion never sat plantar to the metatarsal, but in 100% of cases, were dorsal to the plantar border of the neighbouring metatarsal bones. This potentially adds weight to Morton's original postulation regarding entrapment by inadequate movement of the metatarsal head. It is beyond the remit of this thesis to establish which, if any, of the aetiological theories are correct, but the impact of the MAN intervention may be argued to be predominantly upon the MTPJ and therefore, the success of this intervention may add weight to Morton's original traumatic dysfunction theory. Because the goal of the MAN intervention is to increase and normalise the range and quality of motion of the MTPJ, it follows that if Morton was correct in his claim that MTPJ dysfunction was the cause, then corrective MAN would ameliorate the symptoms. It is conceded however, that there currently exists no evidence to support the notion of MTPJ dysfunction in MN. It may be that the PTT data in this thesis can begin the work towards establishing a correlation between the existence of MN and a reduced ability of the MTPJ to withstand loading. That discussion will be explored in Chapter 5.

2.2.2. Entrapment theory

Several authors have suggested an entrapment-related aetiology. They theorise that the condition is caused by compression and subsequent irritation of the plantar digital nerve (PDN) as it passes inferiorly to the deep transverse metatarsal ligament (DTML) (Read et al. 1999; Spina et al. 2002; Valente et al. 2008; Lee et al. 2009; Adams 2010). This is thought to be due to increased tension of the DTML or cross-linkages, and adhesions within the soft tissue structure itself. It is postulated that the PDN is either embroiled in the repair of previous ligamentous insult and thereby restricted, or experiences a decrease in available space, as the DTML applies excessive pressure superiorly. When one examines the architecture of the cleft, it is not difficult to perceive a situation whereby the DTML could exert pressure on the dorsal aspect of the neurovascular bundle, whilst ground reaction forces, or shoe gear, exert pressure from the plantar aspect. If these pressures are too great, or too frequent, it is not inconceivable that the traumatised nerve tissue responds with an inflammatory reaction. However, an anatomical dissection and surgical intervention study by Kim et al., disputes this theory (Kim et al. 2016). They used cadavers to establish consistent distances between the bifurcation of the PDN and the DTML. They then used surgical MN cases to establish that the lesion consistently arises at the site of the bifurcation. In their series, as consistent with the literature, all cases of MN arose at the bifurcation. Kim et al. were able to demonstrate that in their cadaveric cases the bifurcation was never closer than 14.6mm distal to the DTML. In their surgical cases they were able to show the mean length of a MN was 7.5 mm, with a range of 6 mm to 11 mm. This would mean that the proximal edge of any MN would tend to be in the region of 7 mm distal to the DTML and even in the case of the largest MN, its proximal border would still be some 3.5 mm beyond the ligament and the centre of the lesion, 9 mm away. This data suggests that the neuroma does not sit at all in the locality of the DTML but more distally. However, the MN consistently sat adjacent to the MTP joint. Given these findings, they argue strongly in favour of Morton's original postulation that the irritation comes from dysfunction at the MTP joint and not an entrapment under the DTML (Kim et al. 2016).

One could imagine that if the DTML was the causative structure, then stretching or elongating it in some fashion, may lead to a reduction in the subsequent force that it applied onto the neurovascular bundle. However, given that the MAN used in this study did not allow for any shearing stress between the neighbouring metatarsals, nor did it directly impact the DTML itself, it is difficult to conceive how the MAN procedure could produce any meaningful impact on the DTML. Whilst there would have been some momentary, mild dorsiflexion of one metatarsal relative to its neighbour, this would be minimal and no more than if the participant had stepped on a small stone. Since the neighbouring metatarsal was in no way tethered, if the associated soft tissues were in any way tensioned, as described by this theory, then they would more likely have simply pulled the metatarsal to join its neighbour. Much greater velocity and movement was generated around the joint and its capsule and therefore, looking to these locations for the therapeutic effect, is more intuitively satisfying.

2.2.3. Ischaemic degeneration theory

A third theory suggests that MN has its origins in ischaemic degeneration of the local vascular bundle. Nissen stated in his discussion that "...the digital arteries were often so degenerate as to be hardly recognisable. However, serial sections of a number of specimens established the degree, extent, and constancy of the vascular degeneration and suggested strongly- that changes in the nerve were secondary and ischaemic in character." He found marked degeneration of the arterial wall and thrombosis, both of which preceded any gross thickening of the nerve. In view of this, he claimed that the arterial insufficiency leads to the onset of pain and predates any changes in the neural tissue. He further argued that histological examination of excised nerve tissue showed clear ischaemic damage of the nerve (Nissen 1948). Just two years later, Ringertz and Unander-Scharin argue that these ischaemic changes are in fact, consistent with those found in an asymptomatic population over the age of 40 years. They do concede that it is possible that such vascular changes may lead to subsequent neural fibrosis, but state that such is the frequency of these changes in the general population, that a different aetiology for MN should be explored (Ringertz and Unander-Scharin 1949). Subsequently, the ischaemic theory has enjoyed little exposure in the literature.

A number of papers have demonstrated that MAN is capable of improving local blood flow (Karason and Drysdale 2003; Amatuzzi et al. 2021) and this theory may therefore, explain what is happening at the capillary level. However, such is the weakness in the overall evidence for this theory as it relates to MN, rather than MAN, that it is perhaps the most unlikely candidate of all.

2.2.4. Bursal complex theory

A fourth theory postulates a relationship between MN and intermetatarsal bursitis (Bossley and Cairney 1980). Bossley & Cairney noted that in the second and third clefts, the intermetatarsal bursa (IMB) extends beyond the DTML and can come into direct contact with the neurovascular bundle. They also observed that the bursa sits more proximally in the fourth cleft, or can be altogether absent at this location. They argue that this helps to explain the distribution of MN symptoms in the various clefts, especially the almost complete absence of MN in the fourth cleft. In their treatment group, they injected steroid into the IMB, taking care to keep the injection very superficial. The steroid was accompanied by Angiografin (a diagnostic dye agent) in order to facilitate radiographic confirmation of placement. Using this method, they were able to confirm that steroid placement was restricted to the IMB and did not encroach on the neurovascular bundle, which sits significantly inferior to the IMB. Of their eleven participants, four obtained complete and permanent relief, whilst the remaining seven obtained some form of improvement lasting from several days to several months. Five of those eventually had surgical intervention, involving neurectomy, which offered relief in all cases.

There was some weight added to this theory by Zanetti et al., who were able to identify increased bursal fluid within the affected clefts of MN sufferers. Zanetti et al. compared the MRI scans of 16 MN sufferers to the scans of 70 asymptomatic volunteers. The prevalence of neuromas in the asymptomatic population was found to be 30% and intermetatarsal bursal fluid was found in 67% of the asymptomatic group, with 49% of those being in the third cleft, where MN is also most prevalent. The dorsoplantar depth of bursal fluid sat consistently more than double the transverse width and ranged from 2 to 12 mm with a mean of 7.4 mm, 5 mm and 5.2 mm in the 1st, 2nd and 3rd clefts, respectively. There were no incidences of bursal fluid in the 4th cleft, which is consistent with differing anatomy of this particular cleft. There was no statistical correlation between the presence of fluid and the presence of an asymptomatic neuroma in the 1st or 2nd cleft, but there was a statistical correlation in the 3rd cleft. They conclude that there is merit in exploring this theory further, but that their data was not sufficiently robust to support the theory unequivocally (Zanetti et al. 1997).

More recent research has verified the findings of Bossley and Cairney and Zanetti et al., establishing that the intermetatarsal bursa of the second and third cleft consistently protrude

beyond the DTML and show a close proximity to the neurovascular bundle (Theumann et al. 2001). This subsequent research by Theumann et al. demonstrated that in all cases, the bursa progressed distally beyond the DTML to the level of the inter-metatarsophalangeal joint, and they state therefore, that more accurate nomenclature would be inter-metatarsophalangeal joint bursa.

There is a lot to recommend this theory, not least of all, is the consistency of findings that place more distal bursae in the clefts alongside more frequent cases of MN. Additionally, very recent anatomical research notes that as the neurovascular bundle courses beyond the DTML, it then rises dorsally and when the MTP joint is dorsiflexed, the nerve comes into direct contact with the plantar surface of the bursa (Wei et al. 2022). This should not be disconcerting, as the role of the bursa is to ease frictional forces and therefore, some contact is normal. However, excessive forces or duration of contact, could potentially lead to irritation of either or both structures. This theory shows some consistency with the results of the MAN intervention, since the nerve involved sends branches directly into the MTP joint (Wei et al. 2022), meaning that a loss of MTP joint plantarflexion, would result in increased neural tension and therefore, a subsequent increase in the pressure between the nerve and the bursa. Conversely, MAN successfully normalising MTP joint plantarflexion would result in a reduction in tension and a corresponding improvement in symptomology.

2.3. Methods of assessment and diagnosis of MN

MN is usually assessed and diagnosed in the clinical environment using a combination of a thorough history and a selection of clinical tests chosen from the plethora available, according to the clinician's personal preferences. Some clinicians also employ a diagnostic nerve block using local anaesthetic infiltration. However, this form of pharmacological test has long been cautioned against, due to its unreliability and the associated risks of infection and anaphylactic shock (Younger and Claridge 1998).

According to the literature, diagnosis of MN is readily established by clinical tests alone (Sharp et al. 2003; Chaganti et al. 2012; Pastides et al. 2012), but since the precise location of the neuroma is poorly identified clinically, the diagnosis is routinely confirmed radiologically in cases which are progressing to surgery (Biasca et al. 1999; Pastides et al.

2012). USS (Irwin et al. 2000; Betts et al. 2003; Sharp et al. 2003; Gomez et al. 2005; Saragas 2006; Gregg et al. 2008; Markovic et al. 2008; Rout et al. 2009; Park et al. 2011; Cho and Wansaicheong 2012; Kele 2012; Morvan et al. 2012; Thomason and Cooke 2012) and MRI (Zanetti et al. 1997; Biasca et al. 1999; Pfirrmann et al. 2002; Pfirrmann et al. 2003; Weishaupt et al. 2003; Espinosa et al. 2010) are both heavily cited in the literature, with little to suggest that one is more accurate than the other (Sharp et al. 2003; Lee et al. 2007). Due to the greater financial burden related to MRI and the relatively good availability of USS, coupled with good outcomes of USS for soft tissue visibility, some authors suggest that USS is the preferred first choice (Kaminsky et al. 1997; Pastides et al. 2012).

There is little contention in the position that a clinical diagnosis is easily, readily and reliably obtained, without the need for radiological intervention, for those individuals not yet contemplating a surgical intervention. To that end, there is an array of clinical tests available to aid the clinician in diagnosis and some limited work has been done to try and establish which tests are the best performers. There are no large-scale studies and the level of evidence provided by the small number of papers on this topic is weak indeed, with no level I or level II evidence currently available in the literature. This makes any critical evaluation of the available tests challenging.

A systematic search of Medline, Pubmed and Science Direct was performed on 08/02/2023. The search parameters were "Morton's neuroma OR plantar digital neuritis OR forefoot neuroma AND clinical tests." The search returned a total of 1,147 papers. 85 foreign language papers were excluded. There were 115 papers specifically investigating MN. The remaining 1,032 related to neuromas of the hand, oral medicine, general foot and ankle investigations or commentaries. A large number of them mentioned metatarsalgia, but not MN specifically. There were 28 literature or systematic review papers on MN, but none on clinical testing. There were 37 interventional studies and 19 exploring radiological findings. 8 studies looked at injection therapy and there was 1 Delphi consensus study exploring a new diagnostic tool and 1 pain study. There were 7 case studies and a single e-book on MRI imaging. The remaining four papers were specific to clinical tests for MN (Cloke and Greiss 2006; Owens et al. 2011; Pastides et al. 2012; Mahadevan et al. 2015).

Mahadevan et al. performed a study which looked at seven of the most commonly used tests and found that the webspace tenderness test (which they called the "thumb index finger squeeze test") was the most sensitive, with 96% sensitivity and 100% specificity, followed by Mulder's click test, which has sensitivity of 62% and a 100% specificity (see table 2.1.). Conversely, the remaining tests performed poorly by comparison. All clinical tests enjoyed high positive predictive values of 95% to 100%, but very low negative predictive values of less than 34% (Mahadevan et al. 2015). The authors examined 54 feet and confirmed diagnosis against a reference standard of a positive finding on diagnostic USS. An unfortunate weakness of this paper was that their protocol assumes superiority of USS over clinical tests. This is without justification according to a number of other researchers, who have found clinical tests to be more sensitive than either MRI or USS when compared to post-surgical histology reports (Sharp et al. 2003; Claassen et al. 2014; Raouf et al. 2019). Nonetheless, the clinical tests and USS enjoyed good agreement in Mahadevan et al.'s study and they concluded that clinical tests are comparable to USS for the diagnosis of MN.

| Test | Positive Clinical Tests | Sensitivity (%) | Specificity (%) | PPV (%) | NPV (%) | Accuracy Rate (%) |
|--|----------------------------|--------------------|--------------------|------------|------------|----------------------|
| Thumb index finger squeeze (webspace tenderness test) | 51 (96) | 96 | 100 | 100 | 33 | 96 |
| Mulder's click | 34 (64) | 62 | 100 | 100 | 0 | 61 |
| Foot squeeze | 23 (43) | 41 | 0 | 95 | 0 | 41 |
| Plantar percussion | 19 (36) | 36 | 100 | 100 | 3 | 37 |
| Dorsal percussion | 17 (32) | 26 | 100 | 100 | 3 | 33 |
| Abnormal light touch | 13 (25) | 25 | 100 | 100 | 2 | 26 |

Table. 2.1. Operational characteristics of diagnostic clinical tests compared with ultrasonography (From Mahadevan et al. 2015).
| Test | Positive | Sensitivity | Specificity | PPV | NPV | Accuracy |
|--------------------|----------------|-------------|-------------|-----|-----|----------|
| | Clinical Tests | (%) | (%) | (%) | (%) | Rate (%) |
| Abnormal pin prick | 13 (25) | 25 | 100 | 100 | 2 | 26 |

Note: Data presented as n (%), unless otherwise noted.

Owens et al. (2011) offered testing against a control group and found webspace tenderness test (WST in Table 2.2.) and the foot squeeze test (SQU) to be the most sensitive (opting to use this lower threshold of proof rather than the Mulder's click test). They state that a combination of positive SQU and WST tests implies a very high probability of MN (see Tables 2.2 and 2.3). They compared 76 feet with MN to 40 with foot pain from a different diagnosis, as ascertained by MRI (Owens et al. 2011). This is a useful comparator as it closely resembles how such tests would be employed in the clinical setting, rather than rating the tests against asymptomatic feet. Therefore, Owens et al.'s results are more readily translated into the clinical environment, where all patients being tested would most likely be complaining of foot pain in some form. Unfortunately, only 16 of these 40 feet reported pathology in the lesser rays of the forefoot. A further weakness to be considered in this paper is the inability to consider false negative tests, as no surgical procedures were performed on those who tested negative for MN.

| at al. 2011). | | | | |
|-------------------|----------|-----|--|--|
| Test | Positive | | | |
| WST ^a | 72/76 | 95% | | |
| SQU^2 | 67/76 | 88% | | |
| PLP ^c | 47/76 | 62% | | |
| TTSD ^d | 37/76 | 49% | | |
| | | | | |

Table 2.2. Clinical testing in 76 feet treated operatively for Morton's neuroma (from Owens et al. 2011).

| Clinical tests | Comparison between groups (p values) | | | | |
|----------------|--------------------------------------|--------------|--------------|----------|--|
| | A vs. B | A vs. B1 | A vs. B2 | A vs. B3 | |
| WST | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 | |
| SQU | 0.003 | <u>0.394</u> | <u>0.166</u> | 0.000 | |
| PLP | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 | |
| TTSD | 0.007 | <u>0.116</u> | 0.000 | 0.000 | |
| Any 2 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 | |
| WST+SQU | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 | |
| TTSD + any | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 | |

Table 2.3. Statistical analysis: Chi-square test (from Owens et al. 2011).

Note: Underlined values indicate that differences were non-significant.

In a small study of 22 surgical patients, Cloke and Greiss (Cloke and Greiss 2006) were able to demonstrate excellent sensitivity for three specific MN clinical tests (Table 2.4). They further reported that two of those tests also enjoyed excellent specificity. These excellent results, in one of the very few papers to explore clinical tests, recommended these three tests to this thesis.

Table 2.4. Results from Cloke & Greiss 2006.

| | Mulders click | Webspace pressure | Metatarsal approximation | Digital nerve stretch test |
|----------------|------------------|----------------------|-----------------------------|-------------------------------|
| Sensitivity | 0.95 | 0.95 | 0.90 | 1.00 |
| False negative | 0.05 | 0.05 | 0.10 | 0.00 |
| Specificity | 1.00 | 0.00 | 0.00 | 0.00 |
| False positive | 0.00 | 1.00 | 1.00 | 1.00 |
| PPV | 1.00 | 0.95 | 0.95 | 0.95 |
| NPV | 0.50 | 0.00 | 0.00 | 0.00 |

Pastides suggested that a clear history and examination were by far the most sensitive guides to diagnosis of MN, comparing favourably to USS and MRI. They did not offer any data in support of specific clinical tests in their paper, but instead referred only to the fact that the operating surgeon had noted a clinical diagnosis of MN prior to radiological examination. In their retrospective review of 43 MN surgeries, they report 98% sensitivity for clinical diagnosis versus 90% for USS and 88% for MRI (Pastides et al. 2012).

The above is the full extent of the current literature that focuses primarily on clinical tests for MN. The following describes each of those tests and talks to the merits of their use.

2.3.1. Mulder's click test (Mulder's sign)

One of the oldest clinical tests still in use today for MN is the Mulder's click test (Mulder 1951). This test is performed with the patient lying in a supine position. The clinician spreads one hand over the dorsum of the patient's forefoot and uses this hand to apply a lateral compression to the foot at the level of the MTP joints. The clinician uses their other hand to simultaneously apply direct plantar pressure to the affected web-space. A reproduction of the sufferers' symptoms, together with an audible or palpable click is a positive finding for MN (Sharp et al. 2003). Pastides found this to be the most sensitive clinical test (98%), detecting 42 of 43 neuromas in their population (Pastides et al. 2012). Conversely, Coughlin et al. found it to be less useful at 45% sensitivity (Coughlin and Pinsonneault 2001).

2.3.2. Lateral squeeze test

This is perhaps the most commonly employed clinical test and is a derivative of the previously mentioned Mulder's click test. The only difference between the two tests being a lower threshold of proof for the lateral squeeze test. Mulder's test requires a reproduction of symptoms, together with an audible or palpable click (Mulder 1951; Sharp et al. 2003), whereas subsequent authors have maintained that a reproduction of symptoms alone is sufficient to deem the test positive and the palpable click is largely irrelevant (Wu 1996; Biasca et al. 1999; Dockery 1999). The test is performed by grasping the affected foot around the area of the metatarsal heads and applying gentle, steady lateral pressure. At the

same time the thumb and forefinger of the other hand should be used to apply alternating dorsal and plantar pressure to the affected inter-digital cleft. Care should be taken to use the side of the thumb rather than the pulp as this creates a cushioning effect (Owens et al. 2011). The reproduction of symptoms, which are immediately relieved by the removal of pressure, is a positive finding (Wu 1996).

Wu suggests that this is the single most useful clinical test for MN and Owens et al. report a score of 88% accuracy in identifying positive cases (Wu 1996; Owens et al. 2011). However, both authors also caution that each clinical test can be susceptible to false positives. Encouragingly, their research was able to establish that the accuracy of diagnosis is greatly increased, when using a combination of clinical tests. This was also able to markedly reduce the incidence of false positive tests (Owens et al. 2011).

2.3.3. Plantar digital nerve stretch test

The plantar digital nerve stretch test (PDNS test) is performed with the patient in the supine position and both ankles maximally dorsiflexed. The clinician then places his thumbs on the plantar aspect of the digits on either side of the affected digital cleft. This is done on the symptomatic and asymptomatic limbs simultaneously. The toes are then passively taken through their full range of motion into maximal dorsiflexion. The test is considered positive if the patient reports greater pain in the cleft of the affected foot (Cloke and Greiss 2006). This test was first devised and identified as an excellent predictor of MN by Cloke and Greiss (Cloke and Greiss 2006). Later, Pastides et al. also employed this test and they too found it to be sensitive for MN, citing it as one of the most useful indicators currently available (Pastides et al. 2012). There have to date, been no challenges to the findings of these two papers.

2.3.4. Bratkowski's test

There is very little written about the Bratkowski's test, but what is available appears to view the test favourably. The test is performed by simultaneously moving both digits either side of the affected cleft, into full extension. With the digits held in this position, the clinician applies pressure to the plantar aspect of the foot with their thumb. The thumb is then rolled back and forth medial to lateral, over the location of the suspected lesion. Reproduction of symptoms is considered a positive finding (Bratkowski 1978; Blitch et al. 2009; Barrett 2011). Unfortunately, there is no statistical data available on the sensitivity of this test to date.

2.3.5. Plantar Percussion Test (The Tinel-Hoffman sign)

This test is arguably one of the least useful tests cited in the literature. According to Owens et al., it identified just 62% of lesions correctly (Owens et al. 2011). The procedure is identical to the Digital Nerve Stretch test, except that there is no requirement for ankle dorsiflexion and percussion is applied to the plantar aspect of the involved cleft, whilst the digits are held in full dorsiflexion. Greiss suggests that the lack of ankle flexion removes the nerve stretch element of testing, relying exclusively on percussion. He argues that it is feasible that "inflammatory changes surrounding the nerve are more sensitive to stretching than to percussion" (Greiss 2012). That being the case, this test would appear to offer little or nothing in terms of identifying any involvement of neural tissue in any malady of the forefoot. Furthermore, it is not beyond the realms of possibility that a patient with bursitis, capsulitis or even a stress fracture in this area, will exhibit a pain response to percussion of the area, even in the absence of MN, and thereby give a false positive result for this test.

2.3.6. Web-space Tenderness Test

The web-space tenderness test involves applying both dorsal and plantar pressure simultaneously to the involved cleft, in an effort to reproduce symptoms. A study in 2011 reported that this test enjoyed a 95% success rate in identifying positive cases of MN (Owens et al. 2011). With a sound knowledge of the local anatomy, it is possible to position the fingers in such a way as to ensure that one is compressing the nerve when eliciting a pain response. Unfortunately, there is no way by which one can be assured that they are compressing only the nerve and not also other associated structures, such as the deep transverse metatarsal ligament. This being the case, selecting a sister test with which to twin this one, should mean opting for one of the lateral compression tests, which would not stress the ligamentous structures.

2.3.7. Gauthier's Test

Gauthier's test is performed by using one hand to laterally compress the metatarsal heads together, whilst simultaneously flexing and extending the digits either side of the affected cleft with the other hand. This motion is done repeatedly for 30 seconds. The test is considered positive if the patient's symptoms are replicated during that time. This test is

highly sensitive according to Vito and Talarico (Vito and Talarico 2003), but the authors cite no evidence for their confidence in it. Conversely, their claim is strongly disputed by Villas et al. and others, who state that the test is inconsistent (Okafor et al. 1997; Villas et al. 2008).

2.3.8. Sullivan's Sign

Sullivan's Sign is positive where there is lateral deviation of one of the lesser digits on weight bearing. This can be seen clinically or on radiographs (Sobiesk et al. 1997; Dockery 1999). Sometimes known as the Victory Sign, or the Churchill Sign, there is a visible "V" appearance of the affected cleft. It is not a well reported sign in relation to MN and its diagnostic value is likely limited, as it is not specific to MN (Baron et al. 1997; Miller and Nakra 2001).

Repeated research has demonstrated that the combined clinical tests of the Lateral Squeeze test (Sharp et al. 2003) and the Digital Nerve Stretch test (Cloke and Greiss 2006; Pastides et al. 2012) offer increased precision compared to combined radiological assessments of MRI and ultrasound (Sharp et al. 2003; Owens et al. 2011; Pastides et al. 2012; Mahadevan et al. 2015). In other words, a purely clinical diagnosis of MN is entirely safe and as accurate, or more accurate, than any radiological alternative, or combination of radiological investigations. Whilst this may be counter-intuitive to some, the evidence is convincing that radiological diagnosis is not superior to a clinical one. Indeed, Di Caprio et al. 2018).

It is of great encouragement that diagnosis can be readily and reliably confirmed within the clinical setting and with this in mind, the decision was made to make this study as pragmatic as possible, acknowledging the often limited resources available to the foot and ankle practitioner in the clinical realm. In selecting which tests to employ, it was considered that the lateral squeeze test was merely a derivative of the Mulder's click test and therefore, both were not required. Additionally, the PDNS test, Bratkowski's test and the plantar percussion test are also very close relatives and utilising more than one of those could arguably, be considered duplication. Some of the tests apply compressive force dorsal to plantar. This risks adding stress to the DTML and therefore a potential false positive in the presence of ligamentous injury. Other tests, which comprise lateral compression, will not stress the DTML but could potentially compress the intermetatarsal bursa and again, produce a false positive. For this reason, it was deemed necessary to employ a combination

of tests, which delivered forces in competing directions. The reader will recall the high sensitivity and specificity scores attributed to the Mulder's click test and to the web-space tenderness test in Mahadevan's study. Add to this, the assertion by others, that combining the Mulder's click test with another clinical test, yields improved results compared to MRI or USS, or even a combination of MRI and USS (Sharp et al. 2003; Pastides et al. 2012; Claassen et al. 2014) and especially given the familiarity with these tests amongst the healthcare professions (Mahadevan et al. 2015; Archuleta et al. 2020). Due to the weight offered by these findings, Mulder's click test and the web-space tenderness test were selected for involvement in this study. Furthermore, because the PDNS test involved no compression of the inter-digital space in any direction and also reported highly favourable results, with no evidence to the contrary, it was also added. In order to satisfy the inclusion criteria of the study, a participant would be required to return a positive reading for all three of these tests.

2.4. Visual analogue pain scale (VAS)

Pain rating scales measure the intensity of pain being experienced by a subject. Pain however, is a multi-faceted experience, of which intensity is only one aspect. In many instances, it could be argued that pain intensity is less important than the emotional context of the pain. For example, in cancer sufferers, the pain itself may be of less significance than the meaning of the pain (Williamson and Hoggart 2005). Fear and anxiety for the future may also lead one to view pain differently and therefore, pain should never be considered using intensity alone. In the treatment and monitoring of Morton's neuroma, pain rating scales are a useful tool and can be given context when used alongside PROM tools. Whilst quality of life is a composite of many factors, pain has been shown to rank as the primary variable to impact overall quality of life (Garip et al. 2011). Because pain is a personal and variable experience, it is most accurately described through self-reporting methods such as pain rating scales (Emshoff et al. 2011).

There are a large number of pain intensity rating scales available for both research and clinical use (Bahreini et al. 2015). The four most commonly found in the literature, are the visual analogue pain scale (VAS), the numerical rating scale (NRS), the verbal rating scale (VRS) and the faces rating scale (FRS) (Ferreira-Valente et al. 2011; Frampton and Hughes-Webb 2011). The validity of all four scales is well established, but VAS and NRS have

consistently been shown to out-perform all other scales in terms of sensitivity to changes in pain perception (Breivik et al. 2000; Ferreira-Valente et al. 2011).

VAS is a bidirectional, unidimensional linear scale used for the self-reporting of pain intensity. It comprises a straight, horizontal line of exactly 100 mm in length, with verbal anchors at either end. The verbal anchor at the beginning of the line reads "no pain", whilst the anchor at the end of the line reads "worst pain ever", or similar wording with the same meaning. The scoring is marked by asking the participant to bisect the horizontal line at the point between "no pain" and "worst pain" which best correlates to the pain in question. The distance from the "no pain" end of the line to the participant's bisection line is then measured and expressed in millimetres. This allows for 101 potential pain scores, from 0 mm to 100 mm (\pm 0.5 mm precision).

Ahearn writes that the first visual analogue scale was developed as an employee rating device at the Scott Paper Company in 1921. The tool was designed by two employees, Hayes and Patterson, as a means for management to rate staff without needing to employ written terminology, which may have appeared judgemental (Ahearn 1997). The tool was first used to measure pain by Woodforde and Merskey, who modified the verbal anchors to read "no pain at all" and "my pain is the worst imaginable" (Woodforde and Merskey 1972). According to Hjermstad et al (2011), there is now an extensive array of literature pertaining to the use of VAS. They performed a literature review of studies employing pain rating scales and were able to conclude that VAS has been in common usage since the 1950s (Hjermstad, Fayers et al. 2011). They were further able to identify that VAS is the most frequently used of the common pain scales they'd investigated, appearing 50% more frequently than the next most common, VRS. Within their literature review, it was evident that the majority of papers were unable to recommend one tool over another (25 of 54 papers), whilst 18% favoured NRS and 9%, VAS. In other words, 55% of all papers that they reviewed concluded that VAS was as good, or better than, any other pain intensity rating scale.

One of the benefits of using VAS is the ease and speed with which data can be collected (Todd and Funk 1996; Hawker et al. 2011). However, whilst VAS can quickly demonstrate changes in the participant's perception of pain, it is crucial that the researcher understands what magnitude of change is required in order to see a clinically worthwhile change in

symptomology. Statistical significance does not necessarily equate to clinical significance and there is little value in producing statistically significant changes that are of no clinical benefit. Despite the VAS being a linear scale, changes in VAS scores are clinically relevant on a ratio, rather than a linear basis. That is to say, participants with a higher baseline VAS score require a greater decrease in their score, before they report any meaningful improvement (Tubach et al. 2005; ten Klooster et al. 2006). ten Klooster et al. state that the greater the baseline score, the greater the improvement required before the participants registers a meaningful improvement, and because of this, changes are most accurately expressed in percentage terms, with 55% being the cut off at which participants perceive a satisfactory improvement in their condition (ten Klooster et al. 2006).

Tubach et al. were able to demonstrate that participants with moderate pain from osteoarthritis of the knee, required a mean change in VAS of 19.9 mm before they reported any meaningful improvement. In the same study, participants with severe pain, required a VAS shift of at least 36.6 mm (Tubach et al. 2005). In a more recent study, Tashjian et al. found that a smaller shift in VAS was required. They studied participants with rotator cuff injuries of the shoulder and found that a VAS shift of 14 mm was clinically significant (Tashjian et al. 2009). However, the accuracy of their findings may have been compromised by the relatively small sample size of their study. They examined 81 participants as compared to the 1362 of Tubach et al.. Once again, in a small-scale study, Grilo et al. found close agreement with Tubach et al. in that they estimated a 20 mm change as being the minimum required for clinical significance (Grilo et al. 2007). However, they felt that the changes were linear in nature. This difference of opinion may be rooted in the fact that Grilo et al. chose a rather high and arbitrary baseline score of 50/100 mm as an inclusion criterion for their study. This would have served to mask the ratio effect that may exist between participants whose baseline score was below 50 mm and those above it. In a similar study, Kelly also found that the data was linear, but her sample size was very small and the confidence intervals in the data wide, leaving room for a type II statistical error (Kelly 2001). Myles et al. also argue that the VAS is a linear scale, but they excluded all participants with mild pain and also those with severe pain, on the basis that "we considered they could not provide informed consent" (Myles et al. 1999). This seems a rather sweeping generalisation and has consequences for the conclusions the paper draws. It is difficult to conclude with any certainty that the VAS scale is linear, when all participants at either extreme of the scale's recording capabilities have been removed in this way.

In 2001, Gallacher, Liebman and Bijur were able to demonstrate that a shift of 13 mm on the VAS scale represented a clinically significant improvement in symptoms (Gallagher et al. 2001). This is in keeping with the findings of a seminal paper by Todd et al., which also suggested a shift of 13 mm as being the least change of clinical significance. However, they also suggested that depending on how their data were interpreted, this figure may increase to 16 mm (Todd et al. 1996). In an almost identical study, Kelly concluded that the shift should be in the order of at least 9 mm (Kelly 1998). In a later study, Kelly concluded that a shift of 12 mm would be required (Kelly 2001). These findings correlate well with the findings of Jenson, Chen and Brugger (2003), who reported the least meaningful change as being between 9.4 mm and 13.3 mm.

In their reanalysis of two separate clinical trials, Jensen, Chen and Brugger further argued that VAS scores could be used to categorise pain into specific intensity groupings. According to their findings, a VAS score of < 5 mm can be considered no pain, a score of 5 mm to 44 mm, mild pain, 45 mm to 74 mm moderate pain and > 74 mm as severe pain. However, one must be cautious when applying these figures rigidly, since the boundaries between the fields are not well-defined. When one considers the standard deviation within the paper's data, the fields could read as follows; No pain 0 - 4.4 mm, mild pain 17 - 38 mm, moderate pain 46 - 68 mm and severe pain 73 mm upward. One can see that there are many scores that do not fall neatly into any of these categories, but instead, create significant gaps, and therefore caution should be exercised when attributing labels to data that has been gathered.

It is a long-held practice to ensure that all participants in a study examining analgesia, are reporting moderate to severe pain (Collins et al. 1997). This helps to ensure that there is adequate sensitivity in the reporting of changes. According to Jenson and colleagues, that criterion would exclude all participants with a baseline VAS of < 45 mm (Jensen et al. 2003). Other researchers place the figure slightly lower at < 30 mm (Collins et al. 1997), < 42 (Loos et al. 2008), or even as low as < 17 mm (Aicher et al. 2012).

When using multiple VAS scores over staggered time intervals, there is no agreed protocol within the literature. Some papers advocate giving the participant sight of their previous scores (Farrar et al. 2000; Williamson and Hoggart 2005), whilst others ask their

participants to perform each new score blinded from previous scores (Myles et al. 1999; Bijur et al. 2001; Gallagher et al. 2001; Emshoff et al. 2011). Williamson and Hoggart argue that allowing participants to have access to previous scores reduces measurement error and that depriving participants of previous scores, may lead to VAS data that is out of step with other measures of change (Williamson and Hoggart 2005). However, the evidence for this approach is not compelling and the convention to blind participants from all previous scores remains in place for this thesis, as this is in keeping with previous studies of MN.

2.5. Pressure algometry (PA)

Pressure algometry (PA) has been in usage since the Victorian era (Keele 1954). It is currently widely used in the assessment of myofascial pain syndromes (Rolke et al. 2005; Park et al. 2011) and is diagnostic for Fibromyalgia (Wolfe et al. 1990). The goal of PA is to give quantification to the individual's experience of pain in a reliable and repeatable fashion.

There are a number of pressure threshold meters readily available on the market and some work has been done to compare the accuracy of an electronic device to the more commonly used manual one (MacDonald and Atkins 1990; Cashley 2015). Although there has not been extensive work in this area, it would appear that both types of algometer are equally sensitive (Cashley 2015). Fischer was the first to report the use of a 1 cm diameter contact probe, which has become the accepted standard (Fischer 1987). However, a recent study by Finocchietti suggests that different probe sizes should be considered depending on the type of tissue being tested (Finocchietti et al. 2012).

A number of studies have examined inter- and intra-tester reliability of the device and have found it to be good to excellent in this regard (Potter et al. 2006; Ylinen et al. 2007; van Wilgen et al. 2011; Nikolajsen et al. 2011; Park et al. 2011). Further studies have looked for differences in scores relating to gender and age (Lautenbacher et al. 2005). In a methodologically robust study, Chesterton et al. found that females repeatedly score significantly lower than males and suggest that this has implications for those wishing to use PA as an outcome measure in a research setting. The authors found however, that PA scores remained stable despite repeated measure or time lapse, suggesting that the tool is reliable and sensitive, but that it should not be used to compare across genders (Chesterton et al. 2003). This was confirmation of earlier findings by Brennum et al. who found that male scores could be as much as 50% greater than female scores (Brennum et al. 1989). Dawson and List found that gender differences varied according to ethnicity, with those of Swedish origin showing a greater between-gender difference than those of a Middle Eastern origin. They concluded that both gender and ethnicity influence the pain experience. However, these differences were significant only for the higher readings relating to maximum pain tolerance and not for those relating to the pressure/pain threshold (Dawson et al. 2009). Interestingly, Nikolajsen et al found that boys and girls showed no such gender difference (Nikolajsen et al. 2011). However, there are further statistics to consider from this paper. All of the children were under 12 years of age. This would suggest that many differences that develop later in life, were not yet apparent, and this is borne out in the following baseline characteristics. The mean height was identical in both genders at 134.8 cm and the mean weight of the girls was slightly higher than the boys -30.6 kg as compared to 29.9 kg. As all participants were prepuberty, it is likely that hormonal differences are not yet expressed and that strength, muscle mass and such, are broadly similar across the genders. It is possible that changes in PA scoring will develop as these baseline measurements change. To add to the issue still further, in a study of 300 healthy volunteers, Neziri et al. found that the differences between male and female scores actually diminished with increased age (Neziril et al. 2011). However, there are two confounding factors in Neziri et al.'s paper. Firstly, the study's age categories are simply split into above and below 50 years of age. This may prove to be too great a bandwidth and too few subdivisions to truly reflect any changes accurately within the analysis. Additionally, the author tested not only pressure threshold, but also pain threshold. These are two very different measurements, one measuring the onset of pain and the other measuring the maximum pain that a participant can tolerate. The paper does not make it clear whether both measurements were considered together for data analysis or whether the changes with age relate to only one of these measurements. Lautenbacher et al. differs from Neziri et al. and states that the pressure pain threshold in relation to mechanical pain diminishes with age, meaning that as we age, we feel pain at a lesser threshold.

Taking a very different approach, Komiyama and colleagues investigated ethnic differences in pressure/pain threshold measurement using a variety of measuring tools. They compared Belgian men and women to their Japanese counterparts and whilst they found that some tools were affected by ethnicity, PA was resistant to this variable at the pressure/pain threshold (Komiyama et al. 2007). These results were replicated in a study comparing Swedes to people from the Middle East, although this study found differences at the pain tolerance threshold (Dawson et al 2009). Interestingly, this study found significant differences in electrically or thermally induced pain, but not in mechanically induced pain. There appears to be moderate consistency within the literature that mechanical PA scores are not affected by ethnicity, but possibly, by age and gender. This has clear implications for study design and for interpretation of results.

The ability of the algometer to identify the location of dysfunction could be a major step forward in the field of manual manipulative therapies. Since several research papers have demonstrated that traditional manual palpation is unreliable (Najm et al. 2003; Robinson et al. 2009), with moderate to poor levels of inter-rater agreement (Billis et al. 2003; Kilby et al. 2012), there is a clear need for an improved method of lesion detection. In a comprehensive annotated bibliography, Haneline et al. reviewed a total of 48 papers and reported that only 11 papers scored inter-rater reliability above "fair" (Haneline et al. 2009). Haas et al. also demonstrated that motion palpation of joint end play (the feel of a joint as it reaches the end of its range of motion), despite being a popular assessment tool in manual therapy, appears to have no bearing on treatment outcome (Haas et al. 2003).

In terms of identifying joint dysfunction, the value of the algometer has been tested against the traditional method of manual palpation and was found to be significantly more sensitive and reliable than palpation by hand (Chaves et al. 2010). When testing in the lower limb, Walsh and Hall found the algometer to have excellent reliability and inter-rater agreement in both symptomatic and asymptomatic participants (Walsh and Hall 2009). They were able to demonstrate that in asymptomatic participants, both limbs showed equal PTMs, but scores in symptomatic limbs were significantly lower than in the contralateral limb. Similar results were reported in a small-scale study using the algometer to diagnose reflex sympathetic dystrophy (Bryan et al. 1991). Chesterton et al. 2007).

One area of potential bias with the algometer was explored by Ohrbach et al., who found that measurements were consistently lower in instances when the clinician controlling the pressure, expected this site to be painful for the participant. However, they also concluded that the scores at actual sites of pain, remained significantly different to allow for this bias (Ohrbach et al. 1998). Two other areas of potential bias that exist for this tool and possibly

for all pain measurement tools, are the gender and professional standing of the examiner. Kallai, Barke and Voss demonstrated that these variables have a significant impact on the reporting of pain (Kállai et al. 2004). This has marked implications for all study designs that relate to pain measurement. It is imperative that all measurements are recorded by researchers of the same gender and professional standing in order to ensure reliability of measures.

Since the validation of the algometer in the spine, it has been used to assess the magnitude of change brought about by manipulation of the cervical spine (Fernandez-de-las-Pena et al. 2007), the thoracic spine (Fryer et al. 2004), and the lumbar spine (Thomson et al. 2009). It is feasible that the tool could be used in the same way to assess the effectiveness of various podiatric interventions. However, any lower extremity work could at best, be described as being in its infancy. In one of the few studies to employ PA in the lower limb van Wilgen et al. were able to demonstrate that it could play a valuable role in the diagnosis of knee problems, specifically patellar tendinopathy (van Wilgen et al. 2011). Brennum et al. and Neziri et al. did record some scores for the second toe in their studies, but in the case of Brennum et al., they were more focussed on the reliability of repeat measurement than on the use of the tool in the foot specifically (Brennum et al. 1989; Neziril et al. 2011). It is also worthy of note that Walton et al. established that the PTM is a reliable tool even in novice hands, suggesting that it could readily and confidently be applied by any clinician with the most basic of training (Walton et al. 2011).

2.6. Patient Reported Outcome Measures (PROMS)

Patient-reported outcome measures (PROMS) serve a variety of functions within healthcare. There is an array of different tools, all of which are primarily designed to facilitate the retrieval of information about how interventions have impacted an individual's condition and quality of life. These tools are by no means passive instruments of data collection. Rather they serve to prompt the participant into a period of reflection and self-assessment, potentially leading to a change in how the individual views their condition (Greenhalgh et al. 2018). The regular employment of PROMS has been shown to promote increased frequency of communication between patient and clinician and in some cases, may also be associated with enhanced symptom control (Kotronoulas et al. 2014). Clinical outcomes, whilst vital, are an incomplete picture of the impact that a given intervention has had on those that receive it. The impact on the individual's quality of life, their ability to

work, exercise and socialise should all be considered in the round also. The patient perspective has become an increasingly integral part of the healthcare landscape in recent years and PROMS have been employed to facilitate the incorporation of this particular facet of the patient journey, especially in the realms of healthcare research. Arming the clinician with information about how clinical interventions are affecting the patient's life, as well as their condition, should lead to better clinical decision-making and improved outcomes (Field et al. 2019).

Choosing the most appropriate PROMS can be a challenging exercise. It is of course imperative that the tools employed are capable of capturing information which is of relevance to the study, and which enhances outcomes. It can also be valuable from a research point of view, to consider whether choosing a specific tool would facilitate better communication of the research to the wider community. In the same vein, the correct choice of instrument can also lead to more fluid comparisons with previous and potentially, future research.

PROMS can either be generic or condition specific but in the case of MN, there are no condition-specific tools currently available. Having established that a generic tool was the only option, it was then essential to ensure that the tools selected would be acceptable to the participants. Given that a number of aspects of symptomology, functionality and quality of life needed to be captured, there was a risk that the document combining the necessary PROMS would be unwieldy or show excessive duplication. For example, the SF-36 questionnaire asks the question "Does your current health status prevent you from walking more than a mile?" and the Manchester-Oxford Foot Questionnaire asks the participant how often they would agree with the statement "I avoid walking long distances because of pain in my foot." Removing duplicate questions (or broadly similar questions) from the various PROMS would risk invalidating the scores obtained and so each tool had to be included in its complete format. In reviewing the various tools which could have been employed, it was imperative that duplication was kept to an absolute minimum. This is in order to ensure that participants' time is respected and also that focus is maintained as well as possible when answering PROMs. Additionally, the participant must be able to understand the logic and reasoning clearly and easily in each question being asked. Ideally, they should also find completion of all required PROMS straightforward and not too time-consuming. Beyond all the above considerations, there is always the need for the instrument to demonstrate

statistical reliability, sensitivity and validity. Without such robustness, the tool is purposeless.

PROMS are health status questionnaires that can be sub-divided into three broad types of instrument - the global rating scale, the disease-specific rating scale and the region-specific rating scale. Each type of instrument has, by design, inbuilt strengths and weaknesses. The global instrument covers a wide range of diseases and dysfunction, regardless of the body-part affected. This allows the capture of information concerning a broad range of maladies in a variety of settings but may also serves to limit the tool's sensitivity to change (Martin et al. 2006; Dawson et al. 2012). Disease-specific instruments are very narrow and specific as regards the data they capture. This allows them to be extremely sensitive to change. Disease-specific instruments have been shown to be more sensitive than region-specific counterparts when used in the foot (Burn et al. 2013). However, to the author's knowledge, there is no disease-specific instrument in use for Morton's neuroma. Region-specific rating scales capture information pertaining to a specific body region. They are less restrictive than disease specific tools but offer information that is more precise and sensitive to change than a global instrument.

According to Button and Pinney, there is no satisfactory rating scale with which to assess foot and ankle problems (Button and Pinney 2004). However, in an effort to understand as much as possible about each participant's state of health and general well-being, this thesis explored the potential use of a number of questionnaires. In 1991, the Foot Function Index (FFI) was introduced as a method of charting the impact of foot pathologies on those with rheumatoid arthritis (Budiman-Mak et al. 1991). However, it was soon clear that such a scale, validated using participants with a mobility limiting disorder, presented problems for the wider use of the tool (Agel et al. 2005). When this tool is used for participants who are more active than those with rheumatoid arthritis, a scoring ceiling is frequently encountered. In other words, the expectation of the tool is set too low in terms of daily physical activity of the general population. Agel et al. concluded that because of this limitation and due to the fact that many questions within the FFI relate to walking aids, which a large portion of foot pain sufferers do not use, "the FFI appears to be a reasonable tool for low-functioning individuals with foot disorders... [but] The FFI should be used with caution in individuals who function above the level of independent activities of daily living" (Agel et al. 2005). In an effort to address these short-comings of the FFI, The American Orthopedic Foot and

Ankle Society (AOFAS) produced a scoring system that more satisfactorily captured a wider range of participants with lower extremity dysfunction (Kitaoka et al. 1994). This tool grew in popularity due to its ease of use and more sophisticated scoring. However, in response to a number of previous papers, which had questioned the validity of the tool (Guyton 2001; Toolan et al. 2001; SooHoo, Shuler et al. 2003; Button and Pinney 2004), the AOFAS released a statement, which concluded that "Scores from the AOFAS Clinical Scoring Systems have not been found to be valid or reliable, and therefore their continued use is not recommended."

In 2005, Martin et al. published a lower limb specific quality of life questionnaire with a musculoskeletal focus. Unlike the previous FFI, their questionnaire was not disease specific. Their Foot and Ankle Ability Measure (FAAM) showed good agreement with other measures of physical function, but a poor relationship with measures of mental function, suggesting that this particular tool should be viewed purely as a measure of the participant's physical abilities (Martin et al. 2005).

The global Short Form 36 (SF-36) will be used to capture a wide perspective of general health status. The Foot and Ankle Ability Measure (FAAM) and the Manchester Oxford Foot Questionnaire (MOxFQ) will be used as region-specific measures of foot health. Although both FAAM and MOxFQ are similar, they do ask slightly different questions and there is no clear evidence within the literature as to which instrument is more sensitive to changes associated with Morton's neuroma.

2.6.1. Manchester-Oxford foot Questionnaire (MOxFQ)

The need for better outcome measurements in the treatment of foot pathologies had been identified by Button and Pinney in 2004 (Button and Pinney 2004), Agel et al. in 2005 (Agel et al. 2005) and reiterated by Dawson et al. in 2006 (Dawson et al. 2006). Button and Pinney performed a meta-analysis of 49 different rating scales from within the foot and ankle literature and concluded that "No rating scale was identified that demonstrated reliability, validity, and responsiveness in patients with a variety of foot and ankle conditions" (Button and Pinney 2004). The Manchester-Oxford Foot Questionnaire (MOxFQ) was then devised, validated and first published in 2006 by Jill Dawson and her team. Specifically, this was the first outcome measure to be developed for the foot that had patient input to its design (Dawson et al. 2006). MOxFQ focusses on patient evaluations of change rather than the

opinion of the clinician, thereby giving a more accurate interpretation of the impact that the foot pathology is having on the patient's overall wellbeing and quality of life and minimising potential bias (Dawson et al. 2007). Having established the validity and responsiveness of the MOxFQ, Dawson et al. then established the minimally important change (MIC) scores for the instrument. The MIC allows the tool to be used in the clinical setting, as well as the research one, ensuring that the clinician is aware of when a change is likely to be of value to the patient rather than when it is or is not, statistically significant (Dawson et al. 2007). In a large-scale study of 671 surgery patients the MOxFQ was found to have no floor or ceiling effects in any of the questions and to be equally useful across all regions of the foot, with the possible exception of the midfoot, where little data was available (Dawson et al. 2011).

As a regional rating scale, the MOxFQ gathers very specific information about the musculoskeletal function and disability of the foot, but may miss some of the global impact of foot pain. For this reason, it has been combined with the global rating scale SF-36 in this study.

2.6.2. Foot and ankle ability measure (FAAM)

In 2005, Martin et al. published the Foot and Ankle Ability Measure (FAAM), which demonstrated good agreement with other measures of physical function, but a poor relationship with measures of mental function. As previously mentioned, this helped identify the FAAM as an ideal measure of the participant's physical abilities (Martin et al. 2005).

Additionally, Martin et al. found that the Activities of Daily Living (ADL) scale within the FAAM, was more sensitive to changes than the corresponding subscales of a similar questionnaire, the short-form 36 questionnaire (SF-36). The FAAM is a self-reporting rating scale, which was developed from a pre-existing scale known as the foot and ankle disability index (FADI). The only difference is that one sleep-related item and four pain related items have been removed from the FADI to create the FAAM (Donahue et al. 2011).

In a study comparing four different outcome measures, it was established that "The FAAM received the most positive ratings for its clinimetric evaluation... and the FAAM can be

considered as the most appropriate, patient-assessed tool to quantify functional disabilities in patients with chronic ankle instability" (Eechaute et al. 2007). The flexibility of FAAM in terms of including or excluding the sports category, and of participant's being able to exclude questions that they do not feel applicable to their situation, increases the appeal of the tool, as it creates an evaluation that is perceived to be closer to the reality of the participant's actual functional performance (Burn et al. 2013).

2.6.3. Short form 36 (SF-36)

Designed in 1989 as part of the Medical Outcomes Study (Tarlov et al. 1989), The Short Form 36 (SF-36) has grown steadily in popularity ever since. It is a global rating scale questionnaire which consists of 36 items which combine to measure an individual's generic health status. Martin et al suggest that the SF-36 enjoys such popularity because early validity research studied a diverse number of pathologies and employed large number of participants, allowing the extrapolation of scores to be generalised. Because the SF36 was validated over a variety of conditions it has been used as a standard instrument against which others are often measured (Martin et al. 2006). While the SF-36 has been shown to be a robust global measurement tool, other rating scales such as FAAM, have been shown to be more sensitive to changes in lower extremity conditions (Martin et al. 2005).

By 1993, the SF-36 questionnaire was proving a useful and well utilised tool for healthcare research within the UK (Jenkinson et al. 1993). Jenkinson, Coulter and Wright used a postal survey of 13,042 participants to explore the internal consistency and validity of the SF-36, finding that the questionnaire performed well in both of these categories (Jenkinson et al. 1993). At around the same time, a similar study comparing symptomatic participants to an asymptomatic population found that "The SF-36 satisfied rigorous psychometric criteria for validity and internal consistency. Clinical validity was shown by the distinctive profiles generated for each condition, each of which differed from that in the general population in a predictable manner" (Garratt et al. 1993). Since then, the SF-36 has grown in popularity and by 2014, it was reported as being the most commonly used quality of life questionnaire amongst researchers into congenital heart disease. Despite researchers utilising upwards of 90 different questionnaires, the SF-36 was used in 29% of all studies (Kahr et al. 2014). Additionally, a systematic review by Hunt and Hurwit found that the SF-36 was used in 13.7% of all foot and ankle articles published in the orthopaedic literature over a ten-year period (Hunt and Hurwit 2013). They were able to state that of the 139 different outcome

tools used within the literature, the SF-36 was the third most popular, behind the AOFAS and VAS. Specifically relating to forefoot disorders, again they were able to demonstrate the same hierarchy of employment (Hunt and Hurwit 2013).

2.7. Current treatment modalities

The following is a summation of currently employed interventions to offer the reader a flavour of current practice. The treatments selected for this thesis will be revisited in more depth in a systematic review in Chapter three. Current interventions can be broadly divided into conservative care and surgical intervention. There is a semantic debate regarding where to place injection therapy. If one considers the strict definition of conservative care as "the avoidance of intrusive measures, such as surgery or other invasive procedures" (Adhiyaman 2021), then a third division of pharmacological intervention, is required. However, for this thesis, we shall accept that the pharmacological interventions of injection therapy are, as considered by many, to be an extension of conservative care (Weiss et al. 1994; Bose 2005; Tonks et al. 2007).

Whilst injection therapies enjoy growing attention in the literature, the wider gamut of conservative treatment remains under-reported. Paradoxically, these treatments are most commonly referred to as being the first line of defence, with a progression to pharmaceutical and then to surgical interventions in the case of failure (Åkermark et al. 2013; Colo et al. 2020; Klontzas et al. 2021; Ross et al. 2022). The initial treatments of choice are padding and strapping, footwear modifications and/or orthoses. The only paper to review the effectiveness of padding and strapping is from 1989. It reports 12 cases of padding, with a 100% failure rate. This paper also considered orthotic therapy and injection therapy but concluded that the treatment plan of choice should bypass conservative care altogether, due to such poor outcomes (Gaynor et al. 1989). It should be noted however, that there are a number of weaknesses in this study. Firstly, it was retrospective in nature and the treatment groups were not clearly defined. Furthermore, the design of the given orthotic is not declared and therefore, no assessment of this modality can properly be made by the reader. Additionally, there is no detail of the injection therapy used and not even confirmation that this was the same for each participant, again, weakening the value of the study.

Kilmartin reports that pronation-controlling orthoses are of no benefit in the treatment of MN (Kilmartin and Wallace 1994). However, the orthoses used were not made of standard

materials such as polypropylene or carbon fibre, but instead, were cut from chiropodists felt. Furthermore, there was no mention of any forefoot correction being built into the device, which could perhaps be regarded as a standard practice when treating MN: The latter is after all, a forefoot malady. It is therefore fair to say, that this paper fails to offer sufficient evidence to discount the use of functional foot orthoses in the treatment of MN.

In their systematic review and meta-analysis, Matthews and Hurn bemoan the paucity of high-quality studies into conservative interventions for MN, stating that they found only one high quality study (Matthews et al. 2019).

2.7.1. Injection therapy

Injection therapy has been a first-line intervention for MN treatment for several decades now and a 2018 systematic review reported an 81% success rate for radio-frequency ablation, 71% for alcohol injections and a 51% success rate for CSI (Valisena et al. 2018). Another systematic review and meta-analysis reported poorer outcomes for CSI of just a 43% success rate (Lu et al. 2021). Some papers suggest that alcohol injections offer the most promise for all injection therapies, but they have recently come under additional scrutiny, due to the report of serious adverse effects including digital ischaemia (Biz et al. 2022), as well as skin and subcutaneous tissue necrosis with peritendinous exposition (Ortu et al. 2022).

2.7.2. Corticosteroid injection therapy (CSI)

In the absence of superior outcomes, CSI is the treatment of choice in MN cases for many podiatrists and is as close to a 'gold standard' for conservative care as currently exists. There is perhaps a logical appeal to delivering an anti-inflammatory drug to the site of an internal inflammatory response, such as is seen in MN, and these factors may account for the intervention's popularity. Additionally, it is estimated that 20% of orthopaedic referrals are for foot and ankle problems, for which CSI is widely performed (Metcalfe and Reilly 2016).

The steroids are a group of naturally occurring hormones that are synthesised in the adrenal cortex and the gonads. The Glucocorticoid steroids are secreted into the circulatory system in response to perceived threats to the body's welfare (Handa and Weiser 2014). They exert their action on carbohydrates and proteins in order to maintain homeostasis. The main glucocorticoid in humans is cortisol (Handa and Weiser 2014). Corticosteroids intervene in

the inflammatory process by binding to the glucocorticoid receptor, creating a corticosteroid-glucocorticoid receptor (CGR) complex. The CGR complex is then translocated to the nucleus, where it increases the expression of anti-inflammatory proteins and also supresses the expression of pro-inflammatory proteins. Interestingly, the CGR has no impact on the synthesis of these proteins, only on their expression (Buttgereit et al. 2004). The CGR complex also inhibits vasodilation, reduces vascular permeability and impedes the migration of leukocytes (Strehl and Buttgereit 2013). This should not be viewed as a switching mechanism that either shuts down or awakens protein expression, but rather as a regulatory mechanism that creates fluctuations in protein response to the hormone rather more like a wave formation than a simple switch (John et al. 2009). Additionally, at least when used in high doses, corticosteroids have been shown to merge into the cell membrane and thereby change the physiology of the membrane itself. This process leads to less calcium and sodium transport activity across the cell membrane and so, encourages a decrease in the inflammatory response (Buttgereit et al. 2004).

Contra-indications to CSI include joint prosthesis, fractures, local infections, unstable joint structures, and previous failed steroid injections. Serious side effects tend to occur more commonly with systemic high dose or long-term use and are not generally associated with local injection therapy (Metcalfe and Reilly 2016). However, there are still side effects associated with local injection of corticosteroids. They have been shown to adversely affect glycaemic control in diabetic patients and can create a steroid flare in some patients. Fat pad atrophy is also a common consequence of steroid injections (Metcalfe and Reilly 2016). Tendon rupture and joint sepsis have been reported in the literature, and Haraldsson et al, report evidence that shows tendon structures being significantly weakened by the introduction of corticosteroids (Haraldsson et al. 2006). A published systematic review confirmed that a number of previous studies have consistently reported collagen necrosis, a loss of collagen synthesis, organisation and tissue viability (Dean et al. 2014). Since the steroid is often mixed with local anaesthetic, the risk of anaphylaxis should also be considered. However, a systematic review which focussed exclusively on extra-articular injections, such as were used in this current study, was able to report that side effects are rare and usually mild in nature, making the extra-articular injection of steroids a relatively safe intervention (Brinks et al. 2010).

The first CSI was reportedly given intramuscularly by Hench and his team at the Mayo Clinic (Hench et al. 1950), rapidly followed by the first intra-articular injection by Thorn in 1950. Thorn injected into the knee of a patient with rheumatoid arthritis and the patient experienced a rapid analgesic effect (Hollander et al. 1951). Since this time, the role of CSI therapy has grown exponentially, and the hydrocortisone esters being used today, have been developed to offer prolonged action with smaller doses and fewer side effects. Steroid injection therapy has become a mainstay of non-surgical intervention in the treatment of musculoskeletal conditions (Tatli and Kapasi 2009).

In the podiatric field, injectable steroid preparations have been in common usage since the 1960s (Rosen 1963; Locke 1967), yet there is still a lack of scientific evidence in support of their efficacy (Markovic et al. 2008) and nothing at all within the literature, promotes their use as a long term solution for foot complaints. Crawford et al, in a randomised control trial, concluded that there was benefit to be enjoyed at a one month follow-up, but this was lost by three months post injection for heel pain (Crawford et al. 1999). However, in the case of Morton's neuroma, the evidence in the literature in favour of any other form of conservative intervention is sadly lacking and CSI has become the non-surgical treatment of choice. Some studies have shown that the duration of symptoms has an impact on the effectiveness of steroid injection therapy, with the success rate dropping to just 13% in those who have suffered pain for more than a year (Markovic et al. 2008). Additionally, authors have reported rates of 21% - 47% of those treated with steroid injection requiring a surgical intervention within one year (Rasmussen et al. 1996; Markovic et al. 2008; Thomson et al. 2013; Rao et al. 2014).

There are two standard methods of delivering steroid injections to the foot – ultrasoundguided and anatomy-guided. Despite the intuitive leaning toward ultrasound-guided steroid injections, the current evidence suggests no difference in clinical outcomes between the two techniques (Sivan et al. 2011; Mahadevan et al. 2016; Bhayana et al. 2018). Morgan et al. do claim in their systematic review that ultrasound guided injections provide better shortand long-term pain relief than anatomy-guided injections (Morgan et al. 2014). However, this claim is not borne out in their data and several assumptions are made to arrive at this conclusion. Most crucially, the time at which pain data is collected is noticeably later for anatomy-guided injections and since several papers point to steroid effects deteriorating over time, this could account for such apparent discrepancies. For example, a paper by Mozena and Clifford, who analysed data collected after an average of 11 months, was included in the anatomy-guided group (Mozena and Clifford 2007), while Markovic et al., who collected data at 1, 3, 6 and 9 months, were included in the guided analysis (Markovic et al. 2008). Additionally, one of the eight papers included in their anatomy-guided group (Mozena and Clifford 2007), states that "results were reported as resolved, improved or unresolved." However, further into the paper, results are detailed in percentage points of improvement. How these percentage points were calculated was never disclosed and the reader is left to ponder whether this is the operator's assessment, patient feedback, a VAS score or some other form of measurement. Additionally, other included papers such as Dockery (Dockery 1999), were not blinded and therefore, participant to operator expectation bias may have intruded. Including such papers in a systematic literature review makes any conclusions drawn questionable at best. When one takes that research in tandem with the knowledge that the vast majority of podiatrists who treat Morton's neuroma using steroid injection therapy are unlikely to have ready access to US and therefore, will in all probability, perform anatomy-guided injections, the pragmatic decision was taken to follow such a model in this study.

2.7.3. Surgical interventions

Surgical intervention has been a mainstay of MN treatment since the pathology was first described (Morton 1876). In a thorough and detailed systematic review, Valisena et al described the outcomes of 17 different surgical studies covering 959 participants (Valisena et al. 2018).

Despite the fact that nerve resection, and the associated loss of function, is not a recommended treatment for any other nerve entrapment syndrome anywhere else in the body, neurectomy is currently the most prominent treatment option cited in the literature specifically for MN. Indeed, it has a long history of involvement in MN care. It was first postulated as an intervention for MN by an American professor of orthopaedic surgery by the name of Hoadley, in 1893. He reported on a single surgical case of MN within a case series of six patients suffering from MN. Interestingly, he reports a successful outcome using conservative management in his other five patients within this series. In the remaining patient, he resected the nerve and reported a "prompt and complete cure" (Hoadley 1893). However, there appears to have been little appetite for this novel surgical approach, or for exploring the apparent success of conservative care that Hoadley reported. Instead, most

citations in the literature contemporary to Hoadley, continue to prefer an osteotomy over neurectomy. Remarkably, it was almost half a century before neurectomy gained any traction. Some studies report good to excellent surgical outcomes, but there is confounding evidence, suggesting that complications such as stump neuromas, localised paraesthesia and destabilisation of MTP joints, all potentially leave the patient unsatisfied with their surgical outcome. Recurrence of the original pain is also often reported.

Many papers report good outcomes from neurectomy, but in one of the few long term follow-up studies (4 - 8 years), Womack et al. established that 10% of neurectomy patients reported fair results, whilst 40% reported poor results (Womack et al. 2008). Such surgical failures and complications are not uncommon and a return of symptoms is often reported (Jain and Mannan 2013; Archuleta et al. 2020). A resected nerve will secrete Nerve Growth Factor as it attempts to regenerate, sprouting additional nerve tissue in search of a distal connection. If such a connection is not made, then this disorganised bunching of new nerve tissue will embed itself locally and recreate symptoms. It is equally feasible that the pain persists because the underlying pathology has not been addressed.

An alternative surgical procedure, which has garnered some support is decompression of the inter-metatarsal cleft by longitudinal separation of the DTML. Intuitively, it makes sense that if the ongoing pain is as a result of localised irritation from neighbouring structures because the nerve tissue is inflamed and fibrosed, then increasing the available space for the neurovascular bundle within the inter digital cleft will likely result in less irritation. This increase is brought about by dissecting the DTML, which binds the metatarsals to each other. This division allows the metatarsals to drift apart somewhat, easing the compression on the nerve tissue. However, Archuleta et al. cast some doubt on the utility of this procedure. In their retrospective case series, they reported that 40% of patients reported poor outcomes and 18.5% required revision surgery (Archuleta et al. 2020).

2.8. Manipulation

When one considers the proposed aetiologies of MN as nerve irritation or entrapment from the bony structures of the neighbouring joints, it is intuitively appealing to consider that physical movement of those joints may impact the symptomology of the condition. Investigating whether a mechanical application of force to alter joint motion and increase neural firing, may change the participants' pain report, is a first step in exploring the relationship between manipulation and MN.

Reference to manipulation can be found in many ancient texts from an array of differing cultures. In the 19th century, the renowned British surgeon James Paget published in the BMJ, urging his colleagues to study the art of "bone-setting" more carefully (Paget 1867). This was soon followed by the medic Wharton Hood, publishing in The Lancet, the reported benefits of manipulation in musculoskeletal medicine. He detailed the many successes of "bone-setters" that he had been studying for several years (Hood 1871). Both men acknowledged the potency of such intervention and cautioned their medical peers against dismissing the procedures merely because the practitioners were uneducated in medicine. However, the interest quickly waned, as Keating described "Class distinctions within British culture encouraged a derogatory view of many 'hands-on' methods that required healers actually to touch their patients. Manipulation and surgery were frowned upon, especially foot surgery. Additionally, the prevalence of tuberculosis, with its attendant risks of injury from manipulation of fragile lesions of bone, further discouraged the use of manual therapies for patients with spinal and other musculoskeletal disorders". That being the case, the practice of manipulation fell out of favour and has been struggling to regain ground ever since (Keating 2003). Only in the last forty years or so, has there been a concerted effort to scientifically explore the potential benefits of such interventions. In recent years much progress has been made, both in terms of acceptance of manipulation as a therapeutic tool, and also in understanding the various mechanisms of its action.

The manipulation manoeuvre used in this study was a single, high velocity, low amplitude thrust technique. This is a mechanical event, employing controlled force and direction to a given joint structure, resulting in soft tissue and neural deformation. An in-depth description of the technique is offered in the methods of Chapter 4, section 4.9, but we shall explore the theories pertaining to its functionality here.

There are several varied models currently invoked to describe the various effects of manipulation. Several of them are succinctly presented, together with the relevant scientific research in Robert Leach's book "The Chiropractic Theories" (Leach 2004). The models that relate to extremity manipulation include the Neurological Feedback Model, the Biomechanical Model and the Dynamic Fluid Flow Model.

2.8.1. Neurological feedback model

This model discusses what is happening at a neurological level, when a joint becomes fixated or restricted, and how the body responds to manipulation at such a joint. Firstly, one should consider the neurological make-up of the joint and its associated local structures. Ruffini-type nerve endings are found within the joint capsule and the local ligaments. They are sensitive to stretch and to pressure and are therefore, useful for indicating movement and position of the joint. This is also true of the Golgi tendon organ, which is found in the tendons near the joint (Józefowicz 2003). Additional nociceptive free nerve endings are also found in the articular capsule, the synovial membrane and the collateral ligamentous structures of each joint. Moving away from the joint, beyond the Golgi tendon organs, are the muscle spindle receptors. These are located at the tendomuscular junction. Within the muscle spindle, there is a primary and a secondary receptor. The muscle spindle gives a muscle its afferent innervations, whilst the efferent innervation is supplied by the Gamma motor neurons (GMN), which attach to the same intrafusal muscle fibres as the muscle spindle. Together, the GMN and the muscle spindle comprise the Fusimotor system (Józefowicz 2003).

During muscle function, the stretching of the muscle belly activates the primary receptor within the muscle spindle. This leads to an Alpha Motor Neuron (AMN) response, which causes the same muscle to contract to prevent damage from excess stretching. This contraction in turn, removes the stretch stimulus that initially excited the primary receptor and so, the receptor stops firing, allowing the muscle to relax (Ogawa et al. 2012). This is termed the Stretch Reflex. The secondary receptors tend to discharge as the muscle is stretched toward its maximum physiologic length, but the primary receptor is more sensitive to changes in fibre length and therefore, maintain a low level of activity, even when the muscle is at rest. At the same time, the efferent side of the fusimotor system is working in a similar way. AMNs are responsible for initiating muscle contraction, but are wider in diameter than GMN and therefore, require a greater stimulus to reach their action potential than do GMN (Hunt and Ottoson 1975). This means that when a muscle is at rest, there will be few AMN firing, but some GMN constantly firing, preventing total relaxation of the muscle. This is known as the Gamma Bias. These two arms of the fusimotor system combine to create a background "noise", which is constantly checking and correcting irregularities in movement and muscle tone (Leach 1994). As far back as 1975, Korr used this constant muscle reflex contraction brought about by the fusimotor system, to explain how a joint fixation may occur. As a muscle contracts, the slack created at the tendomuscular junction (where the muscle spindle is) is taken up by an increase in GMN activity. This is effectively an increase in the background noise previously discussed. This level of background activity can also be adjusted by the central nervous system (CNS) to vary the performance of the muscle (Korr 1975). Leach (2004) gives the following example of this.

"An athlete swinging a bat in a wide arc will turn down the level of background noise in order to facilitate large changes in muscle length. These changes would be allowed to occur quickly and smoothly because the skeletal muscle will contract gradually due to the decreased GMN activity. Conversely, a tennis player playing at the net will turn up the background noise so that the ball is returned with the minimum of muscle activity. In this case, an increase in the GMN is employed to inhibit motion" (Leach 2004).

Certain influences can result in the muscle spindle sensitivity being set at an inappropriate level. For example, stress may cause it to be set too high, or injury may result in too low a setting. So, whilst the background level is set at low for our wide arc-type motion, a sudden removal or introduction of load on a joint, slackens the muscle spindle and thereby, silences the feedback. The CNS response to this silence is to turn up the background noise, increasing contraction in an already contracted muscle. Meanwhile, the body's effort to return the muscle and joint to its normal mechanical position is opposed by the increased contraction. This creates muscle spasm and a loss of joint function (Leach 1994).

Furthermore, according to Mense, any damaged tissue will release Bradykinin, Prostaglandin, Hydroxytryptamine and Substance P (Mense 1993). These substances all influence neurological activity by lowering the threshold at which nociceptors fire, resulting in previously sub-threshold stimuli now eliciting a pain response (Schaible et al. 2011). Release of these substances also produces oedema with a resultant localised ischemia (Mense 1991). Additionally, these substances recruit the "silent nociceptors" in the periphery, which do not respond to mechanical or thermal noxious stimuli, but respond instead only to inflammation (Schaible et al. 2011). This serves to further lower the threshold at which pain is felt, resulting in allodynia and hyperalgesia (Waters-Banker et al. 2014). This creates a self-maintaining cycle, which continues the dysfunction. The liberation of these substances, the associated oedema and the localised contraction combine to create an area of uncontrolled metabolism that leads to a rapid depletion of the available Adenosine Triphosphate (ATP) (Better et al. 1990). ATP is required to provide the energy for resetting the muscle spindle and relaxing the muscle. Therefore, as the supply is depleted, there is a progressive failure of the muscle to relax and a subsequent decrease in the range of motion of associated joints. This continued contracture leads to further ischemia and the cycle perpetuates itself.

Manipulation is thought to restore normal background activity in three ways. Firstly, by forcefully stretching the muscle spindle, a barrage of afferent impulses are sent to the CNS, which responds by re-modulating the central nervous system to a lower level of background activity (Pickar and Bolton 2012). Secondly, the forced stretch of the muscle will stimulate the Golgi tendon organs, which in turn, will alter both AMN and GMN activity, thereby leading to muscle relaxation (Leach 1994). To give context to the third mechanism at work, a brief description of pain theory is required. The earliest theories of pain focused on the biological and pathophysiological components of pain. In the 17th century, Descartes conceptualised pain as an exclusive process within the sensory nervous system (Cohen et al. 2011; Moayedi and Davis 2013). Models such as Descartes' Cartesian Dualism, viewed the mind and body as distinct and separate entities, and allowed no place for the mind in the production of painful sensations. According to this theory, pain and pleasure are one and the same thing, distinguished only by the amplitude of the stimulus (Keller and Krames 2009). During this period, disease was understood to be purely biological in nature and all of the evidence of the time suggested that pain signals were transmitted directly to the brain from the skin, without any synapses, modulation or psychosocial interpretation. This viewpoint remained steadfast for almost two hundred years until, towards the end of the 1800s, additional theories arose, providing a deeper understanding of the body's pain mechanisms. Bell and Shaw's Specificity Theory of pain proposed that there were specific receptors uniquely equipped to respond to the different types of sensory stimulus, allowing for sensations such as temperature, light touch, pressure, and pain to be differentiated (Moayedi and Davis 2013). Accordingly, pain was thought to be felt in direct measure to the severity of injury (Melzack 1996).

These theories still failed to explain how and why the body modulated pain and why pain was different for each individual (Melzack and Wall 1967). In the 1960s, Melzack and Wall postulated a more integrative model, The Gate Control Theory of Pain (Melzack and Wall

1965). Although the mechanisms underlying this proposed theory are now known not to be the only processors of nociceptive stimuli (Millan 2002), the principles that this model proposed have been widely accepted. So profound was the impact of Melzack and Wall's paper that it was revised and reprinted two years later and has since been cited over 10,000 times (Melzack and Wall 1967).

The Gate Control Theory states that non-painful stimuli being transmitted at the same time as nociceptive stimuli, will effectively "close the gate" on the nociceptive stimuli and subsequently, no pain will be registered at the CNS level. The reason for this is that non-noxious stimuli activates interneurons, which in turn, inhibit the progress of nociceptive signals. However, we now know that in the periphery, this can be complicated further by the ability of damaged peripheral neural structures to independently produce pain, without recourse to the sensory receptors at all (Millan 1999).

The gate theory predicts that movement, rubbing, massaging and even kissing will lead to a neurological response, which causes presynaptic inhibition of dorsal root nociceptor fibres and which in turn, serves to inhibit the progress of afferent nociceptive to the CNS. In this way, the sensory fibres create a hypothetical "gate" that can open or close the system to pain stimulation. The gate can be forced open by a sufficiently large number of nociceptive action potentials or forced closed by sufficient sensory feedback. In other words, the greater the nociceptive stimulation, the less secure the gate becomes. One can see that this is a balance between the level of sensory information and the level of nociceptive information. The greater the sensory stimulus, the greater the noxious stimuli will have to be, in order to force the gate open and register pain. Following this through, helps us to understand why many patients are often in more pain over-night or first thing in the morning, when little sensory or movement stimulus has occurred, leaving the gate easily opened by a small amount of nociceptive feedback. Additionally, it is clear how manipulation can have an analgesic effect by increasing the range of motion at the site of pain and by increasing the sensory stimulus due to touch, pressure, thermal alteration, stretch and release, thereby increasing the sensory feedback, which in turn, serves to dampen the body's response to nociceptive stimuli, effectively closing the gate. Furthermore, it has been posited that higher cortical functions contribute to this gating mechanism. This allows for psychological phenomena to directly affect the subjective experience of pain.

From a clinical perspective, Gatchel suggests that the psychosocial component in the gate control theory contributes a great deal in treating patients with pain. Negative states of mind - such as helplessness, hopelessness, and anger - tend to amplify the intensity of the sensory input, while strategies focusing on coping and stress reduction help to "close" the gate. Also, behaviours found to facilitate keeping this gate "open", include poor eating habits, smoking, inadequate sleep, and lack of exercise. By promoting positive health choices, the clinician can utilise additional factors that lessen the perception of pain (Gatchel et al. 2008).

2.8.2. Biomechanical model

Because collagen is a viscoelastic structure, whose nature and behaviour is altered according to the loading forces applied to it (Wang et al. 2001; Shen et al. 2011), optimum tissue regeneration after injury is dependent on mechanical input during the repair process (Hooley and Cohen 1979). Without this mechanical input, the tissue will have poorer tensile strength and flexibility and the likelihood of complications such as adhesions and soft tissue malformation, are increased (Kharraz et al. 2013).

Tissue response to manual therapy varies according to the type of load applied during the therapy. Manual loading can be sub-divided into two broad categories - tension and compression. Distraction of a joint will apply a tension load to the associated soft tissue structures. Conversely, some massage techniques or joint springing techniques, apply a compression force. Taking a digit through its full range of plantarflexion would apply tension to dorsal structures and compression to plantar structures. It is crucial that we understand when the body will respond favourably to certain stresses and when those same stresses could be detrimental. For example, in the first few days after ligament damage, the new collagen arriving at the injury site forms a weak scaffolding to support the subsequent repair. Tensile loading of this fragile structure can actually cause total failure, or damage the ongoing repair, and delay healing as this still partially injured structure is only able to withstand a small portion of the stress it could cope with pre-injury (Maffulli et al. 2012; Ratcliffe et al. 2015). The importance of this scaffold structure is highlighted by the fact that the poor outcomes associated with anterior cruciate repair of the knee have been linked to the fact that this ligament is the only one in the body which does not utilise this collagen scaffolding approach to repair (Murray and Fleming 2013). However, as the collagen structure becomes increasingly dense and stable, tensile loading will help to arrange the fibres in the optimum position to promote good healing and normal function. This is because

the new collagen is laid down according to the direction of local forces (Eastwood et al. 1998; Arnoczky et al. 2002). The latter means that applying manual load to healing ligaments and tendons can be highly advantageous, leading to a stronger, more flexible repair in the long term. Also working in our favour, is the fact that the effects of manual loading during the repair process last for several days after the loading has ceased. So, despite the manual therapy lasting for only a few minutes or even seconds, its impact continues for days after the event (Fluck et al. 2000).

Amiel et al. were able to demonstrate that adhesions appear rapidly in response to immobilisation of a joint, as the new collagen is laid down in a haphazard manner due to the lack of signalling from manual stress and motion. Those cross linkages then serve to further reduce the range of motion available to the joint (Amiel et al. 1982). These linkages have been shown to break in response to manipulation, demonstrating that manipulative intervention can directly increase joint motion and joint play (Woo et al. 1975). There are a myriad of papers that demonstrate this fact time and again, at a number of different joints throughout the body. Within the neurological feedback model, we also touched on how manipulation can restore normal muscle tone and function. This clearly forms a significant arm of the biomechanical model also, but there is no need to cover the same ground again here. Pickar stated that a biomechanical shift between two joint surfaces brought about by a direct thrust technique, is thought to produce a proprioceptive overload, which alters the signalling potential of the local neural tissues (Pickar 2002). Manipulation then, can alter the sensory and motor input in such a way as to improve physiological function.

Further mechanical effects of manipulation include the direct removal of nerve compression or irritation (Rousseau 2013). Within the lower extremity, such benefits are especially useful in the treatment of conditions such as tarsal tunnel syndrome and Morton's neuroma (Brantingham et al. 1994; Cashley 2000; Govender et al. 2007; Sault et al. 2016). The biomechanical model states that manipulative intervention has the potential to restore normal joint motion and joint play, whilst simultaneously removing cross linkages. Beyond this, manipulation is also thought to produce an increased blood flow locally, which has implications for the removal of debris and the delivery of nutritional products required as part of the healing process, although this apparent increase has yet to be proven (Maigne and Vautravers 2003). Additionally, immobility leads to a loss of the lubricating materials, both in the joint itself and within tendons and ligaments (Musumeci et al. 2014). This loss of lubrication within the soft tissues leads to abnormal cross linkage formation and poor quality and range of motion. Where tendons lack the correct mobility, their insertion points become weakened and the structure atrophies (Montgomery 1989).

2.8.3. Dynamic fluid flow model

The body's predominant constituents are fluids. All body systems and tissues are completely at the mercy of the dynamic flow of fluids for their vitality and health. These same body systems are also reliant on fluids to facilitate normal motion and function. Competent dynamic fluid flow is required more than ever during the healing and repair processes, which occur after insult to the body's integrity. During the repair process, the demands on the fluid flow systems, are numerous. There is an increased need for the delivery of nutrients and repair products and there is an equally great need for the removal of damaged tissue, debris and inflammatory agents from the site of trauma.

When an injury occurs, the effects can spill from the site of trauma into surrounding tissues in a "dropped paint pot" fashion. The most concentrated effects will be seen at the epicentre of the injury, but the impact will not be contained there and instead, spreading nonuniformly throughout surrounding tissues. Fluid flow structures and neurological structures are most susceptible to assault from the splatter debris of injury and are often significantly altered in function as a result. Both joint and soft tissue restrictions can then be detected, as the damage or alteration of their fluid dynamics results in the loss of glide and slide mechanics. Vascular stagnation can also occur when the fluid dynamics are altered. This leads to an increase in tension in local structures. The body's response to this increased tension and decreased glide mechanics, is to compensate by redistribution of load and pressure onto other structures and diminished use of the injured body part.

As can be easily seen in injuries such as sprained ankle ligaments, stagnation is most often initiated in the venous system. One can see how stagnation in the venous system will impede free flow in the arterial system and so, indirectly impair the healing process by decelerating the supply of nutrients. Stagnation is the result of altered fluid dynamics, which may be brought about by direct trauma to the fluid system in question, dysfunction of the neurological system leading to improper command of fluid flow, or dysfunction within the musculoskeletal system leading to a loss of muscle pump activity.

It is feasible that apparent mechanical restrictions are in fact secondary to the loss of proper fluid dynamics, resulting in diminished lubrication of glide and slide. However, such lubrication is stimulated by movement and therefore, localised manual manipulation will likely increase the levels of lubrication and help restore normal function (Lederman 2005).

2.8.4. Combining the models

It is important to note that these theories are not mutually exclusive, but rather each tries to explain how manipulation affects a certain segment of the body. In other words, just because we accept that on a biomechanical level, manipulation breaks collagen cross linkages and adhesions, we are not forced to reject the fact that it also has an impact on the neurological system. Indeed, it would be foolhardy to suggest that breaking cross linkages would not elicit a neurological response. Equally, if a manual intervention results in an increase of blood flow to an area, it is hard to see how this happened without some neurological involvement. So, we are required to take these separate models as incomplete explanations of what is happening in response to manipulation and instead, realise that they weave together to create a picture of a whole-body response to the stimulus created.

2.9. Conclusion

At this moment in time, CSI remains the conservative treatment of choice in the absence of superior outcomes elsewhere. The rationale of injecting an anti-inflammatory agent into a pathologically enlarged nerve holds some promise and it is likely that CSI will remain a realistic treatment option for MN for the foreseeable future. However, as shall become evident in Chapter three, the need for better long term conservative outcomes, remains. In the following Chapter, the current position within the literature for the interventions employed in this thesis, shall be laid out. It will contextualise the rationale for the interventions each stand in the current literature and why manipulation may offer some respite to the MN sufferer. The specific manipulation technique employed in this study is detailed in Chapter four, subsection 4.11.

CHAPTER THREE

Narrative review of literature: Joint manipulation and corticosteroid injections

Aim – to give context to the decision for selecting the interventions of MAN and CSI

3.1 Introduction and general context

This chapter shall offer context to the decisions behind selecting MAN and CSI as the interventions of choice for this thesis. It shall explore their current position in the scientific literature and will shed light on why further research is required. In a recent systematic review of interventions for MN, Matthews et al. concluded "Corticosteroid injections and manipulation/mobilisation are the two interventions with the strongest evidence for pain reduction, however high-quality evidence for a gold standard intervention was not found. Although the evidence base is expanding, further high quality RCTs are needed" (Matthews, Hurn et al. 2019). Whilst most would agree with this sentiment, perhaps further high-quality research in all its guises, rather than specifically RCTs, should be encouraged. This being the case, a deeper search of the literature pertaining to these two interventions, will allow the reader insight into the current worth of conservative options for the treatment of MN.

During a pilot trawl of the literature, this thesis also found there to be an absence of highquality evidence, as discussed by Matthews. The systematic literature review offered such formal parameters, that only a very small and ultimately only moderately informative, number of papers were unearthed.

Broadening the nature of the search led to a fuller appreciation of what evidence exists at all levels and also for the heterogeneity of study design currently being employed. This served to better facilitate decision-making and study design for this thesis.

3.2 Corticosteroid injection – a narrative review

CSIs to the foot and ankle have been widely used for several decades and despite support for their long-term effectiveness lacking high quality evidence, they remain the conservative treatment of choice for MN (Thomson et al. 2004).

Two studies have provided good evidence of their effectiveness for up to three months after treatment (Markovic et al. 2008; Thomson et al. 2013). Thomson et al. was a study of extremely robust design but one must exercise caution when reading their short-term results, as there was evidence within the outcomes of this paper that some pain markers were already poorer at three months, than at one month, suggesting that the benefits of steroid injection
may only be short-lived. Specifically, the VAS score and the Manchester Foot Pain and Disability Schedule (MFPDS) work/activities scores had both deteriorated at three months, whilst the MFPDS pain and walking subsets, together with the Foot Health Thermometer, were improved. This would suggest that a longer term follow-up is required in order to establish the nature of these observed changes. Conversely, Markovic et al. followed their participants for 9 months, with more favourable results following a single CSI (Markovic et al. 2008). They were able to confirm that 36% of those who had MN for less than a year, responded favourably to CSI, whilst for those suffering for more than a year, the figure fell to 13%. Furthermore, they stated that just 28% of all participants experienced complete resolution, while 31% of their study population progressed to surgery within nine months. Unfortunately, the Markovic et al. study is severely weakened by the absence of a control group against which to measure the outcomes.

A 2018 systematic review found an 81% success rate for radio-frequency ablation, 71% for alcohol injections and a 51% success rate for CSI (Valisena et al. 2018). They further reported complications in 5% of participants, although this excludes CSI injections, as the data was not available, and a recurrence rate of 14% across all injection therapies. Of these methods, currently only CSI is open to the UK podiatrist. This is a result of the current legislative position and training requirements of the podiatric profession within the UK.

In a more recent systematic review with meta-analysis, the outcomes for CSI were even poorer with just a 43% success rate (Lu et al. 2021). Somewhat puzzling is the fact that these two similar and contemporary studies identified just sixteen papers between them and yet there was crossover between the two studies of just four papers. The search criteria of Valisena et al. appeared to be broader than those used by Lu et al., by a considerable margin. They used only 5 prospective studies and no randomised controlled trials (RCTs). Conversely, Lu et al. found 4 prospective studies and two RCTs. Additionally, they searched seven data bases as compared to five. This perhaps leans more weight in favour of Lu et al.'s findings, as it is possibly a slightly more comprehensive analysis of the scant literature available.

In her systematic review (Thomson et al. 2020), Thomson cited the additional RCT by her namesake, which we referenced above. However, this RCT had a follow up of just three months and showed relatively poor outcomes (Thomson et al. 2013). Analysis within her

systematic review of the three RCTs, one comparative study and a single prospective study, highlighted the following data. The studies followed a total of 325 neuromas, with a mean follow-up of 11.3 months. Some of the studies collected VAS scores. The mean pre-VAS was 66/100 and mean post-VAS was 43/100, with a mean follow-up of 9 months. This only just surpasses the threshold of minimal meaningful clinical difference. Three of the studies reported neuroma excision post-procedure, with the overall combined rate of excision being 33%.

Mathews and Hurn (Matthews et al. 2019) state that five of the seven injection studies in their analysis delivered only one injection. They further inform "Thomas et al reports that multiple injections obtain better results, however this statement is based on low quality studies. There is no high-quality evidence for the number of injections or if multiple injections influence the effect size more than one injection." Aside from these studies, only retrospective reports and case series recommend CSI in the literature.

In a very recent systematic review (Lorenzon et al. 2022), Lorenzon et al. reviewed the literature pertaining to clinical outcomes for infiltrative therapy for MN. Their literature trawl captured all of the CSI papers that were cited in the aforementioned systematic reviews. Likely due to the scarcity of level one evidence, the authors opted to additionally include prospective and retrospective case series, as well as randomised controlled trials. Following the PRISMA guidelines, they reviewed a total of 25 papers (and 2243 MN), which satisfied their inclusion criteria, from an original trawl capturing 1086 papers from electronic databases, including PubMed; MedLine; Cochrane Library. Their search covered the dates from 1976 through to July 2021. The following search headings were applied; Morton's neuroma injection; Morton's neuroma treatment; Morton's neuroma physical therapy; Morton's neuroma alcohol; Morton's neuroma corticosteroid; Morton's neuroma hyaluronic acid; Morton's neuroma conservative. Papers not in English, or where the primary diagnosis was not MN, or where the study population was unclear, were excluded.

The quality of studies identified demonstrates the need for research, with only 6 randomised trials and just 5 having adequate blinding. A variety of injectable pharmaceuticals were employed in the various studies. 10 were CSI; 9 alcohol; 1 phenol; 1 capsaicin; 1botulinum; 1 hyaluronic acid; 2 radiofrequency ablation.

Most papers were neither randomised nor blinded, increasing the risk of bias. Of the papers examining CSI, there were a total of 674 injections administered. The incidence of improved symptomology post injection was estimated to be 58%. Combining the VAS scores that were available (6 studies), saw a pre-CSI VAS of 70 (\pm 15), drop to 44 (\pm 11). Five studies, which rated satisfaction, saw 46.7% of participants being satisfied, with reservations, or completely satisfied. Overall, 28.9% of participants progressed to surgery. In studies which present a follow-up of three years or more, CSI was found to be effective in 36% - 49%, in the long-term. Complications were considered to be a rarity and CSI was therefore, recommended as a first line treatment for MN. It was conceded that surgical intervention tends to meet with higher levels of success but is also accompanied by higher levels of risk and complication. The authors noted that post surgery rates of complete pain relief are higher than the rates of complete satisfaction, suggesting that some patients struggle with the after-effects of surgical intervention, even if the condition itself resolves.

The same search criteria used by Lorenzon et al. was repeated for this thesis. It was performed using the same databases and search terms. This new search included dates from 2021 to the present and was performed on the 17th of February 2023. A total of 84 new papers were identified. Of these, 7 were duplicates from Lorenzon et al., caused by overlapping dates in 2021. A further 40 were duplicates within the databases. That left 37 papers. Of these, 23 were commentaries, reviews or relating to conditions other than MN. The remaining 14 were 11 interventional papers and 3 systematic reviews. Of the interventional papers, 9 focused exclusively on surgical intervention and were therefore excluded. One was a mathematical modelling, cost analysis study which involved no patients and so was also excluded. 2 systematic reviews also concerned themselves exclusively with surgical outcomes and so were also excluded. That left 1 systematic review (Edwards et al. 2021) and 1 intervention study (Santiago et al. 2022).

In the one new systematic review identified, Edwards et al. explored the literature for studies employing a single CSI for MN. They drew on ten studies involving 695 participants to conclude that a single CSI appears to be beneficial in the short-to medium-term and is superior to usual conservative care. It was not clear whether CSI performed better than local anaesthetic alone and it was noted to be inferior to surgical intervention. They searched for publications from 1960 to present within the Turning Research Into Practice database; the Cochrane Central Register of Controlled Trials; the Cochrane Bone, Joint and Muscle Trauma Group Specialised Register; MEDLINE (Ovid); PubMed; Embase; Cumulative Index to Nursing and Allied Health Literature. Study selection criteria was restricted to randomised and nonrandomised controlled trials, where a single corticosteroid injection for MN was investigated. They noted that the quality of all reviewed studies was low and at risk of bias, although they chose not to elucidate regarding the specific forms of bias they were concerned may intrude. Of the ten studies they selected for review, five compared CSI to other conservative care, one compared CSI to local anaesthetic, one examined USS versus anatomically guided CSI, and three compared CSI to surgery. Very few complications were reported in any of the studies, leading Edwards et al. to conclude that CSI is safe and efficacious when used for medium-term control of MN pain (Edwards et al. 2021).

Santiago et al. was the only new intervention study that our search revealed. They compared USS guided to anatomically guided CSI. In their study of 71 patients, 33 received an anatomically guided CSI and 38 a USS guided one. Up to four injections per participant were performed by an experienced orthopaedic surgeon and an experienced radiologist, respectively. They reported that VAS and MOxFQ scores are superior at all measurement intervals in the USS group and that patient satisfaction is also superior at 87.0% as compared to 59.1%, for anatomically guided CSI. They conclude that USS guidance offers greater long-term improvement. However, there are some short comings in this paper that should not be discounted. Firstly, the number of CSI administered, and the timing of that administration, was not standardised within the groups. Additionally, the anatomically guided CSI scores were less impressive than those of other researchers in the literature. Saygi et al. report superior outcomes at one, six, and twelve months post injection (Saygi et al. 2005), and Mahadevan et al. do so at three, six, and twelve months (Mahadevan et al. 2016). Additionally, both of these papers report a one-year follow-up score, which compares favourably to the USS scores reported by Santiago et al. Given that all of the anatomically guided CSI in Santiago et al.'s paper were performed by a single clinician, whose scores were inferior to those reported elsewhere in the literature, one must consider the potential of unconscious incompetence, and/or of researcher bias.

3.3 Manipulation – a narrative review

In 1656, Friar Thomas detailed a range of manipulative interventions for the extremities in his book *"The Complete Bone Setter"* (Pettman 2007). This was followed in 1871 by the physician Wharton Hood's publication of a paper in the Lancet, which described methods

of extremity manipulation (Hood 1871). Despite these earlier publications, the research and application of manual manipulative therapy has focussed almost exclusively on the spinal column, to the detriment of the extremities, and there is scant reference to lower extremity manipulation within the current literature. However, in 2006, Hoskins published the first extensive systematic literature review of manipulation of the lower extremity (Hoskins et al. 2006). This was subsequently expanded in 2009 by Brantingham et al (Brantingham et al. 2009) and updated again in 2012 (Brantingham et al. 2012). These three reviews searched several databases from their date of inception, finding papers from as far back as 1981 (with one isolated paper from 1906), yet their combined efforts managed to locate just 50 papers that dealt with the subject of foot and ankle manipulation (Hoskins et al. 2006; Brantingham et al. 2009; Brantingham et al. 2012). It is clear then, that MAN of the lower extremity has enjoyed poor coverage in the literature.

In this systematic review, performed on the 18th of February 2023, very few papers were identified. Searches were made of Medline through EBSCOhost; Pubmed; CINAHL. Search terms included Morton's neuroma; plantar digital neuritis; metatarsalgia; manipulation. The dates searched were from database inception to February 2023. The searches yielded a total of 21 papers. Removing duplicates reduced this to 14. Of those, 5 were removed because MN was not the primary condition being considered. This left 9 papers. In the remaining studies, there were 4 case studies. 2 related to HVLAT manipulation and were retained, whilst two were removed - 1 dealing with fascial manipulation and the other, mobilisations. Of the 7 remaining papers, there were 3 systematic reviews that explored various MAN therapies in the lower extremity, including, but not limited to, MN. A manual search of the reference lists within the above papers produced two further references. The first was "Chiropractic management of Morton's metatarsalgia (Morton's neuroma): a review of 29 patients" (Brantingham et al. 1994). Unfortunately, this paper is not available online and the journal is no longer in existence. The lead author was emailed to request a copy of the paper but, to date, no response has paper, "Pain relief with chiropractic been forthcoming. The second care in a case of Morton's interdigital neuroma: a case report" (Hinwood 1990) is again in a defunct journal and the author has unfortunately passed away. Govender et al. referenced this paper and state that although there was immediate relief from the MAN, ultimately, the patient required surgical intervention (Govender et al. 2007). The entirety of the available literature dealing directly with MAN in the treatment of MN, amounted to two case studies and a

randomised controlled trial by Govender et al. plus a clinical audit (Brantingham et al. 1991; Cashley 2000; Govender et al. 2007; Cashley and Cochrane 2015). In the only controlled trial, Govender et al. found a large treatment effect when compared to detuned ultrasound for their 40 participants (Govender et al. 2007). Interestingly, unlike this thesis, Govender et al. chose not to concentrate their efforts at the joints local to the MN. They stated "Manipulation was then delivered to any areas of restriction found within the ankle and foot joints. The most common fixations found were decreased: frontal plane figure-8 midtarsal joint motion, metatarsal shear, plantar-to-dorsal cuboid, subtalar eversion, and long axis distraction of the talocrural joint.". There appears to have been no manipulation routinely applied to the MTP joints. There are a number of limitations with this study, including the small sample size, potential researcher bias and potential participant expectation bias. There were also a variety of manipulative techniques coupled with mobilisation techniques used, which make interpretation of the results difficult, as the reader cannot be clear which technique, if any, is best suited to treat the condition. In an extensive literature review, Brantingham et al. found just 1 high, 9 moderate and 3 low quality studies, which examined the efficacy of foot and ankle manipulation. This led the authors to conclude that such research was in its infancy and further, higher quality studies are required (Brantingham et al. 2009). In a parallel study of metatarsalgia, Waldecker found a significant improvement in pain after manipulation in one of her study groups (Waldecker 2004). She studied two groups reporting forefoot pain at the lesser metatarsals. One group had no visible pathology, whilst the other group exhibited digital retraction deformities. Waldecker stated that "The presence of a Morton's neuroma could be ruled out by the sonographic evaluation of the intermetatarsal interspace. Furthermore, mobilization treatment of a joint would be unable to change a morphologic structure and therefore influence the pain symptomatology of a neuroma.". While this appears entirely logical, it falters at two hurdles. Firstly, USS is known to have a high number of false negatives in MN detection, and secondly, she makes the assumption that the pain in MN is caused by the morphologic changes to the nerve, whereas there is in fact, no evidence to support this stance. The manipulation delivered by Waldecker resulted in an immediate reduction of 87% in the pain report. She employed the same technique as is used in this thesis -acomprehensive description of which can be found within Chapter 4, at sub-section 4.11. Interestingly, she reported success in MAN where pain was not associated with any visible deformity - as would be the case with MN, but less success where digital retraction and related pathologies were also present. She was also able to report an improvement in joint

range of motion, according to her USS measurements. The passive range of motion of the lesser MTPJs was measured sonographically. The patients' ankle was placed in slight plantarflexion, with the forefoot in neutral. The probe was placed on the dorsum of the foot, lying parallel to the metatarsal in question. In this position the MTPJ, the metatarsal and the proximal phalanx are all clearly visible. The degree of available plantarflexion was calculated by measuring the angle between the longitudinal axis of the metatarsal and that of the proximal phalanx. Within three weeks, Waldecker's participants' pain had returned, but she opted to administer only a solitary bout of MAN.

A further systematic search, this time using the Proquest collection of databases, returned a further 7 papers. The search employed the following headings - "Morton's neuroma OR Morton's neuroma OR plantar digital neuritis OR metatarsalgia OR Morton's metatarsalgia OR Morton's neuralgia OR plantar digital neuralgia AND manipulation OR mobilisation OR manual therapy OR HVLAT". One paper was in German and discussed manual therapy in general terms for a number of maladies, across the entire foot (Ammer 2008). A second paper related to fascial manipulation and was a pilot study with 28 participants. At the three-month conclusion of the pilot, 19 of the 28 participants were lost to follow-up, rendering the data of little value. However, the remaining 9 patients did enjoy significant improvement in their VAS scores (Biz et al. 2021). The third paper was a report on surgical correction of hallux valgus, which mentioned metatarsalgia as a complication, but was not relevant to this thesis (Suh et al 2017). The fourth paper discusses care of the rheumatoid foot and is in Spanish. There appears to be no crossover in relevance to this thesis (Calleja et al. 2018). There was also an abstract from an oral presentation at The Australian Podiatry Conference, which discussed how population data informed the science of foot disorders (Hannan 2019). A surgical paper relating foot problems to intramedullary nailing also featured in the systematic trawl (Magungo 2014). The final paper was the previously discussed meta-analysis by Matthews et al. (2019). Given the nature of the available literature, a meta-analysis of the current landscape is impractical.

Due to the paucity of literature in support of MAN in the treatment of MN, one is led to look beyond the forefoot for support of MAN as an intervention. A 2007 study was able to demonstrate that manipulation following an ankle sprain injury resulted in a redistribution of the foot load (López-Rodríguez et al. 2007), which correlates with the findings of Grindstaff et al., who found that manipulation of participants with chronic ankle instability resulted in improved muscle activation and neurological responses similar to those observed with cryotherapy (Grindstaff et al. 2011). These studies contrast with the findings of a study into asymptomatic ankles, which found that manipulation did not result in changes to loading (Alburquerque-Sendín et al. 2009). Drawing these studies together may allow a tentative suggestion that manipulation in the foot and ankle can affect progress toward normalisation of function.

Within the lower extremity, the ankle has received more attention than any other structure as regards manipulation. There is some distorting of the lines between manipulation and mobilisation within this literature, as some papers refer to mobilisation, but describe manipulative techniques within their methods (Cuesta-Barriuso et al. 2014), while others refer to thrust and non-thrust manipulation (Whitman et al. 2009) and still others, refer to Maitland graded mobilisations (which include manipulations at the grade 5 level), without explicitly stating which grade of mobilisation was employed (Green et al. 2001). For the purposes of this thesis, manipulation shall be considered as the delivery of a localised high velocity, low amplitude force, directed at a specific joint, resulting in joint motion beyond the current actively-available physiologic range, but within the joint's anatomical range. Mobilisations are low in velocity, but vary in amplitude. They are passive movements within the patient's range of motion and within the patient's tolerance.

Of the studies involving the ankle, a large number have reported improved range of motion (Green et al. 2001; Collins et al. 2004; Venturini et al. 2007; de Souza et al. 2008; Teixeira et al. 2013; Cuesta-Barriuso et al. 2014) and pain relief (Green et al. 2001; Cleland et al. 2013; Cuesta-Barriuso et al. 2014) as a result of manual therapy. Conversely, some studies employing mobilisation, as opposed to manipulation, have shown no change in ankle range of motion (Gilbreath et al. 2014). Interestingly, an alternative study employing the same mobilisation technique and comparing it to manipulation, found that both modalities resulted in an increase in ankle dorsiflexion range of motion (Marrón-Gómez et al. 2015). To confuse the matter still further, manipulation has also been shown to have no impact on

ankle range of motion (Beazell et al. 2012). These papers on ankle mobilisation and manipulation, possibly deliver more questions than answers. The methods by which ankle motion was measured in all papers was crude and inefficient, leaving room for other joints to compensate for the lack of ankle function and thereby, give a false impression of increased range of motion. No study successfully isolated the ankle when measuring dorsiflexion.

Although the quality of the research into manipulation of the ankle may be of a low level, there is no shortage of papers. The same cannot be said of Morton's neuroma. Aside of one controlled study (Govender et al. 2007), a mixed methods case series (Brantingham et al. 1994), a case study of two cases (Cashley 2000), a single case study (Sault et al. 2016) and a retrospective analysis of thirty-eight cases (Cashley and Cochrane 2015), there is little in the literature to recommend manipulation as a treatment for MN. However, these papers do hint at a strong benefit from manipulation. Govender et al. 2007) and Cashley claimed complete resolution of the two participants in his case study (Cashley 2000). The retrospective analysis showed 80% of MN sufferers recording a VAS pain score of below 10/100, at six weeks after the start of treatment (see Figure 3.1). This improvement was still evident at a one-year follow-up (Cashley and Cochrane 2015).

There are limitations within these papers, including small sample numbers, potential researcher and participant expectation bias. There were also a variety of manipulative techniques used, making it difficult to clarify which, if any, is best suited to treat MN. So, while the case for manipulation as a treatment of MN is not yet made, there is some evidence suggesting that it may be worthy of further exploration.



Figure 3.1. Box plot of VAS during treatment (From Cashley and Cochrane 2015).

To date, there is no empirical evidence that directly supports the employment of manipulation in the treatment of foot pathologies. Although there is growing low-level evidence by way of short case studies and a body of support for manipulation at the spinal level, justification for this intervention in the lower extremity remains with limited scientific backing. However, there are a number of studies that have postulated a theoretical basis for the mechanism of action involved in MAN, which shall be expanded in Chapter nine. When insult leads to dysfunction at a joint, the afferent input from the joint proprioceptors reports on the dysfunction and prompts a maladaptive motor response. This serves to further reinforce the dysfunctional motor control of the joint, impeding its functionality and ability to adapt to external influences. Over time, this results in disorder and disease (Haavik and Murphy 2012). This self-limiting cycle can result in chronic dysfunction and pain. The role of MAN in restoring normative proprioception and motor control has been demonstrated in upper extremity research (Haavik and Murphy 2011; Reece et al. 2022) and the same rationale is considered possible in the treatment of MN. Some weight is given to this approach by the success reported in an earlier retrospective study, which offered results on the six-week treatment approach of this thesis (Cashley and Cochrane 2015).

There is a difficulty performing controlled double-blind studies to investigate manipulation, since it is extremely challenging, if not impossible, to blind the participant regarding the intervention, but there is an onus on the employers of extremity manipulation, to find

suitable research strategies in order to determine the effectiveness of such interventions. In this case, a pragmatic, parallel study design was employed, but future studies should explore methods of more effective blinding for both researchers and participants, to enhance scientific rigour.

Within this chapter, a narrative review of the evidence for the efficacy of two candidate treatment interventions (MAN and CSI) has been considered. Previously, MAN has been tentatively explored with some positive findings, but has so far lacked robust data. This tantalising gap in the knowledge base, with strands of evidence that hint at a potentially over-looked intervention, provided the motivation for this thesis. A new platform of robust evidence must be built to explore the potential to which previous papers allude. This thesis begins that work. Given that CSI is the conservative intervention that has historically attracted the most research interest and has been shown in the literature to outperform other conservative strategies, it was an obvious candidate against which to test MAN.

The following Chapter 4 will offer a detailed consideration of general methods and factors affecting the experimental designs within the thesis, including their context and background.

CHAPTER FOUR

General methods

Aim - To critically evaluate candidate approaches and rationalise methods employed in this study.

4.1. Introduction and general context

This chapter will offer methods used in general throughout the thesis and provides some context for the study design. Specific methods used in chapters to address relevant aims, have been described separately within the corresponding chapters. There were a number of potential study designs that could have been employed to facilitate the aims of this thesis. For example, manipulation could have been compared to any number of other conservative interventions and thereby, have introduced a new data stream for treatments that currently have little or no data to support them. Whilst this may have been desirable from the viewpoint of widening the debate, it would have also been far more challenging to bring context to any results, without comparison to established pathways of treatment. One apparent solution to this would be to simply add a third intervention arm. Whilst this was considered at length, ultimately it would have made recruitment of sufficient participants non-viable within the timeframe available, due to the required increase in numbers. Furthermore, it would also serve to complicate the study and delivery of findings without any guarantee that the addition of other conservative methods would produce the hoped-for data.

Once a direct comparison between two groups was settled as the preferred study design, the next consideration in methodology was how to ensure that all participants had MN, rather than a masquerading disorder such as inter digital bursitis. At the outset, the intention was to USS all potential participants and include a positive USS as inclusion criteria. However, during the literature review process, it became apparent that the research currently points to clinical diagnosis as being optimal. A number of papers reported equal or greater accuracy of clinical tests versus USS, or MRI, in the detection of MN. The reader will recall a fuller discussion on the area of diagnosis in Chapter two, which covered the current research base and led to the decision to focus purely on clinical diagnosis for this thesis. Additionally, it was felt that opting not to employ radiological diagnostic criteria would result in study findings that could more readily be transferred into the clinical realm, where access to USS and MRI is rarely straightforward, or immediate. The strength of this decision is that it leads the subsequent research in a more pragmatic direction and strengthens its clinical applicability. It is however, acknowledged that this decision also serves to compromise the

robustness of study design and therefore, future, multi-centred randomised control trials will be required to further inform the healthcare community.

4.2. Aims

The primary aim of this study was to produce evidence for the efficacy of conservative care, specifically manipulation and CSI. Such evidence should add to the growing body of literature addressing the efficacy of conservative care in the treatment of MN. Secondary aims included assessment of the psychometric qualities of selected PROMs and assessing the relative importance of factors contributing to the outcomes relating to MN.

4.3. Study design

The study was a pragmatic, single centre, randomised parallel controlled study, performed at Queen Margaret University, Edinburgh. Participants were both male and female with a clinically confirmed diagnosis of Morton's Neuroma, a minimum age of 18 years old but no upper age limit, and with a washout period of at least three months for those who have previously received treatment for Morton's neuroma.

4.4. Ethical approval

An exploratory randomised controlled trial was registered and given research, development and ethical approval from the South-East Scotland Research Ethics Committee (IRAS 129586; REC reference 15/SS/0099 [see appendix I]) and from Queen Margaret University ethics committee. This study conformed to requirements of the Declaration of Helsinki, and the protocol was registered with the Clinical Trials.gov Protocol Registration and Results System (clinicaltrials.gov: NCT02304094).

4.5. Study sample

A total sample size of sixty-four was used for the main aspect of the thesis in comparing MAN to CSI. The experimental design sensitivity drives sample size, but in the case of this thesis, there is no previous work to guide a prediction as to the likely efficacy of MAN in the treatment of MN. Considering MCID scores for the primary outcome measure VAS and exploring VAS values observed at week six in a clinical audit of manipulation treatment, aided sample size calculations. Week six was chosen because that specific clinical audit reported successful outcomes on patients whose active intervention lasted six weeks (Cashley and Cochrane 2015). For the purposes of the research, clinical effectiveness of

either intervention was assessed according to changes in the VAS score. An improvement in VAS of 20 mm in either group was considered as the MCID for this study, as this minimum criterion has been identified previously as the important difference in visual analogue pain scales between treatment groups (Hughes and Carr 2002). Furthermore, and for the same reason as above, a difference of 20 mm between the groups was the minimum change required in order to establish a preferred intervention. Sample size calculations were carried out using GPower v3.1 from GPower Software. A total sample of 54 (27 in each arm) was calculated to be required to detect a relative effect size of 0.8 (Cohen's d) in a two-sided, independent groups test, with significance level 5% and power of 80%. Allowing for a dropout rate of 15%, 64 participants were recruited, 32 patients to each arm of the study.

In the PTT reliability chapter (Chapter 5), a study sample of 40 was used. It was not possible to pre-empt effect sizes in the reliability data and so, the sample size used was chosen to reflect the ambitions of similar reliability studies.

4.6. Recruitment of participants

Clinical staff from the podiatry department of NHS Lothian attended a two-hour event about this study. They were informed of the study design and especially the inclusion and exclusion criteria. The participant information leaflet was discussed at length and copies were left with the staff. Training/refreshing of the correct employment of the relevant diagnostic clinical tests was undertaken with all involved staff. They had an opportunity to ask questions of the lead researcher in order that they felt equipped to recruit participants to the study. After this, staff were asked to identify patients from their existing cohort, who may have been suited to involvement in the study. They invited patients with a clinically confirmed diagnosis of Morton's neuroma to participate in the study. A member of the patient's existing clinical care team checked whether they met the inclusion and exclusion criteria and made the initial approach to invite them to become involved. Those who expressed an interest were given written information in the form of a participant information sheet [Appendix II], which described the study fully in layman's terms. They were then invited to contact the chief investigator, should they choose to become involved.

Detailed information about the study was given by the chief investigator to each potential participant who made contact and they were then given an appointment to attend the Queen

Margaret University (QMU) gait analysis laboratory. As alluded earlier, there was a minimum three months washout period for all participants who'd previously had any treatment for Morton's neuroma.

Those who attended QMU were invited to ask questions about the study and raise any concerns that could be addressed by a researcher, who was independent from the trial. The chief investigator then assessed them against the study's inclusion and exclusion criteria to ensure suitability for involvement in the study.

4.6.1. Inclusion criteria

All participants had a pre-intervention screening to establish a positive clinical diagnosis of MN by means of the three clinical tests, web-space tenderness test, Mulder's click test and plantar digital nerve stretch test. These clinical tests are documented in the literature and together provide a safe positive diagnosis of MN. Additional inclusion criteria were a VAS score of 20/100 or greater and a minimum age of 18 years old.

4.6.2. Exclusion criteria

Exclusion criteria included previous surgical intervention for MN. Additionally, any existing condition which would prevent CSI was also considered exclusion criteria. This included: active local infection; allergy to Methylprednisolone; allergy to Lidocaine; diabetes mellitus; renal impairment; hepatic impairment; coagulation disorders; needle phobia; recent fracture of less than three months to the affected foot. Additionally, those with contraindications to manipulation were excluded from the study. These included rheumatoid arthritis; osteoporosis; cancers; prosthetic joints in the foot; fixation devices in the foot. Whilst peripheral neuropathy is not a contraindication for either intervention, it would likely so skew VAS and PTT scores and was therefore added to the exclusion criteria. Additionally, although pregnancy is not an absolute contraindication for either treatment, it was considered that the risk of CSI was not warranted, as the risk/benefit ratio could not be justified in the presence of so many other conservative treatment options. The final exclusion criterion was bilateral neuromas. MN is thought to occur bilaterally in approximately ten percent of cases and there is no reason to believe that bilateral cases will respond any differently to MAN or CSI. However, because we were using the contralateral limb for comparative PTT measurements, it was imperative that all participants had only unilateral symptomology.

4.6.3. Ethical considerations and consent

Written consent was obtained immediately prior to the first study intervention taking place. The participant had previously discussed the research with a member of their existing clinical care team. They had also received written information about the study from their care team. This occurred at least 24 hours prior to being invited to attend for assessment and inclusion. When the participant first attended QMU, the researcher verbally detailed the study to them again and invited them to ask questions about it. He ensured that they received and understood, the written information sheet and that they were aware of their right to withdraw from the study at any time, without having to declare a reason.

It was stressed to all participants that should they be allocated to the manipulation group then there was a small risk to them in relation to a potential delay in their recovery, if the experimental treatment failed. It was explained that they would subsequently be offered alternative treatment. This could mean a delay in receiving the appropriate conventional care. Additionally, they were informed that they could have access to the standard treatment pathway at any time, should they wish to avail themselves of it. They were then asked if they still wished to participate in the study. If they agreed, they were asked to sign a consent form [Appendix III]. The researcher then gathered further information to include age, gender, duration and location of symptoms. Participants who no longer wished to be involved in the study were invited to either return to the clinic which had initially referred them or continue to receive treatment at QMU, but out-with the study.

All participants were allocated a unique participant identification number (PIN) for the duration of the trial. All documentation within the trial used this reference number alone. Documentation linking the PIN to the personal data of the participant was generated and held by the chief investigator only. Identifiable data was stored in a secure cabinet in the podiatry staff area at QMU, to which only the chief investigator had access. All other data used in the study was link-anonymised and stored on the protected QMU server. Paper copies of questionnaires were stored in the aforementioned secure cabinet. Only the link-anonymised participant identification number was used when recording data.

Each participant was invited to remain in the study for one year to ensure adequate followup. Their active treatment in the study lasted for six weeks. All subsequent contact was for follow-up only. All participants were followed up at six weeks from baseline and then at three monthly intervals thereafter. Follow-ups were a short clinic visit to review changes to their condition and to complete the VAS, PTT and PROM questionnaires.

For those participants whose condition resolved during the course of the study, there was no further need for any treatment. For those participants that did not experience complete resolution, there was a series of treatment options offered. They could either continue with their current treatment that they were receiving during the study, or cross over to receive the treatment that was on offer in the other arm of the study. Regardless of which option they chose, they did not have any further data added to the study, but continued to receive treatment. For those that did not respond to either treatment or did not wish to continue their treatment with the study team, there was an offer of referral to the QMU MSK clinic, or back to the Lothian NHS clinic from where they were originally referred.

4.6.4. CONSORT enrolment

The CONSORT protocol helps researchers report methodology and findings clearly, thereby facilitating reading and quality assessment of research. It also provides standards of trial design and interpretation. In other words, it is a valuable tool that enables the researcher to conduct quality research and subsequently helps clinicians to critically appraise the quality of the presented evidence.

CONSORT also encompasses a flow chart which offers information regarding how the trial was conducted. It gives an overview of participant selection and assessment; enrolment; group allocation; follow-up and analysis. It provides a broad view of how the trial was conducted. The following flow chart (Figure 4.1) shows the participants' journey through the trial and details the steps taken to successfully navigate involvement for each participant.



Figure 4.1: Study's flow-chart of participants within the study based on the CONSORT guidelines for longitudinal studies.

4.7. Group allocation by minimisation

Once participants provided written consent, their information was entered into the minimisation software for their allocation into a study group. Allocation was to two groups using minimisation, with weighted randomisation. Groups were matched for age, gender,

severity according to VAS score, and duration of symptoms. Greatest weighting was given first to VAS score, then duration of symptoms, followed by gender and finally age. This was performed using the Minim software, which is an MS-DOS program for running minimisation in clinical trials. The authors of the software have allowed its free distribution and use via York University (Evans et al. 2017).

4.8. Study protocol

The protocol of the study involved baseline measurement of VAS and PROMS, as well as PTT measurement of both feet. The first baseline session was also used to allow participants to familiarise themselves with the research environment, as well as the study protocol, assessment procedures and tools. This was followed by group allocation and then accordingly, the initial intervention.

Each subsequent session began with the completion of PROMS and then VAS. PTT was then used to evaluate the participants' joint loading capabilities. For the MAN group only, the intervention, VAS and PTT were repeated from weeks two to six, inclusive. At week six, then at months three, six, nine and twelve, the VAS, PTT and PROMS scores were retaken for both groups. The periodisation of review was selected to mirror previous research into MN (Thomson et al. 2013; Santiago et al. 2019; Faulkner et al. 2021; Santiago et al. 2022) and also to try and best capture the expected changes in response to CSI. The measurements were targeted to quantify performance capabilities, pain levels and every-day physical activity since the onset of treatment.

4.9. Methods of assessment of MN

The methods of assessment in this pragmatic study were based in clinical practice. They were selected due to their reproducibility in the clinical environment. It was considered paramount that assessment tools could be readily employed, with relevant psychometric precision, and the results rapidly interpreted in any clinical setting so that the findings of this research could be meaningfully applied. They have also been routinely employed in various studies assessing MN (Mahadevan et al. 2016; Song et al. 2019; Wenpeng et al. 2022). Methods have specifically been chosen to reflect the potential impacts of living with MN. This thesis has attempted to capture changes in the primary clinical features of pain and inability to weight-bear appropriately by the employment of VAS and PTT.

Additionally, the impact of MN on daily living, social interaction, well-being and impedance of ambulation has been explored through the use of PROMS.

4.9.1. Visual analogue pain scale (VAS)

The VAS can be delivered as a pen and paper scale or as a plastic slide rule, with both options showing good agreement and repeatability (Hagino et al. 1996; Woods and Cumming 2009). However, from a research point of view, pen and paper is preferable in order to ensure a paper chain of data that can be checked and rechecked. Once the plastic slide rule is reset, there can be no rechecking of measurements, increasing the potential for errors in the data. In recent years, electronic versions of the VAS for pain have been validated (Maarj et al. 2022), but at the outset of this research such innovation was in its infancy and although some electronic VAS publications were appearing in the literature, most were related to eating disorders, rather than to pain. Additionally, research has shown a statistically significant (although not clinically significant) difference between scores collected on a mobile device and those by pen and paper (Delgado et al. 2018).

The VAS for this study was conducted using pen and paper. Some authors have cited potential problems in photocopying VAS scales as the line endings may become blurred, making the line either marginally longer or shorter than the 100 mm standard (Johnson 2006; Snow and Kirwan 1988). To avoid this, the paper VAS scales for this study were all individually printed by a professional printer and 50 different printed sheets were randomly checked to ensure that the line was consistently of 100 mm. In all cases, the printing proved accurate (Appendix IV). The VAS scores in this study were all measured using the same ruler to ensure consistency.

VAS scores were collected at baseline, six weeks, then three, six, nine and twelve months. For those in the manipulation group only, additional VAS scores were collected at weeks two through to five, when they attended for their MAN intervention. For all participants, there was a total of at least six VAS scores gathered over a twelve-month period. At each visit, the participant was handed a printed pad of unmarked VAS slips and a pen and were invited to score their pain from the preceding week. No other verbal instructions were offered. The participant marked the pad and returned it to the researcher. The marked slip was removed from the pad and immediately placed in a folder for future analysis. This was repeated every time a participant attended the research centre.

VAS was measured against all of the PROMS used and also, against the pressure threshold scores obtained at the same time as the VAS score. One must exercise caution when interpreting the statistics from the VAS scores of a participant group. Depending on the method of analysis, the reader can be led to conclude that a statistically significant change was arrived at *per participant*, because such change was seen across the group as a whole. However, the potential for widely varying magnitudes of individual pain-reporting means that comparing the mean of a group, may not tell the correct story in its entirety. The question arises, was a significant change detected because there were changes seen across the entire group or because there were very large changes in a small number of participants? Perhaps a more potent statistic would be the total percentage of participants, who achieved a clinically meaningful degree of change. This would allow the clinician to ascertain the potential benefit of a given intervention for his patient group, or for an individual patient (Farrar et al. 2000).

4.9.2. Pressure Threshold Testing

The goal of pressure algometry (PA) is to give quantification to the individual's experience of mechanically induced pain in a reliable and repeatable fashion. The pressure threshold meter (PTM) used to provide PA scores, is a simple spring-loaded pressure device that applies increasing pressure to the structure to be tested. The patient is instructed to say stop when the pressure first turns to discomfort. The amount of pressure applied can then be read from the screen on the device. This measurement is known as the pressure/pain threshold. By measuring the score obtained at a given joint, against the neighbouring joints and the contralateral joint of the opposing limb, the clinician can determine whether the joint in question is responding to pressure loading as efficiently as its counterparts. These measurements can also be used to monitor changes over time, and so help to draw conclusions regarding treatment efficacy. At the highest end of the scale, the patient's maximum pain tolerance can be tested. When testing for the pain tolerance threshold, the participant is asked to withstand the discomfort until it becomes too painful to do so. Conversely, the pressure/pain threshold can be identified by asking the participant to say 'stop', as soon as the pressure offers the first instance of discomfort. It is this initial onset of pain (the pressure/pain threshold) that was measured in this study. It should be noted that PA is not a measurement of the patient's pain in the way that, for example, VAS is. VAS gives a quantifiable score to how the patient feels about their pain over a given period of

time – perhaps the last week, or since the last intervention. PA is used to identify areas that may exhibit pathology, even if the patient was previously unaware of any pain at that site. This is similar to a clinician using motion palpation to identify dysfunction in a given structure. The patient may not be aware of any pain in that structure until such time as it is palpated, or pressure is applied. However, it may prove to be that PA scores demonstrate a relationship to VAS scores that would allow PA to be used in place of VAS for determining changes in the patient's condition, whilst simultaneously being applied to identify the location of potential dysfunction. VAS has no power to detect the site of any dysfunction and it is this dual purpose of PA that would create an advantage in its use over VAS.

PA is widely used in the healthcare setting, but rarely in the foot. In order for the PA scores obtained from symptomatic participants to be more meaningful, it would be ideal to establish guideline scores for asymptomatic participants, which will serve as a reference tool in the clinical setting. Beyond this, it is also imperative that the clinician can be confident that the tool is reliable. Measuring the performance of the tool against the performance of another device whose reliability and validity has already been established, allowed clarification as to the reliability and validity of PA. To achieve this, the PA scores obtained were compared to VAS scores obtained at the same point in time, from the same participants.

At each intervention the participant was instructed using the following phrase. "I am going to apply some pressure to the sole of your foot using this meter. You will feel the pressure being applied. As soon as you register the first feeling of discomfort, say 'stop'." All MTP joints of the affected foot were then tested. A small spring loaded digital algometer was placed on the sole of the foot, directly on the MTP joint. The MTP joint was identified by passively, maximally dorsiflexing the digits to expose the metatarsal heads on the plantar aspect of the participant's foot. The meter was placed, directly perpendicular to the sole of the foot at all times and a measurement taken of how much pressure could be applied before the participant registered the pressure as discomfort. At this point, the measurement was considered complete. The measurement was then repeated twice more, so that three measurements of each MTP joint were obtained. Research has shown the third measurement to be the most accurate and so, this was the measurement recorded and used for analysis in this study. At baseline, measurements were taken of all lesser MTP joints of the affected foot. The lowest scoring MTP joint was then used for all subsequent

measurements. Additionally, the corresponding joint of the contralateral limb was also measured at each visit. At every visit, these joints were measured three times and the third measurement used.

Previous studies established the inter/intra-clinician reliability of pressure threshold measuring and have established a normative range of values within the trunk, spine, abdomen and upper body. Since the establishment of these values, pressure threshold testing has been used extensively in the head, neck, shoulders and spine, as a clinical tool and a research aid. There has been little work using it in the lower limb and there are no guideline measurements for the clinician. However, PTM can be employed as a clinical tool to easily and accurately identify areas of dysfunction and to objectively measure the effectiveness of treatment by comparing scores to the contralateral limb. It also allows the clinician to establish and quantify a degree of improvement or deterioration as it occurs in a patient's condition. In one of the few studies performed in the lower limb, Rolke et al. tested the nail bed of the thumb and great toe, the styloid process, the medial malleolus and the abductor halluces muscle, with three repeated measurements at intervals of 1 minute. They were able to conclude "These data show that assessment of deep pain in distal limbs may become a useful clinical instrument similar to pressure pain testing over truncal structures, which is already well established ... " (Rolke et al. 2005). Participants in another validation study attended for three identical sessions separated by the period of at least a week. The procedure was repeated twice at each session in order to facilitate within-session and between-session reliability testing. The study concluded that both within-day and betweenday reliability for normal spinal muscles was good (Potter et al. 2006). These protocols worked well and are similar to many others that have already been tried and tested. It made sense therefore, for this study to closely follow these same protocols.

4.9.3. Patient reported outcome measures (PROMS)

To the author's knowledge, there are no PROMS that are condition specific for MN. Having established that a generic tool was the only option, it was then essential to ensure that the tools selected would be acceptable to the participants. In selecting the appropriate PROMS, it was imperative that question duplication was minimised, but that information about symptomology and its impact, was adequately captured. Additionally, the participant should easily understand the logic and reasoning in each question. PROMS should strive to remain as straightforward as possible to minimise lost or inappropriate data, induced by complexity

of the instrument. An error was made in our methodology in this regard, as double-sided printing was used for the paper copies of the PROMS, for participants to complete. It was felt that this would make the document appear less cumbersome and therefore, the task less laborious, but it had the unintended consequence that some participants failed to spot print on the back of the document and therefore, some data was lost to capture.

At baseline, all participants were given a single copy of the PROMS immediately after enrolment in the study. They were escorted to a quiet room and invited to complete the document at their own pace, whilst alone in this space. Once they had completed the document, they were escorted to the clinical area where further baseline information was gathered, and VAS and PTT measurements taken. They were then given a second copy of the PROMS to complete, before any intervention was performed. This allowed for assessment of sensitivity of the PROMS being used.

At subsequent visits (week six, then months three, six, nine and twelve) to the research centre, participants were invited to complete a fresh set of PROMS in the quiet area before being escorted to the clinical area. In all instances, the PROMS were immediately entered into the participant's file for later analysis. The order of the PROMS in the document was consistent at all times and, with hindsight it may have been preferable to randomly adjust the order in which they were presented to the participant.

4.9.3.1. Manchester-Oxford foot questionnaire (MOxFQ)

The MOxFQ (appendix V) is a sixteen item PROM initially designed to assess the effectiveness of surgical interventions to the foot and ankle complex. Item content was created through collaborations with patients and validation has been inspected encompassing a range of foot and ankle conditions (Morley et al. 2013). Each item is scored in ascending severity from 0 to 4. Scores are then collated to form three distinct domains. walking/standing contains seven items, foot pain has five items, and the remain four items relate to social interaction. The three domain scores have excellent psychometric properties in terms of reliability, validity and responsiveness (Dawson et al. 2006). As a regional rating scale, the MOxFQ gathers specific information regarding disability of the foot. Conversely, it may fail to identify some elements of the global impact of foot pain. For this reason, it has been combined with the global rating scale SF-36 in this study.

4.9.3.2. Foot and ankle ability measures (FAAM)

The FAAM (appendix VI) specifically reports on the physical function and capabilities of those with foot and ankle dysfunction. There are two categories, which together comprise 29 items. The activities of daily living (ADL) category has 21 items and the sports category has 8 items. The sports category is specifically designed for use by athletes and was not included in this current study. The omission of this category does not impact the validity of the instrument (Martin et al. 2009).

Each item on the FAAM is scored from 0-4 or "not applicable". Those that are not applicable are excluded from all scoring calculations. Zero is the poorest rating and 4 is the optimum that participants can allocate to each item. All individual scores (Si) are now added together to create a summary score (Ss). The total number of items that were scored (N) is then multiplied by four. This gives the highest potential score (Sp) available to that participant. The participant's summary score is then divided by the highest potential score and multiplied by 100, so that it is expressed as a percentage.

$$100\left(\frac{\sum Si}{N4}\right) = FAAM \ score$$

Optimum foot health is designated a score of 100% and therefore better foot health should be expressed as a higher percentage score in FAAM. Although this may give a meaningful baseline measurement, the true value of the FAAM is in identifying change over time. Eechaute et al. were able to conclude that a change of 8 percentage points or more in the ADL category of the FAAM, could be interpreted as meaningful change in a clinical context, with a confidence level of 95% (Eechaute et al. 2007).

4.9.3.3. Short Form-36 (SF-36)

The SF-36 (Appendix VII) is a global rating scale questionnaire that consists of thirty-six items, combining to measure an individual's generic health status. There are eight separate categories that the participant is asked to score considering their health status in the

preceding four weeks and one which questions health status over the preceding year. Those categories are physical functioning (PF), social functioning (SF), role limitations due to physical problems (RP), role limitations due to emotional problems (RE), mental health (MH), energy/vitality (EV), pain (P) and general health (GH). In each category, the participant can score anywhere from zero to 100, with 100 representing optimum health. The individual category scores can be combined to create a summary score. Participants completed the thirty-six multiple choice questions by selecting the printed answer that best reflected their position. The researcher answered any queries relating to ambiguous wording, but no advice was given, and no inference made as to which answer should be selected.

Incomplete questions were imputed as the mean values of the remaining items for the relevant subscales, according to the SF-36 guidelines (Rand Corporation 2022). The thirtysix items were then averaged to create the eight category scores. Scores for each of the eight categories range from 0 'extreme symptoms/poor health' to 100 'no symptoms/perfect health'.

One key advantage of the SF-36 over other questionnaires is its global approach, avoiding the narrowness of region-specific or condition-specific questionnaires and instead, capturing a snapshot of the patient's overall health and well-being at a given point in time. Conversely, this could also overlook information that may be gathered by a more specific questionnaire, which necessitates the employment of the FAAM and MOxFQ in this study.

4.10. Measurement procedures

Prior to randomisation, all participants completed their baseline set of visual analogue pain scores (VAS), algometric pressure threshold testing measurements (PTT) and their first set of PROM questionnaires. A duplicate set of PROM questionnaires were completed immediately prior to the participant receiving their first intervention. This helped to explore whether these specific PROMS measurement tools were sufficiently robust, valid and repeatable. Allowing no therapeutic intervention between 1st and 2nd PROMS recording should result in similar scores being obtained on both occasions, thereby inferring that the tools are measuring accurately.

In every case, date-stamped PROMS were completed immediately on arrival at the research location and prior to entering the clinical area and before any intervention. PROMS were used to measure the impact of foot pathology on function in terms of pain, disability and activity restriction and to facilitate systematic review with current literature. Once these were complete, the participant was invited into the clinical area, where their pain was measured using a self-reported VAS scale. Their VAS score was marked on a date-stamped pad. The ability of the involved joints of the foot to withstand pressure was then measured using PTT. Only after all measurements were complete, was any discussion or intervention entered in to.

For all participants, this meant scores recorded at baseline, six weeks, three, six nine and twelve months. Additionally, for those in the MAN group measurements were taken from weeks two through to five. PROM questionnaires were repeated after baseline at six weeks, three months, six months, nine months and twelve months by all participants. Figure 4.2 describes the primary study's experimental design and timeline for MAN and CSI interventions, with associated assessment points.



Figure 4.2: Overview of manipulation (MAN) and corticosteroid injection (CSI) intervention characteristics and experimental design. Key: R = Random-allocation to intervention conditions; Closed, inverted triangle = Assessment time-point; MN = Morton's neuroma; VAS = Visual analogue scale (pain); PTT = Pressure threshold testing for discomfort; MOxFQ = Manchester-Oxford foot questionnaire; FAAM = Foot and ankle ability measures; SF-36 = Short Form-36 (generic health status).

4.11. MAN treatment

There are a number of different types of manipulative intervention described in the literature. The specific method utilised in this study was a high velocity, low amplitude thrust (HVLAT) technique. The only other controlled study examining MAN and MN used a variety of MAN techniques and was not explicit in which, if any, of these interventions were HVLAT in nature (Govender et al. 2007). The only other papers exploring MAN and MN, use exclusively HVLAT manoeuvres (Cashley and Cochrane 2015; Cashley 2000). It was felt that clarity could be added to our outcomes if both the nature and location of the intervention was offered strict parameters. To that end, all of the lesser MTPJs (MTP joints 2-5) of the affected limb were manipulated at each visit from week one to week six inclusive, for the MAN group. No other manipulative interventions took place, and no further interventions were applied beyond week six. All manipulations were HVLAT in nature. This is a mechanical event employing controlled force and direction to a given joint structure, resulting in soft tissue and neural deformation. The magnitude and velocity of thrust varies significantly from practitioner to practitioner and is therefore, unlikely to be an influencing factor in treatment outcomes (Herzog 2010). Conversely, Herzog argues that thrust direction is likely consistent from one clinician to another and therefore, although this has never been scientifically investigated, is potentially a vital characteristic of treatment success (Herzog 2010).

The manoeuvre took the metatarsal into dorsiflexion and the proximal phalanx into maximal plantarflexion, and was performed by adhering to the following steps:

1. The participant is laid supine on a flat treatment table with all footwear and hosiery removed.

- 2. They are instructed to relax completely, ensuring that the foot drops into a natural supination and is not being held or supported through ankle dorsiflexion. The entire lower limb should be as relaxed as possible.
- 3. The manipulation can be performed using either hand. The clinician uses their support hand (the hand which will not perform the manipulation) to lightly hold the forefoot stable and in place on the treatment table. No movement should be permitted, but a tight grasp is not required and is counterproductive. A gentle cupping of the forefoot will suffice.
- 4. Using their contact hand (the hand which will perform the manipulation), the clinician contacts the plantar aspect of the MTP joint to be manipulated with the radial aspect of the proximal interphalangeal joint of the clinician's index finger. Again, this is placed lightly on the underside of the joint. There is no need for any force or tension to be applied.
- 5. The clinician, keeping their index finger in place, then rides their thumb up and over to rest on the dorsum of the foot.
- 6. The palmar surface of the proximal phalanx of the clinician's thumb should now make contact with the dorsal aspect of the participant's proximal phalanx of the digit.
- 7. The clinician now ensures that the participant's digit rests on the ulnar border of the thenar eminence of the clinician's palm. The digit will usually come to this position quite naturally but taking time to ensure that it rests here properly helps to ensure that there is no requirement for the clinician to grip the digit, causing the participant discomfort. Such discomfort would lead to increased joint tension, making the manipulation more difficult and more painful to perform.
- 8. The MTP joint is then rotated to its physiologic barrier of plantarflexion. This is achieved by ensuring that the support hand stabilises the rest of the foot effectively, whilst the wrist of the contact hand slowly increases its degree of radial derivation. At

this point, a certain resistance can be felt from the joint and the joint is termed to be 'in tension'. Ensuring that the joint is in tension helps to minimise the discomfort of the subsequent thrust since it then amounts to nothing more than a rapid nudge from this position. Without moving to the position first, the manipulative manoeuvre would be a large, long-levered movement which results in a high degree of discomfort for the participant. This should therefore be avoided at all costs.

9. Next, without allowing the joint to move out of this position of tension, a rapid rotational thrust is delivered from the clinician's index finger (employing radial derivation of the wrist) onto the plantar aspect of the joint. This drives the metatarsal further into dorsiflexion whilst simultaneously plantarflexing the digit, moving the joint beyond its physiologic barrier but remaining within the anatomical range of integrity.

The manipulation was performed in a single rapid movement, lasting less than a second. A manipulation was considered to be completed successfully if either an audible and/or palpable 'click' was detected, or if a greater degree of joint range of motion could be palpated immediately afterward.

The clinical model for MAN therapy had been derived and adapted from pilot research work, involving a consolidation and integration of neurological feedback, biomechanical and dynamic fluid flow conceptual models (Leach 2004). There was a small risk that some participants would find the manipulation temporarily uncomfortable. They were advised of this risk in advance and informed of steps to take to reduce its impact, should it occur. This happens very rarely and was unlikely to affect the participants of the study, but they were made aware that this does occur on rare occasions. There were no reported cases of adverse effects.

4.12. CSI treatment

There are two standard methods of delivering steroid injections to the foot. They are ultrasound-guided and anatomy-guided. Although this is steadily changing, the vast majority of podiatrists in the UK who treat MN using CSI, are currently unlikely to have ready access to USS and therefore, will in all probability, perform anatomy-guided injections. Therefore, the pragmatic decision to follow such a model in this study was taken. All CSI were performed by the same experienced clinician and were anatomically guided.

For the participant receiving CSI, the procedure was as follows. They were taken to the minor surgery clinic at Queen Margaret University. Their medical history was rechecked to ensure there were no contraindications to methylprednisolone (Depo-Medrone) or Lidocaine. Specific enquiries were made of the participant regarding, heart, liver or kidney disease, diabetes, a history of anaphylaxis and any allergies. They were then given the written drug information sheet. Potential complications and reactions to CSI were discussed, including anaphylaxis; facial flushing; tendon weakening; fat pad atrophy; depigmentation; steroid flare; post-injection discomfort; bruising and infection. Informed verbal and written consent were then obtained from the participant.

The drug to be administered was then removed from the locked drug cabinet and signed out to the trial. The clinician then washed their hands and donned a pair of sterile surgical gloves. The pre-mixed vial of 40mg of methylprednisolone in 1 ml of 2% Lidocaine was then drawn up into a syringe and placed on a sterile instrument tray. Once the participant removed their shoe gear and hosiery, they were invited to sit on the treatment chair. The inter-digital cleft to be injected was identified, and the specific site for needle entry was marked with a skin marker. The foot was then prepared by swabbing with a Chloraprep applicator. Whilst the area was drying, the clinician changed the needle on the syringe for a fresh, sterile 23-gauge needle. The injection was then delivered via a dorsal approach, employing aseptic technique in accordance with current national and local guidelines (Reilly 2021). When the needle was removed, a small plaster was applied over the injection site.

With the injection complete, the participant was instructed to remain in the operating chair for a further fifteen minutes to ensure there were no immediate adverse effects. They then reapplied their footwear and were free to leave. There were no adverse events reported.

4.13. Contralateral limb

When the MTP joint of the ipsilateral limb with the lowest PTT score had been identified, the corresponding MTP joint of the contralateral limb was also measured using PTT in exactly the same way and with the same frequency as the affected foot. This offered a weak reference point. It could not be considered a control, since the MAN intervention will have a global neurological effect and likely alter pain and sensation responses on the contralateral

limb also. However, since all participants had unilateral MN, it does offer a reference point in a pain-free limb.

4.14. Feasibility

The main feasibility constraints were financial and time. Financial constraints prevented a multi-centred approach, and also meant limiting the intervention staff to one member. This had the positive effect of ensuring that all interventions were standardised for experience and ability, but also served to limit the widespread applicability of the findings. Time prevented recruitment of greater numbers, and also therefore, the possibility of exploring further conservative interventions.

4.15. Statistical analysis' plan

In order to address the aims of the four data-focused chapters (Chapters 5, 6, 7 and 8), the following statistical procedures, approaches and techniques were utilised to test whether there was sufficient evidence to retain or reject the associated null-hypotheses. In general, this thesis was exploratory in nature and as such, sought to deploy experimental parametric techniques, which offer superior power and efficiency for any given experimental design compared to other (non-parametric) approaches.

4.15.1. Statistical analyses for Chapter 5 - Examining the intra-session and inter-day reproducibility and single measurement reliability of PTT

The primary aim with Chapter 5 was to examine the intra-session and inter-day reproducibility and single measurement reliability of PTT amongst ipsilateral and contralateral metatarsophalangeal articulations associated with MN in adults. Secondary aims included assessing the influence of test administrator' experience on the latter psychometric characteristics and congruence between inter-day PTT and VAS scores.

As within Chapters 6, 7 and 8, the primary and secondary outcomes metrics of Chapter 5 (PTT) were described using ordinary statistical procedures (mean [\pm SD]). One-way repeated measures analysis of variance (ANOVA) was used to check for systematic carry-over effects (learning) effects across trials within each testing session (intra-session) and between days (inter-day). Coefficient of variation (V%) was used to assess variability of indices across the four trials for each intra-session and inter-day. The expression used to calculate V% is shown within the relevant section in Chapter 5.

Single measurement reliability for PTT associated with intra-session and inter-day trials was assessed by computing intra-class correlation coefficients (R_l) and standard error of a single measurement (SEM%) (95% confidence limits). The Spearman–Brown prediction formula was used to predict the measurement reliability that might be expected from the completion and combination of *n* number of neuromuscular tests (Winer, Brown et al. 1971) was used to compute the expected reliability of the mean of multiple measurements for PTT (please see the relevant section within Chapter 5 for computational details).

Variability (V%) associated with intra-session and inter-day assessments of PTT was compared using separate five (metatarsophalangeal joint: 1; 2; 3; 4; 5) by two (time: intra-session; inter-day) by two (test administrator experience: experienced; inexperienced) ANOVAs with repeated-measures on the former two factors. PTT scores associated with ipsilateral and contralateral limbs were assessed separately. Given that the thesis focuses on human responses within environments involving manifold sources of variability, statistical significance within Chapter 5, as within Chapters 6, 7 and 8, was accepted at p < 0.05, so as not to make the likelihood of retaining null-hypotheses excessive in such circumstances. The latter would incur an unwanted accompanying loss of exploratory insights that might be properly scrutinised for veracity within further research, or by others subsequently.

In this context, the studies with Chapters 5, 6 and 7 were curated to offer *a priori* experimental design sensitivity estimation offered an approximate statistical power of 0.8 for avoiding intrusion of type-II errors for a medium relative size of change (Cohen's *d*, 0.5) in the study's primary outcomes (V% and VAS, respectively). Chapter 5 required an approximate cohort' sample size of n = 30 (www.randomization.com), while Chapters 6 and 7, involving data from the same RCT, required an approximate sample size of n = 20 within each group at the study's primary endpoint (1.5 months). Estimates of medium relative sizes of change or difference had been gleaned from amongst pilot work, the contemporary literature or anticipated minimally important clinical differences.

The secondary aim of the clinimetric assessments within Chapter 5 involving congruence between inter-day PTT and VAS scores was undertaken and reported within Chapter 6. Congruence amongst patterns of intra-session and inter-day patient perceived levels of pain (VAS [primary outcome]) and PTT scoring was examined using participants standardised (z-score) data associated with the intervention conditions (MAN and CSI; please see chapter 6) and an univariate factorial (mode [VAS; PTT] by clinical intervention [MAN; CSI]) ANOVA, with repeated measures on the former factor. *A priori* planned orthogonal difference and polynomial trend analyses characterised the expected patterns of fluctuation in patients' intra-session and inter-day VAS and PTT scoring. For the latter analyses, PTT scores across metatarsophalangeal joints were pooled.

4.15.2. Statistical analyses for Chapters 6 and 7 - Manipulation versus Steroid Injection in the treatment of patients with Morton's neuroma: An exploratory pragmatic controlled trial focusing on VAS and PTT (Ch.6) and other PROMs reflecting functionality and health (Ch.7).

In combination, Chapters 6 and 7 report on the insights of ipsilateral responses to MAN in order to characterise its efficacy in patients with MN. It was expected that an acute, short dosage (six, weekly episodes) of MAN would show efficacy for improving MN, yielding relevant gains in self-reported (PROMs) levels of pain, discomfort and functionality compared to usual conservative care (CSI). Additionally, the retention of effects was explored at three, six, nine and twelve months following the cessation of MAN and CSI.

Group means (±SD) and Pearson product-moment correlations described outcome scores and interrelationships. Separate factorial (group [MAN; CSI] x time [baseline; 1.5 mo; 3 mo; 6 mo; 9 mo; 12 mo]) analyses of variance (ANOVAs), with repeated measures for time, tested hypotheses relating to patient-reported levels of pain and discomfort (VAS; PTT [Ch.6]) and relating to patient-reported levels of functionality (MOxFQws; MOxFQp; MOxFQsi; FAAMdl; FAAMspt; SF-36 PCS; SF-36 MCS [Ch.7]), using *per protocol* analyses (SPSS Vn. 23, IBM SPSS Illinois, USA). *A priori* reverse Helmert orthogonal difference testing located anticipated time-specific effects. Any violations of assumptions underpinning the use of ANOVA were countered using Greenhouse-Geisser (GG) adjustments. Statistical significance was accepted at p < 0.05. Cohen's *d* quantified relative effect size (ES). Congruence amongst fluctuating patterns of treatment assessment metrics for self-perceived pain and discomfort (VAS; PTT [Ch.6]) and perceptions of function (Ch.6) were examined using participants standardised (z-score) data. Separate univariate factorial (group: [MAN; CSI]*assessment metric [Ch.6: VAS; PTT; Ch.7: MOxFQws; MOxFQp; MOxFQsi; FAAMdl; FAAMspt; SF-36 PCS; SF-36 MCS]*time [baseline; 1.5 mo; 3 mo; 6 mo; 9 mo; 12 mo]) ANOVAs, with repeated measures on the latter two factors. Temporal correspondence amongst assessment response patterns was indicated by an absence of factorial interaction.

4.15.3 Statistical analyses for Chapter 8 - Factors in enhanced outcomes of non-surgical treatment of Morton's neuroma.

Research within Chapter 8 offered an exploration of antecedent clinical metrics, including patients' history, and PROMs (VAS; PTT; MOxFQws; MOxFQp; MOxFQsi; FAAMdl; FAAMspt; SF-36 PCS; SF-36 MCS) contributing to subsequent optimum non-surgical clinical outcomes in the treatment of MN. It involved a secondary analysis of data derived from Chapters 6 and 7.

As such, a model consisting of selected factors from amongst the latter candidate variables was tested prospectively and retrospectively in relation to patients demonstrating high and low responses (as measured by patient-reported levels of pain [VAS]) to efficacious non-surgical treatments for MN. The multi-dimensional structures associated with the data prompted the use of a one-way multivariate analysis of variance (MANOVA) was employed to provide a simultaneous comparison of the latter multiple variables, in relation to their response to treatment.

Arbitrarily, it was assumed that the absence of definitive metrics for MCID, high and low threshold levels of response (VAS) to efficacious non-surgical treatments for MN corresponded to upper and lower tertiles, respectively. Consequently, participants were grouped into two categories (high and low responses) on the dependent variable VAS, according to this criterion. Multiple discriminant analysis using a stepwise approach, was used to determine which variables significantly separated high (High-R) and low response (Low-R) groups, and ultimately, whether such a model of statistical discrimination might usefully predict group' belonging. Knowledge of the latter might facilitate understanding
of triage and aspects of beneficial pre-habilitative interventions for variables that are amenable to change.

4.16. Comments on research paradigm used within the thesis

The thesis largely reflects a quantitative research paradigm and its philosophical assumptions (Plano-Clark and Ivankova 2016), together with accompanying ontological, epistemological and axiological challenges (Bishop 2015). While other approaches were considered, including mixed methodologies, a quantitative approach was deemed as offering suitable congruency with the ambitions for the research programme within the thesis and facilitating opportunities to learn and advance professionally. Objectivism and positivism are the philosophical foundations of the quantitative worldview (Creswell and Creswell 2017). According to the quantitative paradigm, there is a single, independent reality apart from the researcher's subjective impressions. This perspective maintains that the phenomenon being studied has no effect on the researcher and the researcher should have no effect on the thing being studied. Quantitative studies like those pursued within the thesis, have aimed to establish a numerical value for causal relationships. The quantitative method is grounded on the quantitative research paradigm, follows a deductive approach, and relies on the systematic collection and analysis of numerical data, which is evidenced in Chapters 5, 6, 7 and 8. It is primarily concerned with challenging theories and hypotheses by investigating the connections between numerical factors.

4.17. Discussion and conclusions

Two distinct styles of quantitative PROMs measurement were employed within this thesis. This included the unidimensional PROMs of VAS and PTT as well as the multidimensional PROMs of MOxFQ, SF-36 and FAAM. Both VAS and PTT are bidirectional scales which facilitate numerical interpretation and classification of pain (VAS) and individual joint pressure loading capabilities (PTT) by means of a single sliding scale: 0 - 100 mm in the case of VAS and 0 - 10 kg for PTT. Conversely, the questionnaire-based PROMs of MOxFQ, SF-36 and FAAM offer a greater degree of complexity in data gathering and interpretation. They are tools which offer a "best fit" approach through multiple choice questioning. Chapter six shall explore the data from VAS and PTT, whilst chapter seven will discuss the PROMs of MOxFQ, FAAM and SF-36.

Whilst every effort has been made to ensure the study methodology is as robust as possible, it is acknowledged that further, more in-depth research will be required to establish the position of MAN amongst other interventions for MN. Where the option presented itself, this thesis consistently opted for the most pragmatic methods available.

There is a difficulty performing controlled double-blind studies to investigate manipulation, since it is extremely challenging, if not impossible to blind the participant regarding the intervention, but there is an onus on the employers of extremity manipulation to find suitable research strategies in order to determine the effectiveness of such interventions. In this case, a pragmatic, parallel study design was employed but future studies should explore methods of more effectively blinding both researchers and participants to enhance scientific rigour.

CHAPTER FIVE

Single measurement reliability and reproducibility associated with indices of pressure threshold testing using algometry in adults

Aim - The assessment of the selected psychometric qualities of PROMs, specifically the reliability and reproducibility of algometry in adults. Achieved by exploring the intra-session and inter-day reproducibility and single measurement reliability of PTT amongst adults with MN.

5.1. Introduction

Contemporary clinical empirical research spans a continuum of demands that include the need for effective evaluation of ipsilateral and contralateral limb competence in functional capacity, performance capabilities or diagnostic signatures within a single test session, and the evaluation of treatment interventions over time. This is important in order to add rigour to the investigation of consistency of measurement and accuracy of captured change over time. Each clinical and research application (e.g. intra-session vs. inter-day) represents specific challenges in the selection of an appropriate test protocol in order to enable sufficient precision of measurement to facilitate discrimination between levels of capacity status confidently (Altman 1990; Mercer and Gleeson 2002).

As alluded to earlier within the thesis' introduction (Chapter One), optimum strategies for the diagnosis and evaluation of the effects of MN continue to command clinical and scientific debate (Thomson et al. 2004). MN is regarded as having a safe clinical diagnostic specificity (Sharp et al. 2003; Cloke and Greiss 2006; Jain and Mannan 2013; Claassen et al. 2014; Rao et al. 2014), especially when a combination of clinical tests is used to offer an

extremely accurate predictor of MN (Sharp et al. 2003; Owens et al. 2011; Pastides et al. 2012). However, relatively little has been published in regards to clinical indicators such as the plantar digital nerve stretch test, the web-space tenderness test and the lateral squeeze test, which have been routinely employed to aid the diagnosis of MN. The clinimetric characteristics of such diagnostic tests are considered elsewhere within this thesis (please see Chapter two, section 2.3).

Patient-reported outcome measures (PROMs), including those relying on intermediary physical instrumentation, may offer other important insights within innovative approaches to MN diagnosis and the evaluation of the condition's effects on sufferers' functional capacity and perceptions of pain (please see Chapter two for a critical overview and consideration of psychometric qualities of selected PROMs for assessments in MN). For example, while visual analogue scales (VAS) of patient-perceived pain have previously been deployed within research investigating the influence of acute and chronic conditions, including MN (Lee et al. 2011; Mahadevan et al. 2016; Samaila et al. 2020), the use of pressure threshold testing (PTT) to assess patients' thresholds of discomfort would represent a novel and relevant joint-specific approach for this condition.

Patient-perceived pain measured using a VAS has received scrutiny for clinimetric robustness. Using a 100 mm scale with verbal anchors (0 mm: 'no pain'; 100 mm: 'worst pain'), changes in scores between approximately 9 mm and 13 mm had been shown to constitute a minimum clinically-important difference (MCID) (Todd et al. 1996; Kelly 1998; Gallagher et al. 2001; Jensen et al. 2003), whereas a VAS score of < 5 mm can be considered as indicating no pain (Jensen et al. 2003). By contrast, although the use of PTT by means of algometry to assess patients' discomfort may offer novel alternative or adjunct information about MN, it has yet to receive clinimetric or psychometric scrutiny.

The need for discrimination of changes in levels of perceived pain or thresholds of discomfort in patients with MN may be relatively demanding of experimental design sensitivity, given that such characteristics might fluctuate by no more than \pm 5 % (> 5 mm relative to 100 mm) to indicate symptom absence, symptom progression or condition' diagnosis (Gleeson and Mercer 1992). While participant numbers can be manipulated to achieve a desired level of experimental power for inter-group treatment comparisons

(Lipsey 1990), contemporary clinical practice frequently dictates the necessity for a casestudy approach.

Appropriate protocol considerations include patients' accommodation and habituation to the assessment protocol and environment and then subsequently, the number of required inter- and intra-session replicates; estimates of which are calculated on the basis of the reproducibility and reliability characteristics of the performance indices of interest. Calculation of reliability based principally on intra-session measures may overestimate the available precision of measurement and fail to account fully for the biological variability inherent in between-day neuromuscular performance assessments (Gleeson and Mercer 1992; Gleeson et al. 2002).

Indices of patient perceived pain and joint-specific discomfort acquired using inventories and instrumentation such as VAS and pressure algometry, respectively, can provide markers of the limitations to functional capability and the pathophysiology associated with MN. The use of VAS is underpinned by established high levels of reliability for conditions similar to MN. For example, VAS shows high reliability when assessing acute abdominal pain ($R_I =$ 0.99 [95% confidence limits 0.97 to 0.99]) (Gallagher et al. 2002), for knee OA (Alghadir et al. 2018; da Costa et al. 2021), for acute pain (Bijur et al. 2001), low back pain (Shafshak and Elnemr 2021), and moderate to high reliability for disabilities in patients with musculoskeletal pain (Boonstra et al. 2008; Ryan and O'Sullivan 2021). VAS is the second most commonly reported PROM in the foot and ankle literature, after the unvalidated AOFAS and it has been cited in over 300 papers, reporting on in excess of 20,000 participants (Shazadeh et al. 2019). There is a dearth of information available in the contemporary literature regarding the reproducibility and reliability characteristics of indices of PTT when used to assess thresholds of discomfort in MN across the forefoot's metatarsophalangeal articulations. Similarly, information about whether such psychometric qualities associated with PTT are influenced by the level of experience of the test's administrator is currently lacking and would facilitate informed judgement about the test's utility.

The primary aim of this study was to examine the intra-session and inter-day reproducibility and single measurement reliability of PTT amongst ipsilateral and contralateral metatarsophalangeal articulations associated with MN in adults. Secondary aims included assessing the influence of test administrator' experience on the latter psychometric characteristics and congruence between inter-day PTT and VAS scores.

5.2. Methods

The methods employed in this chapter aim to explore evidence regarding the suitability of PTT for use in the foot. Furthermore, they talk to the impact of experience in PTT use on measurement outcomes.

5.2.1. Participants

Thirty-six adults (11 men, 25 women; [mean \pm SD], age 47.4 \pm 10.9 years; height 1.71 \pm 0.06 m; body mass 68.9 \pm 8.3 kg) gave their informed consent and participated in this singlecentre cohort study. Volunteers comprised patients currently attending a podiatry clinic for routine foot care but with no declared lower limb pathology. Inclusion criteria involved patients over 18 years. Patients with a history of foot pain in the last three months, a history of gout, pseudo-gout, Morton's neuroma, metatarsalgia, a history of foot surgery, a diagnosis of any form of arthritis, diabetes mellitus, or a neurological condition were excluded. All participants were undertaking activities of daily living.

Participants were instructed to refrain from strenuous physical activity for the 24 h prior to each test in order to try and minimise any physiological impact that strenuous activity may have on the local tissues. This measure tried to ensure that, immediately prior to testing, activity levels of each participant were broadly similar in an effort to minimise physiological heterogeneity. Four participants of an original sample size of forty had been excluded from the study on the basis that they had not reached validity criteria amongst PTT scores (n = 1) or not been available for all assessment sessions (n = 3). Assessment protocols were approved by the Ethics Committee for Human Testing of Queen Margaret University, Edinburgh.

5.2.2. Participant orientation and recording of algometric scores

A Wagner Instruments Force Ten FPX25 digital force gauge with a circular rubber tip (1.0 cm²) was the PTT algometer selected for use in this study (range: 0.0 kg to 13.0 kg [\pm 0.01 kg]). All readings were expressed as kilograms per square centimetre (kg·cm⁻²).

The device had been calibrated to the National Institute of Standards and Technology standards prior to the commencement of the study. It was rechecked prior to and at the conclusion of each set of measurements using a standardised 1.0 kg calibration weight applied to its tip under gravitational loading in order to ensure that its precision (\pm 0.3%) had been maintained. There had been a number of candidate commercially-available pressure threshold meters, with manual and digital offering similar levels of precision and sensitivity (MacDonald and Atkins 1990; Cashley 2015). Although a 1.0 cm² contact tip has emerged as a standard for algometry (Fischer 1987), there are arguments for different probe sizes to be considered depending on the type of tissue being tested (Finocchietti et al. 2012).

The PTT device is a simple spring-loaded measuring device that was pressed against each MTP joint in turn. The participant was instructed to say "stop" as soon as they felt the first twinge of discomfort and the corresponding pressure score recorded. The amount of pressure applied could occasionally be sufficient to cause a momentary indentation of the skin persisting for several minutes and so participants were pre-warned of this possibility. Each episode of gently increasing pressure on a MTP joint was delivered at a rate of approximately 10 N·s⁻¹ (1.0 kg·s⁻¹; test administrator-perceived) and sustained for a period necessary to elicit a PTT score (~ 3 s to 8 s). PTT measurements on MTP joints were separated from the next by 10 seconds. A period of approximately 60 seconds separated the cessation of ipsilateral and contralateral limb measurements. The orientation of the participant during assessments is illustrated schematically in Fig. 5.1.

5.2.3. Experimental procedures and design

Following habituation to procedures, participants were secured in a supine position on a clinical plinth. Ambulation to the clinic and waiting area had served as a physiological warm-up of the tissues undergoing algometry. In order to address the study's primary and secondary aims of examining intra-session and inter-day reproducibility and single measurement reliability of PTT amongst metatarsophalangeal articulations associated with MN and assessing the influence of test administrator' experience on the latter psychometric characteristics, the following procedures were undertaken.

Participants had a total of sixteen measurements taken from each metatarsophalangeal joint across both left and right limbs during two inter-day assessment sessions separated by seven days. The order in which the joints were measured was randomised using a computerised random number generator from www.randomization.com. One half of the participants had four intra-session measurements taken of each MTP joint by a clinician experienced in PTT (clinician one: > 10 years of routine clinical PTT; knowledge of relevant contemporary literature). This procedure was then immediately repeated by a clinician who was inexperienced in PTT (clinician two: no clinical PTT; naïve to relevant contemporary literature). The other half of the participants had clinician one immediate follow clinician two in PTT assessment procedures. At the second set of inter-day measurements undertaken one week later, the latter orders of PTT were exactly reversed.

All participants were able to withstand the pressure of the device being applied and none asked to withdraw from the study. Both the participant and the clinicians were blinded to the PTT scores being generated. The PTT scores were read and recorded by the test administrator against a unique trial number for each volunteer, which ensured their anonymity during subsequent processing of data.

Clinician one is a podiatrist who has been using algometric pressure threshold testing routinely for over ten years and was familiar with the literature surrounding the use of the device. Clinician two is a chiropractor who has never used the device in practice and was unfamiliar with any research relating to the use of the device. The reasoning behind using these two clinicians as test administrators was that one could be considered expert in terms of the use of the device and the location of the joints of the forefoot, whilst the second should be able to determine the correct placing of the device but would be considered a novice in its use.

Thus, PTT scores from MTP joints of both left and right limbs were obtained on two separate days. Inter-day assessment sessions were separated by seven days. Within each day of assessment, PTT scores for each MTP joint were recorded on eight separate intrasession occasions, by an experienced and a novice test administrator. Intra-session trends in PTT scores and measurement reproducibility and reliability were estimated by quantifying the performance variability associated with these eight performance scores and was averaged arithmetically over two possible occasions for intra-session audit (2 days).

Similarly, inter-day trends in absolute performance and estimates of reproducibility and reliability were obtained by quantifying differences and performance variability amongst assessment scores on separate days. A description of the experimental protocol is shown in Fig. 5.1.

The secondary aim of assessing congruence between inter-day PTT and VAS scores will be addressed within Chapter 6. Therein, fluctuations in VAS and PTT scores (as primary and secondary outcomes, respectively) in response to clinical interventions have been assessed for congruence amongst clinically relevant changes associated with MN (please see Chapter 6, section 6.4).



Figure 5.1. Schematic of the protocol for the assessment of intra-session and inter-day measurement reproducibility and reliability for PTT.

5.2.4. Statistical analyses

The PTT scores were described using ordinary statistical procedures (mean $[\pm SD]$). Oneway repeated measures analysis of variance (ANOVA) was used to check for systematic learning effects across trials within each testing session (intra-session) and between days (inter-day). Coefficient of variation (V%), corrected for small sample bias (Sokal and Rohlf 1981), was used to assess variability of indices across the four trials for each intra-session and inter-day estimate. Coefficient of variation was calculated according to the expression: $(SD \cdot mean^{-1}) \cdot (1 + (1 \cdot [4 n]^{-1}) \cdot 100)$, expressed as a percentage, where *n* is the number of trials.

Single measurement reliability for PTT associated with intra-session and inter-day trials was assessed by computing intra-class correlation coefficients (R_I) and standard error of a single measurement (SEM%) (95% confidence limits). The latter was expressed as a percentage of the group mean score according to the formula: $((SD \cdot \sqrt{1 - R_I})) \cdot \text{mean}^{-1}) \cdot 100$ (multiplied by 1.96 to compute 95% confidence limits and assuming a normal distribution of scores). The Spearman–Brown prediction formula ($r_{\text{predicted}} = n \cdot r_{\text{current}} \cdot (1 + [n - 1] \cdot r_{\text{current}})^{-1}$, where r_{current} is the current reliability, $r_{\text{predicted}}$ is the predicted reliability that might be expected from the completion and combination of n number of neuromuscular tests (Winer et al. 1971) was used to compute the expected reliability of the mean of multiple measurements for PTT.

Variability (V%) associated with intra-session and inter-day assessments of PTT was compared using separate five (metatarsophalangeal joint: 1; 2; 3; 4; 5) by two (time: intra-session; inter-day) by two (test administrator experience: experienced; inexperienced) ANOVAs with repeated- measures on the former two factors. PTT scores associated with ipsilateral and contralateral limbs were assessed separately. Statistical significance was accepted at p < 0.05.

A priori experimental design sensitivity estimation offered an approximate statistical power of 0.8 for avoiding intrusion of type-II errors for a medium relative size of change (Cohen's d, 0.5) in the study's primary outcome, V%, requiring an approximate cohort' sample size of n = 30 (www.randomization.com).

The secondary aim of assessing congruence between inter-day PTT and VAS scores was undertaken and reported within Chapter 6. Congruence amongst patterns of intra-session and inter-day patient perceived levels of pain (VAS [primary outcome]) and PTT scoring was examined using participants' standardised (z-score) data associated with the intervention conditions (MAN and CSI; please see chapter 6, section 6.4) and an univariate factorial (mode [VAS; PTT] by clinical intervention [MAN; CSI]) ANOVA, with repeated measures on the former factor. *A priori* planned orthogonal difference and polynomial trend analyses characterised the expected patterns of fluctuation in patients' intra-session and inter-day VAS and PTT scoring. For the latter analyses, PTT scores across metatarsophalangeal joints were pooled.

5.3. Results

One-way repeated measures ANOVAs revealed that intra-session systematic or learning effects had intruded, with PTT trial one at a lower threshold compared to subsequent trials $(F_{[1,11]} = 6.5 \text{ to } 12.1, p < 0.01)$. This observation prevailed amongst comparisons of intrasession, inter-day, test administrator' experience and metatarsophalangeal joints. As such, single-measurement reliability and reproducibility of PTT was estimated using trials two to four where no systematic changes had occurred (*ns*) and amongst which, changes in performance can be attributed to random technical error and biological variation.

5.3.1. Results of reproducibility analyses

Absolute group mean intra-session and inter-day scores for PTT are shown in Table 5.1. Table 5.2 shows intra-session and inter-day group mean V%, R_I and SEM% values for all indices of PTT. Significant main effects within the repeated measures ANOVAs revealed greater variability of PTT across days (inter-day) by comparison to intra-session assessments ($F_{[1,34]} = 85.6$, p < 0.0005) and for inexperienced compared to experienced test administrators ($F_{[1,34]} = 10.5$, p < 0.005) (see Table 5.2). No differences in variability were noted between PTT scores associated with ipsilateral and contralateral limbs and amongst metatarsophalangeal joints (*ns*).

Table 5.1. Absolute group mean intra-session and inter-day scores for PTT measured by means of algometry and experienced and inexperienced assessors. Scores reflect mean data amongst metatarsophalangeal joints (1-5) and ipsilateral and contralateral feet, which had shown statistically similar scores (*ns*).

| | Intra-session | | Inter-day | |
|----------|---------------|---------------|---------------|---------------|
| | Experienced | Inexperienced | Experienced | Inexperienced |
| PTT (kg) | 5.2 ± 2.4 | 4.8 ± 2.1 | 6.4 ± 2.6 | 4.6 ± 1.9 |

5.3.2. Results of single measurement reliability analyses

The R_I during intra-session measures for PTT either closely approached ([range: 0.76 – 0.79] within 5 of 40 intra-session comparisons amongst metatarsophalangeal joints, intrasession and inter-day epochs, two levels of test administrator experience and ipsilateral and contralateral limbs) or had exceeded a clinically acceptable reliability coefficient threshold of greater than 0.80 (Currier 1984). Nevertheless, some group mean SEM% scores, an index of measurement reliability that compensates for potential overestimation of reliability by taking account of the group heterogeneity, indicated a limited capability to discriminate performance changes based on single-trial assessments associated with intra-group comparisons (Gleeson and Mercer 1996) (range: 9.7 ± 4.8% – 15.6 ± 7.8% [group mean SEM% ± 95% confidence limits]; see Table 2). **Table 5.2**. Intra-session and inter-day group mean coefficient of variation (V%), intra-class correlation coefficient (R_i) and standard error of the measurement (SEM%) (95% confidence levels, expressed as a percentage of the mean group score) (mean \pm SD) for PTT measured by means of algometry and experienced and inexperienced assessors. Scores reflect mean data amongst metatarsophalangeal joints (1-5) and ipsilateral and contralateral feet, which had shown statistically similar scores (*ns*).

| | | | | | Inter-day | | |
|---------------------|-----------|----------------|----------------|----------------|-------------------|----------------|--|
| | /% | R ₁ | SEM% | V% | \mathbf{R}_{I} | SEM% | |
| Experienced 6.8 | ± 4.8 | 0.85ª | 9.5 ± 3.9 | 11.1 ± 6.9 | 0.83 ^b | 16.3 ± 5.6 | |
| Inexperienced 8.4 : | ± 5.1 | 0.83° | 11.4 ± 3.2 | 13.6 ± 7.8 | 0.82 ^d | 15.9 ± 5.9 | |

5.4. Discussion

5.4.1. Precision of measurement associated with intra-session estimates of performance

The group mean intra-session variability of PTT associated with the ipsilateral and contralateral feet in the present study (V%: 6.8% and 8.4% for experienced and inexperienced test administrators, respectively) is similar to previously reported coefficients of variation of VAS indices of perceived pain associated with MN-affected feet (V%: 7.9%). Group mean inter-day variability of PTT (V%: 11.1% and 13.6% for experienced and inexperienced test administrators, respectively) exceeded the latter estimates and suggested compromised precision amongst serial measurements of PTT over extended periods of time. It was interesting to note that the patterns of difference in PTT variability shown amongst the varied conditions of intra-session, inter-day and test administrator experience were maintained between ipsilateral and contralateral limbs and amongst metatarsophalangeal joints. For example, the latter suggested that an experienced PTT test administrator might conduct intra-session contralateral limb comparisons for any affected metatarsophalangeal joint with known levels of measurement precision.

An important contributing factor to the greater measurement variability observed under either inter-day compared to intra-session conditions or delivery of testing by inexperienced versus experienced administrators may include relatively different proportional contributions of random technical error to overall error variability. Within the latter scenarios for assessment, either longer duration between serial measurements (i.e. minutes versus days within intra-session and inter-day comparisons, respectively) or subtly greater fluctuations within influential factors of the testing procedures associated with inexperienced administrators (e.g. algometry loading rates amongst metatarsophalangeal joints) might present greater opportunities for inflated overall error variability to affect measurement variability adversely.

Similarly, relatively different proportional contributions of random technical error to overall error variability may differentially affect PTT measurements undertaken *in extremis* of MN symptoms, such as in low and high levels of algometry loading associated with obvious and subtle prognostic indications. For example, the random error associated with the electrical noise of the algometer (noted previously as $< \pm 3.0\%$ of 1.0 kg loading, 95% confidence limits) contributes to an error variance of 3.0% at relatively low levels of loading compared to 0.3% at higher levels of physiologically-relevant loading; i.e. ± 0.03 kg as a percentage of 1.0 kg and 10.0 kg, respectively (group mean intra-session data [Table 5.1]). Thus, even if random biological variability associated with both assessment conditions were to remain equivalent, the coupled effects of both technical and biological variability would inevitably provoke the increased overall V% scores in conditions of relatively low levels of algometry loading. The latter would be associated with detection of minimum clinically-important differences during the quantification of symptoms of MN using PTT.

PTT measured under conditions of an intra-session assessment by an experienced algometer is associated with superior measurement reproducibility compared to other scenarios considered within this study. The latter scenarios for algometry in particular demonstrate a compromised capability to discriminate subtle changes in discomfort' thresholds during intra-individual comparisons, with V% scores of up to \pm 8.4%. Calculation of 95% confidence limits (Thomas et al. 2015), revealed an overall error of at best, \pm 13.6% for PTT when based on a single estimate of threshold and measured under the favourable conditions described previously. At worst, under unfavourable conditions, error for PTT might be elevated to \pm 27.2%. Very few intra-individual comparisons within a particular test session might be expected to demonstrate threshold differences that would be so large as to confidently exceed such high levels of measurement error of 54.4% (\pm 27.2%). These results would challenge the utility of single-trial protocols for the assessment of intra-individual PTT differences and the efficacy of diagnosing MN pathology when utilising the asymptomatic contralateral forefoot as a comparison. Using a criterion associated with an expectation that the estimated error of the mean score of an independent sample of multiple intra-individual replicates would vary inversely with the square root of the number of trials (Winer et al. 1971), in some circumstances the mean score of as many as 15 intra-individual replicates or more would be required to achieve an arbitrarily acceptable level of measurement precision of better than $\pm 10\%$ within intra-session assessments (c.f. 14 mm of a 100 mm VAS identified as a MCID for VAS whilst the patient acceptable symptom state (PASS score) is the score below which patients consider themselves well. Early research into PASS for VAS set this threshold at 30 mm of 100 mm (Tashjian et al. 2009) but more recent work places it at 25mm (Menendez et al. 2022) Caution should be exercised when extrapolating these findings for MN because no work has as yet taken place specifically for foot pain). The equivalent threshold number of trials to achieve a level of measurement precision of better than $\pm 10\%$ for inter-day PTT assessments is 20 (see Fig. 5.2). Despite the R_I scores approaching or exceeding a clinically acceptable reliability coefficient of greater than 0.80 (Currier 1984), SEM% results indicate a limited capability to discriminate differences in thresholds of discomfort based on the achievement of an intragroup average separation between scores of 10 % of the group mean score. This is the case for all conditions in which PTT has been measured within this study.

In scenarios involving inter-group treatment comparisons, where participant numbers can be manipulated to achieve a desired level of experimental power (Lipsey 1990), single-trial threshold assessments may be acceptable. However, identification of subpopulations within a group to which limited clinical or scientific resources can be effectively targeted would require a much higher level of measurement precision. This would only currently be afforded by using a mean score of multiple trials as the basis for estimating PTT in order to reduce measurement error (Mercer and Gleeson 2002). The Spearman–Brown prophecy formula used in conjunction with the calculation of SEM%, suggests that PTT offers some practical utility in its capability to discriminate properly between individuals within a group, requiring the mean scores of 10 intra-individual trials to detect differences in threshold scores of better than $\pm 10\%$.

5.4.2. Precision of measurement associated with inter-day estimates of performance

All indices of performance were associated with significantly greater variability (V%) during inter-day compared to intra-session assessments. Discrimination of an individual's PTT change of \pm 10% can be achieved on the basis of 5 trials acquired within the same test session (95% confidence limits), whereas > 15 trials (Winer et al. 1971), respectively are required to achieve this equivalent level of measurement precision during inter-day performance comparisons (see Fig. 5.2.).

The SEM% scores, which ranged between $9.5\% \pm 3.9\%$ and $16.3\% \pm 5.6\%$ (95% confidence limits) showed a limited capability to discriminate PTT differences based on single-trial assessments and an average separation between scores of $\pm 10\%$. It is predicted that the mean of > 10 inter-day trials would be required to achieve a level of measurement precision better than $\pm 10\%$.



Figure 5.2. Error associated with the intra-session (open bars) and inter-day (closed bars) assessment of PTT using 1 to 25 intra-session trials: coefficient of variation (V% [95% confidence limits]) and standard error of the measurement (SEM% [95% confidence limits]).

5.4.3. Implications for research and clinical practice

In general, comparisons of the modes of delivery for PTT show that algometry offered statistically at least as good if not better equivalent levels of measurement reproducibility compared to other traditional methods of assessment such as VAS and inventories of function, during intra-session and inter-day assessments. As such, the current data lends support to the assessment of MN by means of algometry. There are clear and inherent advantages associated with using algometry in the assessment of thresholds of discomfort over the use of traditional methods, particularly on occasions where information is required about an individual's specific metatarsophalangeal joint or the latter's affected by intraarticular effusion as studies have shown good reliability in PTT measurements comparing right and left sides in homologous body sites (Fischer 1987; Prushansky et al. 2004). However, the efficacy of measurements associated with this technology must be further evaluated by researchers and clinicians, particularly when algometry assessments might be undertaken as a diagnostic tool by administrators of varying experience and over different assessment epochs, such as those reflecting measurements within single or serial clinical appointments. For example, it may be wholly appropriate to demand very high levels of measurement precision (perhaps better than 5% error) to confidently discriminate important changes in thresholds of discomfort amongst subtle prognostic and sub-clinical markers of dysfunction in patient populations. As many as 15 trials or more may be required to achieve this level of precision to distinguish changes in an individual's PTT scores. Unless the intended research involves a group-design, these within-participant kinanthropometric issues must be an overriding concern for investigators designing effective assessment protocols.

Some of these challenges to the utility of this technique may be overcome by an experimental protocol that has been designed to permit the clinician investigator to accrue the required number of estimates of PTT over time. This might be particularly relevant given the relative ease by which multiple trials can be obtained during algometry. For example, several assessment sessions for PTT could be conducted within any given testing day to facilitate measurement precision and to enable the accurate discrimination of subtle differences within an individual's joint-specific tolerance to discomfort. Furthermore, flexibility in the amount of error to be tolerated would have the effect of reducing the number of repeat trials required by a considerable margin (see Fig. 5.2).

5.4.4. Conclusions

Intra-session systematic or learning effects are likely to intrude within any PTT assessment and as such, the first trial should be excluded from analyses and considered to represent habituation or accommodation to test procedures.

Greater measurement variability of PTT was noted across days (inter-day) by comparison to intra-session assessments. Similarly, PTT undertaken by inexperienced compared to experienced test administrators of algometry provoked greater measurement variability. No differences in measurement variability were noted between PTT scores associated with ipsilateral and contralateral limbs and amongst metatarsophalangeal joints.

Although single measurement reliability of PTT amongst ipsilateral and contralateral metatarsophalangeal articulations scores approached or exceeded clinically acceptable reliability criteria, intra-session and inter-day reproducibility, which exceeded $\pm 15\%$ (95% confidence limits) indicate a limited capability to discriminate differences in thresholds of discomfort based on a single PTT.

CHAPTER SIX

An exploratory pragmatic controlled trial of the efficacy of manipulation versus steroid injection in the treatment of patients with Morton's neuroma assessed using VAS and PTT Aim - To assess the efficacy of MAN versus CSI using VAS and PTT and to explore congruence between inter-day PTT and VAS.

6.1. Introduction

Optimum treatment strategies for plantar digital neuralgia, otherwise known as Morton's neuroma (MN), a prevalent compressive neuropathy (87 in 100,000; Latinovic et al. 2006) still commands clinical debate. Legacy qualms about the limited evidential basis for treatment efficacy prevail (Thomson et al. 2004). Simple case series and a small number of controlled trials demonstrate the value of surgical intervention (Ciapryna et al. 2012; Åkermark et al. 2013) and emergent literature explores injection therapy (Thomson et al. 2020). However, an evidential void remains regarding non-invasive care, with only extracorporeal shockwave therapy realising controlled trials (Seok et al. 2016).

Non-surgical treatments proposed for MN include massage (Pérez-Domínguez and Casaña-Granell 2020), orthotics and footwear modification (de Oliveira et al. 2019), exercises (Pérez-Domínguez and Casaña-Granell 2020), corticosteroid injections (CSI) (Santiago et al. 2019) and manipulation (Cashley and Cochrane 2015). The two latter treatments offer the greatest meta-analytical evidence for efficacy, with CSI benefitting from the largest body of evidence but inferior clinical benefits (Matthews et al. 2019). According to a robustly designed study, CSI efficacy endures for several months but with diminishing benefit compared to that at one month, as measured by pain visual analogue scale (VAS) and Manchester Oxford Foot Pain and Disability Schedule (MFPDS) work/activities scores (Thomson et al. 2013). The limitations of CSI are emphasised by reports that 21% to 47% of CSI-treated patients require surgery within one year (Rasmussen et al. 1996; Markovic et al. 2008; Thomson et al. 2013; Rao et al. 2014). Despite this, CSI remains widely employed and promoted in the clinical setting (Thomson et al. 2020).

Biomechanical aetiologies have been implicated in the development of neuromas, with irritation from shearing stress of the plantar digital nerve due to disordered relative stiffness of the 3rd and 4th rays and the comparative mobility of the 1st and 5th tarsometatarsal joints provoking increased third interdigital cleft occurrence (Danesi et al. 2012). An unfavourable interaction amongst the relatively increased mobility of the 4th ray around its articulation with the cuboid compared to the 3rd ray's articulation with the lateral cuneiform, in a tight-packed central aspect of the midtarsal may exacerbate the latter effects.

As such, manipulative therapy's (MAN) rationale is both intuitively and pragmatically appealing because targeted enhancements to functional mobility and tissue stiffness should lead to patients experiencing better and more physiologically-sustained treatment outcomes. Research exploring the neurological response to manipulation has demonstrated that the force generated results in a temporary arrest of local gamma motoneuron firing, thereby producing a relaxation of the soft tissues and an immediate increased freedom of motion of the manipulated joint (Pickar and Wheeler 2001). Nevertheless, evidence regarding the effectiveness of MAN is limited to a small case study (Cashley 2000), a clinical audit (Cashley and Cochrane 2015), and one controlled trial that reported a large treatment effect, albeit with limitations including small sample size, potential expectation bias and heterogeneity amongst MAN techniques potentially masking optimal effect and responses (Govender et al. 2007). Given that there is a very small body of work, much of which is by a single author, who is also the author of this thesis, caution should be exercised in the interpretation of the available information.

Notwithstanding the challenges of testing for MN, in which combined clinical tests, such as Lateral Squeeze (Sharp et al. 2003) and Digital Nerve Stretch tests (Cloke and Greiss 2006; Pastides et al. 2012) offer increased precision than combined radiological assessments of MRI and ultrasound (Sharp et al. 2003; Pastides et al. 2012; Owens et al. 2011; Mahadevan et al. 2015), a re-envisioning to contemporary practices for treatment might consider a retreat from the current prescribing of CSI towards MAN, with the intention of increasing the density of stimuli for beneficial neuromuscular adaptation. Lund et al have demonstrated these neural imbalances between the excitatory and inhibitory influences over muscle activation around painful tendons in the lower extremity that result in or from an apparently protective adaptation (Lund et al. 1991). Rio et al have expanded on this theory relating to recurrent musculoskeletal pain (Rio et al. 2016). Because of this, we envisage that manipulation will yield improved efficacy and effectiveness whilst delivering cost-utility benefits at the same time as being well tolerated by patients.

Given the apparent limitations of CSI prescriptions to elicit prolonged mitigation of selfreported pain and impaired functionality in MN, promoting treatment involving targeted neurological and biomechanical manipulations of relevant joints, characterised by single high-velocity thrusts taking a joint beyond the physiological barrier into the paraphysiological space, may be crucial to promoting enhanced functional mobility and tissue compliance, leading to more enduring treatment benefits for patients (Cashley and Cochrane 2015).

This chapter reports on the insights of ipsilateral responses to MAN in order to characterise its efficacy in patients with MN. Our hypothesis was that an acute, short dosage (6, weekly episodes) of physiologically-principled MAN, featuring 'single, high-velocity supra-physiological barrier thrusting manoeuvres' (as described in chapter 4.11) would show efficacy for improving MN, yielding relevant gains in self-reported levels of pain, discomfort and functionality compared to usual conservative care (CSI). Additionally, the retention of effects was explored at 3, 6, 9 and 12 months following the cessation of MAN and CSI.

6.2. Methods

The methods employed in this chapter aim to explore evidence regarding the efficacy of conservative care for MN, and to facilitate the assessment of the psychometric qualities of specific PROMs.

6.2.1. Study design and participants

This represented a primary analyses of data elicited from patients with MN (n = 61) and described fully in Chapter Four (General methods). In summary, sixty-one patients with MN (please see Table 6.1) gave their informed consent and participated in this UK single-centre clinical pragmatic, exploratory randomised controlled trial. The trial was registered (clinicaltrial.gov: NCT02304094), and given research, development and ethical approval by the South East Scotland Research Ethics Committee 01 (IRAS 129586; REC reference 15/SS/0099).

In brief, the initial screening of patients was undertaken within the podiatry department of NHS Lothian and then again at the research centre by the clinician having oversight (DC). Inclusion criteria involved patients over 18 years, with clinically confirmed MN (positive Lateral Squeeze and Digital Nerve Stretch tests, with pain VAS score of > 25/100). Patients recording previous surgical intervention for MN, active local infection, rheumatoid arthritis, recent fracture to the affected foot, peripheral neuropathy, pregnancy, allergy to methylprednisolone or lidocaine, diabetes mellitus, ulcerative colitis, diverticulitis,

hypothyroidism, osteoporosis, renal or hepatic impairment, coagulation disorders, needle phobia, or undergoing treatment for diseases other than MN, were excluded. A 'wash-out' period of three months was used to isolate the effects of any antecedent treatment for MN.

Patients gave written informed consent prior to baseline assessment. Allocation was to one of two groups using minimisation with weighted randomisation; groups matched for age, gender, severity, and duration of symptoms. This was performed using the Minim software from the University of York.

| Characteristic | All $(n = 61)$ | MAN (n = 29) | Control (CSI; $n = 32$) [†] |
|--------------------------------|-----------------------|---------------------|--|
| Age (years) | 53.6 ±15.1 | $53.9\pm\!\!16.9$ | 53.4 ±13.3 |
| Gender (female [male]) | 47 [14] | 23 [6] | 24 [8] |
| Duration of pain (weeks) | 199.8 ±219.8 | 258.9 ±251.0 | 147.0 ± 168.4 |
| Foot affected (right [left]) | 22 [39] | 13 [16] | 9 [23] |
| Cleft affected ('2'; '3'; '4') | 25; 35; 1 | 14; 15; 0 | 11; 20; 1 |
| Pain severity (VAS, mm) | 65.6 ± 18.9 | $68.9 \pm \! 18.1$ | 62.6 ±19.3 |

The MAN group (n = 29) underwent experimental intervention to the ipsilateral foot, receiving six focal manipulation sessions delivered (one session·week⁻¹) during a six week period, with clinical oversight (DC). The CSI group (n = 32) followed contemporary practice. Primary and secondary outcome measures were recorded at baseline, one and a half months (immediately after completion of all MAN and in keeping with contemporary initial review following CSI interventions) and then during follow-up at three months, six months, nine months and at one year.

6.2.2. *Manipulative therapy (MAN)*

Manipulation of the lesser metatarsophalangeal joints was performed weekly for six weeks. The procedure was a high velocity, low amplitude thrust technique taking the metatarsal into dorsiflexion and the proximal phalanx into maximal plantarflexion. This was achieved by contacting the plantar aspect of the joint to be manipulated with the radial aspect of the proximal interphalangeal joint of the clinician's index finger whilst simultaneously contacting the dorsal aspect of the proximal phalanx of the digit with the palmar surface of the distal phalanx of the clinician's thumb. The participant's digit now rests on the medial border of the thenar eminence of the clinician's palm. The metatarsophalangeal joint was then rotated to its physiologic barrier of plantarflexion. Next, a rapid rotational thrust drove the metatarsal into dorsiflexion whilst further plantarflexing the digit, moving the joint beyond its physiologic barrier but remaining within the anatomical range of integrity. The manipulation was performed in a single movement. The clinical model for MAN therapy had been derived and adapted from pilot research work involving a consolidation and integration of neurological feedback and biomechanical conceptual models. There were no reported adverse effects.

6.2.3. Pharmacological therapy (CSI)

Participants from the CSI group received an anatomically guided injection of pre-mixed depo-medrone and lidocaine (40 mg in 1.0 ml) directly to the interdigital site of the MN via a dorsal approach employing aseptic technique. There were no adverse events reported.

6.2.4. Patient-reported indices of pain and discomfort thresholds.

The primary outcome measure was the visual analogue scale (VAS) for pain (100 mm), which offers robust sensitivity to changes in pain perception (Ferreira-Valente et al. 2011). The scoring was marked by asking the participant to bisect a horizontal line at the point between verbal anchor markers of "no pain" (0 mm) and "worst pain" (100 mm) that best correlates to the self-perceived level of pain. Secondary outcomes included pressure threshold testing (PTT) using a compact digital algometer (Wagner Instruments FPX 25, Greenwich, CT, USA) and examining the ability of the involved joints to comfortably withstand directly applied pressure.

PTT has been used previously in the discrimination of myofascial pain syndromes (Park et al. 2011) and diagnostically for fibromyalgia (Wolfe et al. 1990), but not yet routinely in MN. The recorded score corresponded to the point at which the participant had been required to say 'stop' when the progressively increasing pressure produced by the simple spring-loaded device on the structure being tested, first turned to discomfort. The clinimetric and psychometric utility of PTT has been evaluated critically within Chapter Five.

6.2.5. Statistical analysis

Group means (±SD) and Pearson product-moment correlations described outcome scores and interrelationships. Separate factorial (group [MAN; CSI] x time [baseline; 1.5 months; 3 months; 6 months; 9 months; 12 months]) analyses of variance (ANOVAs), with repeated measures for time, tested hypotheses relating to in patient-reported levels of pain and discomfort (VAS; PTT) using *per protocol* analyses (SPSS Vn. 23, IBM SPSS Illinois, USA). *A priori* reverse Helmert orthogonal difference testing located anticipated timespecific effects. Any violations of assumptions underpinning the use of ANOVA were countered using Greenhouse-Geisser (_{GG}) adjustments. Statistical significance was accepted at p < 0.05. Cohen's *d* quantified relative effect size (ES). *A priori* experimental design sensitivity estimation offered an approximate statistical power of 0.8 for avoiding intrusion of type-II errors for a medium relative effect size (Cohen's *d*, 0.5) in the study's primary outcome, VAS, and at its end-point (1.5 months), requiring an approximate sample size of n = 20 within each group.

Congruence amongst fluctuating patterns of treatment assessment metrics for self-perceived pain and discomfort (VAS; PTT) and perceptions of function were examined using participants standardised (z-score) data. Separate univariate factorial (group: [MAN; CSI]*assessment metric [VAS; PTT]*time [baseline; 1.5 months; 3 months; 6 months; 9 months; 12 months]) ANOVAs, with repeated measures on the latter two factors. Temporal correspondence amongst assessment response patterns was indicated by an absence of factorial interaction.

6.3. Results

Sixty-one participants from sixty-four candidates participated. Statistical analyses were undertaken on data from at least 44 participants who completed the study protocol (see chapter four section 4.6.4 "CONSORT enrolment"). Participants' characteristics at baseline are shown in Table 6.1. The latter were not correlated with the study's outcome metrics and variations merely contributed random error to the study's findings. The study's primary outcome metric of patient-reported severity of pain (VAS) showed no relationship at baseline with pressure threshold for discomfort perceptions (PTT) perceptions of functional capacity (r = -0.12; ns), with each outcome capable of contributing information independently within the study. There was no significant differences at baseline between the study's outcome metrics for participants lost-to-follow-up and those completing all assessments ($F_{(1,57)} = 0.6$ to 1.7; ns) suggesting minimal intrusion of attrition bias.

6.3.1. Patient-reported levels of pain (VAS) and thresholds of discomfort (PTT)

Figure 6.1 shows the group mean pain responses over time as self-reported using VAS (Figure 6.1 [a]). Additionally, it details the corresponding ability of the MTPJ local to the MN to withstand pressure without pain, as reported by PTT (Figure 6.1 [b]). As is evident, the MAN group demonstrates immediate and sustained improvement which betters that of the CSI group. Factorial interactions showed group mean ipsilateral patient-reported pain (VAS $[F_{(5,265)} = 12.4; p < 0.0005]$) and pressure threshold testing (PTT $[F_{(5,285)} = 17.4; p < 0.0005]$) 0.0005]) were significantly improved immediately following MAN, but to a lesser extent following CSI (Figures 6.1[a] and 6.1[b)], respectively). Performance improvements between baseline and immediately after MAN (VAS [MAN: Cohen's d, 3.3; 84.4%; CSI: Cohen's d, 1.0; 38.6%; $F_{(1.53)} = 27.8$; p < 0.0005, a priori difference contrast]; PTT [MAN: *d*, 2·3; 147·0%; CSI: Cohen's *d*, 0·9; 45·9%; $F_{(1,57)} = 33.9$; p < 0.0005]) were prominent, favoured MAN, and contributed most to overall ANOVA interactions. The latter treatment improvements were retained substantively at 12 months after MAN's cessation (VAS [MAN: Cohen's d, 3.4; 83.6%; PTT [MAN: d, 2.0; 152.3%), but not for CSI (VAS [Control: Cohen's d, 0.6; 21.9%; $F_{(1,53)} = 12.8$; p < 0.001]; PTT [CSI: Cohen's d, 0.2; 7.1%; $F_{(1.57)} = 8.2$; p < 0.01]).

The trend demonstrated in the VAS score of the MAN group leans toward a stability which is not evident in the CSI group, suggesting that the long-term benefits enjoyed by the MAN group may prevail for a longer period of time. VAS and PTT scores enjoy an inverse relationship as the joint appears to be able to comfortably withstand greater applied pressure as the pain report diminishes. Once again there is a trend in the data which shows the PTT of the CSI group peaking at the three month point and then steadily decreasing over time whilst the MAN group demonstrates no such slippage. For CSI, this steady decline in VAS (and PTT) is consistent with much (Lizano-Díez et al. 2017; Markovic et al. 2008), although not all (Saygi et al. 2005) reports in the literature. This new data suggests that MAN may prove to enjoy more profound and stable outcomes than CSI, with its beneficial impact enduring.



Figure 6.1: Group mean perceptions (\pm SD; MAN, n = 21; Control, n = 23) of the severity of pain (VAS; primary outcome [a]) and pressure threshold testing (PTT; [b]) assessed in the ipsilateral foot in response to manual (MAN) and corticosteroid injection (CSI) therapies for MN and shown at baseline [0 months], immediately after therapy [1.5 months] and at subsequent follow-up assessments [3, 6, 9 and 12 months].

6.3.2. Asymptomatic status and patterns of recovery

Intra-study point prevalence (% of group) for the achievement of asymptomatic status (VAS < 10/100 mm) amongst patients in response to MAN and CSI therapies for MN favoured MAN immediately after therapy [1.5 months: MAN, 62%; CSI, 7%] and at all subsequent follow-up assessments (3 [MAN, 57%; CSI, 18%], 6 [MAN, 61%%; CSI, 8%], 9 [MAN, 62%; CSI, 9%] and 12 [MAN, 59%; CSI, 10%] months) (Figure 6.2; $\chi^2_{[1]} = 6.1$ to 21.5; *p* < 0.05 to *p* < 0.0005, respectively). This gives an indication that there is benefit for the

individual as well as for the MAN group. Since clinical outcomes are relevant at the individual level rather than the group level, these data lend weight to the clinical applicability of MAN over CSI in both the short term (57% - 62% of MAN versus 7% -18% of CSI pain-free) and the long term (59% of MAN versus 10% of CSI pain-free).



immediately after therapy [1.5 months] and at subsequent follow-up assessments [3, 6, 9 and 12 months]. Note: $\chi^2_{[1]} = 6.1$ to 21.5; p < 0.05 to p < 0.0005, respectively, favouring MAN immediately after therapy and at each follow-up assessment.

6.4. Discussion

This study of manipulative therapy for MN showed the protocol's efficacy for improving a primary outcome of patient-reported severity of pain and secondary outcomes of pressure threshold for discomfort and perceptions of functional capacity. There were substantial gains elicited by MAN immediately after intervention (VAS [Cohen's d, 3.3; 84.4%]; PTT

[d, 2·3; 147·0%]). Concomitant gains for participants acting as controls were modest (d, 0·4 to 1·0; 16·6% to 45·9%) and reflected responses elicited by contemporary practice involving corticosteroid injections.

Optimum dose-response characteristics for MAN await scrutiny, but this formulation involving an acute, short dosage (6, weekly episodes) of physiologically principled treatment provoked immediate responses exceeding statistical, precision and reliability criteria for the selected outcome metrics (VAS; PTT; ~ 4% - 10% [95 % confidence limits]) and appears to offer important clinical relevance in counteracting symptoms of MN.

MAN's capability for improving independent facets relating to MN (no significant relationship between outcome metrics) could be deployed usefully as a strategic alternative to contemporary treatment or serve as a specific non-invasive augmentation. It was notable that the immediate gains for all MAN participants exceeded a minimum clinically important difference (MCID) criterion for VAS (10 mm; estimated from likely minimum detectable change scores, with definitive evidence lacking, but realistically might ease upwards towards 20 mm to reflect contemporary clinical practice [also, please see Chapter 2]) and the performance changes of many control participants (Figure 6.3). Retention of improvement in the perception of pain following MAN's cessation (VAS [Cohen's *d*, 3.4; 83.6%, *proportion of gain as a percentage*) was substantial, significantly better than baseline scores and consistently exceeded those for CSI (p < 0.001).

Recovery to asymptomatic status (VAS < 10mm/100 mm; point prevalence; % of group) in response to MAN and CSI similarly favoured MAN immediately after therapy (62% vs. 7%, respectively) and at each follow-up assessment (57% to 62% vs. 8% to 18%, respectively; p < 0.05 to p < 0.0005; Figure 6.2). Acknowledging the pragmatic nature of this thesis, a greater number of participants from the MAN group reporting being asymptomatic may likely translate into the clinical setting, leading to increased numbers of MN sufferers enjoying better outcomes and a subsequent reduction in onward referral to surgical colleagues.



Overall, targeted manipulations (Cashley and Cochrane 2015) such as those used in this thesis appear capable of counteracting specific patho-neuromechanical aspects within aetiologies for MN (Danesi et al. 2012; Lund et al. 1991; Rio et al. 2016) and of sustaining substantive beneficial changes for at least 12 months. By contrast, recovery trajectories for CSI were consistent with reports of CSI's efficacy lasting only months (Thomson et al. 2013; Lizano-Díez et al. 2017), with subsequent surgery required by many (Markovic et al. 2008; Thomson et al. 2013; Rao et al. 2014). Importantly, the absence of correlation

between pain duration (circa 200 weeks; Table 6.1) and VAS, suggests that the efficacy of MAN might prevail usefully for acute and chronic MN.

One of the research questions posed within Chapter 5, as a secondary aim, involved assessing congruence between inter-day PTT and VAS scores (as primary and secondary outcomes, respectively) as a notional indicator of PTT's psychometric concurrent validity. The patterns of response of both indices to clinical interventions for MN were assessed for congruence. Figure 6.4 shows the patterns of fluctuation over time amongst group mean intra-study period standardised scores for indices of perceived severity of pain (VAS [thesis' primary outcome]) and patient-reported threshold of discomfort to pressure (PTT) associated with the ipsilateral foot in response to manual (MAN) and corticosteroid injection (CSI) therapies for MN. Despite some aspects the anticipated time-related inverse congruence of responses between PTT and VAS (due to their respective systems of scoring), with the latter's responses to MAN typically showing the largest response excursions, significant outcome (PTT; VAS) by time (baseline to 12 months) by treatment (MAN; CSI) interaction remained ($F_{[5,265]} = 11.1$; p < 0.0005) and suggesting that concurrent validity between PTT and VAS may not be assured (Figure 6.4). Furthermore, there had been no statistically significant relationship at baseline between PTT and VAS (Pearson productmoment correlation, [r], ns), which suggested that each outcome measure would have been assessing a different physiological response to MN, and which tended to corroborate the latter interpretation.



Importantly, the absence of correlation between the antecedent duration over which patients had endured MN-related pain (circa 200 weeks; Table 6.1) and VAS as the study's primary outcome, suggests that the efficacy of MAN might prevail usefully for acute and chronic expressions of MN.

Limitations to this study were related to its delivery and design. Logistical and ethical constraints had precluded routine assessment by means of medical imaging. Similarly, experimental controls in this trial were focused on an extended period of longitudinal evaluation of the performance capabilities of the ipsilateral foot and differential inter-group responses, rather than on those of the contralateral foot. Other limitations included that group allocation could not be concealed from participants or from those overseeing the

participants testing administration and treatment as it was evident to all whether one was receiving a injection or not.

Similarly, physical activity behaviors associated with travel to and from the MAN's venue for its delivery and assessments were not monitored directly and varied physical activity might have elicited heterogeneous carry-over effects amongst the patients' responses to MAN. Participants self-perceived pain assessments within the MAN protocol had been monitored, but not reported here. Furthermore, while the patient's compliance with the MAN's treatment prescription was monitored directly, this approach that may not be facilitated in all environments, such as within self-managed care. Nevertheless, future studies could aim to identify optimised MAN dosing and approaches for its scalability and delivery amongst varied care environments. This study's findings were derived from a modestly sized sample of participants (n = 61), aged ~53 years, with a female gender bias (77%; Table 6.1), which might preclude generalisation. Observed Type II error rates were modest (≤ 0.12) and appeared to offer suitable experimental design sensitivity and statistical power amongst the selected indices of participants' perceptions about functional capacity amongst concomitant pain and discomfort.

Further research will be required in a number of key areas to progress this body of work further. Optimum dose-response characteristics for MAN should be explored in order to ensure maximum treatment potency and most efficacious resource employment. Additionally, given that VAS and PTM appear to be measuring related but separate physiological responses, some effort to establish which is more pertinent for MN sufferers may be rewarded with better symptom tracking and ultimately potentially more accurate outcome prediction. In conclusion, both VAS and PTT outcome measures employed here agreed that MAN offers more immediate and more robust outcomes than CSI as an intervention for MN.

6.5. Conclusions

This study of acute, short dosage (six, weekly episodes), physiologically-principled MAN in patients electing unilateral treatment of MN suggested that the protocol may be efficacious for improving self-reported levels of pain and discomfort (d, 2.3 – 3.3; 84.4% - 147.0%). Gains prevailed beyond the cessation of MAN. In addition, concurrent validity between PTT and VAS may not be assured as indicated by compromised congruence

amongst patterns of response to treatments over time, with no statistically significant relationship at baseline between PTT and VAS suggesting that each outcome measure would have been assessing a different physiological response.

CHAPTER SEVEN

An exploratory pragmatic controlled trial of the influence of manipulation versus steroid injection on MOxFQ, FAAM and SF-36 in the treatment of patients with Morton's neuroma
Aim – To explore the efficacy of MAN versus CSI assessed using MOxFQ, FAAM and SF-36 questionnaires.

7.1. Introduction

Within many medical disciplines, clinicians and researchers have embraced a common vocabulary and language for thinking and speaking about the process of disablement (Jette 2006). Several disablement models (Nagi Disablement Model [Nagi Model], National Centre for Medical Rehabilitation Research Disablement Model [NCMMR], and World Health Organization International Classification of Functioning Model [WHO-ICF]) have now been introduced, which allow healthcare professionals to communicate with one another and to speak in a common language across related professional disciplines, regarding overall health status of patients (Jette 2009). In general, disablement models represent conceptual frameworks that form the basic architecture for clinical practice and research, as well as healthcare policy (Kaplan 2007).

In the context of MN, the ICF disablement model provides for a continuum of outcome measures that reflects body function and structure and those reflecting a patient's capability for activity and participation (Michener 2011). In the former regard, tests that have been performed by a clinician (Chapter 4; web-space tenderness test, Mulder's click test, and plantar digital nerve stretch test) and which have in this thesis, been used to define inclusion criteria, rather than treatment progression, may be considered as so-called clinician-based outcome measures. By contrast, the latter capabilities for activity and participation and related patient status have been reflected in patient-based or patient-reported outcome measures such as MOxFQ, FAAM and SF-36 inventories. Although metrics such as VAS (Chapter 6; study's primary outcome) for pain tends to be classified within the latter patientreported outcome measures (Roberts et al. 2007), it could be argued that PTT, which is reliant on both expertise for its delivery by the clinician and on the perceptions of discomfort by the patient, straddles both extremes of the classification continuum. Thus, the thesis is served by both clinician- and patient-reported metrics, but the latter are emphasised within the adjunct evaluation and comparisons of MAN's and CSI's efficacy and will enable an understanding of a patient's overall health status (Snyder et al. 2008). In this context, disablement models serve as a framework from which clinical outcome assessments from across a patient- and clinician-based continuum can be used to examine the effectiveness of healthcare interventions such as MAN, upon one or more dimensions of disablement. Furthermore, PBOMs may be incorporated into a treatment plan to supplement Clin-BOMs. Such approaches allow a more complete assessment of a patient's perception of their own health status (Michener 2011).

This chapter reports on responses to MAN and CSI as captured by the outcome measures of MOxFQ, FAAM and SF-36 in patients with MN. It explores data pertaining to the impact MN has on quality of life, performance of everyday tasks, social and sporting interactions and general well-being and explores relevant gains in efficacy for MAN as compared to usual conservative care (CSI). Additionally, the retention of effects as reported by MOxFQ, FAAM and SF-36 are explored at 3, 6, 9 and 12 months following the cessation of MAN and CSI. The chapter offers adjunct data to that offered with Chapter 6 that focused on the outcome measures of VAS and PTT.

7.2. Methods

The methods employed here were targeted to produce evidence for the efficacy of conservative care, specifically manipulation, and to facilitate the assessment of the psychometric qualities of selected PROMs, assessing the relative importance of factors contributing to the successful treatment of MN.

7.2.1. Study design and participants

This represented a data analyses of metrics from patients with MN (n = 61) and described fully in Chapter 4 (General methods). It offers a partnering study of PROMs involving established functionality inventories (Manchester-Oxford Foot Questionnaire [MOxFQ]; Foot and Ankle Ability Measure [FAAM] and Short Form 36 [SF-36]) to those (VAS; PTT) considered within Chapter 6.

In summary, sixty-one patients with MN (please see Table 6.1) gave their informed consent and participated in this UK single-centre clinical pragmatic, exploratory randomised controlled trial was registered (clinicaltrial.gov: NCT02304094), and given research, development and ethical approval by the South East Scotland Research Ethics Committee 01 (IRAS 129586; REC reference 15/SS/0099). Initial patient screening was undertaken by NHS Lothian and then again at the research centre by the clinician having oversight (DC). Inclusion and inclusion criteria have been described elsewhere in detail (Chapter Four: General Methods) and briefly (Chapter Six). Allocation was to one of two groups using minimisation with weighted randomisation; groups matched for age, gender, severity and duration of symptoms.

The MAN group (n = 29) underwent experimental intervention to the ipsilateral foot, receiving six focal manipulation-sessions delivered (one session·week⁻¹) during a six week period, with clinical oversight (DC). The CSI group (n = 32) followed contemporary practice. Primary and secondary outcome measures were recorded at baseline, one and a half months (immediately after completion of all MAN and in keeping with contemporary initial review following CSI interventions) and then during follow-up at three months, six months, nine months and at one year. Manipulative (MAN) and Pharmacological (corticosteroid injection; CSI) therapies have been described previously (Chapters 4 and 6).

7.2.2. Patient-reported inventories of functionality

Full details of outcome measures used in this study can be found elsewhere (Chapter Four; General Methods), including critical consideration of their relevant clinimetric characteristics (Chapter 2).

In summary, the MOxFQ is a regional rating scale of the musculoskeletal function and disability of the foot (16 items; 0 – 100 metric, 100 most severe), focusing on walking and standing (MOxFQws), pain (MOxFQp) and social interaction (MOxFQsi), with established validity, responsiveness and minimally important change scores (Dawson, Boller et al. 2011). Similarly, the FAAM specifically reports on the physical function and capabilities of individuals with foot and ankle dysfunction, with an emphasis on sensitivity to changes in activities of daily living and participation in sports (FAAMdl and FAAMspt, respectively), but not on foot pain. This study required participants to complete an abridged but validated version of FAAM comprising 21 items, in which each with applicability to a patient is scored from 0 (lowest rating) to 4 (highest rating) (Martin, Hutt et al. 2009). The FAAM score is recorded as the ratio of the sum of applicable item scores relative to the corresponding highest potential score, expressed as a percentage, with optimum foot health designated a score of 100%. The short form (SF-36) of the General Health Questionnaire is a global rating scale questionnaire consisting of thirty-six items that combine to measure an

individual's generic health status (Rand Corporation 2022). Eight separate categories including physical functioning (PF), social functioning (SF), role limitations due to physical problems (RP), role limitations due to emotional problems (RE), mental health (MH), energy/vitality (EV), pain (P) and general health (GH) can be collated within summary physical (PCS) and mental (MCS) component scores. Participants can score anywhere from zero to 100, with 100 representing optimum health.

7.2.3. Statistical analysis

Group means (±SD) and Pearson product-moment correlations described outcome scores and interrelationships. Separate factorial (group [MAN; CSI] x time [baseline; 1.5 mo; 3 mo; 6 mo; 9 mo; 12 mo]) analyses of variance (ANOVAs), with repeated measures for time, tested hypotheses relating to patient-reported levels of functionality (MOxFQws; MOxFQp; MOxFQsi; FAAMdl; FAAMspt; SF-36 PCS; SF-36 MCS), using *per protocol* analyses (SPSS Vn. 23, IBM SPSS Illinois, USA).

A priori reverse Helmert orthogonal difference testing located anticipated time-specific effects. Any violations of assumptions underpinning the use of ANOVA were countered using Greenhouse-Geisser (GG) adjustments. Chi-square tests explored hypotheses involving categorical data. Statistical significance was accepted at p < 0.05. Cohen's d quantified relative effect size (ES). A priori experimental design sensitivity estimation offered an approximate statistical power of 0.8 for avoiding intrusion of type-II errors for a medium relative effect size (Cohen's d, 0.5) in the study's primary outcome, VAS, and at its end-point (1.5 mo), requiring an approximate sample size of n = 20 within each group.

Congruence amongst fluctuating patterns of treatment assessment metrics for self-perceived pain and discomfort (VAS and PTT, reported in Chapter Six) and perceptions of function (MOxFQws; MOxFQp; MOxFQsi; FAAMdl; FAAMspt; SF-36 PCS; SF-36 MCS) were examined using participants standardised (z-score) data. Separate univariate factorial (group: [MAN; CSI]*assessment metric [MOxFQws; MOxFQp; MOxFQsi; FAAMdl; FAAMspt; SF-36 PCS; SF-36 MCS]*time [baseline; 1.5 mo; 3 mo; 6 mo; 9 mo; 12 mo])

ANOVAs, with repeated measures on the latter two factors. Temporal correspondence amongst assessment response patterns was indicated by an absence of factorial interaction. *A priori* planned polynomial trend analyses characterised the expected oscillatory patterns of fluctuation in participants' responses to treatment and concomitant perceptions of pain and discomfort.

7.3. Results

Sixty-one participants from sixty-four candidates participated. Statistical analyses were undertaken on data from at least 44 participants who completed the study protocol. Participants' characteristics at baseline are shown in Table 6.1 of the previous chapter. Those baseline characteristics demonstrated no correlation with the study's outcome metrics and variations merely contributed random error to the study's findings. The study's primary outcome metric of patient-reported severity of pain (VAS; Chapter 6) showed modest interrelationships at baseline with perceptions of functional capacity (MOxFQws, r = 0.38; p < 0.01; MOxFQp, r = 0.48; p < 0.005; FAAMdl, r = 0.33; p < 0.01; FAAMspt, r = -0.35; p < 0.005), involving pooled shared variances of < 23% and limited collinearity, with each outcome capable of contributing information independently within the study. Corresponding interrelationships for pressure threshold for discomfort perceptions (PTT; described in Chapter 6) (MOxFQws, r = -0.28; p < 0.05; MOxFQp, r = -0.37; p < 0.005; MOxFQsi, r = -0.25; p < 0.05) were similarly limited ($r^2 < 14\%$). There was no significant differences at baseline between the study's outcome metrics for participants lost-to-followup and those completing all assessments ($F_{(1,57)} = 0.7$ to 2.1; ns) suggesting minimal intrusion of attrition bias.

7.3.1. Patient-reported functional capacity (MOxFQ; FAAM)

Factorial interactions associated with MOxFQ showed group mean functional capacity associated with walking and standing (MOxFQws [$F_{(5,210)} = 3.6$; p < 0.01]), pain (MOxFQp [$F_{(5,205)} = 3.8$; p < 0.01]) and social interaction (MOxFQsi [$F_{(5,195)} = 3.1$; p < 0.05]) were significantly improved immediately following MAN, but to a lesser extent following CSI (Figures 7.1[a], 7.1[b] and 7.1[c], respectively).

Performance improvements between baseline and immediately after treatment (MOxFQws [MAN: Cohen's *d*, 1·4; 52·8%; CSI: Cohen's *d*, 0·7; 28·2%; $F_{(1,42} = 4 \cdot 7; p < 0.05, a priori$

difference contrast]; MOxFQp [MAN: d, $1 \cdot 3$; $45 \cdot 5\%$; CSI: Cohen's d, $0 \cdot 5$; $16 \cdot 1\%$; $F_{(1,41)} = 7 \cdot 4$; $p < 0 \cdot 01$]; MOxFQsi [MAN: d, $0 \cdot 9$; $39 \cdot 2\%$; CSI: Cohen's d, $0 \cdot 4$; $20 \cdot 6\%$; $F_{(1,41)} = 2 \cdot 7$; ns]) were prominent and mostly favoured MAN. The latter treatment improvements were retained substantively at 12 months after MAN's cessation (MOxFQws [MAN: Cohen's d, $1 \cdot 7$; $65 \cdot 2\%$; MOxFQp [MAN: d, $2 \cdot 0$; $68 \cdot 3\%$; MOxFQsi [MAN: d, $1 \cdot 1$; $52 \cdot 1\%$), but not always for CSI (MOxFQws [CSI: Cohen's d, $0 \cdot 43$; $20 \cdot 0\%$; $F_{(1,42)} = 5 \cdot 6$; $p < 0 \cdot 05$]), where instead, perceptions about social interaction (MOxFQsi) showed that the relative difference between perceptions at 12 months and preceding scores favoured MAN over CSI [CSI: Cohen's d, $0 \cdot 03$; $1 \cdot 5\%$; $F_{(1,39)} = 5 \cdot 3$; $p < 0 \cdot 01$]).



While both treatments elicited significantly improved FAAMdl ($F_{(5,220)} = 2.7$; p < 0.05) and FAAMspt ratings ($F_{(5,220)} = 2.4$; p < 0.01), MAN provoked greater improvements than CSI

for both aspects of functional capacity (Figures 7.1[d] and 7.1[e], respectively). Perceptions about functional capability during activities of daily living and during sports participation showed that relatively greater gains accumulated for MAN compared to CSI at 12 months (FAAMdl; $F_{(1,44} = 10.7; p < 0.01)$ and at 9 months (FAAMspt; $F_{(1,44} = 10.7; p < 0.01)$ compared to the preceding scores, respectively, contributed most to the overall ANOVA interactions. Peak gains in FAAMdl (MAN: *d*, 2.2; 40.8%; CSI: Cohen's *d*, 0.8; 19.8%) and FAAMspt (MAN: *d*, 1.5; 66.1%; [12 months]; CSI: Cohen's *d*, 0.6; 23.1%; [3 months]) favoured MAN as a treatment intervention.



Patient-reported general health (SF-36 PCS and SF-36 MCS)

Factorial interactions associated with GHQ SF-36 showed group mean perceptions of general health associated with patients' physicality (SF-36 PCS $[F_{(5,210)} = 4.0; p < 0.01]$) and mentality (SF-36 MCS $[F_{(5,210)} = 3.0; p < 0.05]$) were significantly improved following MAN, but to a lesser extent (PCS), or not at all (MCS), following CSI (Figures 7.1[f] and 7.1[g]).

Patients' mental health improvements between baseline and immediately after MAN (SF-36 MCS [MAN: Cohen's *d*, 0.4; 18·8%; CSI: Cohen's *d*, - 0·12; - 6·2%; $F_{(1,42} = 3\cdot3$; p < 0.05, *a priori* difference contrast]) were prominent and favoured MAN. By contrast, patients' perceptions of physical aspects of health (SF-36 PCS [MAN: Cohen's *d*, 1·3; 28·2%; CSI: Cohen's *d*, 0·11; 8·6%; $F_{(1,42)} = 4\cdot2$; p < 0.05]) showed that the relative difference between perceptions at 6 months and preceding scores favoured MAN over CSI and contributed most to the overall significant ANOVA result.

7.3.2. Asymptomatic status and patterns of recovery

Participants standardised (z-score) data was used to explore for congruence amongst fluctuating patterns of recovery for patient-reported severity of pain and pressure threshold for discomfort perceptions following the treatment interventions (Chapter 6) and concomitant functional capacity responses. The presence of factorial interaction in separate analyses for both VAS and PTT (described within Chapter 6) with MOxFQws (Figure 7.2 shows the relationship between VAS and MOxFQws, as an exemplar: $F_{(5,205)} = 3.1$; p <0.01 and $F_{(5,205)} = 2.9$; p < 0.01, respectively), MOxFQp ($F_{(5,205)} = 5.1$; p < 0.0005 and $F_{(5,220)} = 2.9$; p < 0.05, respectively), MOxFQsi ($F_{(5,195)} = 3.7$; p < 0.01 and $F_{(5,195)} = 2.5$; p < 0.05, respectively), FAAMdl (F_(5,220) = 7.9; p < 0.0005 and F_(5,220) = 9.1; p < 0.0005, respectively) and FAAMspt (F_(5,215) = 7.5; p < 0.0005 and F_(5,215) = 8.2; p < 0.0005, respectively) showed that patterns of intra-study fluctuation amongst indices of pain, pressure thresholds for discomfort and perceived functional capacity were dissimilar over time. A priori planned polynomial trend analyses characterised the intra-study period oscillatory patterns in patients' perceptions about their functional capacity and concomitant pain and discomfort as featuring linear, third- and fourth-order responses ($F_{(1,43)} = 7.2$ to 19.5; p < 0.01 and $F_{(1,43)} = 8.7$ to 18.4; p < 0.01, respectively).



7.4. Discussion

This thesis has investigated the efficacy of MAN for improving a primary outcome of patient-reported severity of pain (please see Chapter 6) and its influence on the thesis' secondary outcomes of patients' perceptions of functional capacity. With regard to the latter patient-reported outcome measures, there were substantial gains elicited by MAN immediately after intervention MOxFQws [d, 1.4; 52.8%]; MOxFQp [d, 1.3; 45.5%]; MOxFQsi [d, 0.9; 39.2%]) or accumulated during follow-up (FAAMdl [d, 2.2; 40.8%]; FAAMspt [d, 1.5; 66.1%]). Concomitant gains for participants in the CSI group were modest by comparison (d, 0.4 to 1.0; 16.6% to 45.9%) and reflected responses elicited by contemporary practice involving corticosteroid injections.

As alluded to in Chapter 6, optimum dose-response characteristics for MAN remain unquantified, but the protocol employed in this thesis provoked immediate responses of PROMs that surpassed statistical, precision and reliability criteria for the selected outcome metrics (~ 4% - 10%; please see Chapters 2 and 5). From these results, it would appear that MAN may prove to be a useful addition to the armamentarium of the clinician battling MN with the sufferer.

MAN's ability to improve multiple independent facets of MN symptomology (coefficient of determination amongst outcome metrics, at baseline: $r^2 \le 0.23$) could be gainfully harnessed in a number of different treatment methodologies and protocols. These results focusing on PROMs, corroborate the findings with Chapter 6 that demonstrate a potential for MAN as a successful stand-alone first line intervention for MN. However, it could equally well be employed as an adjunct to any of the contemporary treatments currently being employed against MN, since its use creates no barriers to concurrent or subsequent alternate interventions, including conservative, pharmacological or surgical approaches.

It was notable that the retention over 12 months' follow-up of treatment-related gains for PROM metrics largely mimicked the pattern for PROM (VAS [primary outcome]) and clinician-reported (PTT) metrics discussed in chapter six, favouring MAN (PTT, MOxFQws, MOxFQp, MOxFQsi, FAAMdl and FAAMspt [d, 1·1 to 2·2; 40·8% to 152·3%]) over CSI.

Overall, the targeted manual manipulations (Cashley and Cochrane 2015) provoked findings corroborating those within Chapter 6 in which the treatment is capable of counteracting specific patho-neuromechanical aspects within aetiologies for MN (Lund et al. 1991; Danesi et al. 2012; Rio et al. 2016) and of preserving those favourable changes for a considerable period afterward (up to 12 months). Conversely, recovery patterns for CSI were consistent with reports of CSI's efficacy being more transitory (Thomson et al. 2013) and involving a significant proportion of MN sufferers progressing to surgery (Markovic et al. 2008; Thomson et al. 2013; Rao et al. 2014).

The results of the SF-36 questionnaire showed modest responsiveness to changes within the participants of both treatment groups. Figures 7.1[f] and 7.1[g] show that baseline scores fluctuated only modestly throughout the entire twelve months of the study. In other words,

SF-36 failed to capture many of the fluctuations observed by the other PROMS employed in this thesis. Figure 7.1 serves to demonstrate a considerable lag between the dynamic treatment-related fluctuations of the MOxFQ and FAAM responses compared to the relative flat-lining of the trailing SF-36 responses by the same participants. This interpretation is similar to the reports of some other researchers exploring MN, although it is by no means a clear picture, as some research teams have seen significant changes in at least one subscale of the SF-36 inventory in response to injection therapy for MN (Pabinger et al. 2020). While it is plausible that the relatively muted and unresponsive metrics of the SF-36 in this study truly reflect patients' correspondingly quiescent perceptions of mentality and physicality, on the basis of the data explored within this thesis, SF-36 might not be best recommended as a suitable tool with which to monitor changes in function or symptomology in response to conservative interventions for sufferers of MN. This may prove to be unique to the particular demographic of the population being studied here, and it must certainly be stressed that the same would appear to be strictly true only in cases where conservative management was being researched. For those papers that report on outcomes of surgical intervention for MN, the SF-36 does appear to offer some measure of change sensitivity. However, even in this environment of potentially greater variations in pain and functionality through pre, peri and post-surgical time periods, it has been reported that SF-36 continues to lag behind alternative PROMS in terms of responsiveness and sensitivity (Rungpra et al. 2015). Whilst it is beyond the remit of this thesis to state the value of SF-36, on the basis of the data gathered, one must be led to question its utility for those with MN. All other PROMS, both those which are more or less clinician- or patient-reported within the ICF of disablement, outperformed the SF-36 and therefore the clinician should look to these tools to inform decision making for MN. Limitations for this study essentially mimicked those reported in Chapter 6 (please see section 6.4). The observed Type II error rates were similarly modest (≤ 0.18), appearing to offer suitable experimental design sensitivity and statistical power amongst the selected indices of participants' perceptions about functional capacity and health associated with their physicality and mentality.

7.5. Conclusions and implications for clinical practice

This study explored a pragmatic controlled trial of the influence of manipulation versus steroid injection on MOxFQ, FAAM and SF-36 in the treatment of patients with Morton's neuroma and showed that the former treatment was capable of improving patient's self-reported metrics such as quality of life, performance of everyday tasks, social and sporting interactions and general well-being (d, 0.9 - 2.0; 39.2% - 68.3%). The gains were sustained for 10.5 months beyond the cessation of MAN.

By contrast to findings within Chapter 6 involving a PROM (VAS; thesis' primary outcome) and a clinician-reported outcome measure (PTT) within the ICF of disablement, MAN's treatment-related gains on MOxFQ, FAAM and SF-36 were more muted. However, they were similarly superior to the responses to contemporary treatment practice involving CSI. Sustained gains were not enjoyed by the CSI group, whose corresponding metrics suffered a definitive reversal away from early improvements at the three-month point.

Thus, within the context of implications for clinical practice, all PROMs within Chapter 7, with the partial exception of SF-36, favoured MAN over CSI in all dimensions and at all time points. Overall, the PROMS discussed in this chapter (MOxFQ, FAAM and SF-36) showed more heterogeneous responses compared to VAS and PTT and potentially as such, compromised utility in their contributions to understanding clinical outcomes. Furthermore, despite the fact that PROMs such as MOxFQ, FAAM and SF-36 encapsulate information about symptomology and its impact on daily living, which is not captured by VAS and PTT as counterparts, their use in the clinical realm will be subject to time pressures and additional patient burden. Therefore, the clinician must weigh whether there is justification in their use along with, or instead of other tools on offer. Whilst they undoubtedly retain value in the research setting, the clinical value over VAS and PTT, at least for MN, is much less certain.

Chapter 8 will consider the relative importance of factors and selected outcome metrics in predicting enhanced outcomes of non-surgical treatment of Morton's neuroma.

CHAPTER EIGHT

Factors in enhanced outcomes of nonsurgical treatment of Morton's neuroma

Aim – To explore the assessment of the relative importance of factors contributing to the successful treatment of MN.

8.1. Introduction

As alluded to earlier within the thesis' introduction (Chapter 1), optimum strategies for the non-invasive treatment of MN continue to command clinical debate and about which this thesis has been curated. The outcomes of the thesis' data analysis chapters (Chapters Six and Seven) in particular have shown that manipulation therapy offers efficacy in treating MN and betters the capability of CSI, which has been preferred until now in contemporary podiatric practice, both in terms of potency and sustainability of favourable effects. The scope of this thesis did not permit evaluation of either optimum dose-response characteristics for MAN or indeed, the mechanisms by which MAN has been capable of delivering impressive levels of efficacy. Furthermore, although the sample of patients within the thesis may be representative of patients presenting to NHS podiatry clinics, the antecedent factors that might be conducive to facilitating MAN and indeed CSI, have also not received systematic scrutiny within the thesis.

For example, in order to minimise the differential influence of extraneous factors that might have masked the relative efficacy of treatments, the sample's groupings that undertook MAN and CSI treatment interventions had been 'matched' on factors that had been expected to be clinically influential. Groups were matched for age, gender, severity of MN symptoms according to VAS score and duration of symptoms.

Underpinning concern about influential factors is the debate amongst theoretical bases for the origins of MN (Chapters 1 and 3), together with the possibility of sufferers carrying risk factors into their activities of daily living. Suitable levels or status amongst selected factors may have potent moderating effects on the rate at which symptoms of MN develop and importantly, the extent to which treatments are successful in alleviating symptoms. No single feature has yet been identified which can either lead to confident diagnosis nor prognostic certainty (Sharp et al. 2003; Naraghi et al. 2017). Identification of early prognostic indicators of sub-clinical changes towards MN gives rise to the possibility of bringing about more favourable risk profiles amongst potential sufferers through modification of those factors that can be altered. While research findings about the relative hierarchy of importance amongst mental and physical health factors are somewhat inconsistent at present in MN, the outcome metrics of this thesis reflect both aspects and offer the opportunity to further explore factors contributing to optimum non-surgical clinical outcomes. The primary aim of this study was to explore selected antecedent psychological and physical health factors contributing to efficacious outcomes associated with the non-surgical treatment of MN.

8.2. Methods

The methods employed in this chapter aim to explore whether selected pre-existing health factors can be identified, which may contribute to improved conservative care choices and outcomes in the treatment of MN.

8.2.1. Participants

This represented secondary data analyses of data elicited from patients with MN and described in Chapters 4 (General methods), 6 (Responses of outcome metrics VAS and PTT) and 7 (Responses of outcome metrics involving foot and ankle inventories of functionality and general health). As such, participants in this study comprised those contributing to Chapters Six and Seven and described therein (please see Table 6.1). In summary, sixty-four patients with MN gave their informed consent and participated in this single-centre, cohort study.

8.2.2. Non-surgical intervention strategies for MN and selected outcome metrics

Patients in this study had participated in a comparative trial of the efficacy of MAN and CSI non-surgical interventions for the treatment of MN. The details of this clinical intervention have been described in general within Chapter 4 (General methods [please see sections 4.2.3 and 4.2.4]) and within Chapter 6 (Methods: MAN versus CSI; VAS and PTT outcome measures [please see sections 6.2.2 and 6.2.3]). In summary, participants were screened against the inclusion and exclusion criteria and a diagnosis of MN was confirmed clinically. Patients gave written informed consent prior to baseline assessment. Allocation was to one of two groups matched for age, gender, severity and duration of symptoms. This was performed using the Minim software from the University of York. The MAN group (n = 29) underwent weekly joint manipulation of the forefoot for six consecutive weeks. The CSI group (n = 32) followed contemporary practice for MN. Primary and secondary outcome measures were recorded at baseline, one and a half months (immediately after

completion of all MAN and in keeping with contemporary initial review following CSI interventions) and then during follow-up at three months, six months, nine months and at one year.

8.2.3. Selected outcome metrics

This study focused attention on PROMs deployed within Chapters 6 (VAS; primary outcome; PTT [please see sections 6.2 and 6.3]) and 7 (MOxFQ, FAAM and SF-36 [please see sections 7.2 and 7.3]) and described in detail therein and within Chapter Four (General methods [please see sections 4.9]). In summary, metrics included an exploration of antecedent clinical metrics, including patients' history, and candidate PROMs (VAS; PTT; MOxFQws; MOxFQp; MOxFQsi; FAAMdl; FAAMspt; SF-36 PCS; SF-36 MCS) contributing to subsequent optimum non-surgical clinical outcomes in the treatment of MN. It involved a secondary analysis of data derived from Chapters 6 and 7.

8.2.4. Experimental design

In clinical populations several factors, including current levels of perceived pain, duration of pain, age, functional capability and anatomical location of symptoms have been suspected of having the potential to influence clinical outcomes of treatment (Lizano-Díez et al. 2017). However, apart from being important as general determinants of outcome, such factors have not been successful individually in predicting favourable responses of patients to treatment. It is plausible that only when clinical history, physical and anatomical characteristics of an individual have also been considered alongside psychological perspectives and perceptions of functional capabilities and health, will a composite model demonstrate significant prediction of successful clinical outcome, and especially in the context of non-surgical intervention. Prospective modelling of this type in which antecedent subtle sub-clinical and clinical markers of subsequent patterns of favourable susceptibility to treatments, has obvious utility in clinical triage and selection of appropriate treatment interventions. Similarly, successful retrospective modelling of such factors in conjunction with treatment selection and outcome would corroborate the latter's initial and longer-term characteristics of efficacy. With relatively little known about the hierarchy of relative importance of factors influencing the successful non-surgical treatment of MN, such information may help guide effective interventions to improve perceptions of pain, functional capability and the ability to undertake activities of daily living.

As alluded to earlier, the main purpose of this investigation was to provide evidence of selected factors that may facilitate and predict efficacious outcomes in patients undergoing non-surgical treatment for MN. Consequently, a model consisting of variables relating to patients' clinical history, physical and anatomical characteristics, psychological perspectives and perceptions of functional capabilities and health was tested prospectively and retrospectively in relation to patients demonstrating high and low responses (as measured by patient-reported levels of pain [VAS]) to efficacious non-surgical treatments for MN.

8.2.5. Statistical analyses

Patients' clinical history, physical and anatomical characteristics, psychological perspectives and perceptions of functional capabilities and health are considered to have multi-dimensional structures, and so a one-way multivariate analysis of variance was employed to provide a simultaneous comparison of the latter multiple variables, in relation to their response to treatment.

In the absence of definitive metrics, it has been assumed that high and low threshold levels of response (VAS) to efficacious non-surgical treatments for MN correspond to upper and lower tertiles, respectively. Consequently, participants were grouped into two categories (high and low responses) on the dependent variable VAS, according to this criterion. Multiple discriminant analysis using a stepwise approach, was used to determine which variables significantly separated high (High-R) and low response (Low-R) groups, where the latter responses to treatments for MN corresponded to low and high post-treatment VAS scores, respectively.

8.3. Results

MANOVA and discriminant analysis

MANOVA results using Wilk's Lambda as the test statistic, indicated a rejection of the null hypothesis of no overall difference between High-R and Low-R group means (W = 0.55; $F_{[8,112]} = 19.7$; p < 0.0005). Summary statistics of mean and standard deviations for each dependent variable are provided in Table 8.1.

8.3.1. Stepwise multiple discriminant analysis

A canonical correlation of 0.79 indicated that 62.4% (i.e. R^2) of the variance between High-R and Low-R groups could be explained by linear combination of seven selected variables. However, using a significant (p < 0.05) stepwise change in Rao's V as the criterion for selection, further scrutiny revealed that only three out of the seven dependent variables made significant contributions to group separation. These three variables were set apart and subsequently entered into the discriminant function in the order inter-digital Cleft affected, PTT and Treatment allocation (MAN; CSI). None of the variables in each set were substantially related to each other (r = 0.16 to 0.28). Table 8.2 provides a summary of these results.

Table 8.1. Absolute group mean (standard deviations in parentheses) for variables associated with patients' clinical history, physical and anatomical characteristics, psychological perspectives and perceptions of functional capabilities and health assessed by response grouping (high [High-R]; n = 18]; low [Low-R]; n = 20]) to non-surgical treatment for MN.

| | High-R | Low-R |
|------------|---|--|
| (wk) | 226 ± 171 | 261 ± 232 |
| | 2.5 ± 0.5 | 2.8 ± 0.5 [*] |
| (kg) | 2.2 ± 0.9 | 2.7 ± 1.0 [*] |
| (mm) | 68 ± 21 | 67 ± 20 |
| (yr) | 52.7 ± 17.7 | 54.4 ± 12.3 |
| (units) | 67.6 ± 15.5 | 59.7 ± 17.6 |
| (units) | 51.5 ± 20.3 | 37.6 ± 24.1 |
| (units) | 51.3 ± 25.5 | 58.3 ± 18.3 * |
| (units) | 58.2 ± 14.9 | 55.0 ± 13.7 |
| (units) | $\textbf{37.6} \pm \textbf{23.4}$ | 39.8 ± 23.0 |
| (units) | 43.5 ± 7.6 | 44.1 ± 8.5 |
| (units) | 50.1 ± 9.6 | 51.6 ± 9.1 |
| <i>(n)</i> | 17; 1 | 0; 20 * |
| | (wk) (kg) (mm) (yr) (units) (units) (units) (units) (units) (units) (units) (units) (units) | (wk) 226 ± 171 2.5 ± 0.5 (kg) 2.2 ± 0.9 (mm) 68 ± 21 (yr) 52.7 ± 17.7 (units) 67.6 ± 15.5 (units) 51.5 ± 20.3 (units) 51.3 ± 25.5 (units) 58.2 ± 14.9 (units) 37.6 ± 23.4 (units) 43.5 ± 7.6 (units) 50.1 ± 9.6 (n) $17; 1$ |

Key: MAN = manipulation; CSI = corticosteroid injection; MN = Morton's neuroma; VAS = Visual analogue scale (pain); PTT = Pressure threshold testing for discomfort; MOXFQ = Manchester-Oxford foot questionnaire; FAAM = Foot and ankle ability measures; SF-36 = General Health Questionnaire, Short Form-36; * p < 0.05; [*] p approaching significance at 0.05. **Table 8.2**. Stepwise multiple discriminant analysis of selected variables associated with patients' clinical history, physical and anatomical characteristics, psychological perspectives and perceptions of functional capabilities and health for response grouping (high [High-R]; n = 18]; low [Low-R]; n = 20]) to non-surgical treatment for MN.

| Step number | Variables | Wilk's Lambda | Rao's V | Change in Rao's V | Significance of change (<i>p</i>) |
|----------------|----------------------|---------------|---------|----------------------|-------------------------------------|
| [5] | Pain duration | 0.68 | 11.9 | 0.2 | 0.81 |
| [3] | Cleft affected | 0.79 | 11.3 | 1.2 | 0.01 |
| [2] | PTT [0 weeks] | 0.79 | 10.1 | 0.8 | 0.05 |
| [4] | VAS [0 weeks] | 0.69 | 11.7 | 0.4 | 0.68 |
| [6] | Age | 0.68 | 12.1 | 0.3 | 0.72 |
| [7] | FAAM [spt; 0 weeks] | 0.65 | 12.4 | 0.3 | 0.71 |
| [1] | Treatment [MAN; CSI] | 0.79 | 9.3 | 9.3 | 0.005 |
| | | | | | |

Key: MAN = manipulation; CSI = corticosteroid injection; MN = Morton's neuroma; VAS = Visual analogue scale (pain); PTT = Pressure threshold testing for discomfort; MOXFQ = Manchester-Oxford foot questionnaire; FAAM = Foot and ankle ability measures; SF-36 = General Health Questionnaire, Short Form-36.

8.3.2. Prediction of High-R and Low-R

A three-variable model using pre-treatment metrics (0 weeks) was tested using the classification procedure to determine its ability to predict actual group membership. Internal classification results (Table 8.3) indicate that 89.5 % of all cases could be correctly assigned. When viewed in terms of prediction rate gain versus prior probability of group membership, these results suggest gains in predicting High-R and Low-R of 43.8 and 35.1 %, respectively. Internal classification typically provides an inflated estimate of a discriminant

function's true performance in a general population. Except for the modest sample size in this exploratory study, a similar procedure would have been used ideally as an external classification in order to determine the model's ability to assign unknown observations. Under such circumstances, a larger sample would have been divided into two approximately equal subsamples and the appropriate discriminant function applied to raw score observations from the other subsample to facilitate a double cross-validation. A future study would be able to attend to the latter.

Table 8.3. Internal classification results for multiple discriminant analysis associated with patients' clinical history, physical and anatomical characteristics, psychological perspectives and perceptions of functional capabilities and health for response grouping (high [High-R]; n = 18]; low [Low-R]; n = 20]) to non-surgical treatment for MN.

| | | Predic | ted group | | | Correctly | assigned |
|--------------|-----------|---------------|-----------|--------------|------|-----------|----------|
| Actual group | Cases no. | High-l no. | R % | Low-R no. | % | no. | % |
| High-R | 20 | 18 | 90.0 | 2 | 10.0 | | |
| Low-R | 18 | 2 | 11.1 | 16 | 88.9 | | |
| | | | | | | 34/38 | 88.9 |

8.4 Discussion

There are a number of variables likely to affect the experiences and outcomes of those with MN. These include aspects of their clinical history, physical and anatomical characteristics, psychological perspectives and perceptions of functional capabilities and health prior to commencing treatment. Nevertheless, the composition of variables within a model that influences the positive outcome of treatment significantly, was relatively parsimonious. The patient who is affected typically by MN is most likely to achieve a high response to treatment displays a more lateral inter-digital cleft, has a lower pressure threshold for discomfort and importantly, will be undertaking manipulation as a non-surgical treatment.

The equality of metrics between High-R and Low-R groups for several indices of clinical history, physical and anatomical characteristics, psychological perspectives and perceptions of functional capabilities and health prior to commencing treatment, indicated that many of

these candidate variables were unable to contribute to discrimination. It was interesting to note that there appeared to be intra-group heterogeneity of responses amongst many of the latter variables. It would seem therefore, that when measured prior to treatment, variables such as VAS, duration of MN related-pain and other PROMs involving inventories of self-perceived functional capability and physical and mental health status, would not be able to contribute meaningfully to predicting successful clinical outcomes following non-surgical treatments for MN. Similarly, it is plausible that other subtle prognostic markers would also be ineffective.

It was notable that with the exception of allocation to treatment (manipulation), univariate comparisons of dependent variables were not always decisive and only contributed to High-R and Low-R group differentiation more holistically within multivariate modelling. In this respect, the dominance of allocation to manipulation treatment within the exploratory discriminant analysis predicting clinical outcome demonstrates this factor as having the highest relative importance within a hierarchy of influence and thus as such, indirectly corroborates much of the evidence within Chapters 6 and 7 (and visualised especially within Figure 6.3 as individual patient responses to MAN and CSI treatments) in which manipulation is favoured as an efficacious treatment.

It was also notable that PTT rather than VAS had contributed to a model discriminating between High-R and Low-R groups. While both metrics were considered as candidate variables, especially as the former outcome had shown acceptable clinimetric characteristics (Chapter Five), it may be that the specific assessment of a MN-affected joint for discomfort under pressure afforded by PTT rather than a more generic appraisal of perceived pain by VAS, contributed most to discrimination. Nevertheless, counter-intuitively perhaps, it was intriguing to note that a lower antecedent perceived threshold of discomfort (i.e. lower PTT) was associated with higher responses to treatment. It is plausible that a lower initial threshold and greater relative scope for change towards higher thresholds of discomfort as treatment progresses.

This multivariate analysis has shown that selected antecedent markers of the patient's physical and anatomical characteristics associated with MN, perceptions of discomfort and selection of treatment, taken together, can provide a significant prediction model for successful non-surgical treatment outcomes and correctly assigning 88.9 % of patients

(notionally exceeding substantially the ~ 50 % likelihood of belonging to either of the treatment options). Nevertheless, the predictive power of this model may not yet be sufficient for reliable practical or clinical use: a proportion of the response to treatment variance (11.1 %) has yet to be accounted for by this method. This points to other, as yet unidentified and untested, factors playing a role in determining successful treatment outcome. Furthermore, the modest sample size associated with the study meant that the model was limited to an internal classification, which as alluded to earlier, typically provides an inflated estimate of a discriminant function's true performance in a general population. Once again, the relative importance of selecting manipulation as the treatment modality within the discriminant model is paramount, as without it, internal classification recedes to 62.3 % prediction accuracy.

Another pragmatic limitation for this model is that other than the choice of best treatment modality for MN, the contributing factors are largely immutable and not amenable to prehabilitative interventions. As such, the model may have limited practical usefulness for directing pre-treatment alterations more effectively, but instead offer a tool for aspects of triage.

8.5 Conclusions

In conclusion, this study has offered an exploratory insight in regard to selected antecedent psychological and physical health factors contributing to efficacious outcomes associated with the non-surgical treatment of MN. Multivariate modelling has shown that selected antecedent markers of the patient's physical and anatomical characteristics associated with MN, perceptions of discomfort and selection of treatment provided a significant prediction model for successful non-surgical treatment outcomes, correctly assigning 88.9 % of patients in internal classification analyses. Ultimately, the predictive model is highly reliant on an *a priori* assignment of patients with MN to the efficacious treatment modality of manipulation, and as such, indirectly endorses the evidence favouring the latter treatment shown within Chapters 6 and 7.

CHAPTER NINE

General discussion and conclusions

9.1. Review of thesis aims and objectives

This chapter brings context and critical review to the results offered in previous chapters. In it, the advancement of knowledge is discussed, as are the clinical applications of the research findings. The potential for future research is also considered and some recommendations for the direction of such study are offered. Figure 9.1 mirrors the organisation of Figure 1.1 and offers a summary of findings from thesis's chapters, with descriptions of implications for clinical practice.



This thesis has presented the rationale, methodological approach, and results of comparing two conservative interventions in the treatment of people with MN. The primary aim of this thesis was to investigate the efficacy of MAN as a conservative treatment for patients with MN. Prior to this study, the literature agreed that conservative interventions for MN demonstrated unsatisfactory results, with a recurrence rate of 47% (Valisena et al. 2018) and almost half of all sufferers progressing to surgery due to unrelenting pain (Jain and Mannan 2013). It has further been noted that surgical interventions are themselves subject to poor outcomes, with failure rates being reported as high as 30% (Bhatia and Thomson 2020). Despite a rigorous and methodical search, very few papers pertaining to MAN as an intervention for MN, could be identified within the current literature base. There were no prospective studies and only one, randomised controlled trial, which had combined MAN with mobilisation (Govender et al. 2007). As the first prospective, randomised study to explore MAN as a stand-alone intervention for the treatment of MN, this thesis' study adds value to the knowledge base by comparing a novel treatment approach to current best Figure 9.2 summarises the aims, main findings and implications for clinical practice. practice associated with Chapter 6 in which the thesis' primary outcome (VAS) and a novel outcome measure in MN research (PTT) had been studied.

| PRIMARY QUESTION: | KEY FINDINGS of Chapter 6, including implications for clinical practice |
|--|--|
| Does MAN compare favourably to current best practice (CSI) for the treatment of MN? Linear outcome measures. | • There were substantial gains elicited by MAN immediately after intervention (VAS Cohen's d , 3.3 ; 84.4% ; PTT: d , 2.3 ; 147.0% ;) were prominent and favoured MAN. Treatment improvements were retained substantively at 12 months after MAN's cessation. |
| (VAS; PTT) | • Concomitant gains for CSI participants were modest (<i>d</i> , 0.4 to 1.0; 16.6% to 45.9%) |
| | • Recovery to asymptomatic status (VAS < 10mm/100 mm) in response to MAN and CSI similarly favoured MAN immediately after therapy (62% vs. 7%, respectively) and at each follow-up assessment (57% to 62% vs. 8% to 18%). |
| | • immediate gains for all MAN participants exceeded a minimum clinically important difference (MCID) criterion for VAS [20 mm] and also exceeded the performance changes of many control participants. |
| | • Retention of improvement in the perception of pain following MAN's cessation (VAS [Cohen's <i>d</i> , 3.4 ; 83.6% , <i>proportion of gain as a percentage</i>) was substantial, significantly better than baseline scores and consistently exceeded those for CSI ($p < 0.001$). |

Figure 9.2. Summary of aims, findings and implications for clinical practice of Ch. 6.

The results involving VAS and PTT in Chapter 6 showed a superior efficacy for MAN to reduce self-reported pain and thresholds for discomfort when compared to CSI.

Figure 9.3 summarises the aims, main findings and implications for clinical practice associated with Chapter 7 in which focused attention on the thesis' secondary PROMs (MOxFQ, FAAM and SF-36). Similarly to the findings associated with VAS and PTT, MOxFQ, FAAM and SF-36 corroborated MAN's superior capability to improve functionality compared to CSI. Taken together, the latter findings suggest that MAN may demonstrate potential to improve first-line outcomes and reduce the incidence of onward referral to surgical colleagues. Future studies might go beyond this explorative trial to establish manipulative therapy's cost and logistical effectiveness, together with patient tolerance.

| PRIMARY QUESTION: | KEY FINDINGS of Chapter 7, including implications for clinical practice |
|--|--|
| Does MAN compare favourably to current best practice (CSI) for the treatment of MN? | • MOx saw substantial, immediate gains elicited by MAN MOxFQws [52.8%]; MOxFQp [45.5%]; MOxFQsi [39.2%]). Concomitant gains for the CSI group were modest by comparison. |
| Non-linear outcome measures. (MOxFQ; FAAM; SF-36) | • Both treatments elicited significantly improved FAAMdl and FAAMspt ratings. MAN provoked greater improvements than CSI for both aspects of FAAM. |
| | • 12 month Retention of treatment-related gains for non- linear metrics largely mimicked the linear metrics of chapter 6, with all PROMs in all dimensions and at all time points favouring MAN over CSI. |
| | SF-36 demonstrated poor sensitivity to all changes detected by other instruments. |

Figure 9.3. Summary of aims, findings and implications for clinical practice of Ch. 7.

The participant cohort in this study broadly matched those reported in the literature relating to MN. The gender bias heavily favoured females and the pain report of interdigital pain with weight-bearing, made worse with shoe gear was universal. Participants also reported paraesthesia or altered sensation of an intermittent nature which became progressively more frequent with time. The distribution of symptoms across the inter-digital clefts was again consistent with the literature with the majority of cases presenting in the third inter-digital cleft. As this study was designed to pragmatically mimic the clinical environment of the UK podiatrist, diagnosis was purely clinical. Whilst many studies opt for a radiological confirmation of diagnosis, robust evidence from within the current literature demonstrates that a clinical diagnosis is at least as sensitive and specific as a radiological one (Claassen et al. 2014), and this serves to give confidence to the diagnostic accuracy within this study.

9.2. Implications for clinical practice of data studies involving VAS and PTT

The use of pressure algometry in this trial was a direct attempt to offer a new and innovate method of assessment for MN. The goal was to limit treatment delay caused by referral for radiological tests such as USS. To achieve this, it was first necessary to validate the tool for use in the foot as this had never previously been accomplished. With this first step achieved it was then possible to demonstrate that PTT had the potential to identify joints which were failing to withstand appropriate joint stresses, signifying the potential presence of pathology. Such work has already been undertaken in the hand, where joints exhibiting pathology were shown to produce lower PTT scores than their asymptomatic counterparts (Wajed et al. 2012), but further work is required to establish if, and how this tool could be employed to aide accurate diagnosis of MN specifically.

Figure 9.4 summarises the aims, main findings and implications for clinical practice associated with Chapter 5 in which the psychometric characteristics (reproducibility and single-measurement reliability) of a novel outcome measure in MN research (PTT) had been studied.

| KEY FINDINGS of Chapter 5: |
|---|
| Systematic or learning effects are likely to intrude within any PTT assessment and as such, the first trial should be excluded from analyses and considered habituation or accommodation to test procedures. PTT undertaken by inexperienced compared to |
| experienced test administrators of algometry provoked greater measurement variability. |
| • No differences in variability were noted between PTT scores associated with left and right limbs and amongst metatarsophalangeal joints. |
| • Intra-session and inter-day reproducibility indicate a limited capability to discriminate differences in thresholds of discomfort based on a single PTT. |
| • Limiting the number of repeat measurements to just three is associated with error of 13%, which would be an acceptable clinical protocol. |
| |

Figure 9.4. Summary of aims, findings and implications for clinical practice of Ch. 5.

In general, comparisons of the modes of delivery for PTT show that algometry offered statistically at least as good if not better equivalent levels of measurement reproducibility and single-measurement reliability compared to other traditional methods of assessment such as VAS and inventories of function including FAAM and MOxFQ, during intrasession and inter-day assessments. As such, the current data lends support to the assessment of MN by means of algometry. Chapter 5 also helped to elucidate the most appropriate measuring protocol, allowing for corresponding levels of error. Importantly, the data established the intrusion of a systematic learning effect which served to render the first PTT score 'unreliable' and subject to errors other than the requisite random error needed for this type of psychometric assessment. In other words, in all situations and at all measurement points, the first measurement should be discarded as a habituation to test procedures and should not be used for comparison. Furthermore, an inexperienced PTT user provoked greater measurement variability, suggesting that experience is an important consideration in regard to this tool. There was also greater variability noted in measurements across days as opposed to across sessions. When looking for changes in the magnitude of 1.0 kg and more in the clinical setting, this variability is not worrisome but should still be considered.

In Chapter 5, it was identified that an error tolerance of 5% in PTT inter-day testing (95% confidence limits) would require some 15 trial measurements to be taken. Clearly this is impractical in the clinical setting, both from a time constraint point of view and also from a patient compliance standpoint. However, reducing the number of required measurements to just three, increases the error to around 13%. Given that the painful foot in MN tends to record initial PTT scores below the 3 kg mark, this would represent a maximum error of 0.36 kg. The expected PTT of the asymptomatic foot is in excess of 5.5 kg, some 80% above the upper threshold of the symptomatic foot. That being the case, a 13% error may be considered within tolerance in the clinical setting and therefore a three-measurement protocol could be gainfully employed.

9.3. Factors in enhanced outcomes of non-surgical treatment of Morton's neuroma

When considering VAS and PTT as predictors of outcomes rather than merely monitors of progress, the weight of evidence leans toward PTT. Chapter 8 highlighted that only three of thirteen candidate variables offered any prognostic value relating to MN. PTT was one such variable, but VAS showed no utility in this regard. This serves to reinforce the concept that VAS and PTT are measuring different physiological changes in response to intervention. The fact that they did not enjoy a significant baseline or treatment-based correlation reinforces this idea somewhat. Figure 9.5 summarises the aims, main findings and implications for clinical practice associated with Chapter 8 in which the hierarchy of relative importance amongst antecedent and baseline metrics was considered in relation to predicting favourable outcomes following treatment.

| SECONDARY QUESTION: | KEY FINDINGS of Chapter 8, including implications for clinical practice | | | |
|--|---|--|--|--|
| What are the key factors in enhanced outcomes of non- surgical treatment of Morton's neuroma? | • Only 3 of 7 variables made significant contributions to group separation. inter-digital Cleft affected, PTT and Treatment allocation. | | | |
| | • 89.5 % of all cases could be correctly assigned. | | | |
| | • VAS, duration of MN pain and other PROMs were not able to predict clinical outcomes. | | | |
| | • PTT rather than VAS contributed to a model discriminating between High and Low responders. | | | |
| | • Lower baseline PTT score was associated with higher responses to treatment. | | | |
| | | | | |

Figure 9.5. Summary of aims, findings and implications for clinical practice of Ch. 8.

Whilst participants were invited to report their foot pain by means of the VAS scale, it is conceivable that some degree of error and/or bias could intrude on this procedure as conceptualising their pain may have a significant global effect. Conversely, the distinctly localised pressure, leading to immediate and local pain, produced by the application of the PA device would likely lead to a focused, localised pain report by means of the subsequent PTT. Furthermore, as MN is widely considered a malady of mechanical origin, the mechanically induced pain which results in the PTT may arguably mimic the symptoms of MN closely and therefore correlate well with the patient's recognition of symptoms. When considering these points, it could be argued that PTT is the tool of choice over VAS for monitoring MN changes, due to its sensitivity, reliability and ability to help predict outcomes. Certainly, the data presented in Chapters 5, 6 and 8 gives weight to the statement that the PROMs such as VAS for pain and PTT, as a clinician-reported outcome, outperform PROMs, involving inventories such as MOxFQ, FAAM and SF-36.

9.4. Mechanistic insights, development of the MAN approach and implications for clinical practice

Manipulation has been used as a therapeutic intervention for several centuries, with references found from around 2700 BC in the Chinese manuscripts of Kong-Fou (Leach 1994) through to the detailed recordings of their use by Hippocrates and their continued

employment to the present day (Pettman 2007). For a fuller history of the intervention, the reader is referred to section 8 of Chapter 2. To date however, other than the findings within this thesis that confirm the efficacy of a specific dosage of MAN and its superiority over CSI, the mechanisms at play in lower extremity manipulation remain incompletely understood and the means by which MAN may have an impact on conditions such as MN remains an arena for debate. Extrapolating from research on spinal manipulation though, may offer us some tentative insight into what happens in cases of MN, and how this might influence judgements on the optimal dosing within MAN treatments.

Despite several papers in the MN literature referring to nerve entrapment as an aetiology for the condition, this may prove to be an over-simplification of the pathoneuromechanics of the malady. It may be speculated that it is unlikely that the axon potential transmission of the nerve is dramatically interfered with by means of mechanical compression at the inter-digital cleft. Whilst such compression injuries have been demonstrated as a component of pathologies such as spinal stenosis (Morishita et al. 2006), the same study found that disc herniation was insufficient to reproduce such a degree of compression pathophysiology. There is good research which demonstrates that peripheral nerves are rarely physically crushed by the surrounding structures (Song et al. 2003; Haavik et al. 2021). What has been shown, in animal studies at least, is that considerable forces of compression are required to create neural disintegration, but that far lower magnitudes of compression can be sufficient to allow normal nerve functionality to co-exist with expressions of mechanical hypersensitivity and allodynia (Hubbard and Winkelstein 2008), as is seen in cases of MN. This suggests that the mechanical compression in MN is insufficient to impede neural communication as there is no loss of nerve function reported in the literature. Instead, the experience is more likely to be, one of repeated nerve irritation and subsequent inflammatory processes, and not entrapment. These inflammatory reactions subsequently induce altered feedback from the PNS to the CNS. It therefore appears that the concept of relieving mechanical compression on the nerve by manipulating is extremely unlikely to be a full and accurate summation of the therapeutic process.

A more plausible theory is that MAN reduces frictional and distension stresses on the nerve whilst simultaneously disrupting mechanical adhesions within the joint complex (Evans 2002), which in turn, facilitates a return to a greater articular range and quality of motion, with a consequential increase in proprioceptive afferent nerve inputs from the manipulated joint to the CNS.

A supplementary hypothesis to be challenged in future research is that high-velocity, lowamplitude thrust (HVLAT) manipulations to joints, have the potential to flood the CNS with "normalised" mechanoreceptive inputs from the PNS and thereby, induce a central pain modulation process that inhibits nociception. Such manoeuvres are commonly associated with an audible, and occasionally a palpable, pop or crack, known as "cavitation", which is generally accepted to signify a successful manipulation that has taken the joint beyond its own paraphysiological barrier and subsequently reduced the internal joint pressure by fracturing the synovial fluid. Evans reports on strong evidence that demonstrates the efficacy of manipulation but concedes that the mechanisms of action remain elusive. However, there are some effects that are unique to HVLAT manipulation and occur in tandem with the incidence of cavitation. The most pertinent of these from a CNS communication point of view, is the release of neuropeptides from the manipulated joint, which initiate communication with the CNS (Evans 2002). This is in keeping with the findings of Chapter 7 that showed an improvement in the pain report and a corresponding improvement in processes that are controlled by the central nervous system – in this case walking and standing, as reported in the MOxFQ.

Such a process has been demonstrated with spinal manipulation in a rat population (Reed et al. 2017). This changes the parameters of manipulative intervention altogether. If the therapeutic benefit is not solely a mechanical one at the point of action, but also a CNS processing response to PNS stimuli at the site of injury, then the response to the manipulation is both a biomechanical reorganisation and a CNS reimagining and remapping of the inner body and external world schemas (Taylor et al. 2010; Holt et al. 2016).

It could be argued that if the improvements demonstrated in this thesis were exclusively of a biomechanical nature, then the social interaction scores of participants should not be expected to improve significantly. Improving the function of a single digit would not in isolation, improve social functioning, but where the said improvement in function is in tandem with corresponding CNS responses, then global changes can be expected to follow. Nevertheless, it was notable that the thesis' findings within Chapter 7 demonstrated a marked improvement in MOxFQsi scores. This 'talks to' the potential for MAN directed at the lower extremity, having the capability to impart a meaningful impact on the CNS, as well as the PNS and the local tissues.

Every aspect of our daily life depends on appropriate sensorimotor integration; it is this that allows us to seamlessly engage with the world around us. Such integration leads a baby to smile at the sight of its mother, or makes a person retract their hand from a hot surface. This system relies on a two-way feedback loop, with proprioceptive feedback confirming motor activity and motor response reaffirming proprioceptive information (Taylor et al. 2010).

It could be speculated that when insult or trauma creates biomechanical dysfunction at the MTPJ joint, this in turn leads to altered afferent input from the joint proprioceptors and therefore, by default, to a maladaptive alpha motoneuron response, leading to further aberrant motion and restriction of the MTPJ. This self-maintaining cycle will force the CNS to alter its external world schema to "understand" the world through the lens of the injured joint. Haavik and co-workers state the position concisely when they say "Over time, these changes in the awareness of the CNS of what is occurring inside the body and the world around it are thought to lead to maladaptive changes in neural function, as well as maladaptive changes in body structure and function, worsening its ability to adapt and respond to internal and environmental cues, thus leading to the development of less than ideal motor control, a variety of symptoms, diseases and disorders" (Haavik et al. 2021).

Injury, and the resultant pain and inflammatory reactions, all play a part in altering proprioceptive input. One example of this is the suggestion that whiplash injuries induce disturbances of the vestibular and visual systems because the insult alters afferent proprioceptive input from the cervical spine to the CNS, which in turn, alters the CNS response (Solarino et al. 2009). Similarly, it is conceivable that in the case of MN, trauma results in aberrant afferent input from the PNS, which the CNS cannot decipher, forcing the CNS to rely on previous experiences already mapped into the schema to control local motor function. Sensorimotor control is now effectively dependent on an outdated operating system, resulting in sub-optimal outcomes. This in due course, leads to repetitive dysfunction at the MTPJs, with associated increased neural tension and pain. Lund et al. have demonstrated these neural imbalances between the excitatory and inhibitory influences over muscle activation around painful tendons that result in, or from, an apparently

protective adaptation (Lund et al. 1991). Rio et al. have expanded on this theory relating to recurrent musculoskeletal pain (Rio et al. 2016).

As has been confirmed by the findings of efficacy favouring MAN over CSI substantively within Chapter 6 in particular, one can envisage that manipulation may yield improved efficacy and effectiveness by challenging internal imbalances, whilst also being well-tolerated by patients. Because of these self-reported improvements (see MOxFQ and FAAM in Chapter 7), a re-envisioning towards contemporary practices for treatment might consider a retreat from the current prescribing of CSI towards MAN, with the intention of increasing the density of neural stimuli for the purpose of beneficial neuromuscular adaptation. Further research might usefully consider the latter approach in conjunction with its optimal dose.

It is not contentious that the CNS relies heavily on proprioceptive feedback from the PNS to coordinate movement and posture (Hellström et al. 2005). Furthermore, a relationship has been established between increased sympathetic excitation and decreased proprioceptive input, with a resultant decrease in motor activity (Grassi et al. 1993; Roatta et al. 2005). One should then consider the possibility that circumstances which lead to an increase in sympathetic activity, will also result in a proprioceptive deficit and a dampening of motor specificity, leading in turn, to inappropriate muscle tone and activity. It has been postulated that this may be, at least in part, responsible for chronic pain (Passatore and Roatta 2006). Passatore and Roatta embolden their hypothesis with the reminder that epidemiological studies frequently explore the relationship between chronic pain and a stressful working environment. Additionally, the literature reports chronic pain sufferers experience disturbances in control and coordination of movement, associated with a deterioration in proprioceptive information. It was notable therefore, that the formulation of MAN treatment used in this thesis appeared to be successful in surmounting heterogeneity in the duration of pain experienced by patients, since the extent of gains for VAS and PTT were independent of the antecedent pain's duration (Chapter 6).

A 2005 study was able to demonstrate that an increase in sympathetic nervous activity had a direct effect on muscle spindle activity, reducing proprioceptive and motor function (Hellström et al. 2005). They conclude that such interactions will likely impair any body function in which muscle spindles are involved. Because the spindle controls real-time muscle tension, a loss of stability in movement would likely ensue and a suboptimal, time
delayed re-stabilisation would be required. Such deficits are hinted at in this thesis by the poor MOxFQws baseline scores and the diminished baseline PTT scores relative to the contralateral limb.

The recruitment of additional agonistic and antagonistic muscles would inevitably create increased joint stiffness in an attempt to produce the required joint stability. Therefore, proprioceptors are implicated in establishing and maintaining MTPJ function and dysfunction. If the CNS fails to accurately pinpoint the exact spatial location and movement pattern of a given MTPJ, it cannot appropriately control the movement patterns that are desired for the joint. If an injured articulation does not heal fully and the CNS mapping continues to be inaccurate, then integration of the subsequent aberrant sensory feedback, generated by the joint's new movement pattern, is destined to lead to an increased maladaptation. If proprioceptive input remains aberrant, as a result of prolonged joint dysfunction, it will, in turn, contribute to the maintenance of the abnormal movement pattern of that part of the foot.

It is recognised that, with time, this compromised strategy is a precursor to pain (Hellström et al. 2005). Whether such patterns exist in MN could be usefully explored in a future study by using computerised gait analysis software, or by establishing a reliable measurement of digital plantarflexion. No such tools were available to this research team, but the predictive nature of PTT, identified and discussed in Chapter 8, does potentially shed some early light on this area. Since the lowest PTT scores were associated with the greatest gains, and lower PTT scores have been shown to reliably detect dysfunction (Fischer 1987; Fischer 1990), one can postulate that the localised maladaptation detected at baseline (Chapter 6) has a greater potential for improvement, if starting from a lower baseline. Additionally, improving MOxFQsw scores (Chapter 7) may relate to improved movement pathways, although this too, remains untested.

Pacinian corpuscles are mechanoreceptors which play an integral role in proprioceptive feedback. They exhibit a strong bias for congregating in tight clusters around the MTPJs (Germann et al. 2021), with almost half of all plantar Pacinian corpuscles being grouped in this area, whilst the midfoot and rearfoot saw only sporadic, solitary corpuscles spread throughout (Sugai et al. 2021). Given that the forefoot is a dense source of proprioceptive feedback, heavily relied upon by the CNS to communicate information about our ever-

changing contact with the ground, it is conceivable that a forefoot proprioceptive deficit would have a profound impact on foot stability and function. Deficits in proprioceptive function affect the body's ability to predict, correct and learn from errors of movement, which leads to marked defects in fine motor control, whilst still permitting gross movement. This is perfectly demonstrated in the gait of those suffering from sensory neuropathies. It is becoming increasingly clear that deficits in proprioceptive activity have deleterious effects that go much deeper than just position, posture and mobility. Bornstein et al. have shown that the proprioceptive system plays a crucial role in the maintenance of musculoskeletal biology and is intimately involved in such processes as fracture repair. They state that its failed regulation can be seen in conditions such as scoliosis and hip dysplasia. They also expand on how proprioceptive deficits alter muscle activation patterns, leading to abnormal mechanical signals to cells and affecting the integrity of the joint itself (Bornstein et al. 2021).

This interdependence, between the CNS and the PNS, has been demonstrated in a study by Holt et al. They showed that a short course of spinal manipulation, with no extremity manipulation, improved ankle proprioception (Holt et al. 2016). Since there was no intervention at the ankle, one is led to conclude that this may be more related to the global impact of the CNS redrawing its schematic maps in response to proprioceptive stimuli at the lumbosacral plexus, than to any local effect. It would be logical to propose that a dysfunctional foot may have a similar effect on low back proprioception, because the proprioceptive pool for the lower body includes both areas. Thus, future research might usefully incorporate metrics of proprioceptive capability and status to better challenge this speculative conceptual model.

The research into the intricacies of these complex neural mechanisms is still in its infancy, but such complexities might help to explain why manipulation may have the analgesic effect that has been shown in this study (Chapters 6 and 7). Given that there was no alteration of participant's footwear, activity or weight-bearing, the observed effect can be explained by the manipulation in the following way: The introduction of a wave, or series of waves of normative neural input by way of a HVLAT thrust of the joint beyond its paraphysiological border and the subsequent increase in joint motion, will revolutionise proprioceptive input and once again, evoke a change in post-insult CNS schematic processing. In other words, the foot in its injured state, is likely to experience altered neural inputs and subsequent

responses as compared to its functioning in the pre-injury state. This culminates in a decrease of the nociceptive threshold and a corresponding increase in muscle tone and joint tension. In the clinical environment, this manifests as a painful response to normally nonpainful stimuli (such as is seen when the clinical tests for MN are positive) and a loss of "play" in passive joint motion, coupled with a loss of range in active motion. Pickar and Wheeler (2001) state that this decreased motion is due to an increase in Gamma motoneuron activity that creates an abnormal hypersensitivity to stretch stimuli, thereby impeding joint mobility. If there is no challenge to this altered functional paradigm, then this becomes the status quo for the structures involved. During a manipulation moment, the joint is forced beyond its current functional parameters; new neural information is sent from the PNS, informing the CNS of a rapid increase in joint function and range of motion. This comes from the proprioceptors of the joint surfaces, the Golgi tendon apparatus and also the neural components of the muscle spindle, which report on posture and movement. Such a rapid and full range stretch will stimulate an increased Alpha motoneuron response and dampen the Gamma motor neuron activity, thereby resetting the Gamma motor bias somewhere closer to pre-injury levels. Such input will create a new schema within the CNS and once again, alter how the local joint and associated structures are controlled by, and interact with, the CNS and PNS. This new schema should, by virtue of the 'normal motion' mimicking of the manipulation, closely resemble the pre-injury schema.

Because manipulation is primarily a mechanical act, the mechanoreceptors are most likely responsible for the initial and subsequent transmission of stimuli. The primary response to the latter process is a motor one, starting with the local musculature. Nevertheless, an autonomic effect is also inevitable, with enhanced proprioceptive signalling. This in turn, should improve the motor response and begin to normalise function and feedback. Again, future studies should identify dosing for optimal responses in this context.

The central processing of neurological interactions is not the only neural activity worthy of consideration when exploring extremity manipulation in future studies that could follow the findings in this thesis. In evolutionary terms, physical pain has been intrinsically and powerfully linked to our survival, motivating the individual to actively avoid dangerous or threatening behaviours. The historical benefit of this trait has largely been lost as the direct threats to human life from the external environment have greatly decreased in number and severity. In modern society, many episodes of pain no longer serve to confer a survival

advantage. This is especially true with chronic pain (Mouraux and Iannetti 2018). In the case of MN, Mulder described this phenomenon succinctly in his seminal paper when he stated that "...those sudden sharp pains which make Morton's metatarsalgia such a crippling – though innocent – disease" (Mulder 1951). According to Scholz et al., neuropathic pain after peripheral nerve injury such as in the case of MN, can be considered chronic beyond the three-month duration point (Scholz et al. 2019). Using this definition, all participants in this study can be classified as having had chronic neuropathic pain prior to, and at the point of, enrolment.

In 1965, two neurophysiologists published a seminal paper on pain thresholds and pain control which revolutionised the thinking regarding mechanisms of pain (Melzack and Wall 1965). Their work, with some minor modifications, is largely how we understand the function of pain to this day. Their gate control theory of pain states that non-painful stimuli being transmitted at the same time as nociceptive stimuli through the PNS, will effectively "close the gate" on the nociceptive stimuli and subsequently, no pain will be registered at the CNS level. The reason for this is that non-noxious stimuli activate interneurons, which in turn, inhibit the progress of nociceptive signals. However, we now know that in the periphery, this can be complicated further by the ability of damaged peripheral neural structures to independently produce pain, without recourse to the sensory receptors at all (Millan 1999).

The gate theory predicts that movement, rubbing, massaging and even kissing will lead to a neurological response that causes presynaptic inhibition of dorsal root nociceptor fibres and so serves to inhibit the progress of afferent nociceptive information to the CNS. In this way, the sensory fibres create a hypothetical "gate" that can open or close the system to pain stimulation. The gate can be forced open by a sufficiently large number of nociceptive action potentials, or forced closed by sufficient sensory feedback. In other words, the greater the nociceptive stimulation, the less secure the gate becomes. One can see that this is a balance between the level of sensory information and the level of nociceptive information. The greater the sensory stimulus, the greater the noxious stimuli will have to be in order to force the gate open and register pain. Following this through helps us to understand why many patients are often in more pain over-night or first thing in the morning, when little sensory or motor stimulus has occurred, leaving the gate easily opened by a small amount of nociceptive feedback. Additionally, it is clear how manipulation can have an analgesic effect by increasing the range of motion at the site of pain, and by increasing the sensory stimulus due to touch, pressure, thermal alteration, stretch and release. Increasing the sensory feedback in this way will in turn, serve to dampen the body's response to nociceptive stimuli, effectively closing the gate. Furthermore, it has been posited that higher cortical functions contribute to this gating mechanism. This allows for psychological phenomena to directly affect the subjective experience of pain.

Having considered what may be happening at the CNS level during extremity manipulation, we should also consider what responses are evoked at the site local to the manipulative intervention. What intra-articular responses occur that may impact the local neurological and biomechanical processing?

The joints of the human skeletal system are structured to withstand long-term cyclical loading. The synovial joints of the forefoot cope well with thousands of repetitive loads and rotations on a daily basis, as well as the shock impact of ground contact. Their success is in part due to the relationship between articulating cartilage and synovial fluid. Inside each joint of the forefoot, the cartilage is coated by, and immersed in, synovial fluid. The cartilage forms a mesh which traps synovial fluid within its pores, leading to stress-related lubrication akin to stepping on a fluid-filled sponge. This ensures that the joint surfaces enjoy remarkably low levels of friction and shearing stress. De Boer et al. explains that under load, the cartilage deforms and causes synovial secretion which, in turn, reduces friction and enhances the capacity of the joint to bear load (De Boer et al. 2020). The cartilage is hyperelastic and its deformation under load serves to inhibit the free-flow of synovial fluid, preventing it from immediately escaping the loaded environment and thereby, increasing interstitial pressure within the joint capsule and creation of the optimum load-bearing environment. Because fluid movement is impeded rather than arrested by the cartilage, and because the high viscosity of the fluid itself creates resistance to movement, synovial fluid will, given time, drain from this high-pressure environment (Popov et al. 2021). This stressrelaxation function ensures that initial joint loading is met with immediate high pressure, which steadily dissipates (De Boer et al. 2020). In other words, every time a step loads the MTPJs, there is an instantaneous increase in intra-joint hydrostatic pressure, which serves to lubricate and protect the joint surfaces, whilst simultaneously promoting locomotor efficiency.

When one considers that during ambulation, the load visited upon the joints of the forefoot is several magnitudes of body weight, it is evident that the miniscule lining of cartilage alone is insufficient to ensure prolonged protection. Brandt et al. state that although cartilage enjoys excellent shock-absorbing qualities, it is too thin at these sites to be the primary joint protector (Brandt et al. 2008). This role is shared with the periarticular muscles and the synovial fluid. Passive muscle stretch through the contact phase of gait, will result in the absorption of considerable energy and affords excellent protection to the local structures. Brandt et al. note that "The energy produced by normal walking is sufficient to tear all the ligaments of the knee; that this tearing does not occur routinely attests to the importance and effectiveness of the active energy absorption by the muscles that surround the joints and cushion them from mechanical stress" (Brandt et al. 2008).

Conversely, an unanticipated alteration of load, even of insignificant magnitude, could potentially damage joint integrity, as the protective muscles have insufficient opportunity to activate. Recent research has shown that, with age, the protective startle reflex is delayed and exaggerated, resulting in greater landing impact when one is unprepared for an event (Sanders et al. 2019). If this is related to MN, it may explain why onset tends to be in the fifth decade of life and beyond. Interestingly, it is smaller trips and stumbles that are likely at play here, as falls from greater heights afford the musculature more time to respond, whilst a trip from a kerb, though seemingly innocent, deprives the joint of muscle protection and demands increased shock absorption from the internal joint structures (Brandt et al. 2008). Additionally, the presence of muscle weakness may present a similar risk even in the absence of sudden loading. An inability of the muscle to perform its protective duties will undoubtedly put greater strain on the other associated structures. Brandt et al. demonstrate this well in their paper, discussing the impact of quadricep's weakness on knee integrity.

Muscle function is not limited to producing movement or to the aforementioned protection remit. Muscles are also sensory units, which report position and motion to the CNS by way of proprioceptive inputs. If there is weakness and/or dysfunction in that unit, then it is conceivable that it contributes to poor function of the startle reflex, by way of offering inaccurate proprioceptive feedback to the CNS and effectively blurring the vision of the body's whereabouts. Muscle weakness has long been associated with osteoarthritis, the assumption being that poor joint use leads to muscle atrophy. It may in fact be the other way around (Slemenda et al. 1998). Bone, like cartilage, is viscoelastic; that is, the fluid in

the tissue acts to dampen the effects of loading. With rapidly applied impulsive loads, however, the viscoelasticity of the tissue becomes problematic. Viscoelastic damping requires time to have an effect: fluid must flow. About one third of normal adults are afflicted with micro-incoordination, and in these persons, the important muscle-based protective mechanisms needed to dampen the forces of joint loading, are not fully coordinated. These individuals therefore subject their knees to impulsive loading during walking. Future studies might usefully explore the possibility that micro-incoordination would increase the cascade of effects involving neural stress within the third cleft particularly, where there is increased tethering of neural tissue.

When a manipulative force is applied to a joint, the distention of the joint surfaces is resisted in part by the tensile integrity and cohesive qualities of synovial fluid. As the fluid is stretched under strain and the joint space enlarged, the hydrostatic pressure falls and particles of carbon dioxide that have invaded the fluid, begin to coalesce. As this bubble of gas rapidly increases in diameter, its surface tension decreases making its perimeter increasingly unstable (Bang et al. 2015). If the hydrostatic pressure drops to a negative value rapidly enough, the synovial fluid will fracture (Huang et al. 2016), the violence of which alters the surface tension and ruptures the gaseous bubble (Oratis et al. 2020). Synovial fluid will now rush into this void created by the escaping gas (Evans 2022).

Furthermore, Watt et al. demonstrated that joint distraction produced long-lasting molecular changes in synovial fluid consistent with a clinically meaningful improvement in knee pain for sufferers of osteoarthritis (Watt et al. 2020). Their distraction was mechanically induced and sustained for a period of several weeks, but it may be that such changes, or similar, can also be induced by short, repeated distractions, such as are performed during joint manipulation, and the subsequent increased joint play under weight-bearing. Only further study will illuminate these issues.

Whilst the results of this study show promise for the therapeutic benefits of manipulative interventions for MN, further multi-centre and multi-clinician studies are now required in order to establish whether these results hold under the burden of deeper scrutiny. Additional studies should also explore the learning curve associated with the manipulating physician.

To facilitate such endeavours, the healthcare community should develop manipulation as a treatment pathway. Encouragement for this direction is offered by the significant improvement offered over the current conservative treatment of choice, CSI in this study.

There is now a need for research which furthers observation and review of MAN of the foot. Increasingly, there is a demand for healthcare research to deliver realistic healthcare options, which operate not only in the research realm, but in the clinical world, where decisions are needs and resource based. If MAN is to become a mainstream first-line intervention, then cost analysis research should demonstrate MAN's relative value, together with a clear understanding of the actual costs incurred in its function. Research should also focus on creating and defining resource-efficient means of delivery, which serve to enhance the patient experience.

9.5. Further achievements of the data-driven studies

The secondary aims of this thesis included assessment of the psychometric qualities of selected PROMs and assessing the relative importance of factors contributing to the successful treatment of MN. The data explored in chapter seven showed that MOxFQ and FAAM demonstrated modest interrelationships with both the VAS and PTT PROMs which were also employed in this thesis. MOxFQ, FAAM and SF-36 PROMs further disclosed significant differences in all categories when comparing MAN to CSI. Perhaps the most profound difference was evident in the measures within MOxsi, where the MAN group enjoyed a significant and sustained improvement over the twelve-month period, whilst the CSI group journeyed to a modest improvement at the three-month follow-up period, before enduring a steady regression backward to around baseline scores by the twelve-month point. A similar dominance of MAN over CSI was demonstrated in the FAAM outcomes where peak gains in both domains disproportionately favoured MAN (40.8% versus 19.8% for FAAMdl and 66.1% versus 23.1% for FAAMspt). Both the MOxFQ and the FAAM consistently portray an immediate and sustained beneficial change in the MAN group, which sharply contrasts with the responses of the CSI group, in which the modest improvement was of a considerably lesser magnitude and much shorter duration.

9.6. Implications for clinical practice of the achievements of data-driven studies (MOxFQ, FAAM and SF-36)

The MAN protocol employed in this thesis of 6, weekly episodes of treatment provoked immediate responses in MOxFQ, FAAM and SF-36, which surpassed statistical, precision and reliability criteria (~ 4% - 10%). These results suggest that MAN may be a useful addition to the clinician's range of options for conservative care of MN. As a first line intervention, MAN may prove to be robust enough to stand-alone but could certainly be recruited as an adjunct to contemporary treatments.

One implication from the data study reported in chapter seven is the need for greater scrutiny of the SF-36 for use in conjunction with MN. As mentioned in previous chapters, it has frequently been utilised to assess the effectiveness of various therapeutic interventions for MN. During the main trial of this thesis, the SF-36 appeared relatively unresponsive, despite moderate to large changes being detected by other instruments. Other recent studies have also reported that either seven, or all eight of the subscales of SF-36 detect no changes in response to MN related interventions (Habashy et al. 2016; de Oliveira et al. 2019; Pabinger et al. 2020). This calls into question the value that SF-36 brings to such studies. Given that there are a large number of PROMs readily available to the researcher and the clinician alike, one is tempted to conclude that the SF-36 is not the best suited for studying MN.

In a wider context, the value of such PROMs in the evaluation of MN would appear to be limited to the research setting. Whilst they were able to shed some light on the participants changing ability to walk/stand, partake in sport, complete tasks of daily living and socially interact which could not be achieved using VAS and PTT metrics, it is not clear that having such measured data on these aspects of life would make any meaningful impact on treatment choices and protocols or on outcomes. Indeed, the data of Chapter 8 clearly indicates that the MOxFQ, FAAM and SF-36 were particularly poor predictors of outcomes. Given that the individuals' motivation for seeking treatment is almost always driven by perceptions of pain, it is prudent to ensure that the primary outcome measure is a reporter of such pain. This indeed has been the default position for many years, with VAS being the instrument of choice by many. Add to this the predictive prognostic value of PTT and it becomes difficult to argue a case for PROMs such as MOxFQ, FAAM and SF-36, in the clinical realm. Beyond the pain report, it is commonplace for sufferers to report restrictions in activity and social interaction and there can be no doubt that improving these variables can add meaningfully to the individual's experience. However, given the limited time and

financial resources available in the clinical setting, it is perhaps impractical and unnecessary to burden both the patient and the clinician with such data gathering, when it offers little in return and it may be argued that PROMs, such as MOxFQ, FAAM and SF-36, have their natural home in the research setting.

9.7. Further insights into the clinical benefits of MAN

In terms of MN, this is the first randomised study to explore MAN as a stand-alone intervention. It builds on a previously weak evidence base of case studies and retrospective audit. The body of evidence exploring the benefits of MAN as a treatment option in musculoskeletal medicine is growing steadily, but still there remains a paucity of evidence relating to maladies of the foot. Whilst the results within this thesis are certainly encouraging, many areas require ongoing exploration to establish how and when MAN creates clinical benefit. For example, the dosage of MAN employed has received little or no investigation and it may be that the six, weekly dosage regime described in Chapter four is in fact, an over-treatment of some degree. A cost benefit analysis would help to identify optimal dosing, going forward.

There was however a distinct clinical benefit identified within this thesis, insomuch as MAN was shown to produce an immediate, significant and lasting nociceptive effect (Chapters 6 and 7). Given that pain is the primary symptom reported for MN, this is a welcome step forward. This suggests that clinicians may finally be able to offer a long-term conservative intervention, which enjoys relatively high success rates and may prove to reduce the number of sufferers progressing to surgery, with its associated increased costs, risks, and rehabilitation. Add to this the MOxFQsw and MOxFQsi reported improvements within Chapter 7, and a picture emerges of MAN positively impacting the more subtle aspects of MN, which in turn, impact on the life of its victims.

9.8. Benchmarking of MAN with concurrent treatment methods

The findings of this thesis serve to push MAN to the forefront of conservative care as, along with CSI, this exploratory study (Chapters 6 and 7) shows that it might have the capability to now enjoy stronger favourable evidence than any other conservative intervention. If the outcomes here can be replicated in multi-centre, multi practitioner studies in future, then an argument could be made for MAN as the gold standard intervention. Of additional value, is that MAN can be employed alongside any of the other conservative treatments,

potentially increasing the effectiveness of any single treatment episode. That being the case, there is a sound rationale for proposing that MAN should now be considered as a first-line intervention in every suitable case, whether as a stand-alone intervention, or as a combination therapy.

9.9. Achievements of the literature review comparing the efficacy of MAN treatment properties using levels of pain and discomfort threshold outcomes

The literature review served to highlight the fact that there is a dearth of research pertaining to extremity manipulation. Even in the wider gamut of maladies of the lower limb, MAN does not figure significantly as a treatment option. This may be due in part to researcher bias as the vast majority of manual therapists target their MAN on the spinal column and it follows that most of the research effort would be directed likewise. It is hoped that works such as this one, will begin to create some momentum and interest into extremity manipulation and serve to set an upward trajectory from the current barren landscape.

9.10. Implications of the thesis' findings for clinics and research

Emanating from this thesis is the need to establish by further research and clinical discourse, where exactly MAN sits in the gamut of treatment options for MN. On face value, this study would suggest that MAN is superior to CSI (see again Fig. 6.1), which in turn is generally considered the conservative intervention of choice. Therefore, MAN may be worthy of consideration as a front-line intervention. However, further study may challenge that stance, or perhaps identify that a MAN and CSI combined approach is better still than either stand-alone intervention. This would be unsurprising as both interventions seek to impact the condition via differing mechanisms. In MN, despite the nerve structure itself being degenerate, CSI is not thought to target the fibrosis within the nerve tissue, but rather the inflammatory reactions local to the digital nerve and thereby reduce local neural pressure (Bhatia and Thomson 2020). This study suggests MAN acts by reducing the local mechanical stresses and normalising the neural stimuli. In light of the findings of this thesis, consideration should be given to the mode of action of MAN in order to better understand why MAN should have such an impact on MN. Deeper understanding of the PNS and CNS interplay may help us to predict which sufferers may enjoy better outcomes and also whether MAN of the spine may serve to further enhance therapeutic outcomes for MN. While the work of Haavik et al. and others serves to demonstrate a CNS adaptation and reconfigured processing in response to spinal manipulation (Haavik et al. 2021), it is as yet a matter of speculation, whether this also holds true for extremity manipulation. Schueren and Hunger et al. argue that, despite the joint-specific intervention, changes seen in response to extremity manipulation, such as alterations in the body's centre of pressure, cannot readily be reconciled as merely localised phenomena (Schueren et al. 2022). There is though currently, no model or evidence that offers insight into the various benefactions of the CNS and PNS in response to extremity manipulation. This thesis does serve to equip the research community with insight into the improved load-bearing capabilities of the MTPJs post MAN (see again Fig. 6.1) and it also speaks to the currently under-reported analgesic potential of extremity manipulation. Similarly, Figure 6.2 offers clear visual representation of the numbers of participants in each group attaining asymptomatic status. Such graphical data is valuable and helps the reader grasp the context of between-group difference. Compared to the direct visual representation of the statistically significant patterns of grouprelated differences between MAN and CSI over time for the study's primary outcome (VAS) offered within Figure 1(a), Figure 6.2 presents instead an important alternative perspective for clinicians as to the comparative extent and rapidity with which recipients of MAN and CSI treatments achieve a status of being asymptomatic based on the responses to VAS assessments.

By inspecting group mean z-score responses instead of the equivalent raw data and thus mitigating the extent of heterogeneity amongst participants within the MAN grouping in particular, Figure 6.4 also offers important insights for the reader to assess the relative merits of deploying either VAS or PTT within this clinical context. This figure importantly captures and standardises patterns of VAS responses relative to each participant's fluctuations and variability (using standard deviation as a proxy) over time. Controlling statistically for inter-participant variability in this way revealed some statistical incongruence (and thus concerns for their inter-changeable use) between VAS and PTT patterns of response over time, which was not obvious within the group mean raw score data shown in Figures 6.1(a) and 6.1(b), respectively. Congruence amongst PTT and VAS responses was the subject of interest within Chapter 5 in its evaluation of concurrent validity of PTT, but the graphical representation of these characteristics was logically presented within Chapter 6, in which longitudinal patterns of PTT and VAS have been evaluated.

In this way, the thesis begins the process of equipping the researcher with a new tool for measurement of pain and dysfunction in the foot. It also adds to the body of work regarding

the efficacy of CSI for MN and expands on the debate regarding USS versus anatomically guided injections for MN. The data provided within this thesis will equip future researchers for a deeper dive into the mechanisms of action of MAN as well as the exploration of new combinations of treatment for MN.

From a clinical perspective, the benefits of this thesis are the development of a new way to measure foot pain and its progress, by means of PTT, and the introduction of a rapid and cost-effective intervention for MN. If the results obtained here can be broadly replicated in the clinical environment, then this would represent a number of substantial gains for the MN sufferer. Most obviously, any improvement in conservative treatment outcomes would serve to reduce the likelihood of an individual progressing to surgery. This means both financial and time cost savings for the treatment provider as well as for the patient. For the individual who avoids surgery, there is a corresponding reduction in health risks. Surgical intervention brings with it the risks of deformity; incision scarring; infection; loss of neural function; complications of anaesthesia; complications of wound healing and the need for revision surgery. All of these risks are entirely absent when the patient is successfully treated with extremity manipulation. Given that the training required to competently manipulate the lower extremity is significantly less than that required of a surgeon, there is scope to train a large body of clinicians in these methods. That means more timely interventions, which further leads to additional cost efficiencies. Whilst the cost savings against injection therapy may be less obvious, the reduced clinical risk remains clear. The risk of anaphylaxis, injection flare, tissue necrosis and injection-induced infection are all absent for MAN, which comes only with a risk of joint sprain to the relevant MTPJ.

Since it is currently commonplace to offer orthoses as the first line of treatment, this thesis also offers potential for efficiencies to be derived by reducing the volume of orthotic provision. A recent systematic review concluded that there is no evidence in favour of orthotic intervention for MN and recommended that they should not be employed for this condition (Thomson et al. 2020). Despite this, the same research team noted that orthoses are the commonest form of treatment (Bhatia and Thomson 2020). It is possible that the fear of doing nothing for the patient, drives the clinician to provide orthoses despite the dearth of evidence. For some, it may be about ameliorating the patient until onward referral can be arranged. Other clinicians may also argue that their own clinical experience recommends orthoses to them. However, Smitham et al. note that between 28-50% of

patients are dissatisfied with their devices (Smitham et al. 2012). Eddison et al. noted that the *per* orthotic cost in the UK ranges from $\pounds 58 - \pounds 106$, depending on the NHS trust. This is the cost of the device only and in the case of MN, some man-hours will likely be required in addition to this, as most orthoses will require some form of bespoke modification. The cost of staffing on a *per* appointment basis was estimated to fall between $\pounds 48 - \pounds 239$ (Eddison et al. 2022). In other words, the cost to the NHS for the provision of an orthotic device to a patient cannot fall below $\pounds 106$, assuming said provision occurs at the initial appointment, requires no subsequent modification and is provided by the lowest grade clinician. The results of this thesis offer the clinician a rapid and effective alternative to orthotic therapy and increase their treatment options at the initial consultation. Cost savings would be incurred by the resultant reduction in both initial and repeat orthotic provision, although this would have to be balanced against the slightly increased frequency of the patient's clinical attendance.

In summary, the implications of this thesis on future research are such that PTT can gainfully be employed as an objective outcome measure for studies investigating the human forefoot. Additionally, MAN should be considered for further exploration as it relates to MSK dysfunction in the lower limb. The mode of action and optimal dosage of MAN are also worthy of future research efforts. From a clinical perspective, podiatrists who work in MSK should consider additional training in extremity manipulation and should also consider adopting PTT as an objective outcome measure for MN. Clinicians should also re-evaluate their use of PROMs, especially the SF-36. It may be argued that, even with this limited evidence from an exploratory trial, that MAN may supplant orthotic therapy in the hierarchy of treatment options, and this should be further explored in future research.

9.11. Strengths and limitations of the thesis' studies

There were a number of strengths within this study. The fact that potential participants were initially identified and then screened against the inclusion and exclusion criteria by podiatrists who were wholly independent from the study reduced the chance of researcher induced selection bias during recruitment. Additionally, the potential participants demonstrated a significant range of pain severity and symptom duration, meaning that those experiencing only mild pain (VAS < 20/100) or those who had been suffering for only a short time could be excluded. This may inadvertently lead to prevalence incidence bias (otherwise known as Neyman bias) (Wang and Cheng 2020), but given that MN is a

progressive disorder and severity is thought to be linked to duration, the potential for such bias should be minimal, but cannot be discounted. However, the inverse could equally be argued that the inclusion of mild cases would potentially lead to overly optimistic study outcomes. Sample size was sufficient to guard against type II error in particular, even with some loss-to-follow-up, and the extent of superiority of MAN over CSI minimised any intrusion from type I errors. Both of the treatment interventions were delivered by an experienced clinician with over twenty-five years of experience in MAN and injection therapies for the foot. This helped mitigate the effect that poor technique or lack of experience might have had on the results. The impact of recall bias was limited but not excluded as participants were asked to score their pain as it currently felt, and PTT measurements were taken in real time. The potential remains for some degree of physiological or psychological carry over effects, but this can reasonably be expected to be minimal. The questionnaires of PROMs such as MOxFQ, FAAM and SF-36 asked participants to recall information pertaining to their health status over the previous three months and it is possible that recall bias was a factor in these reports. However, Rasmussen et al. have demonstrated that pain recall over a three-month time-period is stable at the group level (Rasmussen et al. 2018). Physiological and/or psychological carry-over effects may have unavoidably intruded into some aspects of measurement and intervention, despite all of the above, and some caution should therefore be exercised in the extrapolation of findings from this thesis.

Whilst the use of only one clinician to provide all diagnostic tests, clinical interventions and measurements offers the aforementioned protections, it also serves to introduce potential bias. There is a possibility that the clinician's own favoured treatment will prevail because of the clinician's subconscious bias toward it. Additionally, there is a risk of unconscious incompetence as the clinician employs a technique which they use less frequently than his or her favoured options. Given that the MAN group achieved excellent outcomes and the CSI group enjoyed outcomes that matched those already published in the literature, such bias would appear to represent only a minimal risk in this thesis.

The decision to use a single clinician was made, because of the need for any manipulator to demonstrate good forefoot manipulation skills (Kurtzman et al. 2016) and also partly due to financial constraints. An inexperienced manipulator would likely produce less than optimal outcomes, and experienced manipulators in the podiatric field are currently few and

far between. Considering the pragmatic design intention together with the potential strengths and weaknesses of different approaches it was determined that a single clinician was the optimal protocol in this instance.

Being a single centre, single clinician trial was recognised as building some frailty into the study design at the expense of pragmatically adhering to usual clinical practice. The option to pursue a multi-centred and multi-clinician approach was considered and approaches were made to additional podiatry departments in both Fife and Dundee. Ultimately, it became clear that the scarcity of podiatric manipulators would render such a study impractical at this stage. With the steady development of lower extremity manipulation, it is hoped that this approach to a more expansive investigation could be revisited in the near future.

Further limitations include methods of symptom measurement. Part of this thesis investigated intra and inter-rater agreement in PTT measurement. This investigation compared an experienced male rater to an inexperienced female rater and found that intrarater scores were consistent but inter-rater measurement was not. This potentially limits the value of PTT scores obtained in the MAN versus CSI study for any inter-rater reflection, as they were all collected by a single clinician. Future studies should help to identify acceptable ranges for normal PTT scores.

In summary, limitations to this study were related to its delivery and design. Logistical and ethical constraints had precluded routine assessment by means of medical imaging. Similarly, experimental controls in this trial were focused on an extended period of longitudinal evaluation of the performance capabilities of the ipsilateral foot and differential inter-group responses, rather than on those of the contralateral foot. Other limitations included that group allocation could not be concealed from participants or from those overseeing the participants testing administration and treatment as it was evident to all whether one was receiving an injection or not.

Similarly, physical activity behaviors associated with travel to and from the MAN's venue for its delivery and assessments were not monitored directly and varied physical activity might have elicited heterogeneous carry-over effects amongst the patients' responses to MAN. Participants' self-perceived pain assessments within the MAN protocol had been monitored, but not reported here. Furthermore, while the patient's compliance with the MAN's treatment prescription was monitored directly, this approach that may not be facilitated in all environments, such as within self-managed care. Nevertheless, future studies could aim to identify optimised MAN dosing and approaches for its scalability and delivery amongst varied care environments. This study's findings were derived from a modestly sized sample of participants (n = 61), aged ~53 years, with a female gender bias (77%; Table 6.1), which might preclude generalisation. Observed Type II error rates were modest (≤ 0.12) and appeared to offer suitable experimental design sensitivity and statistical power amongst the selected indices of participants' perceptions about functional capacity amongst concomitant pain and discomfort.

Further research will be required in a number of key areas to progress this body of work further. Optimum dose-response characteristics for MAN should be explored in order to ensure maximum treatment potency and most efficacious resource employment. Additionally, given that VAS and PTM appear to be measuring related but separate physiological responses, some effort to establish which is more pertinent for MN sufferers may be rewarded with better symptom tracking and ultimately potentially more accurate outcome prediction. In conclusion, both VAS and PTT outcome measures employed here agreed that MAN offers more immediate and more robust outcomes than CSI as an intervention for MN.

9.12. Scope of application of MAN

As further studies develop a more robust argument for the application of MAN, it is feasible that it becomes a first line intervention for many musculoskeletal conditions of the lower extremity. The results presented in chapters six and seven serve to highlight the potential for MAN to play a leading role not just in the treatment of MN but also potentially other nerve entrapments of the foot and ankle such as Baxter's neuritis and Tarsal tunnel syndrome. Whilst they were not directly studied here, they pathophysiology is not dissimilar to MN and it is a pragmatically appealing concept that similar interventions could yield similar outcomes.

9.13. Revisiting the aetiology and treatment of MN

Given that MAN is an intervention which targets the joints in the locality of the digital nerve, rather than the nerve itself, the effectiveness of this approach serves to open an array of questions challenging previously held beliefs regarding MN. The most commonly held view of the aetiology of MN is that it is a compression of the digital nerve under the DTML.

This proposed theory is extremely difficult to reconcile with the success of joint manipulation as a treatment. The nature of the MAN procedure offers no direct impact on the DTML. Furthermore, since the neighbouring metatarsal is not immobilised when delivering the therapeutic thrust, it is unlikely that any meaningful stretch or elongation of the DTML occurs. In the absence of such stimuli to either the nerve or the DTML, it is difficult to perceive how changes in the nerve/DTML relationship might come about in response to MAN. Additionally, the finding in this thesis that the neighbouring MTPJ consistently registers a lower PTT score than its counterparts also serves to throw a shadow over the theory of DTML involvement. If the cause of the pathology is exclusively DTML compression, then the MTPJ should remain unaffected. If the argument is driven that dysfunction of the neural tissue and/or the DTML lead to joint dysfunction, then it follows that the MTPJ on either side of the affected cleft, should suffer. Neither of these scenarios proves to be the case and therefore, this thesis serves to strongly caution the reader against the DTML compression theory.

Intuitively, the less popular joint trauma theory sits more neatly alongside the results of this study. This aetiology is given more weight by the findings of Kim et al. who demonstrate that the MN lesion consistently sits some way distal to the DTML and adjacent to the MTPJs of the neighbouring digits (Kim et al. 2016). Since MAN targets maximal rotational movement of the MTPJ, with an associated distraction of the joint, it is compatible with the concept of releasing nerve tissue trapped within, or irritated by, a previously immobile MTPJ and of reducing nerve irritation caused by its dynamic collision into an immobile joint during gait. Furthermore, since none of the other etiological theories involve the MTPJs in any fashion, it is difficult to rationalise how manipulating specifically, and only the MTPJs, would result in such meaningful benefit. For these reasons, this thesis leans toward the joint trauma theory as the most likely explanation for the onset of MN.

It is not beyond the realms of possibility that none of the currently offered aetiological theories are substantively accurate. Given that asymptomatic neuromas have been detected in some 30% of the population (Zanetti et al. 1997; Bencardino et al. 2000), and that the neural tissue degeneration seen on post-surgical histological examination is consistent with age-related degeneration seen in the asymptomatic population (Morscher et al. 2000), it is possible that the apparent neural lesion is in fact, incidental and the pathology is purely joint related. Certainly, based on the significant response seen to the predominantly joint-focused

intervention of this thesis, there must be a degree of joint involvement, which has to date, gone completely unacknowledged since Morton first postulated the possibility (Morton 1876).

9.14. Suggestions for practice and future research work

According to the American college of surgeons "participation in clinical trials requires that surgeons have proven capability and knowledge in the conduct of the research-related operations. Failure to do so may expose patients to risk and compromise the ability of the researcher team to test the study's hypothesis" (Kurtzman et al. 2016). It is probable that this same issue exists in the field of manipulation, which also being a manual skill relies on clinicians to be adept at a given procedure. No clinical trial of manipulation, that was reviewed, has described such a vetting procedure or indeed tried to highlight the learning curve for a manipulative technique. A review study into keyhole surgery for the gallbladder suggests that lack of this basic information may well be why there are such great differences in outcomes in this common surgical procedure. They found only five articles provided a precise cut-off value to see proficiency in the learning curve, but that these five ranged from 13 to 200 laparoscopic cholecystectomies (Reitano et al. 2021).

There is a dearth of quality epidemiological studies pertaining to MN. Such studies would help to target training and resource allocation according to community needs. It would be beneficial to perform detailed cost/benefit analyses exploring the employment of MAN versus other conservative care for MN. This would allow an objective valuation of the treatment possibilities and therefore guide patient and clinician choices.

MAN should be explored as a combination therapy with CSI, orthoses, exercise therapy and other conservative interventions. Given these results and the known impact MAN has on the neurologic system, it would seem logical to develop studies comparing manipulation to other conservative treatments for other nerve entrapment pathologies of the lower limb such a Baxter's neuritis and tarsal tunnel syndrome (Gyer et al. 2019).

The results demonstrated here suggest a significant change in neurological foot function. If that is so, it is plausible that manipulation also changes mechanical foot function and studies to establish if that is the case, would be enlightening. In a clinical context, treatment pathways for MN should be expanded to include MAN and training in MAN should be encouraged within the podiatric profession. There may be scope to develop an exercise protocol for MN, that would mirror the effects of manipulation and thereby, possibly reduce the burden of care and the impact of the pathology. Because the data explored here does not relate directly to exercise, further research would be required to establish the feasibility and effectiveness of an exercise protocol. However, exercises which target increasing the range of motion available within the forefoot and especially the MTP joints, may achieve similar outcomes to the MAN protocol here. In other words, if exercises can target a mechanical increase in MTP joint plantarflexion, or even the delivery of plantarflexion-led neural stimulation, then this may also lead to changes in the individual's pain report. One would certainly expect differences in mechanical and neurological response to exercise as compared to MAN, but it is not beyond the imagination to conceptualise a degree of overlap. If MAN is introduced into podiatry clinics there should be an ongoing audit of effectiveness similar to that in surgery so that we can understand the exact shape and length of the learning curve.

9.15. Possible future development pathways

A case can be made for podiatry departments to invest in pressure threshold meters to better collect and collate outcome data and therefore, improve our understanding of pain thresholds and sensitivity. For example, we are not currently aware if pain sensitivity is directly related to patient's weight or not. Since current diagnostic tools for MN are limited by cost restraints, future research could explore the role of PTT as a specific diagnostic instrument. The early indications from the results of Chapter eight are that PTT may offer some value in this regard. This would allow an in-house diagnosis to be confirmed at relatively low cost.

9.16. Final conclusions

From the findings of this thesis which represents a first to market exploration of MAN for MN, manipulation would appear to be an efficacious first line treatment protocol. It compares favourably to contemporary practice and has the potential to reduce the suffering of those afflicted with MN. Despite the limited evidence, as a result of this thesis and previous efforts, MAN now enjoys a stronger evidence base than the commonly employed orthotic intervention for MN and should, where conditions permit, be preferred in the hierarchy of treatment options. Further logistical studies should be performed to evaluate its effectiveness when compared to CSI, additional conservative interventions and surgical

outcomes. Depending on the outcomes of these subsequent studies, the podiatry profession should look to include manipulation in its post graduate continual professional development courses with the aim of improving patient's access to this safe and efficient treatment protocol. Furthermore, deeper inter-professional collaboration with our colleagues who manipulate should be encouraged for the betterment of clinical outcomes. Additionally, a review of aetiological theories in light of the findings of this thesis, may be warranted should subsequent studies align with current findings. To that end, this thesis marks the start of the exploration of MAN in the podiatric field and equips the profession with the initial data and insight upon which to build. Further, it identifies future areas of study to challenge the place of MAN. Finally, it also serves to develop the author's ability to pursue deeper independent research with a more critical understanding of the process.

In summary, the programme of research within this thesis identifies the following conclusions: (i) Manipulation elicited significant and clinically relevant improvements and retention in self-reported levels of pain, discomfort and functionality for patients electing treatment for Morton's neuroma; (ii) Exploratory multivariate modelling provided a significant prediction model for successful non-surgical treatment outcomes; (iii) Single measurements showed compromised precision amongst serial assessments of PTT.

References

ADAMS II, W. (2010) 'Morton's Neuroma', *Clinics in Podiatric Medicine and Surgery*. 10(27) pp. 535-545.

ADHIYAMAN, V. (2021) 'Conservative management: Are we still practicing as we should? The MBJ Opinion' *British Medical Journal*. 01/05/2021, Available at: <u>https://blogs.bmj.com/bmj/2021/05/10/conservative-management-are-we-still-practising-it-as-we-should/</u>, accesed (18/04/2023).

AGEL, J., BESKIN, J.L., BRAGE, M., GUYTON, G.P., KADEL, N.J., SALTZMAN, C.L., SANDS, A.K., SANGEORZAN, B.J., SOOHOO, N.F., STROUD, C.C. and THORDARSON, D.B. (2005) 'Reliability of the Foot Function Index: A report of the AOFAS Outcomes Committee.' *Foot & Ankle International*. 26(11) pp. 962-967.

AHEARN, E. (1997) 'The use of visual analog scales in mood disorders: a critical review', *Journal of Psychiatric Research*. 31(5) pp. 569-579.

AICHER, B., PEIL, H., PEIL, B. and DIENER, H. (2012) 'Pain measurement: Visual Analogue Scale (VAS) and Verbal Rating Scale (VRS) in clinical trials with OTC analgesics in headache', *Cephalalgia*. 32(3) pp. 185-197.

ÅKERMARK, C., CRONE, H., SKOOG, A. and WEIDENHIELM, L. (2013) 'A Prospective Randomized Controlled Trial of Plantar Versus Dorsal Incisions for Operative Treatment of Primary Morton's Neuroma', *Foot & Ankle International*. 34(9) pp. 1198-1204

ALBURQUERQUE-SENDÍN, F., FERNÁNDEZ-DE-LAS-PEÑAS, C., SANTOS-DEL-REY, M. and MARTÍN-VALLEJO, F.J. (2009) 'Immediate effects of bilateral manipulation of talocrural joints on standing stability in healthy subjects' *Manual Therapy*. 14(1) pp. 75-80.

ALGHADIR, A., ANWER, S., IQBAL, A. and IQBAL, Z. (2018) 'Test-retest reliability, validity, and minimum detectable change of visual analog, numerical rating, and verbal rating scales for measurement of osteoarthritic knee pain' *Journal of Pain Research*. 11 pp. 851-856.

ALTMAN, D. (1990) Practical statistics for medical research. CRC press. Indianapolis.

AMATUZZI, F., DE LIMA, A., DA SILVA, M., Graziella F, CATAI, A., CAHALIN, L. and CHIAPPA, G. (2021) 'Acute and time-course effects of osteopathic manipulative treatment on vascular and autonomic function in patients with heart failure: A randomized trial' *Journal of Manipulative and Physiological Therapeutics*. 44(6) pp. 455-466.

AMIEL, D., WOO, S., HARWOOD, F., and AKESON, W. (1982) 'The effect of immobilization on collagen turnover in connective tissue: a biochemical-biomechanical correlation' *Acta Orthopaedica*. 53(3) pp. 325-332.

AMIS, J., SIVERHUS, S., and LIWNICZ, B. (1992) 'An anatomic basis for recurrence after Morton's neuroma excision' *Foot & ankle*. 13(3) pp.153-156.

AMMER, K. (2008) 'Manuelle therapie am fuß. [Manual therapy in the region of the foot]' *Manuelle Medizin*. 46(4) p.205.

ARCHULETA, A., DARBINIAN, J., WEST, T., WEINTRAUB, M., and POLLARD, J. (2020) 'Minimally invasive intermetatarsal nerve decompression for Morton's neuroma: a review of 27 cases' *The Journal of Foot and Ankle Surgery*. 59(6) pp. 1186-1191.

ARNOCZKY, S., TIAN, T., LAVAGNINO, M., GARDNER, K., SCHULER, P., and MORSE, P. (2002) 'Activation of stress-activated protein kinases (SAPK) in tendon cells following cyclic strain: the effects of strain frequency, strain magnitude, and cytosolic calcium' *Journal of Orthopaedic Research*. 20(5) pp. 947-952.

BAHREINI, M., JALILI, M. and MORADI-LAKEH, M. (2015) 'A Comparison of Three Self-Report Pain Scales in Adults With Acute Pain' *The Journal of Emergency Medicine*. 48(1) pp. 10-18.

BANG, J., SONG, K., PARK, S., JEON, C., LEE, S. and KIM, W. (2015) 'Effects of CO2 bubble size, CO2 flow rate and calcium source on the size and specific surface area of CaCO3 particles' *Energies*. 8(10) pp. 12304-12313.

BARON, R., GALINSKI, A. and VLAHOS, M. (1997) 'Imaging of digital neuromas' *Journal of the American Podiatric Medical Association*. 87(8) pp. 380-384.

BARRETT, S. And WOOLLEY, M. (2011) 'Neuropraxic injuries' *Practical Pain Management*. 3rd edition Lippincott Williams & Wilkins. Philadelphia. pp. 455-456

BEAZELL, J., GRINDSTAFF, T., SAUER, L., MAGRUM, E., INGERSOLL, C., and HERTEL, J. (2012) 'Effects of a proximal or distal tibiofibular joint manipulation on ankle range of motion and functional outcomes in individuals with chronic ankle instability' *Journal of Orthopaedic & Sports Physical Therapy*. 42(2) pp. 125-134.

BEECH, I., REES, S., and TAGOE, M. (2000) 'Clinical audit of the surgical management of plantar digital neuroma' *The Foot*. 3(10) pp. 31-35.

BENCARDINO, J., ROSENBERG, Z., BELTRAN, J., LIU, X. and MARTY-DELFAUT, E. (2000) 'Morton's neuroma: is it always symptomatic?' *American Journal of Roentgenology*. 175(3) pp. 649-653.

BETTER, O., AID ABASSI, Z., RUBINSTEIN, I., MNROM, S., WIRMVER, Y. and SIIBERMAN, M. (1990) 'The Mechanism of Muscle Injury in the Crush Syndrome: Ischernic versus Pressure-Stretch Myopathy' *Miner Electrolyte Metab*, 16(4) pp.181-184

BETTS, R., BYGRAVE, C., JONES, S., SMITH, T., and FLOWERS, M. (2003) 'Ultrasonic diagnosis of Morton's neuroma: a guide to problems, pointers, pitfalls and prognosis' *The Foot*. 6(13) pp. 92-99.

BHATIA, M. and THOMSON, L. (2020) 'Morton's neuroma-current concepts review' *Journal of Clinical Orthopaedics and Trauma*. 11(3) pp. 406-409.

BHAYANA, H., MISHRA, P., TANDON, A., PANKAJ, A., PANDEY, R., and MALHOTRA, R. (2018) 'Ultrasound guided versus landmark guided corticosteroid injection in patients with rotator cuff syndrome: randomised controlled trial' *Journal of Clinical Orthopaedics and Trauma*. 9(S1) pp. S80-S85.

BIASCA, N., ZANETTI, M. and ZOLLINGER, H. (1999) 'Outcomes after partial neurectomy of Morton's neuroma related to preoperative case histories, clinical findings, and findings on magnetic resonance imaging scans' *Foot & Ankle International*. 20(9) pp. 568-575.

BIJUR, P., SILVER, W. and GALLAGHER, E. (2001) 'Reliability of the visual analog scale for measurement of acute pain' *Academic Emergency Medicine*. 8(12) pp. 1153-1157.

BILLIS, E., FOSTER, N. and WRIGHT, C. (2003) 'Reproducibility and repeatability: errors of three groups of physiotherapists in locating spinal levels by palpation' *Manual Therapy*. 8(4) pp. 223-232.

BISHOP, F. (2015) 'Using mixed methods research designs in health psychology: An illustrated discussion from a pragmatist perspective' *British Journal of Health Psychology*. 20(1) pp. 5-20.

BIZ, C., STECCO, C., FANTONI, I., APRILE, G., GIACOMINI, S., PIRRI, C., & RUGGIERI, P. (2021) 'Fascial manipulation technique in the conservative management of Morton's syndrome: A pilot study' *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health.* 18(15) P. 7952.

BIZ, C., BONVICINI, B., SCIARRETTA, G., PENDIN, M., CECCHETTO, G., and RUGGIERI, P. (2022) 'Digital Ischemia after Ultrasound-Guided Alcohol Injection for Morton's Syndrome: Case Report and Review of the Literature' *Journal of Clinical Medicine*. 11(21) pp. 6263.

BLITCH, E., CHANEY, D, DINUCCI, K, EICKMEIER, K., RUBIN, L, STAPP, M., and VANORE, J. (2009) 'Clinical Practice Guideline Forefoot Disorders Panel: Diagnosis and treatment of forefoot disorders' *The Journal of Foot and Ankle Surgery*. Section 3. Morton's intermetatarsal neuroma. 48(2) pp. 251-256.

BOONSTRA, A., SCHIPHORST PREUPER, H., RENEMAN, M., POSTHUMUS, J., and STEWART, R. (2008) 'Reliability and validity of the visual analogue scale for disability in patients with chronic musculoskeletal pain' *International Journal of Rehabilitation Research*. 31(2) pp. 165-169.

BORNSTEIN, B., KONSTANTIN, N., ALESSANDRO, C., TRESCH, M., and ZELZER, E. (2021) 'More than movement: The proprioceptive system as a new regulator of musculoskeletal biology' *Current Opinion in Physiology*. 20 pp. 77-89.

BOSE, B. (2005) 'Quadriparesis following cervical epidural steroid injections: case report and review of the literature' *The Spine Journal*. 5(5) pp. 558-563.

BOSSLEY, C., and CAIRNEY, P. (1980) 'The intermetatarsophalangeal bursa - its significance in Morton's metatarsalgia' *Journal of Bone & Joint Surgery*. 62(2) pp. 184-187.

BOURKE, G., OWEN, J., and MACHET, D. (1994) 'Histological comparison of the third interdigital nerve in patients with Morton's metatarsalgia and control patients' *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Surgery*. 64(6) pp. 421-424.

BRANDT, K., DIEPPE, P., and RADIN, E. (2008) 'Etiopathogenesis of osteoarthritis' *Rheumatic Disease Clinics of North America*. 34(3) pp. 531-559.

BRANTINGHAM, J., GLOBE, G., POLLARD, H., HICKS, M., KORPORAAL, C., and HOSKINS, W. (2009) 'Manipulative therapy for lower extremity conditions: expansion of literature review' *Journal of Manipulative and Physiological Therapeutics*. 32(1) pp. 53-71.

BRANTINGHAM, J., HUBKA, M., SNYDER, R. and WILKIE, P. (1994) 'Chiropractic management of Morton's metatarsalgia (Morton's neuroma): A review of 29 patients' *Chiropractic Technique*. 6(2) pp. 61-66.

BRANTINGHAM, J., SNYDER, W., and MICHAUD, T. (1991) 'Morton's neuroma' *Journal of Manipulative and Physiological Therapeutics*. 14(5) pp. 317-322.

BRANTINGHAM, J., BONNEFIN, D., PERLE, S., CASSA, T., GLOBE, G., PRIBICEVIC, M., HICKS, M., and KORPORAAL, C. (2012) 'Manipulative Therapy for Lower Extremity Conditions: Update of a Literature Review' *Journal of Manipulative and Physiological Therapeutics*. 35(2) pp. 127-166.

BRATKOWSKI, B. (1978) 'Differential diagnosis of plantar neuromas: a preliminary report' *The Journal of Foot Surgery*. 17(3) pp. 99-102.

BREIVIK, E., BJÖRNSSON, G., and SKOVLUND, E. (2000) 'A comparison of pain rating scales by sampling from clinical trial data' *The Clinical Journal of Pain*. 16(1) pp. 22-28.

BRENNUM, J., KJELDSEN, M., JENSEN, K., and STAEHELIN JENSEN, T. (1989) 'Measurements of human pressure-pain thresholds on fingers and toes' *Pain*. 38(2) pp. 211-217.

BRINKS, A., KOES, B., VOLKERS, A., VERHAAR, J., and BIERMA-ZEINSTRA, S. (2010) 'Adverse effects of extra-articular corticosteroid injections: a systematic review' *BMC Musculoskeletal Disorders*. 11 pp. 1-11.

BRYAN, A., KLENERMAN, L., and BOWSHER, D. (1991) 'The diagnosis of reflex sympathetic dystrophy using an algometer' *The Journal of Bone and Joint Surgery*. 73(4) pp. 644-646.

BUDIMAN-MAK, E., CONRAD, K., and ROACH, K. (1991) 'The Foot Function Index: a measure of foot pain and disability' *Journal of Clinical Epidemiology*. 44(6) pp. 561-570.

BURN, A., BUERER, Y., CHOPRA, S., WINKLER, M., and CREVOISIER, X. (2013) 'Critical evaluation of outcome scales assessment of lateral ankle ligament reconstruction' *Foot & Ankle International*. 34(7) pp. 995-1005.

BUTTGEREIT, F., STRAUB, R., WEHLING, M., and BURMESTER, G. (2004) 'Glucocorticoids in the treatment of rheumatic diseases: an update on the mechanisms of action' *Arthritis & Rheumatism*. 50(11) pp. 3408-3417.

BUTTON, G. and PINNEY, S. (2004) 'A meta-analysis of outcome rating scales in foot and ankle surgery: is there a valid, reliable, and responsive system?' *Foot & Ankle International*. 25(8) pp. 521-525.

CALLEJA, R., GARCIA, A., & FERNANDEZ, M. (2018) 'Evidencia científica del tratamiento ortopodológico en pie afectado por artritis reumatoide. *Revista' Internacional De Ciencias Podológicas*. *12*(1) P. 15-26.

CASHLEY, D., (2015) 'A repeat-measures comparison of the analogue and digital pressure threshold metres: Do they differ in sensitivity?' *International Musculoskeletal Medicine*. 37(2) pp. 72-75.

CASHLEY, D. (2000) 'Manipulative therapy in the treatment of plantar digital neuritis (Morton's metatarsalgia)' *British Joural of Podiatry*. 3(3) pp. 67-69.

CASHLEY, D., and COCHRANE, L. (2015) 'Manipulation in the Treatment of Plantar Digital Neuralgia: A Retrospective Study of 38 Cases' *Journal of Chiropractic Medicine*. 14(2) pp. 90-98.

CHAGANTI, S., JOSHY, S., HARIHARAN, K., and RASHID, M. (2012) 'Rheumatoid nodule presenting as Morton's neuroma' *Journal of Orthopaedics and Traumatology*. 14 pp. 219 - 222.

CHAVES, T., NAGAMINE, H., MÊLO DE SOUSA, L., SIRIANI DE OLIVEIRA, A. and GROSSI, D. (2010) 'Comparison between the reliability levels of manual palpation and pressure pain threshold in children who reported orofacial pain' *Manual Therapy*. 15(5) pp. 508-512.

CHESTERTON, L., BARLAS, P., FOSTER, N., BAXTER, G., and WRIGHT, C. (2003) 'Gender differences in pressure pain threshold in healthy humans' *Pain*. 101(3) pp. 259-266.

CHESTERTON, L., SIM, J., WRIGHT, C., and FOSTER, N. (2007) 'Interrater reliability of algometry in measuring pressure pain thresholds in healthy humans, using multiple raters' *The Clinical Journal of Pain*. 23(9) pp. 760-766.

CHO, K. and WANSAICHEONG, G. (2012) 'Ultrasound of the Foot and Ankle' *Ultrasound Clinics*. 7(4) pp. 487-503.

CHOI, J., HONG, W., KIM, M., CHAE, S., and SUH, J. (2021) 'Operative treatment options for Morton's neuroma other than neurectomy– a systematic review' *Foot and Ankle Surgery*. 28(4) pp. 450–459.

CHOI, J., LEE, H., HONG, W., SUH, J., and HUR, J. (2021) 'Corticosteroid injection for Morton's interdigital neuroma: A systematic review' *Clinics in Orthopedic Surgery*.13(2) pp. 266.

CIAPRYNA, M., PALMER, S., and ALVEY, J. (2012) 'A patient derived outcome study following surgical excision of Morton's Neurma of the foot' *Journal of Bone & Joint Surgery*. 94(22) pp. 76-76.

CIVININI, F. (1835) 'Su di un gangliare rigonfiamento della piñata del piede' *Mem Chir Arcispedale di Pistoia*. pp. 4-17.

CLAASSEN, L., BOCK, K., ETTINGER, M., WAIZY, H., STUKENBORG-COLSMAN, C., and PLAASS, C. (2014) 'Role of MRI in detection of morton's neuroma' *Foot & Ankle International*. 35(10) pp. 1002-1005.

CLELAND, J., MINTKEN, P., MCDEVITT, A., BIENIEK, M., CARPENTER, K., KULP, K., and WHITMAN, J.M. (2013) 'Manual physical therapy and exercise versus supervised home exercise in the management of patients with inversion ankle sprain: a multicenter randomized clinical trial' *Journal of Orthopaedic & Sports Physical Therapy*. 43(7) pp. 443-455.

CLOKE, D., and GREISS, M. (2006) 'The digital nerve stretch test: A sensitive indicator of Morton's neuroma and neuritis' *Foot and Ankle Surgery*. 12(4) pp. 201-203.

COHEN, M., QUINTNER, J., BUCHANAN, D., NIELSEN, M., and GUY, L. (2011) 'Stigmatization of patients with chronic pain: the extinction of empathy' *Pain Medicine*. 12(11) pp. 1637-1643.

COLLINS, S., MOORE, R., and MCQUAY, H. (1997) 'The visual analogue pain intensity scale: what is moderate pain in millimetres?' *Pain*. 72(1) pp. 95-97.

COLLINS, N., TEYS, P., and VICENZINO, B. (2004) 'The initial effects of a Mulligan's mobilization with movement technique on dorsiflexion and pain in subacute ankle sprains' *Manual Therapy*. 9(2) pp. 77-82.

COLO, G., RAVA, A., SAMAILA, E., PALAZZOLO, A., TALESA, G., SCHIRALDI, M., MAGNAN, B., FERRACINI, R., and FELLI, L. (2020) 'The effectiveness of shoe modifications and orthotics in the conservative treatment of Civinini-Morton syndrome: state of art' *Acta Bio-Medica : Atenei Parmensis*. 91(4) pp. 60-68.

COUGHLIN, M., and PINSONNEAULT, T. (2001) 'Operative Treatment of Interdigital Neuroma A Long-Term Follow-up Study' *The Journal of Bone & Joint Surgery*. 83(9) pp. 1321-1328.

COUGHLIN, M., SCHENCK, R., SHURNAS, P., and BLOOME, D. (2002) 'Concurrent interdigital neuroma and MTP joint instability: long-term results of treatment' *Foot & Ankle International*. 23(11) pp. 1018-1025.

CRAWFORD, F., ATKINS, D., YOUNG, P., and EDWARDS, J. (1999) 'Steroid injection for heel pain: evidence of short-term effectiveness. A randomized controlled trial' *Rheumatology*. 38(10) pp. 974-977.

CRESWELL, J., and CRESWELL, J. (2017) *Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches* Sage publications. New York.

CUESTA-BARRIUSO, R., GÓMEZ-CONESA, A., and LÓPEZ-PINA, J. (2014) 'Manual therapy in the treatment of ankle hemophilic arthropathy. A randomized pilot study' *Physiotherapy Theory and Practice*. 30(8) pp. 534-539.

CURRIER, D. (1984) *Elements of research in physical therapy*. Williams & Wilkins. Philadelphia

DA COSTA, B., SAADAT, P., BASCIANI, R., AGARWAL, A., JOHNSTON, B., and JÜNI, P. (2021) 'Visual Analogue Scale has higher assay sensitivity than WOMAC pain in detecting between-group differences in treatment effects: a meta-epidemiological study' *Osteoarthritis and Cartilage*. 29(3) pp. 304-312.

DANESI, V., CRISTOFOLINI, L., JUSZCZYK, M., ERANI, P., and VICECONTI, M. (2012) 'Mechanical properties of the human metatarsal bones' *Journal of Mechanics in Medicine and Biology*. 12(4) pp. 1250062.

DAWSON, A., and LIST, T. (2009) 'Comparison of pain thresholds and pain tolerance levels between Middle Easterners and Swedes and between genders' *Journal of Oral Rehabilitation*. 36(4) pp. 271-278.

DAWSON, J., BOLLER, I., DOLL, H., LAVIS, G., SHARP, R., COOKE, P., and JENKINSON, C. (2012) 'Responsiveness of the Manchester–Oxford foot questionnaire (MOXFQ) compared with AOFAS, SF-36 and EQ-5D assessments following foot or ankle surgery' *Journal of Bone & Joint Surgery*.94(2) pp. 215-221.

DAWSON, J., BOLLER, I., DOLL, H., LAVIS, G., SHARP, R., COOKE, P., and JENKINSON, C. (2011) 'The MOXFQ patient-reported questionnaire: assessment of data quality, reliability and validity in relation to foot and ankle surgery' *The Foot*. 21(2) pp. 92-102.

DAWSON, J., COFFEY, J., DOLL, H., LAVIS, G., COOKE, P., HERRON, M., and JENKINSON, C. (2006) 'A patient-based questionnaire to assess outcomes of foot surgery:

validation in the context of surgery for hallux valgus' *Quality of Life Research*. 15(7) pp. 1211-1222.

DAWSON, J., DOLL, H., COFFEY, J., and JENKINSON, C. (2007) 'Responsiveness and minimally important change for the Manchester-Oxford foot questionnaire (MOXFQ) compared with AOFAS and SF-36 assessments following surgery for hallux valgus' *Osteoarthritis and Cartilage*. 15(8) pp. 918-931.

DE BOER, G., RASKE, N., SOLTANAHMADI, S., DOWSON, D., BRYANT, M., and HEWSON, R. (2020) 'A porohyperelastic lubrication model for articular cartilage in the natural synovial joint' *Tribology International*. 149 pp. 105760.

DE OLIVEIRA, H., ALCÂNTARA V., NATOUR J., VASSALLI M., ROSENFELD A., JENNINGS F., and JONES A. (2019) 'Effectiveness of customized insoles in patients with morton's neuroma: A randomized, controlled, double-blind clinical trial' *Clinical Rehabilitation*. 33(12) pp. 1898-1907.

DE SOUZA, M., VENTURINI, C., TEIXEIRA, L., CHAGAS, M., and DE RESENDE, M. (2008) 'Force-Displacement relationship during anteroposterior mobilization of the ankle joint' *Journal of Manipulative and Physiological Therapeutics*. 31(4) pp. 285-292.

DEAN, B., LOSTIS, E., OAKLEY, T., ROMBACH, I., MORREY, M., and CARR, A. (2014) 'The risks and benefits of glucocorticoid treatment for tendinopathy: A systematic review of the effects of local glucocorticoid on tendon' *Seminars in Arthritis and Rheumatism.* 43(4) pp. 570-576.

DELGADO, D., LAMBERT, B., BOUTRIS, N., MCCULLOCH, P., ROBBINS, A., MORENO, M., and HARRIS, J. (2018) 'Validation of digital visual analog scale pain scoring with a traditional paper-based visual analog scale in adults' *Journal of the American Academy of Orthopaedic Surgeons*. Global Research & Reviews. 2(3) pp. e088.

DI CAPRIO, F., MERINGOLO, R., EDDINE, M., and PONZIANI, L. (2018) 'Morton's interdigital neuroma of the foot: a literature review' *Foot and Ankle Surgery*. 24(2) pp. 92-98.

DOCKERY, G. (1999) 'The treatment of intermetatarsal neuromas with 4% alcohol sclerosing injections' *The Journal of Foot and Ankle Surgery*. 38(6) pp. 403-408.

DONAHUE, M., SIMON, J., and DOCHERTY, C. (2011) 'Critical review of self-reported functional ankle instability measures' *Foot & Ankle International*. 32(12) pp. 1140-1146.

DU, J., YUAN, Q., WANG, X., QIAN, J., AN, J., DAI, Q & WANG, H. (2022) 'Manual Therapy and Related Interventions for Carpal Tunnel Syndrome: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis' *Journal of Integrative and Complementary Medicine*. 28(12) pp. 919-926.

DURLACHER, L., (1845) A treatise on corns, bunions: the diseases of nails, and the general management of the feet. Lea & Blanchard. Philadelphia

EASTWOOD, M., MUDERA, V., MCGROUTHER, D., and BROWN, R. (1998) 'Effect of precise mechanical loading on fibroblast populated collagen lattices: morphological changes' *Cell Motility and the Cytoskeleton*. 40(1) pp. 13-21.

EDDISON, N., SCOTT, D., PANKHURST, C., and CHOCKALINGAM, N. (2022) 'The challenge of service planning and development without adequate data: The case for orthotic services' *Journal of Evaluation in Clinical Practice*. 29(3) pp. 525-528.

EDWARDS, S., FLEMING, S., and LANDORF, K. (2021) 'Efficacy of a Single Corticosteroid Injection for Morton's Neuroma in Adults: A Systematic Review' *Journal of the American Podiatric Medical Association*. 111(4)

EECHAUTE, C., VAES, P., VAN AERSCHOT, L., ASMAN, S., and DUQUET, W. (2007) 'The clinimetric qualities of patient-assessed instruments for measuring chronic ankle instability: a systematic review' *BMC Musculoskeletal Disorders*. 18(8) pp. 6.

EMSHOFF, R., BERTRAM, S., and EMSHOFF, I. (2011) 'Clinically important difference thresholds of the visual analog scale: a conceptual model for identifying meaningful intraindividual changes for pain intensity' *Pain*. 152(10) pp. 2277-2282.

ESPINOSA, N., SCHMITT, J., SAUPE, N., MAQUIEIRA, G., BODE, B., VIENNE, P., and ZANETTI, M. (2010) 'Morton Neuroma: MR Imaging after Resection—Postoperative MR and Histologic Findings in Asymptomatic and Symptomatic Intermetatarsal Spaces' *Radiology*. 255(3) pp. 850-856.

EVANS, D. (2022) 'Why is the prevailing model of joint manipulation (still) incorrect?' *Chiropractic & Manual Therapies*. 30(1) p. 51.

EVANS, S., ROYSTON, P., and DAY, S. (2017) 'Minim: allocation by minimisation in clinical trials.', Available from: <u>https://www-users.york.ac.uk/~mb55/guide/minim.htm</u>. Accessed 20/05/2017

FARRAR, J., PORTENOY, R., BERLIN, J., KINMAN, J., and STROM, B. (2000) 'Defining the clinically important difference in pain outcome measures' *Pain*. 88(3) pp. 287-294.

FAULKNER, A., MAYNE, A., DAVIES, P., RIDLEY, D., and HARROLD, F. (2021) 'Patient-related outcome measures (PROMs) with nonoperative and operative management of Morton's Neuroma' *Foot & Ankle International*. 42(2) pp. 151-156.

FERNANDEZ-DE-LAS-PENAS, C., PEREZ-DE-HEREDIA, M., BREA-RIVERO, M. and MIANGOLARRA-PAGE, J. (2007) 'Immediate effects on pressure pain threshold following a single cervical spine manipulation in healthy subjects' *The Journal of Orthopaedic and Sports Physical Therapy*. 37(6) pp. 325-329.

FERREIRA-VALENTE, M., PAIS-RIBEIRO, J., and JENSEN, M. (2011) 'Validity of four pain intensity rating scales' *Pain*. 152(10) pp. 2399-2404.

FIELD, J., HOLMES, M., AND NEWELL, D. (2019) 'PROMs data: can it be used to make decisions for individual patients? A narrative review' *Patient Related Outcome Measures*. 10 pp. 233-241

FINOCCHIETTI, S., ANDRESEN, T., ARENDT-NIELSEN, L. and GRAVEN-NIELSEN, T. (2012) 'Pain evoked by pressure stimulation on the tibia bone–Influence of probe diameter on tissue stress and strain' *European Journal of Pain*. 16(4) pp. 534-542.

FISCHER, A., (1987) 'Pressure algometry over normal muscles. Standard values, validity and reproducibility of pressure threshold' *Pain*. 30(1) pp. 115-126.

FLUCK, M., TUNC-CIVELEK, V., and CHIQUET, M. (2000) 'Rapid and reciprocal regulation of tenascin-C and tenascin-Y expression by loading of skeletal muscle' *Journal of Cell Science*. 113(20) pp. 3583-3591.

FRAMPTON, C., and HUGHES-WEBB, P. (2011) 'The Measurement of Pain' *Clinical Oncology*. 23(6) pp. 381-386.

FRYER, G., CARUB, J., and MCIVER, S. (2004) 'The effect of manipulation and mobilisation on pressure pain thresholds in the thoracic spine' *Journal of Osteopathic Medicine*. 7(1) pp. 8-14.

GALLAGHER, E., BIJUR, P., LATIMER, C., and SILVER, W. (2002) 'Reliability and validity of a visual analog scale for acute abdominal pain in the ED' *The American Journal of Emergency Medicine*. 20(4) pp. 287-290.

GALLAGHER, E., LIEBMAN, M., and BIJUR, P. (2001) 'Prospective validation of clinically important changes in pain severity measured on a visual analog scale' *Annals of Emergency Medicine*. 38(6) pp. 633-638.

GALLEY, J., SUTTER, R., GERMANN, C., and PFIRRMANN, C.W. (2022) 'The Vulcan salute sign: A non-sensitive but specific sign for Morton's neuroma on radiographs' *Skeletal Radiology*. 51 pp. 581-586.

GARIP, Y., ESER, F., and BODUR, H. (2011) 'Health-related quality of life in rheumatoid arthritis: comparison of RAQoL with other scales in terms of disease activity, severity of pain, and functional status' *Rheumatology International*. 31(6) pp. 769-772.

GARRATT, A., RUTA, D., ABDALLA, M., BUCKINGHAM, J., and RUSSELL, I. (1993) 'The SF36 health survey questionnaire: an outcome measure suitable for routine use within the NHS?' *BMJ Clinical Research*. 306(6890) pp. 1440-1444.

GATCHEL, R., HOWARD, K. and KISHINO, N. (2008) 'The Biopsychosocial Approach.' *Practical Pain management* 8(4) Accessed online on 01/05/2008, Available from: <u>https://www.medcentral.com/pain/chronic/biopsychosocial-approach</u>.

GAYNOR, R., HAKE, D., SPINNER, S., and TOMCZAK, R. (1989) 'A comparative analysis of conservative versus surgical treatment of Morton's neuroma' Journal *of the American Podiatric Medical Association*. 79(1) pp. 27-30.

GERMANN, C., SUTTER, R. and NANZ, D., (2021) 'Novel observations of Pacinian corpuscle distribution in the hands and feet based on high-resolution 7-T MRI in healthy volunteers' *Skeletal Radiology*. 50 pp. 1249-1255.

GIAKOUMIS, M., RYAN, J., and JANI, J. (2013) 'Histologic Evaluation of Intermetatarsal Morton's Neuroma' *Journal of the American Podiatric Medical Association*. 103(3) pp. 218-222.

GIANNINI, S., BACCHINI, P., CECCARELLI, F., and VANNINI, F. (2004) 'Interdigital neuroma: clinical examination and histopathologic results in 63 cases treated with excision' *Foot & Ankle International*. 25(2) pp. 79-84.

GILBREATH, J., GAVEN, S., VAN LUNEN, B., and HOCH, M.C. (2014) 'The effects of Mobilization with Movement on dorsiflexion range of motion, dynamic balance, and self-reported function in individuals with chronic ankle instability' *Manual Therapy*. 19(2) pp. 152-157.

GLEESON, N., NAISH, P., WILCOCK, J., and MERCER, T. (2002) 'Reliability of indices of neuromuscular leg performance in end-stage renal failure' *Journal of Rehabilitation Medicine*. 34(6) pp. 273-277.

GLEESON, N. and MERCER, T. (1996) 'The utility of isokinetic dynamometry in the assessment of human muscle function' *Sports Medicine*. 21 pp. 18-34.

GLEESON, N. and MERCER, T. (1992) 'Reproducibility of isokinetic leg strength and endurance characteristics of adult men and women' *European Journal of Applied Physiology and Occupational Physiology*. 65 pp. 221-228.

GOMEZ, D., JHA, K. and JEPSON, K. (2005) 'Ultrasound scan for the diagnosis of interdigital neuroma' *Foot and Ankle Surgery*. 11(3) pp. 175-177.

GOVENDER, N., KRETZMANN, H., PRICE, J., BRANTINGHAM, J., and GLOBE, G. (2007) 'A single-blinded randomized placebo-controlled clinical trial of manipulation and mobilization in the treatment of Morton's neuroma' *Journal of the American Chiropractic Association* 44 pp. 9-18.

GRASSI, C., DERIU, F., and PASSATORE, M. (1993) 'Effect of sympathetic nervous system activation on the tonic vibration reflex in rabbit jaw closing muscles' *The Journal of Physiology*. 469(1) pp. 601-613.

GREEN, T., REFSHAUGE, K., CROSBIE, J. and ADAMS, R. (2001) 'A randomized controlled trial of a passive accessory joint mobilization on acute ankle inversion sprains' *Physical Therapy*. 81(4) pp. 984-994.

GREENHALGH, J., GOODING, K., GIBBONS, E., DALKIN, S., WRIGHT, J., VALDERAS, J., and BLACK, N. (2018) 'How do patient reported outcome measures (PROMs) support clinician-patient communication and patient care? A realist synthesis' *Journal of Patient-Reported Outcomes*. 2(1) pp. 1-28.

GREGG, J., SCHNEIDER, T., and MARKS, P. (2008) 'MR Imaging and Ultrasound of Metatarsalgia—The Lesser Metatarsals' *Radiologic Clinics of North America*. 11(6) pp. 1061-1078.

GRIFFITHS, F., MCSWEENEY, T., and EDWARDS, D. (2019) 'Immediate effects and associations between interoceptive accuracy and range of motion after a HVLA thrust on the thoracolumbar junction: A randomised controlled trial' *Journal of Bodywork and Movement Therapies*. 23(4) pp. 818-824.

GRILO, R., TREVES, R., PREUX, P., VERGNE-SALLE, P., and BERTIN, P. (2007) 'Clinically relevant VAS pain score change in patients with acute rheumatic conditions' *Joint Bone Spine*. 74(4) pp. 358-361.

GRINDSTAFF, T., BEAZELL, J., SAUER, L., MAGRUM, E., INGERSOLL, C., and HERTEL, J. (2011) 'Immediate effects of a tibiofibular joint manipulation on lower extremity H-reflex measurements in individuals with chronic ankle instability' *Journal of Electromyography and Kinesiology*. 21(4) pp. 652-658.

GUYTON, G., (2001) 'Theoretical limitations of the AOFAS scoring systems: an analysis using Monte Carlo modeling' *Foot & Ankle International*. 22(10) pp. 779-787.

GYER, G., MICHAEL, J., INKLEBARGER, J., and TEDLA, J.S. (2019) 'Spinal manipulation therapy: Is it all about the brain? A current review of the neurophysiological effects of manipulation' *Journal of Integrative Medicine*. 17(5) pp. 328-337.

HAAS, M., GROUPP, E., PANZER, D., PARTNA, L., LUMSDEN, S., and AICKIN, M. (2003) 'Efficacy of cervical endplay assessment as an indicator for spinal manipulation' *Spine*. 28(11) pp. 1091-6; discussion 1096.

HAAVIK, H., KUMARI, N., HOLT, K., NIAZI, I.K., AMJAD, I., PUJARI, A.N., TÜRKER, K.S., and MURPHY, B. (2021) 'The contemporary model of vertebral column joint dysfunction and impact of high-velocity, low-amplitude controlled vertebral thrusts on neuromuscular function' *European Journal of Applied Physiology*. 121(10) pp. 2675-2720.

HAAVIK, H. and MURPHY, B. (2012) 'The role of spinal manipulation in addressing disordered sensorimotor integration and altered motor control' *Journal of Electromyography and Kinesiology*. 22(5) pp. 768-776.

HAAVIK, H. and MURPHY, B. (2011) 'Subclinical neck pain and the effects of cervical manipulation on elbow joint position sense' *Journal of Manipulative and Physiological Therapeutics*. 34(2) pp. 88-97.

HABASHY, A., SUMARRIVA, G. and TREUTING, R. (2016) 'Neurectomy Outcomes in Patients With Morton Neuroma: Comparison of Plantar vs Dorsal Approaches' *The Ochsner Journal*. 16(4) pp. 471-474.

HAGINO, C., THOMPSON, M., ADVENT, J., and RIVET, L. (1996) 'Agreement between 2 pain visual analogue scales, by age and area of complaint in neck and low back pain subjects: The standard pen and paper VAS versus plastic mechanical sliderule VAS' *The Journal of the Canadian Chiropractic Association*. 40(4) pp. 220.

HANDA, R. and WEISER, M., (2014) 'Gonadal steroid hormones and the hypothalamopituitary-adrenal axis' *Frontiers in Neuroendocrinology*. 35(4:2) pp. 197-220.

HANELINE, M., COOPERSTEIN, R., YOUNG, M., and BIRKELAND, K. (2009) 'An annotated bibliography of spinal motion palpation reliability studies' *The Journal of the Canadian Chiropractic Association*. 53(1) pp. 40-58.

HANNAN, M. (2019) 'How population data informs the science of foot disorders and health - Australian podiatry conference 2019' *Journal of Foot and Ankle Research*. 12(1) p.1

HARALDSSON, B., LANGBERG, H., AAGAARD, P., ZUURMOND, A., VAN EL, B., DEGROOT, J., KJAER, M., and MAGNUSSON, S. (2006) 'Corticosteroids reduce the tensile strength of isolated collagen fascicles' *The American Journal of Sports Medicine*. 34(12) pp. 1992-1997.

HASSOUNA, H. and SINGH, D. (2005) 'Morton's metatarsalgia: pathogenesis, aetiology and current management' *Acta Orthopaedica Belgica*. 71(6) pp. 646.

HAU, M., THOMSON, L., AUJLA, R., MADHADEVAN, D., and BHATIA, M. (2021) 'Medium-term results of corticosteroid injections for Morton's neuroma.' *Foot & Ankle International*. 42(4) pp. 464-468.

HAWKER, G., MIAN, S., KENDZERSKA, T., and FRENCH, M. (2011) 'Measures of adult pain: Visual analog scale for pain (vas pain), numeric rating scale for pain (nrs pain), mcgill pain questionnaire (mpq), short-form mcgill pain questionnaire (sf-mpq), chronic pain grade scale (cpgs), short form-36 bodily pain scale (sf-36 bps), and measure of intermittent and constant osteoarthritis pain (icoap)' *Arthritis Care & Research*. 63(11) pp. S240-S252.

HELLSTRÖM, F., ROATTA, S., THUNBERG, J., PASSATORE, M., and DJUPSJÖBACKA, M. (2005) 'Responses of muscle spindles in feline dorsal neck muscles to electrical stimulation of the cervical sympathetic nerve' *Experimental Brain Research*. 165 pp. 328-342.

HENCH, P., KENDALL, E., SLOCUMB, C., and POLLEY, H. (1950) 'Effects of cortisone acetate and pituitary ACTH on rheumatoid arthritis, rheumatic fever and certain other conditions: A study in clinical physiology' *Archives of Internal Medicine*. 85(4) pp. 545-666.

HERZOG, W. (2010) 'The biomechanics of spinal manipulation' *Journal of Bodywork and Movement Therapies*. 14(3) pp. 280-286.

HETHERINGTON, V., CWIKLA, P., MALONE, M. (1994) 'Review of first metatarsophalangeal implants' *Hallux valgus and forefoot surgery*. pp. 347-358 Churchill Livingstone, Edinburgh.

HINWOOD, J. (1990) 'Pain relief with chiropractic care in a case of Morton's interdigital neuroma: a case report' *Journal of the Australian Chiropractic Association*. 20 pp. 2-4.

HJERMSTAD, M., FAYERS, P., HAUGEN, D., CARACENI, A., HANKS, G., LOGE, J., FAINSINGER, R., AASS, N., and KAASA, S. (2011) 'Studies comparing Numerical Rating Scales, Verbal Rating Scales, and Visual Analogue Scales for assessment of pain intensity in adults: a systematic literature review' *Journal of Pain and Symptom Management*. 41(6) pp. 1073-1093.

HOADLEY, A. (1893) 'Six Cases of Metatrsalgia' *The Chicago Medical Recorder*. 13(5) pp. 32-37.

HOLLANDER, J., BROWN, E., JESSAR, R., and BROWN, C. (1951) 'Hydrocortisone and cortisone injected into arthritic joints: comparative effects of and use of hydrocortisone as a local antiarthritic agent' *Journal of the American Medical Association*. 147(17) pp. 1629-1635.

HOLT, K., HAAVIK, H., LEE, A., MURPHY, B., and ELLEY, C. (2016) 'Effectiveness of chiropractic care to improve sensorimotor function associated with falls risk in older people: a randomized controlled trial' *Journal of Manipulative and Physiological Therapeutics*. 39(4) pp. 267-278.

HOLT, K., NIAZI, I., AMJAD, I., KUMARI, N., RASHID, U., DUEHR, J., NAVID, M., SHAFIQUE, M., and HAAVIK, H. (2021) 'The effects of 4 weeks of chiropractic spinal adjustments on motor function in people with stroke: a randomized controlled trial' *Brain Sciences.* 11(6) pp. 676.

HOOD, W. (1871) 'On the so-called Bone Setting, its nature and results' *The Lancet*. 97(2480) pp. 336-338.

HOOLEY, C. and COHEN, R. (1979) 'A model for the creep behaviour of tendon' *International Journal of Biological Macromolecules*. 1(3) pp. 123-132.

HOSKINS, W., MCHARDY, A., POLLARD, H., WINDSHAM, R., and ONLEY, R. (2006) 'Chiropractic Treatment of Lower Extremity Conditions: A Literature Review' *Journal of Manipulative and Physiological Therapeutics*. 29(8) pp. 658-671.

HUANG, Q., ALVAREZ, N., SHABBIR, A., and HASSAGER, O. (2016) 'Multiple cracks propagate simultaneously in polymer liquids in tension' *Physical Review Letters*. 117(8) pp. 087801/1 – 087801/5.

HUBBARD, R. and WINKELSTEIN, B. (2008) 'Dorsal root compression produces myelinated axonal degeneration near the biomechanical thresholds for mechanical behavioral hypersensitivity' *Experimental Neurology*. 212(2) pp. 482-489.

HUNT, C. and OTTOSON, D. (1975) 'Impulse activity and receptor potential of primary and secondary endings of isolated mammalian muscle spindles' *The Journal of Physiology*. 252(1) pp. 259-281.

HUNT, K. and HURWIT, D. (2013) 'Use of patient-reported outcome measures in foot and ankle research' *The Journal of Bone & Joint Surgery*. 95(16) pp. e118 1-9.

HUSSAIN, G., WANG, J., RASUL, A., ANWAR, H., QASIM, M., ZAFAR, S., AZIZ, N., RAZZAQ, A., HUSSAIN, R., DE AGUILAR, J.G., and SUN, T. (2020) 'Current Status of Therapeutic Approaches against Peripheral Nerve Injuries: A Detailed Story from Injury to Recovery' *International Journal of Biological Sciences*. 16(1) pp. 116-134.

IRWIN, L., KONSTANTOULAKIS, C., HYDER, N., and SAPHERSON, D. (2000) 'Ultrasound in the diagnosis of Morton's neuroma' *The Foot*. 10(4) pp. 186-189.

JAIN, S. and MANNAN, K. (2013) 'The Diagnosis and Management of Morton's Neuroma A Literature Review' *Foot & Ankle Specialist*. 6(4) pp. 307-317.

JENKINSON, C., COULTER, A., and WRIGHT, L. (1993) 'Short form 36 (SF36) health survey questionnaire: normative data for adults of working age' British Medical Journal (Clinical Research Ed.). 306(6890) pp. 1437-1440.

JENSEN, M., CHEN, C., and BRUGGER, A. (2003) 'Interpretation of visual analog scale ratings and change scores: a reanalysis of two clinical trials of postoperative pain' *The Journal of Pain*. 4(7) pp. 407-414.

JETTE, A. (2009) 'Toward a common language of disablement' *Journals of Gerontology* (*Series A: Biological Sciences and Medical Sciences*). 64 pp. 1165-1168.

JOHN, S., JOHNSON, T., SUNG, M., BIDDIE, S., TRUMP, S., KOCH-PAIZ, C., DAVIS, S., WALKER, R., MELTZER, P., and HAGER, G. (2009) 'Kinetic complexity of the global response to glucocorticoid receptor action' *Endocrinology*. 150(4) pp. 1766-1774.

JOHNSON, C. (2006) 'Measuring pain. Visual analog scale versus numeric pain scale: what is the difference?' *Journal of Chiropractic Medicine*. 4(1) pp. 43-44.

JÓZEFOWICZ, R., FELTEN, D., and NEETER, F. (2003) 'Netter's atlas of human neuroscience' Elsevier Urban & Partner, Wroclaw.

KAHR, P., RADKE, R., ORWAT, S., BAUMGARTNER, H., and DILLER, G. (2014) 'Health Related Quality of Life in Patients with Congenital Heart Disease: a Meta-Analysis' *Circulation*. 130(2) pp. A17395-A17395.
KÁLLAI, I., BARKE, A., and VOSS, U. (2004) 'The effects of experimenter characteristics on pain reports in women and men' *Pain*. 112(1) pp. 142-147.

KAMINSKY, S., GRIFFIN, L., MILSAP, J., and PAGE, D. (1997) 'Is ultrasonography a reliable way to confirm the diagnosis of Morton's neuroma?' *Orthopedics*. 20(1) pp. 37-39.

KAPLAN S. (2007) 'Outcome Measurement and Management: First Steps for the Practicing Clinician' FA Davis, Philadelphia.

KARASON, A. and DRYSDALE, I. (2003) 'Somatovisceral response following osteopathic HVLAT: a pilot study on the effect of unilateral lumbosacral high-velocity low-amplitude thrust technique on the cutaneous blood flow in the lower limb' *Journal of Manipulative and Physiological Therapeutics*. 26(4) pp. 220-225.

KEATING J. (2003) 'Several pathways in the evolution of chiropractic manipulation' *Journal of Manipulative and Physiological Therapeutics*. 26(5) pp. 300-321.

KEELE, K. (1954) 'Pain sensitivity tests: The pressure algometer' *The Lancet*. 263(6813) pp. 636-639.

KELE, H. (2012) 'Ultrasonography of the peripheral nervous system' *Perspectives in Medicine*. 9(1) pp. 417-421.

KELLER, T. and KRAMES, E. (2009) 'On the Shoulders of Giants: A History of the Understandings of Pain, Leading to the Understandings of Neuromodulation' *Neuromodulation: Technology at the Neural Interface*. 12(2) pp. 77-84.

KELLY, A. (1998) 'Does the clinically significant difference in visual analog scale pain scores vary with gender, age, or cause of pain?' *Academic Emergency Medicine*. 5(11) pp. 1086-1090.

KELLY, A. (2001) 'The minimum clinically significant difference in visual analogue scale pain score does not differ with severity of pain' *Emergency Medicine Journal* 18(3) pp. 205-207.

KHARRAZ, Y., GUERRA, J., MANN, C., SERRANO, A., and MUÑOZ-CÁNOVES, P. (2013) 'Macrophage plasticity and the role of inflammation in skeletal muscle repair' *Mediators of Inflammation, Special edition*. Article I.D. 491497.

KILBY, J., HENEGHAN, N., and MAYBURY, M. (2012) 'Manual palpation of lumbopelvic landmarks: a validity study' *Manual Therapy*. 17(3) pp. 259-262.

KILMARTIN, T. and WALLACE, W. (1994) 'Effect of pronation and supination orthosis on Morton's neuroma and lower extremity function' *Foot & Ankle International*. 15(5) pp. 256-262.

KIM, J., CHOI, J., PARK, J., WANG, J., and LEE, I. (2016) 'An anatomical study of Morton's interdigital neuroma: the relationship between the occurring site and the deep transverse metatarsal ligament (DTML)' *Foot & Ankle International*. 28(9) pp. 1007-1010.

KITAOKA, H., ALEXANDER, I., ADELAAR, R., NUNLEY, J., MYERSON, M., and SANDERS, M. (1994) 'Clinical rating systems for the ankle-hindfoot, midfoot, hallux, and lesser toes' *Foot & Ankle International*. 15(7) pp. 349-353.

KLONTZAS, M., KOLTSAKIS, E., KAKKOS, G., and KARANTANAS, A. (2021) 'Ultrasound-guided treatment of Morton's neuroma' *Journal of Ultrasonography*. 21(85) pp. 134-138.

KOMIYAMA, O., KAWARA, M., and DE LAAT, A. (2007) 'Ethnic differences regarding tactile and pain thresholds in the trigeminal region' *The Journal of Pain*. 8(4) pp. 363-369.

KORR, I. (1975) 'Proprioceptors and somatic dysfunction' *The Journal of the American Osteopathic Association*. 74(7) pp. 638-650.

KOTI, M., MAFFULLI, N., AL-SHOAIBI, M., HUGHES, M., and MCALLISTER, J. (2022) 'Long-term results of dorsal neuroma/nerve transposition in the surgical management of Morton's neuroma and correlation with intraoperative anatomical variations' *Journal of Orthopaedic Surgery and Research*. 17(1) pp. 1-7.

KOTRONOULAS, G., KEARNEY, N., MAGUIRE, R., HARROW, A., DI DOMENICO, D., CROY, S., and MACGILLIVRAY, S. (2014) 'What is the value of the routine use of patient-reported outcome measures toward improvement of patient outcomes, processes of care, and health service outcomes in cancer care? A systematic review of controlled trials' *Journal of Clinical Oncology*. 32(14) pp. 1480-1510.

KURTZMAN, S., BOUGHEY, J., and YOU, Y. (2016) 'Why is surgeon qualification important for clinical trials, and how can it be achieved?' *Bulletin of the American College of Surgeons* 101(9) pp. 51-52.

LARSON, E., BARRETT, S., BATTISTON, B., MALONEY, C., and DELLON, A. (2005) 'Accurate Nomenclature for Forefoot Nerve Entrapment A Historical Perspective' *Journal of the American Podiatric Medical Association*. 95(3) pp. 298-306.

LATINOVIC, R., GULLIFORD, M., and HUGHES, R. (2006) 'Incidence of common compressive neuropathies in primary care' *Journal of Neurology, Neurosurgery & Psychiatry*. 77(2) pp. 263-265.

LAUTENBACHER, S., KUNZ, M., STRATE, P., NIELSEN, J. and ARENDT-NIELSEN, L. (2005) 'Age effects on pain thresholds, temporal summation and spatial summation of heat and pressure pain' *Pain*. 115(3) pp. 410-418.

LEACH, R. (2004) '*The chiropractic theories: a textbook of scientific research*.' Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, Philadelphia.

LEDERMAN, E. (2005) 'The science & practice of manual therapy' Elsevier Health Sciences, Oxford.

LEE, K., KIM, J., YOUNG, K., PARK, Y., KIM, J., and JEGAL, H. (2011) 'Long-term results of neurectomy in the treatment of Morton's neuroma: more than 10 years' follow-up' *Foot & Ankle Specialist*. 4(6) pp. 349-353.

LEE, K., LEE, Y., YOUNG, K., KIM, H., and PARK, S. (2009) 'Results of operative treatment of double Morton's neuroma in the same foot' *Journal of Orthopaedic Science*. 14(5) pp. 574-578.

LEE, M., KIM, S., HUH, Y., SONG, H., LEE, S., LEE, J., and SUH, J. (2007) 'Morton neuroma: evaluated with ultrasonography and MR imaging' *Korean Journal of Radiology*. 8(2) pp. 148-155.

LEE, S. and WOLFE, S. (2000) 'Peripheral nerve injury and repair' *Journal of the American Academy of Orthopaedic Surgeons*. 8(4) pp. 243-252.

LIPSEY, M. (1990) 'Design sensitivity: Statistical power for experimental research' Sage, Thousand Oaks.

LIZANO-DÍEZ, X., GINÉS-CESPEDOSA, A., ALENTORN-GELI, E., PÉREZ-PRIETO, D., GONZÁLEZ-LUCENA, G., GAMBA, C., DE ZABALA, S., SOLANO-LÓPEZ, A., and RIGOL-RAMÓN, P. (2017) 'Corticosteroid injection for the treatment of Morton's neuroma: a prospective, double-blinded, randomized, placebo-controlled trial' *Foot & Ankle International*. 38(9) pp. 944-951.

LOCKE, R. (1967) 'Steroids in podiatric management of arthritis' *Journal of the American Podiatry Association*. 57(4) pp. 164-168.

LOOS, M., HOUTERMAN, S., SCHELTINGA, M., and ROUMEN, R. (2008) 'Evaluating postherniorrhaphy groin pain: visual analogue or verbal rating scale?' *Hernia*. 12(2) pp. 147-151.

LÓPEZ-RODRÍGUEZ, S., DE-LAS-PENAS, C., ALBURQUERQUE-SENDÍN, F., RODRÍGUEZ-BLANCO, C., and PALOMEQUE-DEL-CERRO, L. (2007) 'Immediate effects of manipulation of the talocrural joint on stabilometry and baropodometry in patients with ankle sprain' *Journal of Manipulative and Physiological Therapeutics*. 30(3) pp. 186-192.

LORENZON, P., RETTORE, C., and SCALVI, A. (2022) 'Infiltrative Therapy of Morton's Neuroma' *Acta Bio-Medica : Atenei Parmensis*. 92(S3) pp. e2021556.

LU, V., PUFFER, R., EVERSON, M., GILDER, H., BURKS, S., and SPINNER, R. (2021) 'Treating Morton's neuroma by injection, neurolysis, or neurectomy: a systematic review and meta-analysis of pain and satisfaction outcomes' *Acta Neurochirurgica*. 163(2) pp. 531-543.

LUND, J., DONGA, R., WIDMER, C., and STOHLER, C. (1991) 'The pain-adaptation model: a discussion of the relationship between chronic musculoskeletal pain and motor activity' *Canadian Journal of Physiology and Pharmacology*. 69(5) pp. 683-694.

MAARJ, M., PACEY, V., TOFTS, L., CLAPHAM, M., GARCIA, X., and CODA, A. (2022) 'Validation of an Electronic Visual Analog Scale app for pain evaluation in children and adolescents with symptomatic hypermobility: Cross-sectional study' *JMIR Pediatrics and Parenting*. 5(4):e41930

MACDONALD, W. and ATKINS, R. (1990) 'An algometer for the automated measurement of pain threshold' *Rheumatology*. 29(6) pp. 454-455.

MAFFULLI, N., LONGO, U., PETRILLO, S., and DENARO, V. (2012) 'Management of tendinopathies of the foot and ankle' *Orthopaedics and Trauma*. 26(4) pp. 259-264.

MAHADEVAN, D., ATTWAL, M., BHATT, R., and BHATIA, M. (2016) 'Corticosteroid injection for Morton's neuroma with or without ultrasound guidance: a randomised controlled trial' *The Bone & Joint Journal*. 98(4) pp. 498-503.

MAHADEVAN, D., VENKATESAN, M., BHATT, R., and BHATIA, M. (2015) 'Diagnostic accuracy of clinical tests for Morton's neuroma compared with ultrasonography' *The Journal of Foot and Ankle Surgery*. 54(4) pp. 549-553.

MAIGNE, J. and VAUTRAVERS, P. (2003) 'Mechanism of action of spinal manipulative therapy' *Joint Bone Spine*. 70(5) pp. 336-341.

MAQUNGO, S. (2014) 'Prognostic factors for predicting outcomes after intramedullary nailing of the tibia' *South African Orthopaedic Journal*. 13(2).

MARKOVIC, M., CRICHTON, K., READ, J., LAM, P., and SLATER, H. (2008) 'Effectiveness of ultrasound-guided corticosteroid injection in the treatment of Morton's neuroma' *Foot & Ankle International*. 29(5) pp. 483-487.

MARRÓN-GÓMEZ, D., RODRÍGUEZ-FERNÁNDEZ, Á., and MARTÍN-URRIALDE, J. (2015) 'The effect of two mobilization techniques on dorsiflexion in people with chronic ankle instability' *Physical Therapy in Sport*. 16(1) pp. 10-15.

MARTIN, R., IRRGANG, J., BURDETT, R., CONTI, S., and VAN SWEARINGEN, J. (2005) 'Evidence of validity for the Foot and Ankle Ability Measure (FAAM)' *Foot & Ankle International*. 26(11) pp. 968-983.

MARTIN, R., IRRGANG, J., LALONDE, K., and CONTI, S. (2006) 'Current concepts review: foot and ankle outcome instruments' *Foot & Ankle International*. 27(5) pp. 383-390.

MARTIN, R., HUTT, D., and WUKICH, D. (2009) 'Validity of the Foot and Ankle Ability Measure (FAAM) in Diabetes Mellitus' *Foot & Ankle International*. 30(4) pp. 297-302.

MATTHEWS, B., HURN, S., HARDING, M., HENRY, R., and WARE, R. (2019) 'The effectiveness of non-surgical interventions for common plantar digital compressive neuropathy (Morton's neuroma): a systematic review and meta-analysis' *Journal of Foot and Ankle Research*. 12(1) pp. 1-21.

MELZACK, R. (1996) 'Gate control theory: On the evolution of pain concepts' *Pain forum*. 5(2) pp. 128-138.

MELZACK, R. and WALL, P. (1967) 'Pain mechanisms: a new theory' Survey of Anesthesiology. 11(2) pp. 89-90.

MELZACK, R. and WALL, P. (1965) 'Pain mechanisms: A new theory' Science. 150(3699) pp. 971-979.

MENENDEZ, M., SUDAH, S., COHN, M., NARBONA, P., LÄDERMANN, A., BARTH, J., and DENARD, P. (2022) 'Defining Minimal Clinically Important Difference and Patient Acceptable Symptom State After the Latarjet Procedure' *The American Journal of Sports Medicine*. 50(10) pp. 2761-2766.

MENSE, S. (1991) 'Considerations concerning the neurobiological basis of muscle pain' *Canadian Journal of Physiology and Pharmacology*. 69(5) pp. 610-616.

MENSE, S. (1993) 'Nociception from skeletal muscle in relation to clinical muscle pain' *Pain*. 54(3) pp. 241-289.

MERCER, T. and GLEESON, N. (2002) 'The efficacy of measurement and evaluation in evidence-based clinical practice' *Physical Therapy in Sport*. 3(1) pp. 27-36.

METCALFE, S. and REILLY, I. (2016) 'Foot and Ankle Injection Techniques: A Practical Guide' Churchill Livingstone, Edinburgh.

MICHENER, L. (2011) 'Patient- and clinician-rated outcome measures for clinical decision making in rehabilitation' *Journal of Sports Rehabilitation*. 20(1) pp. 37-45.

MILLAN, M. (2002) 'Descending control of pain' *Progress in Neurobiology*. 66(6) pp. 355-474.

MILLAN, M. (1999) 'The induction of pain: an integrative review' *Progress in Neurobiology*. 57(1) pp. 1-164.

MILLER, S. and NAKRA, A. (2001) 'Morton's neuroma' *McGlamry's Comprehensive Textbook of Foot and Ankle Surgery, 3rd Ed.* pp. 231-252. Lippincott, Williams & Wilkins, Philadelphia.

MOAYEDI, M. and DAVIS, K. (2013) 'Theories of pain: from specificity to gate control' *Journal of Neurophysiology*. 109(1) pp. 5-12.

MONTGOMERY, R. (1989) 'Healing of muscle, ligaments, and tendons' *Seminars in Veterinary Medicine and Surgery (Small Animal)*. 4(4) pp. 304-311.

MORGAN, P., MONAGHAN, W., and RICHARDS, S. (2014) 'A Systematic Review of Ultrasound-Guided and Non-Ultrasound-Guided Therapeutic Injections to Treat Morton's Neuroma' *Journal of the American Podiatric Medical Association*. 104(4) pp. 337-348.

MORISHITA, Y., HIDA, S., NAITO, M., ARIMIZU, J., MATSUSHIMA, U., and NAKAMURA, A. (2006) 'Measurement of the local pressure of the intervertebral foramen and the electrophysiologic values of the spinal nerve roots in the vertebral foramen' *Spine*. 31(26) pp. 3076-3080.

MORLEY, D., JENKINSON, C., DOLL, H., LAVIS, G., SHARP, R., COOKE, P., and DAWSON, J. (2013) 'The Manchester–Oxford Foot Questionnaire (MOXFQ): Development and validation of a summary index score' *Bone and Joint Research*. 2(4) pp. 66-69.

MORSCHER, E., ULRICH, J., and DICK, W. (2000) 'Morton's intermetatarsal neuroma: morphology and histological substrate' *Foot & Ankle International*. 21(7) pp. 558-562.

MORTON, T. (1876) 'A peculiar and painful affection of the fourth metatarso-phalangeal articulation' *The American Journal of the Medical Sciences*. 71(141) pp. 37-45.

MORVAN, G., VUILLEMIN, V., and GUERINI, H. (2012) 'Interventional musculoskeletal ultrasonography of the lower limb' *Diagnostic and Interventional Imaging*. 93(9) pp. 652-664.

MOURAUX, A. and IANNETTI, G. (2018) 'The search for pain biomarkers in the human brain' *Brain*. 141(12) pp. 3290-3307.

MOZENA, J. and CLIFFORD, J. (2007) 'Efficacy of chemical neurolysis for the treatment of interdigital nerve compression of the foot: a retrospective study' *Journal of the American Podiatric Medical Association*. 97(3) pp. 203-206.

MULDER, J. (1951) 'The causative mechanism in morton's metatarsalgia' *The Journal of Bone and Joint Surgery.British Volume*. 33-B(1) pp. 94-95.

MURRAY, M. and FLEMING, B. (2013) 'Biology of anterior cruciate ligament injury and repair: Kappa delta ann doner vaughn award paper 2013' *Journal of Orthopaedic Research*. 31(10) pp. 1501-1506.

MUSUMECI, G., CASTROGIOVANNI, P., TROVATO, F., IMBESI, R., GIUNTA, S., SZYCHLINSKA, M., LORETO, C., CASTORINA, S., and MOBASHERI, A. (2014) 'Physical activity ameliorates cartilage degeneration in a rat model of aging: A study on lubricin expression' *Scandinavian Journal of Medicine & Science in Sports*. 25(2) pp. 222-230.

MYLES, P., TROEDEL, S., BOQUEST, M., and REEVES, M. (1999) 'The pain visual analog scale: is it linear or nonlinear?' *Anesthesia & Analgesia*. 89(6) pp. 1517.

NAJM, W., SEFFINGER, M., MISHRA, S., DICKERSON, V., ADAMS, A., REINSCH, S., MURPHY, L., and GOODMAN, A. (2003) 'Content validity of manual spinal palpatory exams - A systematic review' *BMC Complementary and Alternative Medicine*. 3 pp. 1.

NARAGHI, R., BREMNER, A., SLACK-SMITH, L., and BRYANT, A. (2017) 'Radiographic analysis of feet with and without Morton's neuroma' *Foot & Ankle International*. 38(3) pp. 310-317.

NEZIRIL, A., SCARAMOZZINOL, P., ANDERSENL, O., DICKENSONL, A., ARENDT-NIELSENL, L., and CURATOLOL, M. (2011) 'Reference values of mechanical and thermal pain tests in a pain-free population' *European Journal of Pain*. 15(4) pp. 376-383.

NIKOLAJSEN, L., KRISTENSEN, A., PEDERSEN, L., RAHBEK, O., JENSEN, T., and MØLLER-MADSEN, B. (2011) 'Intra-and interrater agreement of pressure pain thresholds in children with orthopedic disorders' *Journal of Children's Orthopaedics*. 5(3) pp. 173-178.

NISSEN, K. (1948) 'Plantar digital neuritis' *The Journal of Bone & Joint Surgery*. 30B(1) pp. 84-94.

OGAWA, T., KAWASHIMA, N., SUZUKI, S., and NAKAZAWA, K. (2012) 'Different modulation pattern of spinal stretch reflex excitability in highly trained endurance runners' *European Journal of Applied Physiology*. 112(10) pp. 3641-3648.

OHRBACH, R., CROW, H., and KAMER, A. (1998) 'Examiner expectancy effects in the measurement of pressure pain thresholds' *Pain*. 74(2) pp. 163-170.

OKAFOR, B., SHERGILL, G., and ANGEL, J. (1997) 'Treatment of Morton's neuroma by neurolysis' *Foot & Ankle International*. 18(5) pp. 284-287.

ORATIS, A., BUSH, J., STONE, H., and BIRD, J. (2020) 'A new wrinkle on liquid sheets: Turning the mechanism of viscous bubble collapse upside down' *Science*. 369(6504) pp. 685-688.

ORTU, S., FIORI, E., BAGNOLI, I., VALENTE, A., PISANU, F., CAGGIARI, G., DORIA, C., and MILANO, L. (2022) 'Complications of alcohol injections for Morton's neuroma' *Journal of Orthopaedics, Trauma and Rehabilitation*. 29(2) pp. 22104917221116392.

OWENS, R., GOUGOULIAS, N., GUTHRIE, H., and SAKELLARIOU, A. (2011) 'Morton's neuroma: Clinical testing and imaging in 76 feet, compared to a control group' *Foot and Ankle Surgery*. 17(3) pp. 197-200.

PABINGER, C., MALAJ, I., LOTHALLER, H., SAMAILA, E., and MAGNAN, B. (2020) 'Improved injection technique of ethanol for Morton's neuroma' *Foot & Ankle International*. 41(5) pp. 590-595.

PACE, A., SCAMMELL, B., and DHAR, S. (2010) 'The outcome of Morton's neurectomy in the treatment of metatarsalgia' *International Orthopaedics*. 34(4) pp. 511-515.

PADUA, L., CORACI, D., GATTO, D., GLORIOSO, D., and LODISPOTO, F. (2020) 'Relationship between sensory symptoms, Mulder's sign, and dynamic ultrasonographic findings in Morton's Neuroma' *Foot & Ankle International*. 41(12) pp. 1474-1479.

PAGET, J. (1867) 'Clinical Lecture on Cases that Bone-Setters Cure' *British Medical Journal*. 1(314) pp. 1-4.

PARK, G., KIM, C., PARK, S., KIM, M., and JANG, S. (2011) 'Reliability and usefulness of the Pressure Pain Threshold Measurement in patients with myofascial pain' *Annals of Rehabilitation Medicine*. 35(3) pp. 412-417.

PARK, H., KIM, S., RHO, M., HONG, H., and LEE, S. (2011) 'Sonographic appearances of Morton's neuroma: Differences from other interdigital soft tissue masses' *Ultrasound in Medicine & Biology*. 37(8) pp. 1204-1209.

PASSATORE, M. and ROATTA, S. (2006) 'Influence of sympathetic nervous system on sensorimotor function: whiplash associated disorders (WAD) as a model' *European Journal of Applied Physiology*. 98 pp. 423-449.

PASTIDES, P., EL-SALLAKH, S., and CHARALAMBIDES, C. (2012) 'Morton's neuroma: A clinical versus radiological diagnosis' *Foot and Ankle Surgery*. 18(1) pp. 22-24.

PÉREZ-DOMÍNGUEZ, B. and CASAÑA-GRANELL, J. (2020) 'The effects of a combined physical therapy approach on Morton's Neuroma. An N-of-1 Case Report' *The Foot*. 44 pp. 101684.

PETTMAN, E. (2007) 'A history of manipulative therapy' *Journal of Manual & Manipulative Therapy*. 15(3) pp. 165-174.

PFIRRMANN, C., ZANETTI, M., and HODLER, J. (2003) 'Joint MR imaging: Normal variants and pitfalls related to sports injury' *Magnetic Resonance Imaging Clinics of North America*. 11(2) pp. 193-205.

PFIRRMANN, C., ZANETTI, M., and HODLER, J. (2002) 'Joint magnetic resonance imaging: Normal variants and pitfalls related to sports injury' *Radiologic Clinics of North America*. 40(2) pp. 167-180.

PICKAR, J. and WHEELER, J. (2001) 'Response of muscle proprioceptors to spinal manipulative-like loads in the anesthetized cat' *Journal of manipulative and physiological therapeutics*. 24(1) pp. 2-11.

PICKAR, J. (2002) 'Neurophysiological effects of spinal manipulation' *The Spine Journal*. 2(5) pp. 357-371.

PICKAR, J. and BOLTON, P. (2012) 'Spinal manipulative therapy and somatosensory activation' *Journal of Electromyography and Kinesiology*. 22(5) pp. 785-794.

PINSKER, E. and DANIELS, T. (2011) 'AOFAS position statement regarding the future of the AOFAS Clinical Rating Systems' *Foot & Ankle International*. 32(9) pp. 841-842.

PLANO CLARK, V. and IVANKOVA, N. (2016) 'How to use mixed methods research?: Understanding the basic mixed methods designs' *Mixed Methods Research: A Guide to the Field.*, pp. 105-134. Sage Publications Ltd, Thousand Oaks.

POPOV, V., POLIAKOV, A., and PAKHALIUK, V. (2021) 'Synovial joints. Tribology, regeneration, regenerative rehabilitation and arthroplasty' *Lubricants*. 9(2) pp. 15.

POST, M. and MACCIO, J. (2020) 'Mechanical diagnosis and therapy and Morton's neuroma: a case-series' *Journal of Manual & Manipulative Therapy*. 28(1) pp. 60-67.

POTTER, L., MCCARTHY, C., and OLDHAM, J. (2006) 'Algometer reliability in measuring pain pressure threshold over normal spinal muscles to allow quantification of anti-nociceptive treatment effects' *International Journal of Osteopathic Medicine*. 9(4) pp. 113-119.

PRUSHANSKY, T., DVIR, Z., and DEFRIN-ASSA, R. (2004) 'Reproducibility indices applied to cervical pressure pain threshold measurements in healthy subjects' *The Clinical Journal of Pain*. 20(5) pp. 341-347.

QUINN, T., JACOBSON, J., CRAIG, J., and VAN HOLSBEECK, M. (2000) 'Sonography of Morton's neuromas' *American Journal of Roentgenology*. 174(6) pp. 1723-1728.

Rand Corporation., (2022) 'SF-36 scoring.' RAND. Available from: https://www.rand.org/health-care/surveys_tools/mos/36-item-short-form/scoring.html.

RAO, N., BEREMAURO, S., PABARI, D., and DEEAB, D. (2014) 'Service evaluation outcomes of a Morton's neuroma injection service: A district hospital experience' *International Musculoskeletal Medicine*. 36(1) pp. 13-18.

RAOUF, T., ROGERO, R., MCDONALD, E., FUCHS, D., SHAKKED, R., WINTERS, B., DANIEL, J., PEDOWITZ, D., and RAIKIN, S. (2019) 'Value of preoperative imaging and intraoperative histopathology in Morton's neuroma' *Foot & Ankle International*. 40(9) pp. 1032-1036.

RASMUSSEN, C., HOLTERMANN, A., and JORGENSEN, M. (2018) 'Recall Bias in Low Back Pain Among Workers: Effects of Recall Period and Individual and Work-Related Factors' *Spine*. 43(12) pp. E727-E733.

RASMUSSEN, M., KITAOKA, H., and PATZER, G. (1996) 'Nonoperative treatment of plantar interdigital neuroma with a single corticosteroid injection' *Clinical Orthopaedics and Related Research*. 326 pp. 188-193.

RATCLIFFE, A., BUTLER, D., DYMENT, N., CAGLE P., PROCTOR, C., RATCLIFFE, S., and FLATOW, E. (2015) 'Scaffolds for Tendon and Ligament Repair and Regeneration' *Annals of Biomedical Engineering*. 43(3) pp. 819-831.

READ, J., NOAKES, J., KERR, D., CRICHTON, K., SLATER, H., and BONAR, F. (1999) 'Morton's metatarsalgia: sonographic findings and correlated histopathology' *Foot & Ankle International*. 20(3) pp. 153-161.

REECE, A., MARINI, F., MUGNOSSO, M., FROST, G., SULLIVAN, P., ZABIHHOSSEINIAN, M., ZENZERI, J., and HOLMES, M. (2022) 'Influence of Neck Pain, Cervical Extensor Muscle Fatigue, and Manual Therapy on Wrist Proprioception' *Journal of Manipulative and Physiological Therapeutics*. 5(3) pp. 216-226.

REED, W., CRANSTON, J., ONIFER, S., LITTLE, J., and SOZIO, R. (2017) 'Decreased spontaneous activity and altered evoked nociceptive response of rat thalamic submedius neurons to lumbar vertebra thrust' *Experimental Brain Research*. 235 pp. 2883-2892.

REILLY, I. (2021) 'Palpation-guided intra-articular injection of the first metatarsophalangeal joint: injection technique and safe practice for novice practitioners' *Comprehensive Clinical Medicine*. 3(1) pp. 136-144.

REITANO, E., DE'ANGELIS, N., SCHEMBARI, E., CARRÀ, M., FRANCONE, E., GENTILLI, S., and LA GRECA, G. (2021) 'Learning curve for laparoscopic cholecystectomy has not been defined: a systematic review' *ANZ Journal of Surgery*. 91(9) pp. E554-E560.

RIAZ, S., DUSTGIR, A., HAFEEZ, S., KHAN, R., NAZIR, A., and KHAN, L. (2022) 'Comparison of Short-Term Effects of Thrust Manipulation and Non-Thrust Mobilization at Cervicothoracic Junction in Mechanical Neck Pain' *Pakistan Journal of Medical & Health Sciences*. 16(2) pp. 1230-1230.

RINGERTZ, N., & UNANDER-SCHARIN L. (1949) 'Morton's Disease: A Clinical and Patho-anatomical Study' *Acta Orthopaedica Scandinavica*. 19(3) pp. 327-348

RIO, E., KIDGELL, D., MOSELEY, G., GAIDA, J., DOCKING, S., PURDAM, C., and COOK, J. (2016) 'Tendon neuroplastic training: changing the way we think about tendon rehabilitation: a narrative review' *British Journal of Sports Medicine*. 50(4) pp. 209-215.

ROATTA, S., WINDHORST, U., DJUPSJÖBACKA, M., LYTVYNENKO, S., and PASSATORE, M. (2005) 'Effects of sympathetic stimulation on the rhythmical jaw movements produced by electrical stimulation of the cortical masticatory areas of rabbits' *Experimental Brain Research*. 162 pp. 14-22.

ROBERTS, D., AGEBERG, E., ANDERSSON, G., and FRIDEN, T. (2007) 'Clinical measurements of proprioception, muscle strength and laxity in relation to function in the ACL-injured knee' *Journal of Knee Surgery, Sports Traumatology, and Arthroscopy.* 15 pp. 9-16.

ROBINSON, R., ROBINSON, H., BJØRKE, G., and KVALE, A. (2009) 'Reliability and validity of a palpation technique for identifying the spinous processes of C7 and L5' *Manual Therapy*. 14(4) pp. 409-414.

ROLKE, R., CAMPBELL, K., MAGERL, W., and TREEDE, R. (2005) 'Deep pain thresholds in the distal limbs of healthy human subjects' *European Journal of Pain*. 9(1) pp. 39-48.

ROSEN, M. (1963) 'An injectable steroid anesthetic combination in disorders of the foot' *Journal of the American Podiatry Association*. 53 pp. 514-516.

ROSS, A., JACOBS, A., WILLIAMS, K., BOUR, R., and GYFTOPOULOS, S. (2022) 'Ultrasound-Guided Injection Treatments Versus Surgical Neurectomy for Morton Neuroma: A Cost-Effectiveness Analysis' *American Journal of Roentgenology*. 218(2) pp. 234-240.

ROUSSEAU, E. 2013) 'The anterior recurrent peroneal nerve entrapment syndrome: A patellar tendinopathy differential diagnosis case report' *Manual Therapy*. 18(6) pp. 611-614.

ROUT, R., TEDD, H., LLOYD, R., OSTLERE, S., LAVIS, G., COOKE, P., and SHARP, R. (2009) 'Morton's neuroma: diagnostic accuracy, effect on treatment time and costs of direct referral to ultrasound by primary care physicians' *Quality in Primary Care*. 17(4) pp. 277-282.

RUNGPRAI, C., CYCHOSZ, C., PHRUETTHIPHAT, O., FEMINO, J., AMENDOLA, A., and PHISITKUL, P. (2015) 'Simple neurectomy versus neurectomy with intramuscular implantation for interdigital neuroma: a comparative study' *Foot & Ankle International*. 36(12) pp. 1412-1424.

RYAN, D. and O'SULLIVAN, C. (2021) 'Outcome measures used in intervention studies for the rehabilitation of mid-portion achilles tendinopathy; a scoping review' *Translational Sports Medicine*. 4(2) pp. 250-267.

SAMAILA, E., AMBROSINI, C., NEGRI, S., MALUTA, T., VALENTINI, R., and MAGNAN, B. (2020) 'Can percutaneous alcoholization of Morton's neuroma with phenol by electrostimulation guidance be an alternative to surgical excision? Long-term results' *Foot and Ankle Surgery*. 26(3) pp. 314-319.

SANDERS, O., HSIAO, H., SAVIN, D., CREATH, R., and ROGERS, M. (2019) 'Aging changes in protective balance and startle responses to sudden drop perturbations' *Journal of Neurophysiology*. 122(1) pp. 39-50.

SANTIAGO, F., MUÑOZ, P., RAMOS-BOSSINI, A., MARTÍNEZ, A., and OLLETA, N. (2022) 'Long-term comparison between blind and ultrasound-guided corticoid injections in Morton neuroma' *European Radiology*. 32 pp. 8414-8422.

SANTIAGO, F., OLLETA, N., MUÑOZ, P., ÁLVAREZ, L., and MARTÍNEZ, A. (2019) 'Short term comparison between blind and ultrasound guided injection in morton neuroma' *European Radiology*. 29(2) pp. 620-627.

SARAGAS, N. (2006) 'Hydrocortisone/local anaesthetic injection versus ultrasound in the diagnosis of interdigital neuroma' *Foot and Ankle Surgery*. 12(3) pp. 149-151.

SARATSIOTIS, J. and MYRIOKEFALITAKIS, E. (2010) 'Diagnosis and treatment of posterior interosseous nerve syndrome using soft tissue manipulation therapy: a case study' *Journal of Bodywork and Movement Therapies*. 14(4), 397-402.

SAULT, J., MORRIS, M., JAYASEELAN, D., and EMERSON-KAVCHAK, A. (2016) 'Manual Therapy In The Management Of A Patient With A Symptomatic Morton's Neuroma: A Case Report' *Manual Therapy*. 21 pp. 307-310.

SAYGI, B., YILDIRIM, Y., SAYGI, E., KARA, H., and ESEMENLI, T. (2005) 'Morton neuroma: comparative results of two conservative methods' *Foot & Ankle International*. 26(7) pp. 556-559.

SCHAIBLE, H., EBERSBERGER, A., and NATURA, G. (2011) 'Update on peripheral mechanisms of pain: beyond prostaglandins and cytokines' *Arthritis Research and Therapy*. 13(2) p. 210.

SCHOLZ, J., FINNERUP, N., ATTAL, N., AZIZ, Q., BARON, R., BENNETT, M., BENOLIEL, R., COHEN, M., CRUCCU, G., DAVIS, K., EVERS, S., FIRST, M., GIAMBERARDINO, M., HANSSON, P., KAASA, S., KORWISI, B., KOSEK, E., LAVAND'HOMME, P., NICHOLAS, M., NURMIKKO, T., PERROT, S., RAJA, S., RICE, A., ROWBOTHAM, M., SCHUG, S., SIMPSON, D., SMITH, B., SVENSSON, P., VLAEYEN, J., WANG, S., BARKE, A., RIEF, W., TREEDE, R., and Classification Committee of the Neuropathic Pain Special Interest Group (NeuPSIG) (2019) 'The IASP classification of chronic pain for ICD-11: chronic neuropathic pain' *Pain*. 160(1) pp. 53-59.

SCHUEREN, S., HUNGER, H., PHAM, H., SMITH, D., LAYNE, C., and MALAYA, C. (2022) 'Immediate effect of lower extremity joint manipulation on a lower extremity somatosensory illusion: a randomized, controlled crossover clinical pilot study' *Frontiers in Human Neuroscience*. 16 pp. 1-8.

SEOK, H., KIM, S., LEE, S., and PARK, S. (2016) 'Extracorporeal Shockwave Therapy in Patients with Morton's Neuroma. A Randomized, Placebo-Controlled Trial' *Journal of the American Podiatric Medical Association*. 106(2) pp. 93-99.

SHAFSHAK, T., and ELNEMR, R. (2021) 'The Visual Analogue Scale Versus Numerical Rating Scale in Measuring Pain Severity and Predicting Disability in Low Back Pain' *Journal of Clinical Rheumatology : Practical Reports on Rheumatic & Musculoskeletal Diseases.* 27(7) pp. 282-285.

SHARP, R., WADE, C., HENNESSY, M., and SAXBY, T. (2003) 'The role of MRI and ultrasound imaging in Morton's neuroma and the effect of size of lesion on symptoms' *Journal of Bone & Joint Surgery, British Volume*. 85(7) pp. 999-1005.

SHAZADEH SAFAVI, P., JANNEY, C., JUPITER, D., KUNZLER, D., BUI, R., and PANCHBHAVI, V. (2019) 'A systematic review of the outcome evaluation tools for the foot and ankle' *Foot & Ankle Specialist*. 12(5) pp. 461-470.

SHEN, Z., KAHN, H., BALLARINI, R., and EPPELL, S. (2011) 'Viscoelastic properties of isolated collagen fibrils' *Biophysical Journal*. 100(12) pp. 3008-3015.

SHIN, H., KIM, S., JUNG, H.J., CHO, H., and HAHM, S. (2020) 'Manipulative Therapy Plus Ankle Therapeutic Exercises for Adolescent Baseball Players with Chronic Ankle Instability: A Single-Blinded Randomized Controlled Trial' *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*. 17(14) pp. 4997.

SIVAN, M., BROWN, J., BRENNAN, S., and BHAKTA, B. (2011) 'A One-Stop Approach to the Management of Soft Tissue and Degenerative Musculoskeletal Conditions Using Clinic-Based Ultrasonography' *Musculoskeletal Care*. 9(2) pp. 63-68.

SLEMENDA, C., HEILMAN, D., BRANDT, K., KATZ, B., MAZZUCA, S., BRAUNSTEIN, E., and BYRD, D. (1998) 6'Reduced quadriceps strength relative to body weight: a risk factor for knee osteoarthritis in women?' *Arthritis & Rheumatism*. 41(11) pp. 1951-1959.

SMITHAM, P., MOLVIK, K., SMITH, J., ATTARD, N., CULLEN, D., SINGH, D., and GOLDBERG, A. (2012) 'A Review of Orthotic Design, Patient Compliance and Satisfaction in an NHS Outpatient Service' *Orthopaedic Proceedings Bone and Joint*. 94(XXII) p. 78

SNOW, S., and KIRWAN, J. (1988) 'Visual analogue scales: a source of error' *Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases*. 47(6) pp. 526.

SOBIESK, G., WERTHEIMER, S., SCHULZ, R., and DALFOVO, M. (1997) 'Sonographic evaluation of interdigital neuromas' *The Journal of Foot and Ankle Surgery*. 36(5) pp. 364-366.

SOKAL, R., and ROHLF, F. (1981) 'Biometry. 2nd edition' San Francisco, California, USA: WH Freeman,.

SOLARINO, B., COPPOLA, F., DI VELLA, G., CORSALINI, M., and QUARANTA, N. (2009) 'Vestibular evoked myogenic potentials (VEMPs) in whiplash injury: a prospective study' Acta Oto-Laryngologica. 129(9) pp. 976-981.

SONG, J., KANG, C., HWANG, D., KANG, D., and KIM, Y. (2019) 'Dorsal suspension for Morton's neuroma: a comparison with neurectomy' *Foot and Ankle Surgery*. 25(6) pp. 748-754.

SONG, X., XU, D., VIZCARRA, C., and RUPERT, R. (2003) 'Onset and recovery of hyperalgesia and hyperexcitability of sensory neurons following intervertebral foramen volume reduction and restoration' *Journal of Manipulative and Physiological Therapeutics*. 26(7) pp. 426-436.

SOOHOO, N., SHULER, M., and FLEMING, L. (2003) 'Evaluation of the validity of the AOFAS Clinical Rating Systems by correlation to the SF-36' *Foot & Ankle International*. 24(1) pp. 50-55.

SPINA, R., CAMERON, M., and ALEXANDER, R. (2002) 'The effect of functional fascial taping on Morton's neuroma' *Australas Chiropractic and Osteopathy*. 10(1) pp. 45-50.

STAMATIS, E., and MYERSON, M. (2004) 'Treatment of recurrence of symptoms after excision of an interdigital neuroma. A retrospective review' *Journal of Bone & Joint Surgery, British Volume*. 86(1) pp. 48-53.

STOKVIS, A., HENK COERT, J., and VAN NECK, J. (2010) 'Insufficient pain relief after surgical neuroma treatment: Prognostic factors and central sensitisation' *Journal of Plastic, Reconstructive & Aesthetic Surgery*. 63(9) pp. 1538-1543.

STREHL, C., and BUTTGEREIT, F. (2013) 'Optimized glucocorticoid therapy: Teaching old drugs new tricks' *Molecular and Cellular Endocrinology*. 380(1–2) pp. 32-40.

SU, E., DI CARLO, E., O'MALLEY, M., BOHNE, W., DELAND, J., and KENNEDY, J. (2006) 'The frequency of digital artery resection in Morton interdigital neurectomy' *Foot & Ankle International.* 27(10) pp. 801-803.

SUGAI, N., CHO, K., MURAKAMI, G., ABE, H., UCHIYAMA, E., and KURA, H. (2021) 'Distribution of sole Pacinian corpuscles: a histological study using near-term human feet' *Surgical and Radiologic Anatomy*. 43 pp. 1031-1039.

SUH, J., HO-SEONG, J., PARK, H., & PARK, S. (2017) 'Shortened first metatarsal bone and newly developed second metatarsalgia after parallel-shaped modified scarf osteotomy for hallux valgus deformity' *Foot & Ankle Orthopaedics*. 2(3) P. 2473011417S000381

TARLOV, A., WARE, J., GREENFIELD, S., NELSON, E., PERRIN, E., and ZUBKOFF, M. (1989) 'The Medical Outcomes Study: an application of methods for monitoring the results of medical care' *Journal of the American Medical Association*. 262(7) pp. 925-930.

TASHJIAN, R., DELOACH, J., PORUCZNIK, C., and POWELL, A. (2009) 'Minimal clinically important differences (MCID) and patient acceptable symptomatic state (PASS) for visual analog scales (VAS) measuring pain in patients treated for rotator cuff disease' *Journal of Shoulder and Elbow Surgery*. 18(6) pp. 927-932.

TATLI, Y., and KAPASI, S. (2009) 'The real risks of steroid injection for plantar fasciitis, with a review of conservative therapies' *Current Reviews in Musculoskeletal Medicine*. 2(1) pp. 3-9.

TAYLOR, H., HOLT, K., and MURPHY, B. (2010) 'Exploring the neuromodulatory effects of the vertebral subluxation and chiropractic care' *Chiropractic Journal of Australia*. 40(1) pp. 37.

TEIXEIRA, L., PIRES, T., SILVA, R., and DE RESENDE, M. (2013) 'Immediate effect of a single anteroposterior talus mobilization on dorsiflexion range of motion in participants with orthopedic dysfunction of the ankle and foot' *Journal of Manipulative and Physiological Therapeutics*. 36(6) pp. 369-375.

TEN KLOOSTER, P., DROSSAERS–BAKKER, K., TAAL, E., and VAN DE LAAR, M. (2006) 'Patient-perceived satisfactory improvement (PPSI): Interpreting meaningful change in pain from the patient's perspective' *Pain*. 3(121) pp. 151-157.

THEUMANN, N., PFIRRMANN, C., CHUNG, C., MOHANA-BORGES, A., HAGHIGHI, P., TRUDELL, D., and RESNICK, D. (2001) 'Intermetatarsal Spaces: Analysis with MR Bursography, Anatomic Correlation, and Histopathology in Cadavers' *Radiology*. 221(2) pp. 478-484.

THOMAS, J., SILVERMAN, S., and NELSON, J. (2015) 'Research methods in physical activity 7th edition' Human Kinetics, Champaign, Illinois.

THOMASON, K., and COOKE, P. (2012) 'The use of surgeon-performed ultrasound assessment in a foot and ankle clinic' *Foot and Ankle Surgery*. 18(3) pp. 213-215.

THOMSON, C., GIBSON, J., and MARTIN, D. (2004) 'Interventions for the treatment of Morton's neuroma' *Cochrane Database Systematic Reviews* 3(3).

THOMSON, L., AUJLA, R., DIVALL, P., and BHATIA, M. (2020) 'Non-surgical treatments for Morton's neuroma: a systematic review' *Foot and Ankle Surgery*. 26(7) pp. 736-743.

THOMSON, O., HAIG, L., and MANSFIELD, H. (2009) 'The effects of high-velocity lowamplitude thrust manipulation and mobilisation techniques on pressure pain threshold in the lumbar spine' *International Journal of Osteopathic Medicine*. 12(2) pp. 56-62.

THOMSON, C., MCMILLAN, D., BEGGS, I., GIBSON, A., MARTIN, D., EDWARDS, R., RUSSELL, D., YEO, T., and RUSSELL, I. (2013) 'Methylprednisolone Injections for the Treatment of Morton Neuroma: A Patient-Blinded Randomized Trial' *Journal of Bone and Joint Surgery*. 95(9) pp. 790-798.

TODD, K., and FUNK, J. (1996) 'The minimum clinically important difference in physician–assigned visual analog pain scores' *Academic Emergency Medicine*. 3(2) pp. 142-146.

TODD, K., FUNK, K., FUNK, J., and BONACCI, R. (1996) 'Clinical significance of reported changes in pain severity' *Annals of Emergency Medicine*. 27(4) pp. 485-489.

TONKS, J., PAI, S., and MURALI, S. (2007) 'Steroid injection therapy is the best conservative treatment for lateral epicondylitis: a prospective randomised controlled trial' *International Journal of Clinical Practice*. 61(2) pp. 240-246.

TOOLAN, B., WRIGHT QUINONES, V., CUNNINGHAM, B., and BRAGE, M. (2001) 'An evaluation of the use of retrospectively acquired preoperative AOFAS clinical rating scores to assess surgical outcome after elective foot and ankle surgery' *Foot & Ankle International*. 22(10) pp. 775-778.

TRAGER, R., CUPLER, Z., SRINIVASAN, R., CASSELBERRY, R., PEREZ, J., & DUSEK, J. (2023) 'Association between chiropractic spinal manipulation and gabapentin prescription in adults with radicular low back pain: retrospective cohort study using US data' *BMJ open.* 13(7), e073258.

TUBACH, F., RAVAUD, P., BARON, G., FALISSARD, B., LOGEART, I., BELLAMY, N., BOMBARDIER, C., FELSON, D., HOCHBERG, M., VAN DER HEIJDE, D., and DOUGADOS, M. (2005) 'Evaluation of clinically relevant changes in patient reported outcomes in knee and hip osteoarthritis: the minimal clinically important improvement' *Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases*. 64(1) pp. 29-33.

VALENTE, M., CRUCIL, M., and ALECCI, V. (2008) 'Operative treatment of interdigital Morton's neuroma' *La Chirurgia Degli Organi Di Movimento*. 92(1) pp. 39-43.

VALISENA, S., PETRI, G., and FERRERO, A. (2018) 'Treatment of Morton's neuroma: a systematic review' *Foot and Ankle Surgery*. 24(4) pp. 271-281.

VAN WILGEN, P., VAN DER NOORD, R., and ZWERVER, J. (2011) 'Feasibility and reliability of pain pressure threshold measurements in patellar tendinopathy' *Journal of Science and Medicine in Sport*. 14(6) pp. 477-481.

VENTURINI, C., PENEDO, M., PEIXOTO, G., CHAGAS, M., FERREIRA, M., and DE RESENDE, M. (2007) 'Study of the Force Applied During Anteroposterior Articular Mobilization of the Talus and its Effect on the Dorsiflexion Range of Motion' *Journal of Manipulative and Physiological Therapeutics*. 30(8) pp. 593-597.

VILLAS, C., FLOREZ, B., and ALFONSO, M. (2008) 'Neurectomy versus neurolysis for Morton's neuroma' *Foot & Ankle International*. 29(6) pp. 578-580.

VITO, G., and TALARICO, L. (2003) 'A Modified Technique for Morton's Neuroma Decompression with Relocation' Journal *of the American Podiatric Medical Association*. 93(3) pp. 190-194.

WAJED, J., EJINDU, V., HERON, C., HERMANSSON, M., KIELY, P., and SOFAT, N. (2012) 'Quantitative sensory testing in painful hand osteoarthritis demonstrates features of peripheral sensitisation' *International Journal of Rheumatology*. vol. 2012, Article ID 703138, 8 pages, 2012. <u>https://doi.org/10.1155/2012/703138</u>

WALDECKER, U. (2004) 'Limited range of motion of the lesser MTP joints—a cause of metatarsalgia' *Foot and Ankle Surgery*. 10(3) pp. 149-154.

WALSH, J., and HALL, T. (2009) 'Reliability, validity and diagnostic accuracy of palpation of the sciatic, tibial and common peroneal nerves in the examination of low back related leg pain.' *Manual Therapy*. 14(6) pp. 623-629.

WALTON, D., MACDERMID, J., NIELSON, W., TEASELL, R., CHIASSON, M., and BROWN, L. (2011) 'Reliability, standard error, and minimum detectable change of clinical pressure pain threshold testing in people with and without acute neck pain' *The Journal of Orthopaedic and Sports Physical Therapy*. 41(9) pp. 644-650.

WANG, X., and CHENG, Z. (2020) 'Cross-sectional studies: strengths, weaknesses, and recommendations' *Chest*. 158(1) pp. S65-S71.

WANG, H., DEMBO, M., HANKS, S., and WANG, Y. (2001) 'Focal adhesion kinase is involved in mechanosensing during fibroblast migration' *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*. Sep 25. 98(20) pp. 11295-11300.

WATERS-BANKER, C., DUPONT-VERSTEEGDEN, E., KITZMAN, P., and BUTTERFIELD, T. (2014) 'Investigating the mechanisms of massage efficacy: The role of mechanical immunomodulation' *Journal of Athletic Training*. 49(2) pp. 266-273.

WATT, F., HAMID, B., GARRIGA, C., JUDGE, A., HRUSECKA, R., CUSTERS, R., JANSEN, M., LAFEBER, F., MASTBERGEN, S., and VINCENT, T. (2020) 'The molecular profile of synovial fluid changes upon joint distraction and is associated with clinical response in knee osteoarthritis' *Osteoarthritis and Cartilage*. 28(3) pp. 324-333.

WEI, B., FU, C., LIU, P., BAI, L., and RONG, K. (2022) 'Anatomy of the Plantar Intermetatarsal Tunnel: A Cadaveric Study' *The Journal of Foot and Ankle Surgery*.

WEISHAUPT, D., TREIBER, K., KUNDERT, H., ZOLLINGER, H., VIENNE, P., HODLER, J., WILLMANN, J., MARINCEK, B., and ZANETTI, M. (2003) 'Morton Neuroma: MR Imaging in Prone, Supine, and Upright Weight-bearing Body Positions' *Radiology*. 226(3) pp. 849-856.

WEISS, A., SACHAR, K., and GENDREAU, M. (1994) 'Conservative management of carpal tunnel syndrome: a reexamination of steroid injection and splinting' *The Journal of Hand Surgery*. 19(3) pp. 410-415.

WENPENG, X., NING, Z., ZHENGXUN, L., YIFAN, W., XIUCUN, L., HAIPENG, S., and YONG, H. (2022) 'Plantar and Dorsal Approaches for Excision of Morton's Neuroma: A Comparison Study' *BMC Musculoskeletal Disorders*. 23(1) pp. 1-5

WHITMAN, J., CLELAND, J., MINTKEN, P., KEIRNS, M., BIENIEK, M., ALBIN, S., MAGEL, J., and MCPOIL, T. (2009) 'Predicting short-term response to thrust and nonthrust manipulation and exercise in patients post inversion ankle sprain' *Journal of Orthopaedic & Sports Physical Therapy*. 39(3) pp. 188-200.

WILLIAMSON, A., and HOGGART, B. (2005) 'Pain: a review of three commonly used pain rating scales' *Journal of Clinical Nursing*. 14(7) pp. 798-804.

WINER, B., BROWN, D., and MICHELS, K. (1971) '*Statistical principles in experimental design*' Mcgraw-hill New York.

WOLFE, F., SMYTHE, H., YUNUS, M., BENNETT, R., BOMBARDIER, C., GOLDENBERG, D., TUGWELL, P., CAMPBELL, S., ABELES, M., and CLARK, P. (1990) 'The American College of Rheumatology 1990 criteria for the classification of fibromyalgia' *Arthritis & Rheumatism.* 33(2) pp. 160-172.

WOMACK, J., RICHARDSON, D., MURPHY, G., RICHARDSON, E., and ISHIKAWA, S. (2008) 'Long-term evaluation of interdigital neuroma treated by surgical excision' *Foot & Ankle International*. 29(6) pp. 574-577.

WOO, S., MATTHEWS, J., AKESON, W., AMIEL, D., and CONVERY, F. (1975) 'Connective tissue response to immobility' *Arthritis & Rheumatism.* 18(3) pp. 257-264.

WOODFORDE, J., and MERSKEY, H. (1972) 'Some relationships between subjective measures of pain' *Journal of Psychosomatic Research*. 16(3) pp. 173-178.

WOODS, C., and CUMMING, B. (2009) 'The impact of test medium on use of visual analogue scales' *Eye & Contact Lens*. 35(1) pp. 6-10.

WU, K. (1996) 'Morton's interdigital neuroma: A clinical review of its etiology, treatment, and results' *The Journal of Foot and Ankle Surgery*. 35(2) pp. 112-119.

YLINEN, J., NYKÄNEN, M., KAUTIAINEN, H., and HÄKKINEN, A. (2007) 'Evaluation of repeatability of pressure algometry on the neck muscles for clinical use' *Manual Therapy*. 12(2) pp. 192-197.

YOUNGER, A., and CLARIDGE, R. (1998) 'The role of diagnostic block in the management of Morton's neuroma' *Canadian Journal of Surgery*. 41(2) pp. 127-130.

ZANETTI, M., STREHLE, J., ZOLLINGER, H., and HODLER, J. (1997) 'Morton neuroma and fluid in the intermetatarsal bursae on MR images of 70 asymptomatic volunteers' *Radiology-Radiological Society of North America*. 203(2) pp. 516-520.

Appendix I

Ethical approval

Lothian NHS Board

Mr David Cashley Podiatrist School of Health Sciences Queen Margaret University Musselburgh EH21 6UU

Dear Mr Cashley

South East Scotland Research Ethics Committee 01

Waverley Gate 2-4 Waterloo Place Edinburgh EH1 3EG Lothian

NHS

Telephone 0131 536 9000 www.nhslothian.scot.nhs.uk

Date15 June 2015Your RefOur Ref

Enquiries to: Sandra Wyllie Extension: 35473 Direct Line: 0131 465 5473 Email: Sandra.Wyllie@nhslothian.scot.nhs.uk

A randomised controlled trial to compare the clinical effectiveness of lower extremity manipulation to that of steroid injection in the treatment of Morton's Neuroma:

A pragmatic study 15/SS/0099 129586

The Research Ethics Committee reviewed the above application at the meeting held on 10 June 2015. Thank you for attending to discuss the application.

We plan to publish your research summary wording for the above study on the HRA website, together with your contact details. Publication will be no earlier than three months from the date of this favourable opinion letter. The expectation is that this information will be published for all studies that receive an ethical opinion but should you wish to provide a substitute contact point, wish to make a request to defer, or require further information, please contact the REC Manager Mrs Sandra Wyllie, sandra.wyllie@nhslothian.scot.nhs.uk. Under very limited circumstances (e.g. for student research which has received an unfavourable opinion), it may be possible to grant an exemption to the publication of the study.

Ethical opinion

The members of the Committee present gave a favourable ethical opinion of the above research on the basis described in the application form, protocol and supporting documentation, subject to the conditions specified below.

Conditions of the favourable opinion

IN PEOPLE

The favourable opinion is subject to the following conditions being met prior to the start of the study.

The Participant Information Sheets – (and protocol as applicable) should be revised as follows:-

1. It should be detailed where the sites that will be used for recruitment will be. Healthy Headquarters INVESTORS

Working Waverley Gate, 2-4 Waterloo Place, Edinburgh EH1 3EG

Chair Mr Brian Houston Chief Executive Tim Davison Lothian NHS Board is the common name of Lothian Health Board

- 2. Detail how long each study visit will take.
- 3. Ensure that the contact details for the NHS complaint procedure are included rather than QMU.
- 4. Detail that the manipulation process may be a bit painful.

5. Amend the wording regarding informing the GP from "..we will automatically inform your GP.." to "...with your consent we will inform your GP.."

The Consent Form – (and protocol as applicable) should be revised as follow:-

1. Please insert the following additional point for the monitor clause : "I understand that relevant sections of my medical notes and data collected during the study may be looked at by individuals from the Sponsor [NHS Lothian], from the NHS organisation or other authorities, where it is relevant to my taking part in this research. I give permission for these individuals to have access to my records."

You should notify the REC in writing once all conditions have been met (except for site approvals from host organisations) and provide copies of any revised documentation with updated version numbers. The REC will acknowledge receipt and provide a final list of the approved documentation for the study, which can be made available to host organisations to facilitate their permission for the study. Failure to provide the final versions to the REC may cause delay in obtaining permissions.

Management permission or approval must be obtained from each host organisation prior to the start of the study at the site concerned.

Management permission ("R&D approval") should be sought from all NHS organisations involved in the study in accordance with NHS research governance arrangements.

Guidance on applying for NHS permission for research is available in the Integrated Research Application System or at <u>http://www.rdforum.nhs.uk</u>.

Where a NHS organisation's role in the study is limited to identifying and referring potential participants to research sites ("participant identification centre"), guidance should be sought from the R&D office on the information it requires to give permission for this activity.

For non-NHS sites, site management permission should be obtained in accordance with the procedures of the relevant host organisation.

Sponsors are not required to notify the Committee of approvals from host organisations.

Registration of Clinical Trials

All clinical trials (defined as the first four categories on the IRAS filter page) must be registered on a publically accessible database. This should be before the first participant is recruited but no later than 6 weeks after recruitment of the first participant.

There is no requirement to separately notify the REC but you should do so at the earliest opportunity e.g. when submitting an amendment. We will audit the registration details as part of the annual progress reporting process.

To ensure transparency in research, we strongly recommend that all research is registered but for non-clinical trials this is not currently mandatory.

If a sponsor wishes to request a deferral for study registration within the required timeframe, they should contact <u>hra.studyregistration@nhs.net</u>. The expectation is that all clinical trials will be registered, however, in exceptional circumstances non registration may be permissible with prior agreement from NRES. Guidance on where to register is provided on the HRA website.

It is the responsibility of the sponsor to ensure that all the conditions are complied with before the start of the study or its initiation at a particular site (as applicable).

Ethical review of research sites

NHS Sites

The favourable opinion applies to all NHS sites taking part in the study taking part in the study, subject to management permission being obtained from the NHS/HSC R&D office prior to the start of the study (see "Conditions of the favourable opinion" below).

Non NHS sites

The Committee has not yet completed any site-specific assessment(s) (SSA) for the non-NHS research site(s) taking part in this study. The favourable opinion does not therefore apply to any non-NHS site at present. I will write to you again as soon as an SSA application(s) has been reviewed. In the meantime no study procedures should be initiated at non-NHS sites.

Summary of discussion at the meeting

Social or scientific value; scientific design and conduct of the study

The Committee queried whether the second set of pre-intervention questionnaires on the same day was necessary?

The research team advised the Committee that there are different QoL questionnaires and that they were keen to see which was most suitable.

<u>Recruitment arrangements and access to health information, and fair participant</u> <u>selection</u>

The Committee were unclear as to where the clinic for recruitment actually is.

The Committee were informed that there are several clinics through out Edinburgh that will be used for recruitment, and agreed to detail this information in the PIS.

The Committee queried how will the clinicians be made aware of the inclusion/exclusion criteria.

The research team explained that they would liaise with the clinicians to make ensure that they were advised.

The Committee sought clarification as to how the initial contact will be made.

The Committee were advised that the patient will contact the research team.

The Committee queried whether patients who did not meet the exclusion criteria and had to go back onto the NHS waiting list would have a delay in their treatment.

The research team reassured the Committee that the patients would not be disadvantaged if this was the case.

Favourable risk benefit ratio; anticipated benefit/risks for research participants (present and future)

The Committee noted that the PIS does not detail how long each appointment visit is expected to take.

The research team clarified to the Committee that the first appointment should take about 1hr and subsequent visits about 15 mins.

<u>Care and protection of research participants; respect for potential and enrolled</u> <u>participants' welfare and dignity</u>

The Committee noted that no travel expenses had been mentioned and queried whether there would be anything made available.

The Committee were advised that there was no funding available for travel expenses.

<u>Informed consent process and the adequacy and completeness of participant</u> <u>information</u>

The Committee requested that information for the NHS complaint procedure is included rather than the QMU.

This was agreed to.

The Committee noted that the manipulation may be painful and requested that this information is detailed in the PIS.

Other ethical issues were raised and resolved in preliminary discussion before your attendance at the meeting.

Approved documents

The documents reviewed and approved at the meeting were:

| Document | Version | Date |
|--|-----------|----------------|
| Evidence of Sponsor insurance or indemnity (non NHS Sponsors only) | | 14 August 2014 |
| GP/consultant information sheets or letters | Version 1 | 27 May 2015 |
| Letters of invitation to participant | Version 1 | 27 May 2015 |
| Other [Manchester-Oxford Foot Questionnaire (MOxFQ)] | | |
| Other [SF-36 QUESTIONNAIRE] | | |
| Participant consent form | | |
| Participant information sheet (PIS) | | |
| REC Application Form [REC_Form_22052015] | | 22 May 2015 |
| Research protocol or project proposal | | |
| Summary CV for Chief Investigator (CI) | | |
| Summary CV for supervisor (student research) [D Santos] | | |
| Summary CV for supervisor (student research) [J Veto] | | |
| Summary, synopsis or diagram (flowchart) of protocol in non technical language | | |
| Validated questionnaire | | |

Membership of the Committee

The members of the Ethics Committee who were present at the meeting are listed on the attached sheet.

D Santos had a declaration of interest and left the room during discussions of this application.

The Committee is constituted in accordance with the Governance Arrangements for Research Ethics Committees and complies fully with the Standard Operating Procedures for Research Ethics Committees in the UK.

After ethical review

Reporting requirements

The attached document "After ethical review – guidance for researchers" gives detailed guidance on reporting requirements for studies with a favourable opinion, including:

- Notifying substantial amendments
- Adding new sites and investigators
- Notification of serious breaches of the protocol
- Progress and safety reports
- Notifying the end of the study

The HRA website also provides guidance on these topics, which is updated in the light of changes in reporting requirements or procedures.

User Feedback

The Health Research Authority is continually striving to provide a high quality service to all applicants and sponsors. You are invited to give your view of the service you have received and the application procedure. If you wish to make your views known please use the feedback form available on the HRA website: http://www.hra.nhs.uk/about-the-hra/governance/quality-assurance/

HRA Training

We are pleased to welcome researchers and R&D staff at our training days – see details at http://www.hra.nhs.uk/hra-training/

| 15/SS/0099 | Please quote this number on all correspondence |
|------------|--|
| | |

With the Committee's best wishes for the success of this project.

Yours sincerely

Dr Chee Wee Tan Vice Chair

E-mail: sandra.wyllie@nhslothian.scot.nhs.uk

| Enclosures: | List of names and professions of members who were present at the meeting and those who submitted written comments |
|-------------|---|
| | <i>"After ethical review – guidance for researchers"</i> |
| Copy to: | Dr Fiona Coutts Elizabeth Brownsell, NHS Lothian |

South East Scotland REC 01

Attendance at Committee meeting on 10 June 2015

Committee Members:

| Name | Profession | Present | Notes |
|----------------------|--|---------|-------|
| Dr Janet Andrews | Retired Associate Specialist | No | |
| Mrs Christine Beadle | Research Nurse | Yes | |
| Dr Gail Corbett | GP Partner | No | |
| Dr Kyle Gibson | CT2 Doctor (ACCS Anaesthetics) | Yes | |
| Dr George Howat | Retired - Computing Services | Yes | |
| Dr Calum MacKellar | Director of Research | No | |
| Mrs Linda Morrow | Director of Community Stroke Services | Yes | |

| Mrs Patricia Perry | Lecturer - Faculty of Health and Life Sciences. | Yes | |
|----------------------|--|-----|--------------------------|
| Dr Derek Santos | Senior Lecturer - Faculty Of Health Sciences | Yes | |
| Dr Lillian Schweizer | Retired Molecular Geneticist | Yes | |
| Dr Sandy Small | Clinical Physicist / Head of Nuclear Medicine Physics | Yes | |
| Dr Sara Smith | Senior Lecturer- Dietetics | No | |
| Dr Chee-Wee Tan | Lecturer in Physiotherapy | Yes | (Chair for this meeting) |

Also in attendance:

| Name | Position (or reason for attending) |
|-------------------|------------------------------------|
| Dr Alex Bailey | Scientific Officer |
| Mrs Sandra Wyllie | REC Manager |

South East Scotland REC 01

Waverley Gate 2 - 4 Waterloo Place Edinburgh EH1 3EG

Telephone:

0131 465 5473 12 November 2015

Mr David Cashley Podiatrist School of Health Sciences Queen Margaret University Musselburgh EH21 6UU

Dear Mr Cashley

| Document | Version | Date |
|--|-----------|-------------|
| Evidence of Sponsor insurance or indemnity (non NHS Sponsors only) | | August 2014 |
| GP/consultant information sheets or letters | Version 1 | May 2015 |

| Letters of invitation to participant | Version 1 May 20 | | May 2015 |
|--|--|---|---|
| Other [Manchester-Oxford Foot Question | estionnaire (MOxFQ)] | | |
| Study title: | A randomised the clinical eff manipulation the treatment pragmatic stud 15/SS/0 129586 | controlled trial to ectiveness of lowe to that of steroid i of Morton's Neur dy REC reference 099 IRAS project | o compare er extremity injection in roma: A e: t ID: |

Thank you for your letter of 11 November 2015. I can confirm the REC has received the documents listed below and that these comply with the approval conditions detailed in our letter dated 15 June 2015

Documents received

The documents received were as follows:

| Document | Version | Date |
|-------------------------------------|-------------|--------------|
| Other [Referral Clinics] | | |
| Participant consent form | Version 3.2 | 15 June 2015 |
| Participant information sheet (PIS) | Version 5 | 15 June 2015 |

Approved documents

The final list of approved documentation for the study is therefore as follows:

| Other [SF-36 QUESTIONNAIRE] | | |
|--|-------------|--------------|
| Other [Referral Clinics] | | |
| Participant consent form | Version 3.2 | 15 June 2015 |
| Participant information sheet (PIS) | Version 5 | 15 June 2015 |
| REC Application Form [REC_Form_22052015] | | 22 May 2015 |
| Research protocol or project proposal | | |
| Summary CV for Chief Investigator (CI) | | |
| Summary CV for supervisor (student research) [D Santos] | | |
| Summary CV for supervisor (student research) [J Veto] | | |
| Summary, synopsis or diagram (flowchart) of protocol in non technical language | | |

| Validated questionnaire | |
|-------------------------|--|
| | |

You should ensure that the sponsor has a copy of the final documentation for the study. It is the sponsor's responsibility to ensure that the documentation is made available to R&D offices at all participating sites.

15/SS/0099

Please quote this number on all correspondence

Yours sincerely

Jeller 5.0

Sandra Wyllie REC Manager

E-mail: sandra.wyllie@nhslothian.scot.nhs.uk

Copy to: Dr Fiona Coutts Elizabeth Brownsell, NHS Lothian

Appendix II

Participant information sheet



Participant Information Sheet

"A randomised controlled trial to compare the clinical effectiveness of lower extremity manipulation to that of steroid injection in the treatment of Morton's Neuroma."

Lay title: "What is the most effective treatment for Morton's Neuroma; steroid injection or manipulation."

You are being invited to take part in a trial to compare two different conservative treatments for Morton's Neuroma. Before you decide whether or not to take part, it is important to know why the research is being done and what it will involve. Please take time to read the following information carefully. Talk to others about the study if you wish. Contact us if anything is unclear or you would like more information. Take time to decide whether or not you wish to take part.

What is the purpose of the study?

Morton's Neuroma is a common condition that causes pain in the ball of your foot but treatments other than steroid injection and surgery have not been extensively researched. We want to find out which non-surgical treatments work best for this condition. This study will compare two different conservative treatments – steroid injection and foot manipulation.

Why have I been asked to take part?

We need volunteers who have been diagnosed with Morton's Neuroma so that we can compare the outcomes of

their treatment.

Do I have to take part?

No, it is up to you to decide whether or not to take part. If you do decide to take part you will be aiven this information sheet to keep and be asked to sign a consent form. If you decide to take part you are still free to withdraw at any time and without giving a reason. You do not have to take part and you will always be free to withdraw from the study without consequence. Even if you withdraw from the study, we will make sure that you receive the treatment you need for your foot pain.



What will happen if I take part?

When you first attend the university you will be asked to complete three questionnaires. You will also be asked to rate your pain on a sliding scale. A small pressure meter will be pressed onto the sole of your foot to give the researcher a reading of how much pressure elicits discomfort in the ball of your foot. After this you will undergo a series of short clinical tests in order to confirm the diagnosis of Morton's Neuroma. You will then be asked to walk over a computerised walkway which will give the researcher information about how your foot is functioning. After this you will be assigned to one of the treatment groups. Your first visit will last approximately 90 minutes. Depending on which group you are in you will either receive a steroid injection or foot manipulation as a treatment for your foot pain. If you are in the manipulation group, you will be treated every week for six weeks. Each of these visits will last about 20 minutes. The steroid group only need to be seen once in the first six weeks. All participants will then be reviewed after six weeks, then 3,6,9 and 12 months from the start of their treatment. These review appointments will last no more than an hour.

What are the possible benefits of taking part?

Because there are two different treatment arms to this study, you can quickly and easily access further treatment for your condition if you are not responding to your initial treatment. Once the study has been able to establish which treatment works best for Morton's Neuroma you will be able to have that treatment, even if you were not in that treatment group to start with.

What are the possible disadvantages and risks of taking part?

It is not thought that there are many disadvantages; however, it may be that your recovery is slower than it would have been normally if you are assigned to a treatment group that does not work for you. If you are assigned to the manipulation group then you may find the treatment momentarily uncomfortable. If this is the case, it will subside quickly. If you are in the steroid injection group, there is a small risk of side-effects from the injection, including facial flushing, anaphylaxis and changes in skin colour at the injection site.

What happens when the study is finished?

Once the study is finished the two different treatments will be evaluated and reported in the health care literature. You will be offered the most effective treatment and further intervention if you require it.

Will my taking part in the study be kept confidential?

All the information we collect will be kept confidential and there are strict laws which safeguard your privacy at every stage. Your name will be removed from the data so that you cannot be recognised from it. All consent forms and any other identifying material will be destroyed within three months of completion of the study. We will request your permission to inform your GP that you have agreed to take part in the study. Please let us know if you do not want us to contact your GP.

What will happen to the results of the study?

We will publish the results in a peer reviewed journal so that other clinicians can assess the value of these treatments for their patients. You will also be given a lay report of the findings.

Who is organising the research and why?

This study is organised by David Cashley in the QMU podiatry department, in part fulfilment of a PhD.

Who has reviewed the study?

The study proposal has been reviewed by Dr Derek Santos of Queen Margaret University and by William McMurrich of Lothian NHS Trust. A favourable ethical opinion has been obtained from QMU Divisional Ethics Committee and from South East Scotland Research Ethics Committee.

If you have any further questions about the study please contact David Cashley on: (0131 6100790) or email: <u>Dcashley@qmu.ac.uk</u>. If you would like to discuss this study with someone independent of the study please contact: Dr Kavi Jagadamma email: KJagadamma@qmu.ac.uk

If you wish to make a complaint about the study please contact:

NHS Lothian Customer Relations and Feedback Team

Waverley Gate 2 – 4 Waterloo Place Edinburgh EH1 3EG Thank you for taking the time reading this information sheet.

Appendix III

Participant consent form



CONSENT FORM Title of Project: "A randomised controlled trial to compare the

clinical effectiveness of lower extremity manipulation to that of steroid injection in the

treatment of Morton's Neuroma."

Lay title: "What is the most effective treatment for Morton's Neuroma; steroid injection or manipulation."

Name of Researcher: DAVID CASHLEY

Please initial box

1. I confirm that I have read and understand the information sheet dated 15/06/2015 (Version 5) for the above study. I have had the opportunity to consider the information, ask questions and have had these answered satisfactorily.

2. I understand that my participation is voluntary and that I am free to withdraw at any time without giving any reason, without my medical care or legal rights being affected.
3. I agree to take part in the above study

4. I understand that if I am assigned to the steroid injection group of the study I shall receive an injection of local anaesthetic and steroid.

5. I understand that if I am assigned to the manipulation group then I will need to attend once week for six weekly treatment sessions.

6. I give permission for my G.P. to be informed of my participation in this study.

7. I understand that relevant sections of my medical notes and data collected during the stud may be looked at by individuals from the Sponsor [NHS Lothian], from the NHS organisation of other authorities, where it is relevant to my taking part in the research. I give these individual permission to have access to my records.

| Name of Patient | Date | Signature | |
|-------------------------------|------|-----------|--|
| David Cashley | | | |
| Name of Person taking consent | Date | Signature | |

Appendix IV

Visual analogue scale for pain

VISUAL ANALOGUE PAIN SCALE

0 is no pain. 10 is the worst pain you have ever experienced. Draw a vertical line through the printed line to show where your foot pain is this week. (Your previous score is shown in red)



Appendix V

Manchester-Oxford foot questionnaire

Manchester-Oxford Foot Questionnaire (MOxFQ)

English version for the United Kingdom

Prior to completing the Questionnaire please complete the following:-

Today's Date:

On which side of your body is the affected joint, for which you are receiving/have received treatment.



If you said 'both', please complete the <u>first</u> questionnaire thinking about the <u>right</u> <u>side</u>. A second questionnaire, for the left side, will follow.

| Ci ı (√) (| r cle as appropr i one box for o | iate Rig each state | ght / Left ement. | Please | e tick | | |
|----------------------|--|------------------------------|--|---------------------------------|-----------------|--|--|
| 1. | During the pa | st 4 wee | ks this has appl | ied to me: | | | |
| | I have pain in r | ny foot/a | nkle | | | | |
| | None of the times | Some | Most of the time | Rarely time | All of the time | | |
| | | | | | | | |
| 2. | During the pa | st 4 wee | ks this has appl | ied to me: | | | |
| | I avoid walking | long dist | ances because of | pain in my foot, | /ankle | | |
| | None of the time | Some times | Rarely N | Most of the time | All the time | | |
| 3. | During the pa I change the wa | st 4 wee ay I walk | ks this has appl due to pain in my | ied to me: foot/ankle | | | |
| | None of the the time | Rarely | Some times | Most of time | All the time | | |
| 4. | 4. During the past 4 weeks this has applied to me: I walk slowly because of pain in my foot/ankle | | | | | | |
| | None of the time | Some times | Most of the time | Rarely | All the time | | |
| 5. | During the pa | st 4 wee | ks this has appl | ied to me: | | | |
| 5. | I have to stop a | and rest r | ny foot/ankle beca | ause of pain | | | |

| | None of the time | Some times | Most of the time | e Rarely | All the time |
|----|--|---------------|--|-------------------------------------|-----------------|
| 6. | During the pa I avoid some h | ard or roug | (s this has appl gh surfaces becau | ied to me: use of pain in | my foot/ankle |
| | None of the time | Rarely | Some times | Most of the time | All the time |

| 7. | During the pa | ast 4 weeks | this has applie | ed to me: | | | |
|----|--|----------------|---------------------|---------------|------------------|--|--|
| | I avoid standir | ng for a long | time because of | pain in my f | oot/ankle | | |
| | None of time | Some times | Most of the time | Rarely | All the time | | |
| | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |
| 8. | During the pas | st 4 weeks t | his has applied | d to me: | | | |
| | I catch the bus foot/ankle | s or use the c | ar instead of wa | ilking, becau | se of pain in my | | |
| | None of the | Darahy | Some of the | Most of | the All of the | | |
| | | | | | | | |
| | | — | | | | | |
| 9. | 9. During the past 4 weeks this has applied to me: | | | | | | |

| I feel self-consc | ious about r | ny foot/ankle | | |
|---------------------|--|---|---|--|
| None of the time | Rarely | Some of the time | Most of the All of t time time | the |
| During the pas | t 4 weeks t | this has applied | to me: | |
| I feel self-consc | ious about t | he shoes I have t | o wear | |
| None of the time | Rarely | Some of the time | Most of the time All of the tin | me |
| During the pas | t 4 weeks t | this has applied | to me: | |
| The pain in my | foot/ankle is | more painful in t | he evening | |
| None of the time | Rarely | Some of the time | Most of the All of t time time | the |
| During the pas | t 4 weeks t | his has applied | to me: | |
| I get shooting p | ains in my f | oot/ankle | | |
| None of the time | Rarely | Some of the time | Most of the All of t time time | the |
| | I feel self-conso None of the time During the pas I feel self-conso None of the time During the pas The pain in my None of the time During the pas I get shooting p None of the time | I feel self-conscious about r None of the time Rarely During the past 4 weeks to I feel self-conscious about to None of the time Rarely During the past 4 weeks to The pain in my foot/ankle is None of the time Rarely During the past 4 weeks to I get shooting pains in my for None of the time Rarely During the past 4 weeks to I get shooting pains in my for | I feel self-conscious about my foot/ankle None of the time Rarely During the past 4 weeks this has applied I feel self-conscious about the shoes I have t None of the time Rarely During the past 4 weeks this has applied The pain in my foot/ankle is more painful in t None of the time Rarely During the past 4 weeks this has applied I get shooting pains in my foot/ankle None of the time Rarely L get shooting pains in my foot/ankle None of the time Rarely L get shooting pains in my foot/ankle None of the time Rarely L get shooting pains in my foot/ankle Rarely L get shooting pains in my foot/ankle | I feel self-conscious about my foot/ankle None of the Rarely time time time time During the past 4 weeks this has applied to me: I feel self-conscious about the shoes I have to wear None of the Rarely time time All of the ti Rarely time time All of the time During the past 4 weeks this has applied to me: The pain in my foot/ankle is more painful in the evening None of the Rarely time time time During the past 4 weeks this has applied to me: The pain in my foot/ankle is more painful in the evening None of the Rarely time time time During the past 4 weeks this has applied to me: The pain in my foot/ankle is more painful in the evening None of the Rarely time time time During the past 4 weeks this has applied to me: I get shooting pains in my foot/ankle None of the Rarely time time time During the past 4 weeks this has applied to me: I get shooting pains in my foot/ankle None of the Rarely time time time During the past 4 weeks this has applied to me: I get shooting pains in my foot/ankle None of the Rarely time time time During the past 4 weeks this has applied to me: I get shooting pains in my foot/ankle None of the Rarely time time time During the past 4 weeks this has applied to me: I get shooting pains in my foot/ankle None of the Rarely time time time During the past 4 weeks this has applied to me: I get shooting pains in my foot/ankle None of the Rarely time time time time During time time time time time time time During time time time time time time time time |

13. During the past 4 weeks this has applied to me:

| | The pain in my work/everyday | foot/ankle pr activities | events me from | carrying o | out my | |
|-------|--|---|-------------------|--------------|-----------------|-----|
| No | ne of the time S | Some times | Most times | Rarely All | of the time | |
| | | | | | | |
| 14. | During the pa | ast 4 weeks | this has applie | d to me: | | |
| | I am <u>un</u> able to in my foot/ank | do all my soc le | ial or recreation | al activitie | s because of pa | ain |
| | None of the time | e Some times | Most of the time | Rarely | All times | |
| | | | | | | |
| 15. | During the pa | ast 4 weeks. | | y havo in y | our foot/anklo | 2 |
| | None | Verv mild | Mild | Moderat | | : |
| | Home | | i ind | riouciu | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| 16. | During the pa | ast 4 weeks. | • | | | |
| | Have you beer | troubled by p | pain from your f | oot/ankle i | n bed at night? |) |
| night | No nights | Only 1 or 2 nights | Some nights | Most nigh | ts Every | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |

Finally, please check that you have answered every question.

Thank you very much.

Appendix VI

Foot and ankle ability

measure

Foot and Ankle Ability Measure (FAAM)

Activities of Daily Living Subscale

Please Answer <u>every question</u> with <u>one response</u> that most closely describes your condition within the past week.

If the activity in question is limited by something other than your foot or ankle mark "Not Applicable" (N/A).

| | No Difficulty | Slight Difficulty | Moderate Difficulty | Extreme Difficulty | Unable to do | N/A |
|--------------------------------------|------------------|----------------------|------------------------|-----------------------|-----------------|-----|
| Standing | Υ | Ŷ | Υ | Υ | Ŷ | Υ |
| Walking on even Ground | Ŷ | Υ | Ŷ | Ŷ | Ŷ | Ŷ |
| Walking on even ground without shoes | Υ | Υ | Ŷ | Ŷ | Ŷ | Υ |
| Walking up hills | Υ | Ŷ | Υ | Υ | Υ | Υ |
| Walking down hills | Υ | Ŷ | Υ | Υ | Ŷ | Υ |
| Going up stairs | Υ | Ŷ | Υ | Υ | Ŷ | Υ |
| Going down stairs | Υ | Ŷ | Υ | Υ | Ŷ | Υ |
| Walking on uneven ground | dΥ | Ŷ | Υ | Υ | Υ | Υ |
| Stepping up and down cur | bs Y | Ŷ | Υ | Ŷ | Ŷ | Ŷ |
| Squatting | Υ | Ŷ | Υ | Ŷ | Ŷ | Υ |
| Coming up on your toes | Υ | Ŷ | Υ | Υ | Υ | Υ |
| Walking initially | Υ | Ŷ | Υ | Υ | Υ | Υ |
| Walking 5 minutes or less | Υ | Ŷ | Υ | Υ | Υ | Υ |
| Walking approximately 10 minutes | Ŷ | Υ | Ŷ | Ŷ | Υ | Ŷ |
| Walking 15 minutes or greater | Υ | Υ | Ŷ | Ŷ | Ŷ | Υ |

Foot and Ankle Ability Measure (FAAM) Activities of Daily Living Subscale Page 2

Because of your foot and ankle how much difficulty do you have with:

| | No Difficulty at all | Slight Difficulty | Moderate Difficulty | Extreme Difficulty | Unable to do | N/A |
|---|----------------------------|----------------------|------------------------|-----------------------|-----------------|-----|
| Home responsibilities | Ŷ | Υ | Ŷ | Ŷ | Ŷ | Υ |
| Activities of daily living | Ŷ | Υ | Ŷ | Ŷ | Ŷ | Υ |
| Personal care | Ŷ | Υ | Ŷ | Ŷ | Ŷ | Υ |
| Light to moderate work (standing, walking) | Ŷ | Υ | Ŷ | Ŷ | Ŷ | Υ |
| Heavy work (push/pulling, climbing, carrying) | Ϋ́ | Υ | Ŷ | Ϋ́ | Υ | Υ |
| Recreational activities | Υ | Υ | Υ | Ŷ | Υ | Υ |

How would you rate your current level of function during you usual activities of daily living from 0 to 100 with 100 being your level of function prior to your foot or ankle problem and 0 being the inability to perform any of your usual daily activities.

____.0%

Martin, R; Irrgang, J; Burdett, R; Conti, S; VanSwearingen, J: Evidence of Validity for the Foot and Ankle Ability Measure. Foot and Ankle International. Vol.26, No.11: 968-983, 2005.

Foot and Ankle Ability Measure (FAAM) Sports Subscale

| Because of y | Because of your foot and ankle how much difficulty do you have with: | | | | | | | |
|--|--|------------|------------|------------|--------|-----|--|--|
| | No | Slight | Moderate | Extreme | Unable | N/A | | |
| | Difficulty at all | Difficulty | Difficulty | Difficulty | to do | | | |
| Running | Υ | Ŷ | Ϋ́ | Ŷ | Ŷ | Ŷ | | |
| Jumping | Υ | Ŷ | Ŷ | Ŷ | Υ | Υ | | |
| Landing | Υ | Ŷ | Υ | Ŷ | Υ | Υ | | |
| Starting and stopping qui | Υ ckly | Υ | Υ | Υ | Ϋ́ | Υ | | |
| Cutting/later Movements | al Y | Ϋ́ | Υ | Υ | Ϋ́ | Υ | | |
| Ability to pe Activity with Normal tech | rformΥ n your nique | Ŷ | r | Ŷ | Ϋ́ | Ŷ | | |
| Ability to pa In your desir As long as y | rticipateƳ ed sport ou like | Ŷ | Υ | Υ | Ŷ | Ŷ | | |

How would you rate your current level of function during your sports related activities from 0 to 100 with 100 being your level of function prior to your foot or ankle problem and 0 being the inability to perform any of your usual daily activities?

____.0%

Overall, how would you rate your current level of function?

Υ Normal

Υ Nearly Normal

Υ Abnormal

Y Severely Abnormal

Martin, R; Irrgang, J; Burdett, R; Conti, S; VanSwearingen, J: Evidence of Validity for the Foot and Ankle Ability Measure. Foot and Ankle International. Vol.26, No.11: 968-983, 2005.

Appendix VII

GHQ SF-36

SF-36 QUESTIONNAIRE

| Name: | | | Ref. Dr: | | Date: _ |
|---|--|--------------------------------|--|---|---------|
| ID#: | | | Age: | Gender | M/F |
| Please answer th | ne 36 questions of the H | ealth Survey com | pletely, honestly, and without | t interruptions. | |
| GENERAL HE | ALTH: | | | | |
| n general, wou | ld you say your health | is: | 0 | 0 | |
| Excellent | Very Good | Good | Fair | Poor | |
| Compare Much b | red to one year ago, ho etter now than one year | w would you rate ago | your health in general now | ? | |
| Somewh | nat better now than one y | /ear ago | | | |
| About th | ne same | | | | |
| Somewh | hat worse now than one | year ago | | | |
| O Much w | orse than one year ago | | | | |
| IMITATIONS The following it now much? | S OF ACTIVITIES: tems are about activities | you might do duri | ng a typical day. Does your h | ealth now limit you in these activities? If so, | |
| igorous activit | ties, such as running, li | fting heavy objec | ts, participating in strenuou | is sports. | |
| Yes, Limited | l a lot | | Yes, Limited a Little | No, Not Limited at all | |
| Ioderate activi C _{Yes, Limitec} | i ties, such as moving a d a Lot | table, pushing a v | acuum cleaner, bowling, or Yes, Limited a Little | playing golf ONO, NOT Limited at all | |
| ifting or carry | ing groceries | | | | |
| Yes, Limited | l a Lot | | Yes, Limited a Little | ONO, Not Limited at all | |
| limbing severa | al flights of stairs | | | | |
| Yes, Limited | l a Lot | | Cyes, Limited a Little | CNo, Not Limited at all | |
| limbing one fli | ight of stairs | | | | |
| UYes, Limited | l a Lot | | CYes, Limited a Little | No, Not Limited at all | |
| onding knooli | ng or stooning | | | | |
| | | | Car Limited - Little | | |
| res, Limited | l a Lot | | ves, Limited a Little | No, Not Limited at an | |
| Valking more t | han a mile | | 0 | 0 | |
| -Yes, Limited | l a Lot | | Ves, Limited a Little | No, Not Limited at all | |
| Valking several | l blocks | | | | |
| Yes, Limited | l a Lot | | Uyes, Limited a Little | ONO, Not Limited at all | |
| alking one blo | ock | | | | |
| Yes, Limited | l a Lot | | CYes, Limited a Little | ONO, Not Limited at all | |
| athing or dres | sing yourself | | 0 | 0 | |
| Yes, Limited | l a Lot | | Yes, Limited a Little | So, Not Limited at all | |

| PHYSICAL | HEALTH | PROBLEMS: |
|----------|--------|-----------|
|----------|--------|-----------|

| PHYSICAL HEALTH PROBLEM During the past 4 weeks, have you h your physical health? Cut down the amount of time you | AS: and any of the foll spent on work o | owing problems with yor other activities | our work or other regul | ar daily activities as a result of |
|--|--|---|--|---|
| C _{Yes} | | lo | | |
| Accomplished less than you would \mathbb{C}_{Yes} | l like | No | | |
| Were limited in the kind of work o | or other activitie | s | | |
| Yes | | 10 | | |
| Had difficulty performing the wor | k or other activi | ities (for example, it to | ok extra effort) | |
| Yes | | 10 | | |
| EMOTIONAL HEALTH PROBL During the past 4 weeks, have you any emotional problems (such as fe | EMS: had any of the fol eling depressed o | lowing problems with y ranxious)? | our work or other regu | lar daily activities as a result of |
| Cut down the amount of time you \bigcirc_{Yes} | spent on work o | r other activities No | | |
| Accomplished less than you would \mathbb{O}_{Yes} | l like | No | | |
| Didn't do work or other activities \mathbb{C}_{Yes} | as carefully as u | sual No | | |
| SOCIAL ACTIVITIES: Emotional problems interfered wi | th your normal s | social activities with fa | mily, friends, neighbo | ors, or groups? |
| C _{Not at all} | Cslightly | CModerately | Csevere | Cvery Severe |
| PAIN: How much bodily pain have you h | ad during the pa | ast 4 weeks? | | |
| C _{None} C _{Very Mild} | C _{Mild} | C _{Moderate} | Csevere | CVery Severe |
| During the past 4 weeks, how muchousework)? | h did pain inter | fere with your normal | work (including both | work outside the home and |
| CNot at all ENERGY AND EMOTIONS: These questions are about how you the answer that comes closest to the | A little bit feel and how thir way you have be | CModerately ngs have been with you een feeling. | Quite a bit during the last 4 weeks | Extremely . For each question, please give |
| Did you feel full of pep? All of the time Most of the time A good Bit of the Time Some of the time A little bit of the time | | | | |

None of the Time

Have you been a very nervous person? All of the time 00000 00000 Most of the time A good Bit of the Time Some of the time A little bit of the time 0000 \square С \cap Θ Θ Õ

None of the Time

Have you been a happy person? All of the time Most of the time A good Bit of the Time Some of the time A little bit of the time None of the Time Did you feel tired? All of the time \square \cap Most of the time A good Bit of the Time Some of the time A little bit of the time C

None of the Time

SOCIAL ACTIVITIES:

During the past 4 weeks, how much of the time has your physical health or emotional problems interfered with your social activities (like visiting with friends, relatives, etc.)?

All of the time Most of the time Some of the time A little bit of the time None of the Time

GENERAL HEALTH:

How true or false is each of the following statements for you?

